SPECIFICATIONS

STATE ROUTE 76 UTILITY RELOCATION For

CITY OF BELLS

Bells, Tennessee

Bid Date: June 27, 2024

A2H # 21438





ENGINEERS · ARCHITECTS · PLANNERS

3009 Davies Plantation Road Lakeland, TN 38002 901.372.0404 www.A2H.com

A2H, Inc.

SEALS PAGE

CIVIL ENGINEER

JAIME BOSTICK, P.E.
A2H, INC.
3009 DAVIES PLANTATION ROAD
LAKELAND, TN 38002
PHONE: (901) 372-0404

AGRICUL PORE 2/23/23/

END OF SECTION

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PROCUREMENT AND CONTRACTING REQUIREMENTS DIVISION 00 -- PROCUREMENT AND CONTRACTING REQUIREMENTS

Seals Page

Table of Contents

List of Drawings

C111 - Advertisement for Bids

C200 - Instructions to Bidders

C410 - Bid Form

C430 - Bid Bond

C451 - Qualifications Statement

C452 - Drug-Free Workplace Affidavit

C453 - Non-Boycott of Israel Affidavit

C454 - Statement of Compliance Certificate Illegal Immigrants

C510 - Notice of Award

C520 - Agreement Between Owner and Contractor for Construction Contract

C550 - Notice to Proceed

C610 - Performance Bond

C615 - Payment Bond

C941 - Change Order

C700 - Standard General Conditions of the Construction Contract

C800 - Supplementary Conditions of the Construction Contract

SPECIFICATIONS

DIVISION 01 -- GENERAL REQUIREMENTS

01 1000 - Summary

01 2000 - Price and Payment Procedures

01 2200 - Unit Prices

01 2500 - Substitution Procedures

01 2500.01 - Substitution Request Form

01 2664 - Weather Days

01 3000 - Administrative Requirements

01 4000 - Quality Requirements

01 4216 - Definitions

01 5713 - Temporary Erosion and Sediment Control

01 6000 - Product Requirements

01 7000 - Execution and Closeout Requirements

01 7800 - Closeout Submittals

Section 00 0110 Table of Contents

DIVISION 31 -- EARTHWORK

31 1000 - Site Clearing

31 2316.13 - Trenching

DIVISION 32 -- EXTERIOR IMPROVEMENTS

32 1216 - Asphalt Paving

DIVISION 33 -- UTILITIES

33 0516 - Railroad and Highway Crossings - Utility Casing Pipe

33 0526 - Utility Identification

33 1416 - Site Water Utility Distribution Piping

33 3113 - Site Sanitary Sewerage Gravity Piping

33 5111 - Site Gas Distribution

END OF SECTION

LIST OF DRAWINGS

DESCRIPTION

The following is the list of project contract drawings entitled **State Route 76 Utility Relocation** for **City of Bells** in **Bells, Tennessee**, dated **June 6, 2024** with revision dates, if any as noted.

SHEET NO.	SHEET NAME	REV. DATE
C0.0	COVER SHEET	
C0.1	GENERAL NOTES	
C2.0	SITE PLAN (OVERALL) – SR76 – STA 10+00 TO 43+00	
C2.1	SITE PLAN (OVERALL) – SR76 – STA 43+00 TO 63+00	
C5.0	SR76 – STA 13+14.63 TO 28+00	
C5.1	SR76 – STA 28+00 TO 41+00	
C5.2	SR76 – STA 41+00 TO 56+00	
C5.3	BELLE MEADE ST. – STA 103+50 TO 118+50	
C5.4	OFFSITE SEWER STA 10+00 TO 17+59	
C5.5	ENLARGEMENT	
C5.6	SEWER PIPE AND STRUCTURE TABLE	
C10.0	DETAIL	
C10.1	DETAIL	
C10.2	DETAIL	

ADVERTISEMENT FOR BIDS

CITY OF BELLS

STATE ROUTE 76 UTILITY RELOCATION

General Notice

CITY OF BELLS (Owner) is requesting Bids for the construction of the following Project:

State Route 76 Utility Relocation

Bids for the construction of the Project will be received at the office of Mr. Eric Jordan, Mayor, located at Mayor's Office, 12987 Hwy 79, Bells, TN 38006, until June 27, 2024 at 10:30 a.m. local time. At that time the Bids received will be publicly opened and read.

The Project includes the following Work:

The Project consists of the construction, abandonment, and removal of water distribution lines, natural gas distribution lines, and gravity sewer collection lines.

The Project has an expected duration of **120** days.

Obtaining the Bidding Documents

Information and Bidding Documents for the Project can be found at the following designated website:

http://www.a2hplanroom.com

Electronic files may be viewed and/or downloaded free of charge from the **A2H Planroom**. Hard copy sets of plans and specifications will also be available for purchase on the planroom at the contractor's expense. Prospective Bidders are urged to register with the A2H Planroom as a plan holder, even if Bidding Documents are obtained from a plan room or source other than the A2H Planroom. An official list of bidders will be maintained at the A2H Planroom to ensure that eligibility requirements of the bidder are met prior to bid opening. Any bid submitted from a bidder not on the official bidders list will not be opened. All official notifications, addenda, and other Bidding Documents will be offered only through the A2H Planroom. Neither Owner nor Engineer will be responsible for Bidding Documents, including addenda, if any, obtained from sources other than the A2H Planroom.

The Issuing Office for the Bidding Documents is:

A2H, Inc. 3009 Davies Plantation Road Lakeland, TN 38002 (901) 372-0404

Prospective Bidders may obtain or examine the Bidding Documents at the Issuing Office by contacting Laurie Smith, Project Coordinator, either by phone (901-372-0404) or email lauries@a2h.com. Partial sets of Bidding Documents will not be available from the Issuing Office. Neither Owner nor Engineer will be responsible for Bidding Documents, including addenda, if any, obtained from sources other than the Issuing Office.

}

Instructions to Bidders.

For all further requirements regarding bid submittal, qualifications, procedures, and contract award, refer to the Instructions to Bidders that are included in the Bidding Documents.

This Advertisement is issued by:

Owner: **CITY OF BELLS**By: **Mr. Eric Jordan**

Title: Mayor

Date: June 6, 2024

INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS FOR CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
Article 1— Defined Terms	1
Article 2— Bidding Documents	1
Article 3— Qualifications of Bidders	2
Article 4— Pre-Bid Conference	3
Article 5— Site and Other Areas; Existing Site Conditions; Examination of Site; Owner's	s Safety Program;
Other Work at the Site	3
Article 6— Bidder's Representations and Certifications	4
Article 7— Interpretations and Addenda	5
Article 8— Bid Security	5
Article 9— Contract Times	5
Article 10— Substitute and "Or Equal" Items	5
Article 11— Subcontractors, Suppliers, and Others	6
Article 12— Preparation of Bid	6
Article 13— Basis of Bid	7
Article 14— Submittal of Bid	8
Article 15— Modification and Withdrawal of Bid	8
Article 16— Opening of Bids	8
Article 17— Bids to Remain Subject to Acceptance	9
Article 18— Evaluation of Bids and Award of Contract	9
Article 19— Bonds and Insurance	10
Article 20— Signing of Agreement	10

ARTICLE 1—DEFINED TERMS

- 1.01 Terms used in these Instructions to Bidders have the meanings indicated in the General Conditions and Supplementary Conditions. Additional terms used in these Instructions to Bidders have the meanings indicated below:
 - A. *Issuing Office*—The office from which the Bidding Documents are to be issued, and which registers plan holders.

ARTICLE 2—BIDDING DOCUMENTS

- 2.01 Bidder shall obtain a complete set of Bidding Requirements and proposed Contract Documents (together, the Bidding Documents). See the Agreement for a list of the Contract Documents. It is Bidder's responsibility to determine that it is using a complete set of documents in the preparation of a Bid. Bidder assumes sole responsibility for errors or misinterpretations resulting from the use of incomplete documents, by Bidder itself or by its prospective Subcontractors and Suppliers.
- 2.02 Bidding Documents are made available for the sole purpose of obtaining Bids for completion of the Project and permission to download or distribution of the Bidding Documents does not confer a license or grant permission or authorization for any other use. Authorization to download documents, or other distribution, includes the right for plan holders to print documents solely for their use, and the use of their prospective Subcontractors and Suppliers, provided the plan holder pays all costs associated with printing or reproduction. Printed documents may not be re-sold under any circumstances.
- 2.03 Owner has established a Bidding Documents Website as indicated in the Advertisement or invitation to bid. Owner recommends that Bidder register as a plan holder with the Issuing Office at such website, and obtain a complete set of the Bidding Documents from such website. Bidders may rely that sets of Bidding Documents obtained from the Bidding Documents Website are complete, unless an omission is blatant. Registered plan holders will receive Addenda issued by Owner.
- 2.04 Bidder may register as a plan holder and obtain complete sets of Bidding Documents, in the number and format stated in the Advertisement or invitation to bid, from the Issuing Office. Bidders may rely that sets of Bidding Documents obtained from the Issuing Office are complete, unless an omission is blatant. Registered plan holders will receive Addenda issued by Owner.
- 2.05 Plan rooms (including construction information subscription services, and electronic and virtual plan rooms) may distribute the Bidding Documents, or make them available for examination. Those prospective bidders that obtain an electronic (digital) copy of the Bidding Documents from a plan room are encouraged to register as plan holders from the Bidding Documents Website or Issuing Office. Owner is not responsible for omissions in Bidding Documents or other documents obtained from plan rooms, or for a Bidder's failure to obtain Addenda from a plan room.

2.06 Electronic Documents

A. When the Bidding Requirements indicate that electronic (digital) copies of the Bidding Documents are available, such documents will be made available to the Bidders as Electronic Documents in the manner specified.

- 1. Bidding Documents will be provided in Adobe PDF (Portable Document Format) (.pdf) that is readable by Adobe Acrobat Reader Version **6.0** or later. It is the intent of the Engineer and Owner that such Electronic Documents are to be exactly representative of the paper copies of the documents. However, because the Owner and Engineer cannot totally control the transmission and receipt of Electronic Documents nor the Contractor's means of reproduction of such documents, the Owner and Engineer cannot and do not guarantee that Electronic Documents and reproductions prepared from those versions are identical in every manner to the paper copies.
- B. Unless otherwise stated in the Bidding Documents, the Bidder may use and rely upon complete sets of Electronic Documents of the Bidding Documents, described in Paragraph 2.06.A above. However, Bidder assumes all risks associated with differences arising from transmission/receipt of Electronic Documents versions of Bidding Documents and reproductions prepared from those versions and, further, assumes all risks, costs, and responsibility associated with use of the Electronic Documents versions to derive information that is not explicitly contained in printed paper versions of the documents, and for Bidder's reliance upon such derived information.
- C. After the Contract is awarded, the Owner will provide or direct the Engineer to provide for the use of the Contractor documents that were developed by Engineer as part of the Project design process, as Electronic Documents in native file formats.
 - 1. Release of such documents will be solely for the convenience of the Contractor. No such document is a Contract Document.
 - 2. Unless the Contract Documents explicitly identify that such information will be available to the Successful Bidder (Contractor), nothing herein will create an obligation on the part of the Owner or Engineer to provide or create such information, and the Contractor is not entitled to rely on the availability of such information in the preparation of its Bid or pricing of the Work. In all cases, the Contractor shall take appropriate measures to verify that any electronic/digital information provided in Electronic Documents is appropriate and adequate for the Contractor's specific purposes.
 - In no case will the Contractor be entitled to additional compensation or time for completion due to any differences between the actual Contract Documents and any related document in native file format.

ARTICLE 3—QUALIFICATIONS OF BIDDERS

- 3.01 Bidder is to submit the following information with its Bid to demonstrate Bidder's qualifications to perform the Work:
 - A. A written statement that Bidder is authorized to do business in the state where the Project is located, or a written certification that Bidder will obtain such authority prior to the Effective Date of the Contract.
 - B. Bidder's state or other contractor license number, if applicable.
 - C. Subcontractor and Supplier qualification information.
 - D. Other required information regarding qualifications.

- 3.02 A Bidder's failure to submit required qualification information within the times indicated may disqualify Bidder from receiving an award of the Contract.
- 3.03 No requirement in this Article 3 to submit information will prejudice the right of Owner to seek additional pertinent information regarding Bidder's qualifications.

ARTICLE 4—PRE-BID CONFERENCE

4.01 A pre-bid conference will not be conducted for this Project.

ARTICLE 5—SITE AND OTHER AREAS; EXISTING SITE CONDITIONS; EXAMINATION OF SITE; OWNER'S SAFETY PROGRAM; OTHER WORK AT THE SITE

5.01 Site and Other Areas

A. The Site is identified in the Bidding Documents. By definition, the Site includes rights-of-way, easements, and other lands furnished by Owner for the use of the Contractor. Any additional lands required for temporary construction facilities, construction equipment, or storage of materials and equipment, and any access needed for such additional lands, are to be obtained and paid for by Contractor.

5.02 Existing Site Conditions

- A. Subsurface and Physical Conditions; Hazardous Environmental Conditions
 - The Supplementary Conditions identify the following regarding existing conditions at or adjacent to the Site:
 - a. Those reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or adjacent to the Site that contain Technical Data.
 - b. Those drawings known to Owner of existing physical conditions at or adjacent to the Site, including those drawings depicting existing surface or subsurface structures at or adjacent to the Site (except Underground Facilities), that contain Technical Data.
 - c. Reports and drawings known to Owner relating to Hazardous Environmental Conditions that have been identified at or adjacent to the Site.
 - d. Technical Data contained in such reports and drawings.
 - Owner will make copies of reports and drawings referenced above available to any Bidder on request. These reports and drawings are not part of the Contract Documents, but the Technical Data contained therein upon whose accuracy Bidder is entitled to rely, as provided in the General Conditions, has been identified and established in the Supplementary Conditions. Bidder is responsible for any interpretation or conclusion Bidder draws from any Technical Data or any other data, interpretations, opinions, or information contained in such reports or shown or indicated in such drawings.
 - 3. If the Supplementary Conditions do not identify Technical Data, the default definition of Technical Data set forth in Article 1 of the General Conditions will apply.
- B. Underground Facilities: Underground Facilities are shown or indicated on the Drawings, pursuant to Paragraph 5.05 of the General Conditions, and not in the drawings referred to in Paragraph 5.02.A of these Instructions to Bidders. Information and data regarding the

presence or location of Underground Facilities are not intended to be categorized, identified, or defined as Technical Data.

5.03 Other Site-related Documents

A. No other Site-related documents are available.

5.04 Site Visit and Testing by Bidders

- A. Bidder is required to visit the Site and conduct a thorough visual examination of the Site and adjacent areas. During the visit the Bidder must not disturb any ongoing operations at the Site.
- B. Bidder is not required to conduct any subsurface testing, or exhaustive investigations of Site conditions.
- C. On request, and to the extent Owner has control over the Site, and schedule permitting, the Owner will provide Bidder general access to the Site to conduct such additional examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, and studies as Bidder deems necessary for preparing and submitting a successful Bid. Owner will not have any obligation to grant such access if doing so is not practical because of existing operations, security or safety concerns, or restraints on Owner's authority regarding the Site. Bidder is responsible for establishing access needed to reach specific selected test sites.
- D. Bidder must comply with all applicable Laws and Regulations regarding excavation and location of utilities, obtain all permits, and comply with all terms and conditions established by Owner or by property owners or other entities controlling the Site with respect to schedule, access, existing operations, security, liability insurance, and applicable safety programs.
- E. Bidder must fill all holes and clean up and restore the Site to its former condition upon completion of such explorations, investigations, tests, and studies.

5.05 Owner's Safety Program

A. Site visits and work at the Site may be governed by an Owner safety program. If an Owner safety program exists, it will be noted in the Supplementary Conditions.

5.06 Other Work at the Site

A. Reference is made to Article 8 of the Supplementary Conditions for the identification of the general nature of other work of which Owner is aware (if any) that is to be performed at the Site by Owner or others (such as utilities and other prime contractors) and relates to the Work contemplated by these Bidding Documents. If Owner is party to a written contract for such other work, then on request, Owner will provide to each Bidder access to examine such contracts (other than portions thereof related to price and other confidential matters), if any.

ARTICLE 6—BIDDER'S REPRESENTATIONS AND CERTIFICATIONS

- 6.01 Express Representations and Certifications in Bid Form, Agreement
 - A. The Bid Form that each Bidder will submit contains express representations regarding the Bidder's examination of Project documentation, Site visit, and preparation of the Bid, and certifications regarding lack of collusion or fraud in connection with the Bid. Bidder should

- review these representations and certifications, and assure that Bidder can make the representations and certifications in good faith, before executing and submitting its Bid.
- B. If Bidder is awarded the Contract, Bidder (as Contractor) will make similar express representations and certifications when it executes the Agreement.

ARTICLE 7—INTERPRETATIONS AND ADDENDA

- 7.01 Owner on its own initiative may issue Addenda to clarify, correct, supplement, or change the Bidding Documents.
- 7.02 Bidder shall submit all questions about the meaning or intent of the Bidding Documents to Engineer in writing. Contact information and submittal procedures for such questions are as follows:
 - A. Submit all questions via email to Laurie Smith, Project Coordinator (lauries@a2h.com).
- 7.03 Interpretations or clarifications considered necessary by Engineer in response to such questions will be issued by Addenda delivered to all registered plan holders. Questions received less than seven days prior to the date for opening of Bids may not be answered.
- 7.04 Only responses set forth in an Addendum will be binding. Oral and other interpretations or clarifications will be without legal effect. Responses to questions are not part of the Contract Documents unless set forth in an Addendum that expressly modifies or supplements the Contract Documents.

ARTICLE 8—BID SECURITY

- 8.01 A Bid must be accompanied by Bid security made payable to Owner in an amount of **five percent** (5%) of Bidder's maximum Bid price (determined by adding the base bid and all alternates) and in the form of a Bid bond issued by a surety meeting the requirements of Paragraph 6.01 of the General Conditions. Such Bid bond will be issued in the form included in the Bidding Documents.
- 8.02 The Bid security of the apparent Successful Bidder will be retained until Owner awards the contract to such Bidder, and such Bidder has executed the Contract, furnished the required Contract security, and met the other conditions of the Notice of Award, whereupon the Bid security will be released. If the Successful Bidder fails to execute and deliver the Contract and furnish the required Contract security within 15 days after the Notice of Award, Owner may consider Bidder to be in default, annul the Notice of Award, and the Bid security of that Bidder will be forfeited, in whole in the case of a penal sum bid bond, and to the extent of Owner's damages in the case of a damages-form bond. Such forfeiture will be Owner's exclusive remedy if Bidder defaults.
- 8.03 The Bid security of other Bidders that Owner believes to have a reasonable chance of receiving the award may be retained by Owner until the earlier of 7 days after the Effective Date of the Contract or 61 days after the Bid opening, whereupon Bid security furnished by such Bidders will be released.
- 8.04 Bid security of other Bidders that Owner believes do not have a reasonable chance of receiving the award will be released within 7 days after the Bid opening.

ARTICLE 9—CONTRACT TIMES

- 9.01 The number of days within which, or the dates by which, the Work is to be eady for final payment, are set forth in the Agreement.
- 9.02 Provisions for liquidated damages, if any, for failure to timely attain completion of the Work in readiness for final payment, are set forth in the Agreement.

ARTICLE 10—SUBSTITUTE AND "OR EQUAL" ITEMS

- 10.01 The Contract for the Work, as awarded, will be on the basis of materials and equipment specified or described in the Bidding Documents, and those "or-equal" or substitute or materials and equipment subsequently approved by Engineer prior to the submittal of Bids and identified by Addendum. No item of material or equipment will be considered by Engineer as an "or-equal" or substitute unless written request for approval has been submitted by Bidder and has been received by Engineer within 10 days of the issuance of the Advertisement for Bids or invitation to Bidders. Each such request must comply with the requirements of Paragraphs 7.05 and 7.06 of the General Conditions, and the review of the request will be governed by the principles in those paragraphs. The burden of proof of the merit of the proposed item is upon Bidder. Engineer's decision of approval or disapproval of a proposed item will be final. If Engineer approves any such proposed item, such approval will be set forth in an Addendum issued to all registered Bidders. Bidders cannot rely upon approvals made in any other manner.
- 10.02 All prices that Bidder sets forth in its Bid will be based on the presumption that the Contractor will furnish the materials and equipment specified or described in the Bidding Documents, as supplemented by Addenda. Any assumptions regarding the possibility of post-Bid approvals of "or-equal" or substitution requests are made at Bidder's sole risk.

ARTICLE 11—SUBCONTRACTORS, SUPPLIERS, AND OTHERS

- 11.01 A Bidder must be prepared to retain specific Subcontractors and Suppliers for the performance of the Work if required to do so by the Bidding Documents or in the Specifications. If a prospective Bidder objects to retaining any such Subcontractor or Supplier and the concern is not relieved by an Addendum, then the prospective Bidder should refrain from submitting a Bid.
- 11.02 The apparent Successful Bidder, and any other Bidder so requested, must submit to Owner a list of the Subcontractors or Suppliers proposed within five days after Bid opening:
- 11.03 If requested by Owner, such list must be accompanied by an experience statement with pertinent information regarding similar projects and other evidence of qualification for each such Subcontractor or Supplier. If Owner or Engineer, after due investigation, has reasonable objection to any proposed Subcontractor or Supplier, Owner may, before the Notice of Award is given, request apparent Successful Bidder to submit an acceptable substitute, in which case apparent Successful Bidder will submit a substitute, Bidder's Bid price will be increased (or decreased) by the difference in cost occasioned by such substitution, and Owner may consider such price adjustment in evaluating Bids and making the Contract award.
- 11.04 If apparent Successful Bidder declines to make any such substitution, Owner may award the Contract to the next lowest Bidder that proposes to use acceptable Subcontractors and Suppliers. Declining to make requested substitutions will constitute grounds for forfeiture of the Bid security of any Bidder. Any Subcontractor or Supplier, so listed and against which Owner or Engineer

makes no written objection prior to the giving of the Notice of Award will be deemed acceptable to Owner and Engineer subject to subsequent revocation of such acceptance as provided in Paragraph 7.07 of the General Conditions.

ARTICLE 12—PREPARATION OF BID

- 12.01 The Bid Form is included with the Bidding Documents.
 - A. All blanks on the Bid Form must be completed, either in ink or typewritten, and the Bid Form signed in ink. Erasures or alterations must be initialed in ink by the person signing the Bid Form. A Bid price must be indicated for each section, Bid item, alternate, adjustment unit price item, and unit price item listed therein.
 - B. If the Bid Form expressly indicates that submitting pricing on a specific alternate item is optional, and Bidder elects to not furnish pricing for such optional alternate item, then Bidder may enter the words "No Bid" or "Not Applicable."
- 12.02 If Bidder has obtained the Bidding Documents as Electronic Documents, then Bidder shall prepare its Bid on a paper copy of the Bid Form printed from the Electronic Documents version of the Bidding Documents. The printed copy of the Bid Form must be clearly legible, printed on 8½ inch by 11-inch paper and as closely identical in appearance to the Electronic Document version of the Bid Form as may be practical. The Owner reserves the right to accept Bid Forms which nominally vary in appearance from the original paper version of the Bid Form, providing that all required information and submittals are included with the Bid.
- 12.03 A Bid by a corporation must be executed in the corporate name by a corporate officer (whose title must appear under the signature), accompanied by evidence of authority to sign. The corporate address and state of incorporation must be shown.
- 12.04 A Bid by a partnership must be executed in the partnership name and signed by a partner (whose title must appear under the signature), accompanied by evidence of authority to sign. The official address of the partnership must be shown.
- 12.05 A Bid by a limited liability company must be executed in the name of the firm by a member or other authorized person and accompanied by evidence of authority to sign. The state of formation of the firm and the official address of the firm must be shown.
- 12.06 A Bid by an individual must show the Bidder's name and official address.
- 12.07 A Bid by a joint venture must be executed by an authorized representative of each joint venturer in the manner indicated on the Bid Form. The joint venture must have been formally established prior to submittal of a Bid, and the official address of the joint venture must be shown.
- 12.08 All names must be printed in ink below the signatures.
- 12.09 The Bid must contain an acknowledgment of receipt of all Addenda, the numbers of which must be filled in on the Bid Form.
- 12.10 Postal and e-mail addresses and telephone number for communications regarding the Bid must be shown.
- 12.11 The Bid must contain evidence of Bidder's authority to do business in the state where the Project is located, or Bidder must certify in writing that it will obtain such authority within the time for acceptance of Bids and attach such certification to the Bid.

12.12 If Bidder is required to be licensed to submit a Bid or perform the Work in the state where the Project is located, the Bid must contain evidence of Bidder's licensure, or Bidder must certify in writing that it will obtain such licensure within the time for acceptance of Bids and attach such certification to the Bid. Bidder's state contractor license number, if any, must also be shown on the Bid Form.

ARTICLE 13—BASIS OF BID

13.01 Unit Price

- A. Bidders must submit a Bid on a unit price basis for each item of Work listed in the unit price section of the Bid Form.
- B. The "Bid Price" (sometimes referred to as the extended price) for each unit price Bid item will be the product of the "Estimated Quantity", which Owner or its representative has set forth in the Bid Form, for the item and the corresponding "Bid Unit Price" offered by the Bidder. The total of all unit price Bid items will be the sum of these "Bid Prices"; such total will be used by Owner for Bid comparison purposes. The final quantities and Contract Price will be determined in accordance with Paragraph 13.03 of the General Conditions.
- C. Discrepancies between the multiplication of units of Work and unit prices will be resolved in favor of the unit prices. Discrepancies between the indicated sum of any column of figures and the correct sum thereof will be resolved in favor of the correct sum.

13.02 Allowances

A. For cash allowances the Bid price must include such amounts as the Bidder deems proper for Contractor's overhead, costs, profit, and other expenses on account of cash allowances, if any, named in the Contract Documents, in accordance with Paragraph 13.02.B of the General Conditions.

ARTICLE 14—SUBMITTAL OF BID

- 14.01 The Bidding Documents include one separate unbound copy of the Bid Form, and, if required, the Bid Bond Form. The unbound copy of the Bid Form is to be completed and submitted with the Bid security and the other documents required to be submitted under the terms of Article 2 of the Bid Form.
- 14.02 A Bid must be received no later than the date and time prescribed and at the place indicated in the Advertisement or invitation to bid and must be enclosed in a plainly marked package with the Project title, and, if applicable, the designated portion of the Project for which the Bid is submitted, the name and address of Bidder, and must be accompanied by the Bid security and other required documents. If a Bid is sent by mail or other delivery system, the sealed envelope containing the Bid must be enclosed in a separate package plainly marked on the outside with the notation "BID ENCLOSED." A mailed Bid must be addressed to the location designated in the Advertisement.
- 14.03 Bids received after the date and time prescribed for the opening of bids, or not submitted at the correct location or in the designated manner, will not be accepted and will be returned to the Bidder unopened.

ARTICLE 15—MODIFICATION AND WITHDRAWAL OF BID

- 15.01 An unopened Bid may be withdrawn by an appropriate document duly executed in the same manner that a Bid must be executed and delivered to the place where Bids are to be submitted prior to the date and time for the opening of Bids. Upon receipt of such notice, the unopened Bid will be returned to the Bidder.
- 15.02 If a Bidder wishes to modify its Bid prior to Bid opening, Bidder must withdraw its initial Bid in the manner specified in Paragraph 15.01 and submit a new Bid prior to the date and time for the opening of Bids.
- 15.03 If within 24 hours after Bids are opened any Bidder files a duly signed written notice with Owner and promptly thereafter demonstrates to the reasonable satisfaction of Owner that there was a material and substantial mistake in the preparation of its Bid, the Bidder may withdraw its Bid, and the Bid security will be returned. Thereafter, if the Work is rebid, the Bidder will be disqualified from further bidding on the Work.

ARTICLE 16—OPENING OF BIDS

16.01 Bids will be opened at the time and place indicated in the advertisement or invitation to bid and, unless obviously non-responsive, read aloud publicly. An abstract of the amounts of the base Bids and major alternates, if any, will be made available to Bidders after the opening of Bids.

ARTICLE 17—BIDS TO REMAIN SUBJECT TO ACCEPTANCE

17.01 All Bids will remain subject to acceptance for the period of time stated in the Bid Form, but Owner may, in its sole discretion, release any Bid and return the Bid security prior to the end of this period.

ARTICLE 18—EVALUATION OF BIDS AND AWARD OF CONTRACT

- 18.01 Owner reserves the right to reject any or all Bids, including without limitation, nonconforming, nonresponsive, unbalanced, or conditional Bids. Owner also reserves the right to waive all minor Bid informalities not involving price, time, or changes in the Work.
- 18.02 Owner will reject the Bid of any Bidder that Owner finds, after reasonable inquiry and evaluation, to not be responsible.
- 18.03 If Bidder purports to add terms or conditions to its Bid, takes exception to any provision of the Bidding Documents, or attempts to alter the contents of the Contract Documents for purposes of the Bid, whether in the Bid itself or in a separate communication to Owner or Engineer, then Owner will reject the Bid as nonresponsive.
- 18.04 If Owner awards the contract for the Work, such award will be to the responsible Bidder submitting the lowest responsive Bid.

18.05 Evaluation of Bids

A. In evaluating Bids, Owner will consider whether the Bids comply with the prescribed requirements, and such alternates, unit prices, and other data, as may be requested in the Bid Form or prior to the Notice of Award.

- B. In the comparison of Bids, alternates will be applied in the same order of priority as listed in the Bid Form. To determine the Bid prices for purposes of comparison, Owner will announce to all bidders a "Base Bid plus alternates" budget after receiving all Bids, but prior to opening them. For comparison purposes alternates will be accepted, following the order of priority established in the Bid Form, until doing so would cause the budget to be exceeded. After determination of the Successful Bidder based on this comparative process and on the responsiveness, responsibility, and other factors set forth in these Instructions, the award may be made to said Successful Bidder on its base Bid and any combination of its additive alternate Bids for which Owner determines funds will be available at the time of award.
- C. For the determination of the apparent low Bidder when unit price bids are submitted, Bids will be compared on the basis of the total of the products of the estimated quantity of each item and unit price Bid for that item, together with any lump sum items.
- 18.06 In evaluating whether a Bidder is responsible, Owner will consider the qualifications of the Bidder and may consider the qualifications and experience of Subcontractors and Suppliers proposed for those portions of the Work for which the identity of Subcontractors and Suppliers must be submitted as provided in the Bidding Documents.
- 18.07 Owner may conduct such investigations as Owner deems necessary to establish the responsibility and qualifications of Bidders and any proposed Subcontractors or Suppliers.

ARTICLE 19—BONDS AND INSURANCE

- 19.01 Article 6 of the General Conditions, as may be modified by the Supplementary Conditions, sets forth Owner's requirements as to performance and payment bonds, other required bonds (if any), and insurance. When the Successful Bidder delivers the executed Agreement to Owner, it must be accompanied by required bonds and insurance documentation.
- 19.02 Article 8, Bid Security, of these Instructions, addresses any requirements for providing bid bonds as part of the bidding process.

ARTICLE 20—SIGNING OF AGREEMENT

20.01 When Owner issues a Notice of Award to the Successful Bidder, it will be accompanied by the unexecuted counterparts of the Agreement along with the other Contract Documents as identified in the Agreement. Within 15 days thereafter, Successful Bidder must execute and deliver the required number of counterparts of the Agreement and any bonds and insurance documentation required to be delivered by the Contract Documents to Owner. Within 10 days thereafter, Owner will deliver one fully executed counterpart of the Agreement to Successful Bidder, together with printed and electronic copies of the Contract Documents as stated in Paragraph 2.02 of the General Conditions.

BID FOR UNIT PRICE CONTRACTS

PLACE: CITY OF BELLS
BID DATE: JUNE 27, 2024

PROJECT: STATE ROUTE 76 UTILITY RELOCATION

Proposal of	(hereinafter called "Bidder"),
	, organized and existing under the laws of the State
a	of
Corporation, Individual, or Pa	rtnership
,(doing business as
To: CITY OF BELLS (hereinafter ca	lled the "Owner").
GENTLEMEN:	
The Bidder, in compliance with yo	our invitation for bids for the construction of STATE ROUTE 76 UTILITY

The Bidder, in compliance with your invitation for bids for the construction of **STATE ROUTE 76 UTILITY RELOCATION**, having examined the plans and specifications with related documents and the site of the proposed work, and being familiar with all of the conditions surrounding the construction of the proposed project including the availability of materials and labor, hereby proposes to furnish all labor, materials, and supplies, and the construction of the project in accordance with the contract documents, within the time set forth therein, and at the prices stated below. The prices are to cover all expenses incurred in performing the work required under the contract documents, of which this proposal is a part.

Bidder hereby agrees to commence work under this contract on or before a date to be specified in written "Notice to Proceed" of the Owner and to fully complete **STATE ROUTE 76 UTILITY RELOCATION** within **120** consecutive calendar days for the structure thereafter as stipulated in the specifications; Bidder further agrees to pay as liquidated damages the sum of **\$500.00** for each consecutive calendar day thereafter for the structure.

Bidder acknowledges receipt of the following ADDENDUM:

Bidder agrees to perform all the **STATE ROUTE 76 UTILITY RELOCATION** work described in the specifications and shown on the plans for the following unit prices:

ESTIMATED QUANTITIES					
ITEM NO.	DESCRIPTION	QTY	UNIT	UNIT PRICE	AMOUNT
1	MOBILIZATION	1	LS	\$	\$
2	8" PVC SDR 21 WATER LINE WITH TRACER WIRE	5,660	LF	\$	\$
3	2" PE GAS LINE WITH TRACER WIRE	2,126	LF	\$	\$
4	3" PE GAS LINE WITH TRACER WIRE	166	LF	\$	\$
5	4" PE GAS LINE TRACER WIRE	3,416	LF	\$	\$
6	10" SDR 26 PVC SANITARY SEWER PIPE - COMPLETE IN PLACE	361	LF	\$	\$
7	8" SDR 26 PVC SANITARY SEWER PIPE - COMPLETE IN PLACE	2,755	LF	\$	\$
8	SEWER MANHOLE (4' DIA.)	15	EA	\$	\$
9	SEWER MANHOLE ABANDONMENT	3	EA	\$	\$
10	SANITARY SEWER CONNECTION	1	LS	\$	\$
11	PAVEMENT REPAIR	1	LS	\$	\$
12	16" STEEL CASING PIPE BY OPEN CUT FOR SEWER	361	LF	\$	\$
13	15" STEEL CASING PIPE BY JACK & BORE FOR WATER	107	LF	\$	\$
14	15" STEEL CASING PIPE BY OPEN CUT FOR WATER	285	LF	\$	\$
15	12" STEEL CASING PIPE BY JACK & BORE FOR GAS	107	LF	\$	\$
16	12" STEEL CASING PIPE BY OPEN CUT FOR GAS	285	LF	\$	\$
17	8"X8" TAPPING SLEEVE AND VALVE	1	EA	\$	\$

ITEM NO.	DESCRIPTION	QTY	UNIT	UNIT PRICE	AMOUNT
18	6"X6" TAPPING SLEEVE AND VALVE	3	EA	\$	\$
19	8" GATE VALVE ASSEMBLY WITH BOX	5	EA	\$	\$
20	CONNECT NEW WATERLINE INTO EXISTING	6	EA	\$	\$
21	8"X8"X8" DIMJ TEE WITH BLOCKING	2	EA	\$	\$
22	2" BALL VALVE FOR GAS	8	EA	\$	\$
23	3" BALL VALVE FOR GAS	2	EA	\$	\$
24	4" BALL VALVE FOR GAS	5	EA	\$	\$
25	CONNECT NEW GASLINE INTO EXISTING	5	EA	\$	\$
26	FIRE HYDRANT ASSEMBLY	10	EA	\$	\$
27	SEED & MULCH	1	LS	\$	\$
28	TRAFFIC CONTROL	1	LS	\$	\$
29	ROADWAY TRACER BOX WITH ANODE	17	EA	\$	\$
TOTAL BID FOR STATE ROUTE 76 UTILITY RELOCATION:			\$		

TOTAL BID IN WORDS:

The unit prices shall include all labor, materials, bailing, shoring, removal, overhead, profit, insurance, etc., to cover the finished work of the several kinds called for.

Bidder understands that the Owner reserves the right to reject any or all bids and to waive any informality in the bidding.

The bidder agrees that this bid shall be good and may not be withdrawn for a period of 90 days after the scheduled closing time for receiving bids.

Upon receipt of written notice of the acceptance of this bid, Bidder will execute the formal contract attached within 10 days and deliver a Surety Bond or Bonds as required by Article 5 of the General

Conditions. The bid security attached in the sum of **FIVE PERCENT (5%) OF AMOUNT OF BID** is to become the property of the Owner in the event the contract and bond are not executed within the time above set forth, as liquidated damages for the delay and additional expense to the Owner caused thereby.

		RESPECTFULLY SUBMITTED:	
	BY:	Contractor Company	
		Contractor Representative	
(SEAL, IF BID IS BY A CORPORATION)			

BID BOND (PENAL SUM FORM)

Bidder		Surety	
Name:		Name:	
Address	(principal place of business):	Address (princi	pal place of business):
		5.1	
Owner		Bid	
Name:	CITY OF BELLS	Project (name and location):	
Address	Address (principal place of business):		76 UTILITY RELOCATION
12987 H	wy 79, Bells, TN 38006		
		Bid Due Date:	June 27, 2024
Bond		1	
Penal Su	m:		
Date of E	Bond:		
Surety ar	nd Bidder, intending to be legally bound he	reby, subject to	the terms set forth in this Bid Bond,
do each	cause this Bid Bond to be duly executed by	an authorized	officer, agent, or representative.
Bidder		Surety	
	(Full formal name of Bidder)	(Full formal name of Surety) (corporate seal)	
By:	(Constant)	Ву:	(Cinnet and Address Brown of Address)
N 1	(Signature)	Nicon	(Signature) (Attach Power of Attorney)
Name: _	Mr. Eric Jordan (Printed or typed)	Name:	(Printed or typed)
Title:	Mayor	Title:	(i. i.i.i.ea or typea)
	Mayor		
Attest:		Attest:	
	(Signature)		(Signature)
Name:	(Printed or typed)	Name:	(Printed or typed)
Title:	(Finited of Lyped)	Title:	(Fillited of typed)
	Note: Addresses are to be used for giving any requin		de execution by any additional parties such as
	vote: Addresses are to be used for giving any require rers, if necessary.	EU 11011CE. (2) P10VIC	ie execution by any additional parties, such as

1. Bidder and Surety, jointly and severally, bind themselves, their heirs, executors, administrators, successors, and assigns to pay to Owner upon default of Bidder the penal sum set forth on the face of this Bond. Payment of the penal sum is the extent of Bidder's and Surety's liability. Recovery of such penal sum under the terms of this Bond will be Owner's sole and exclusive remedy upon default of Bidder.

- 2. Default of Bidder occurs upon the failure of Bidder to deliver within the time required by the Bidding Documents (or any extension thereof agreed to in writing by Owner) the executed Agreement required by the Bidding Documents and any performance and payment bonds required by the Bidding Documents.
- 3. This obligation will be null and void if:
 - 3.1. Owner accepts Bidder's Bid and Bidder delivers within the time required by the Bidding Documents (or any extension thereof agreed to in writing by Owner) the executed Agreement required by the Bidding Documents and any performance and payment bonds required by the Bidding Documents, or
 - 3.2. All Bids are rejected by Owner, or
 - 3.3. Owner fails to issue a Notice of Award to Bidder within the time specified in the Bidding Documents (or any extension thereof agreed to in writing by Bidder and, if applicable, consented to by Surety when required by Paragraph 5 hereof).
- 4. Payment under this Bond will be due and payable upon default of Bidder and within 30 calendar days after receipt by Bidder and Surety of written notice of default from Owner, which notice will be given with reasonable promptness, identifying this Bond and the Project and including a statement of the amount due.
- 5. Surety waives notice of any and all defenses based on or arising out of any time extension to issue Notice of Award agreed to in writing by Owner and Bidder, provided that the total time for issuing Notice of Award including extensions does not in the aggregate exceed 120 days from the Bid due date without Surety's written consent.
- 6. No suit or action will be commenced under this Bond prior to 30 calendar days after the notice of default required in Paragraph 4 above is received by Bidder and Surety, and in no case later than one year after the Bid due date.
- 7. Any suit or action under this Bond will be commenced only in a court of competent jurisdiction located in the state in which the Project is located.
- 8. Notices required hereunder must be in writing and sent to Bidder and Surety at their respective addresses shown on the face of this Bond. Such notices may be sent by personal delivery, commercial courier, or by United States Postal Service registered or certified mail, return receipt requested, postage pre-paid, and will be deemed to be effective upon receipt by the party concerned.
- 9. Surety shall cause to be attached to this Bond a current and effective Power of Attorney evidencing the authority of the officer, agent, or representative who executed this Bond on behalf of Surety to execute, seal, and deliver such Bond and bind the Surety thereby.
- 10. This Bond is intended to conform to all applicable statutory requirements. Any applicable requirement of any applicable statute that has been omitted from this Bond will be deemed to be included herein as if set forth at length. If any provision of this Bond conflicts with any applicable statute, then the provision of said statute governs and the remainder of this Bond that is not in conflict therewith continues in full force and effect.
- 11. The term "Bid" as used herein includes a Bid, offer, or proposal as applicable.

SECTION 00 4336 PROPOSED SUBCONTRACTORS FORM

PARTICULARS

	OF SUBCONTRACTORS REFERENCED IN THE BID SUBMITTED
	DELLO
TO (OWNER): CITY OF	
	AND WHICH IS AN INTEGRAL PART OF THE BID FORM. THE
	LL BE PERFORMED (OR PROVIDED) BY SUBCONTRACTORS AND
COORDINATED BY US:	
LIST OF SUBCONTRACTORS	
DIVISION 02 - EXISTING	CONDITIONS
Contractor:	
Contractor:	
DIVISION 03 - CONCRET	ΓE
Contractor:	
Contractor:	
DIVISION 04 - MASONR	
Contractor:	
Contractor:	
DIVISION 05 - METALS	
Contractor:	
Contractor:	
	LASTIC, AND COMPOSITES
Contractor:	
Contractor:	
	AND MOISTURE PROTECTION
Contractor:	
Contractor:	
DIVISION 08 - OPENING	S
Contractor:	

DIVISION 09 - FINISHES	
Contractor:	
Contractor:	
Contractor:	
DIVISION 10 - SPECIALTIES	
Contractor:	
Contractor:	
Contractor:	
DIVISION 11 - EQUIPMENT	
Contractor:	
Contractor:	
Contractor:	
DIVISION 12 - FURNISHINGS	
Contractor:	
Contractor:	
Contractor:	
DIVISION 13 - SPECIAL CONSTRUCTION	
Contractor:	
Contractor:	
Contractor:	
DIVISION 14 - CONVEYING EQUIPMENT	
Contractor:	
Contractor:	
Contractor:	
DIVISION 21 - FIRE SUPPRESSION	
Contractor:	
Contractor:	
Contractor:	
DIVISION 22 - PLUMBING	
Contractor:	
Contractor:	
Contractor:	
DIVISION 23 - HEATING, VENTILATING, AND AIR CONDITIONING	
Contractor:	
Contractor:	
Contractor:	
DIVISION 26 - ELECTRICAL	
Contractor:	
Contractor:	
Contractor:	

DIVISION 27 - C	OMMUNICATIONS
Contractor:	
Contractor:	
	LECTRONIC SAFETY AND SECURITY
Contractor:	
Contractor:	
DIVISION 31 - E	ARTHWORK
Contractor:	
Contractor:	
	XTERIOR IMPROVEMENTS
Contractor:	
Contractor:	
DIVISION 33 - U	
Contractor:	
Contractor:	
	END OF SECTION

CERTIFICATION OF BIDDER REGARDING EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY

This certification is required pursuant to Executive Order 11246 (30 F. R. 12319-25). The implementing rules and regulations provide that any bidder or prospective contractor, or any of their proposed subcontractors, shall state as an initial part of the bid or negotiations of the contract whether it has participated in any previous contract or subcontract subject to the equal opportunity clause; and, if so, whether it has filed all compliance reports due under applicable instructions.

Where the certification indicates that the bidder has not filed a compliance report due under applicable instructions, such bidder shall be required to submit a compliance report within seven calendar days after bid opening. No contract shall be awarded unless such report is submitted.

Bio	dder/Firm:		····
Ad	dress:		
Cit	y:	State	Zip
1.	Bidder has participated in a previous contract or subcontract subject to the Equal Opportunity Clause.	Yes No	
2.	Compliance reports were required to be filed in connection with such contract or subcontract.	Yes No	
3.	Bidder has filed all compliance reports due under applicable instructions, including SF-100.	Yes No	None Req.
4.	Have you ever been or are you being considered for sanction due to violation of Executive Order 11246, as amended?	Yes No	
Bio	dder Name:	Title:	
Siç	gnature:	Date:	

CDBG Manual Revised (3/5/2024)

Certification by Bidder

CERTIFICATION OF BIDDER REGARDING SECTION 3 AND SEGREGATED FACILITIES

Name of Prime Contractor:	-
Project Number:	
The undersigned hereby certifies that	
 Section 3 provisions are included in the Contract. 	
 If contract equals or exceeds \$200,000, the contractor will comply with all Section 3 requirements detailed in the CDBG Manual, including: reporting total labor hours worked, reporting total labor hours worked by Section 3 workers, reporting total labor hours worked by Targeted Section 3 workers, Providing documentation of Section 3 worker status as required for all workers for the project under the covered contract. No segregated facilities will be maintained as required by Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964. 	
Name & Title of Signer (Print or Type)	
Signature Date	

CDBG Manual Revised (3/5/2024)

TITLE 50 CHAPTER 9 DRUG-FREE WORKPLACE PROGRAMS

SECTION.

50-9-113. State and local government construction contract [Effective January 1, 2001].

50-9-101. Legislative Intent

Section to Section References. This chapter is referred to in §§ 50-5-303, 50-9-113. **Attorney General Opinions.** Confidentiality of public employee's drug-free workplace program records in personnel record, OAG 99-126 (6/29/99)/

50-9-109. Confidentiality of Records

Attorney General Opinions. Confidentiality of public employee's drug-free workplace program records in personnel records, OAG 99-126 (6/29/99).

50-9-113. State and local government construction contracts [Effective January 1, 2001].

- (a) Each employer with no less than five (5) employees receiving pay who contracts with the state or any local government to provide construction services or who is awarded a contract to provide construction services or who provides construction services to the state or local government shall submit an affidavit stating that such employer has a drug-free workplace program that complies with this chapter, in effect at the time of such submission of a bid at least to the extent required of governmental entities. Any private employer that certifies compliance with the drug-free workplace program, only to the extent required by this section, shall not receive any reduction in workers' compensation premiums and shall not be entitled to any other benefit provided by compliance with the drug-free workplace program set forth in this chapter. Nothing in this section shall be construed to reduce or diminish the rights or privileges of any private employer who has a drug-free workplace program that fully complies with this chapter. For purposes of compliance with this section, any private employer shall obtain a certificate of compliance with the applicable portions of the Drug-free Workplace Act from the department of labor and workforce development. No local government or state governmental entity shall enter into any contract or award a contract for construction services with an employer who does not comply with the provisions of this section.
- (b) For the purposes of this section, "employer" does not include any utility or unit of local government. "Employer" includes any private company and/or corporation.
- (c) If it is determined that an employer subject to the provisions of this section has entered into a contract with a local government or state agency and such employer does not have a drug-free workplace pursuant to this section, such employer shall be prohibited from entering into another contract with any local government or state agency until such employer can prove compliance with the drug-free workplace program pursuant to this section. If the same employer again contracts with any local government or state agency and does not have a drug-free workplace program pursuant to this section, then such employer shall be prohibited from entering into another contract with any local government or state agency for not less than three (3) months from the date such violation was discovered and verified and shall be prohibited from entering into another contract until such employer complies with the drug-free workplace program pursuant to this section. If the same employer for a third time contracts with any local government or state agency and does not have a drug-free workplace program pursuant to this section, then such employer shall be prohibited from entering into another contract with any local government or state agency for not less than one (1) year from the date such violation was discovered and verified and shall be prohibited from entering into another contract until such employer complies with the drug-free workplace program pursuant to this section.
- (d) A written affidavit by the principal officer of a covered employer provided to a local government at the time such bid or contract is submitted stating that the employer is in compliance with this section shall absolve the local government of all further responsibility under this section and any liability arising from the employer's compliance or failure of compliance with the provisions of this section. [Acts 2000, ch. 918, §§ 1, 2.]

Effective Dates. Acts 2000, ch. 918, § 3.

DRUG-FREE WORKPLACE AFFIDAVIT

STATE OF	
COUNTY OF	
The undersigned, principal officer ofemployer of five (5) or more employees contracting with City Of construction services, hereby states under oath as follows:	
The undersigned is a principal officer of referred to as the "Company"), and is duly authorized to execute	
2. The Company submits this Affidavit pursuant to T.C.A. § 50-9-1 no less than five (5) employees receiving pay who contracts with provide construction services to submit an affidavit stating that supprogram that complies with Title 50, Chapter 9, of the <i>Tennessee</i>	the state or any local government to uch employer has a drug-free workplace
3. The Company is in compliance with T.C.A. § 50-9-113.	
Further affiant saith not.	
Principal Officer	
STATE OF	
COUNTY OF	
Before me personally appearedacquainted (or proved to me on the basis of satisfactory evidence person executed the foregoing affidavit for the purposes therein	e), and who acknowledged that such
Witness my hand and seal at office this day of	, 20
Notary Public	
My commission expires:	

NON-BOYCOTT OF ISRAEL AFFIDAVIT

Concerning the Non-Boycott of Israel Act (TCA 12-4-1 et seq.), by submission of this bid/quote/proposal, each supplier and each person signing on behalf of any supplier certifies, and in the case of a joint bid/quote/proposal, each party thereto certifies as to its own organization, under penalty of perjury, that to the best of its knowledge and belief that each supplier is not boycotting Israel pursuant to § 12-4-1 and will not during the term of any award.

Note: Applicable only to contracts of \$250,000 or more or to suppliers with 10 or more employees.

The undersigned hereby acknowledges receipt of this affidavit and certifies that the submittal in response to this solicitation is in full compliance with the listed requirements. Failure to properly acknowledge issues concerning the above is grounds for bid rejection and may subject the signer to penalties as directed by the appropriate laws.

A contract entered into on or after July 1, 2022, that fails to comply with this section is void.

Signed by:			
Printed name	:		
Title:			
Date:			

STATEMENT OF COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATE ILLEGAL IMMIGRANTS

EACH CONTRACTOR BIDDING SHALL FILL IN AND SIGN THE FOLLOWING:

This is to certify that		have fully
complied with all the requirement	s of Chapter No. 87	8 (House Bill No. 111 and Senate Bill No. 411) le 12, Chapter 4, Part I, attached herein for
	document) as part	oject shall be required to submit an affidavit (by of their bid, that attests that such Bidder shall 9.
	Signed	•
STATE OF		
COUNTY OF		
Personally appeared before me, _		the undersigned Notary
Public,		the within named bargainor, with whom I am
personally acquainted, and known	n to me to be the Pro	esident/Owner/Partner (as applicable)
of the		, Corporation, Partnership,
Sole Proprietorship (as applicable) and acknowledged	to me that he executed the foregoing
Document for the purposes recite	d therein.	
Witness my hand, at office, this	day of _	, 20
		Notary Public
My commission expires:		.

NON-COLLUSION AFFIDAVIT

I, , the of					
I,, the of					
 The prices in the Bid have been arrived at independently by the Contractor, without consultar communication, or agreement, with any other Bidder or with any competitor of the Contra for the purpose of restricting competition as to any matter relating to such prices; 					
 Unless required by law, the prices in the Bid have not been knowingly disclosed by the Contra to any other Bidder or to any competitor of the Contractor, and will not knowingly be disclose the Contractor prior to opening by the Owner. 					
3. No attempt has been made, or will be made, by the Contractor to induce any other person or to submit or to refrain from submitting a Bid for the purpose of restricting competition;	firm				
I am the person in the Contractor's organization responsible for the decision as to the prices in th Bid, and I have not participated, and will not participate, in any action contrary to the provision of Paragraphs 1 through 3 above; and					
The Contractor understands, and I as the responsible person in the Contractor's organization understand, that the Owner, in making its decision to award a construction contract, will rely on the prices and other matters set forth in the Bid and this Affidavit is given as further inducement to the Owner to consider the Bid.					
IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand and the seal of the Contractor this day of, 20					
Ву					
Its:					
State of County of					
Before me, a Notary Public in and for the State and County aforesaid, personally appeared known to me to be the duly authorized act and deed of the said					
My commission expires:					
Notary Public					

END OF SECTION

IRAN DIVESTMENT ACT CERTIFICATION

STATE OF	
COUNTY OF	
The undersigned, principal officer of	
contracting with the City of Bells government to provi	de construction services or goods, hereby
states under oath as follows:	
 The undersigned is a principal officer of	
2. By submission of this bid, each bidder and each percentifies, and in the case of a joint bid each party to under penalty of perjury, that to the best of its known the list created pursuant to § 12-12-106 that comparessee Code Annotated.	thereto certifies as to its own organization, owledge and belief that each bidder is not on
3. The Company is in compliance with T.C.A. § 12-12	-106.
Further affiant saith not.	
Principal Officer	
STATE OF	
COUNTY OF	
Before me personally appeared	isfactory evidence), and who acknowledged that
Witness my hand and seal at office thisday of	
	Notary Public
Mycommission expires:	

CERTIFICATION REGARDING DEBARMENT, SUSPENSION AND OTHER RESPONSIBILITY MATTERS

The prospective participant certifies to the best of its knowledge and belief that it and its principals:

- (a) Are not presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from covered transactions by any Federal department or agency;
- (b) Have not within a three year period preceding this proposal been convicted of or had a civil judgment rendered against them for commission of fraud or a criminal offense in connection with obtaining, attempting to obtain, or performing a public (Federal, State, or local) transaction or contract under a public transaction; violation of Federal or State antitrust statues or commission of embezzlement, theft, forgery, bribery, falsification or destruction of records, making false statements, or receiving stolen property;
- (c) Are not presently indicted for or otherwise criminally or civilly charged by a government entity (Federal, State, or local) with commission of any of the offenses enumerated in paragraph (b) of this certification; and
- (d) Have not within a three-year period preceding this application/proposal had one or more public transactions (Federal, State, or local) terminated for cause or default.

I understand that a false statement on this certification may be grounds for rejection of this proposal or termination of the award. In addition, under 18 USC Sec. 1001, a false statement may result in a fine of up to \$10,000 or imprisonment for up to 5 years, or both.

Typed Name & Title of Authorized Representativ	e
Signature of Authorized Representative	Date
I am unable to certify to the above statem	ents. My explanation i

CERTIFICATE OF NONDISCRIMINATION

By submission of this bid, the contractor:
certifies that he does not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment on the ground of race, color, national origin or sex; and does not and will not maintain or provide for his employees are segregated facilities at any of his establishments, and further, that he does not and will not permit hemployees to perform their services at any location under his contract where segregated facilities a maintained. He further agrees that he will obtain identical certifications from proposed sub-contractor orior to the award of subcontractors and that he will forward a notice of this requirement to such proposed sub-contractors.
CONTRACTOR'S NAME
SIGNATURE
DATE
Printed or typed Name and Title of Individual Signing for the Contractor

"General Decision Number: TN20240118 01/05/2024

Superseded General Decision Number: TN20230118

State: Tennessee

Construction Type: Heavy

Including Water and Sewer Line Construction

County: Crockett County in Tennessee.

HEAVY CONSTRUCTION PROJECTS (including sewer/water construction).

Note: Contracts subject to the Davis-Bacon Act are generally required to pay at least the applicable minimum wage rate required under Executive Order 14026 or Executive Order 13658. Please note that these Executive Orders apply to covered contracts entered into by the federal government that are subject to the Davis-Bacon Act itself, but do not apply to contracts subject only to the Davis-Bacon Related Acts, including those set forth at 29 CFR 5.1(a)(1).

If the contract is entered into on or after January 30, 2022, or the contract is renewed or extended (e.g., an |. The contractor must pay option is exercised) on or after January 30, 2022:

- l. Executive Order 14026 generally applies to the contract.
 - all covered workers at least \$17.20 per hour (or the applicable wage rate listed on this wage determination, if it is higher) for all hours spent performing on the contract in 2024.

If the contract was awarded on |. Executive Order 13658 or between January 1, 2015 and January 29, 2022, and the contract is not renewed or extended on or after January 30, 2022:

- generally applies to the contract.
- The contractor must pay all covered workers at least \$12.90 per hour (or the applicable wage rate listed on this wage determination, if it is higher) for all hours spent performing on that contract in 2024.

The applicable Executive Order minimum wage rate will be adjusted annually. If this contract is covered by one of the Executive Orders and a classification considered necessary for performance of work on the contract does not appear on this wage determination, the contractor must still submit a conformance request.

Additional information on contractor requirements and worker protections under the Executive Orders is available at http://www.dol.gov/whd/govcontracts.

ENGI0369-011 05/01/2013

	Rates	Fringes
Operating Engineers: Bulldozer and Crane	.\$ 24.47	10.85
SUTN2009-117 12/02/2009		
	Rates	Fringes
ELECTRICIAN	.\$ 20.06	0.00
LABORER: Common or General	.\$ 9.05 **	1.57
LABORER: Flagger	.\$ 10.50 **	0.00
LABORER: Pipelayer	.\$ 12.59 **	0.00
OPERATOR: Backhoe/Excavator/Trackhoe	. \$ 16.76 **	0.00
TRUCK DRIVER: Dump Truck	.\$ 11.61 ** 	0.81

WELDERS - Receive rate prescribed for craft performing operation to which welding is incidental.

** Workers in this classification may be entitled to a higher minimum wage under Executive Order 14026 (\$17.20) or 13658 (\$12.90). Please see the Note at the top of the wage determination for more information. Please also note that the minimum wage requirements of Executive Order 14026 are not currently being enforced as to any contract or subcontract to which the states of Texas, Louisiana, or Mississippi, including their agencies, are a party.

Note: Executive Order (EO) 13706, Establishing Paid Sick Leave for Federal Contractors applies to all contracts subject to the Davis-Bacon Act for which the contract is awarded (and any solicitation was issued) on or after January 1, 2017. If this contract is covered by the EO, the contractor must provide employees with 1 hour of paid sick leave for every 30 hours they work, up to 56 hours of paid sick leave each year. Employees must be permitted to use paid sick leave for their own illness, injury or other health-related needs, including preventive care; to assist a family member (or person who is like family to the employee) who is ill, injured, or has other health-related needs, including preventive care; or for reasons resulting from, or to assist a family member (or person who is like family to the employee) who is a victim of, domestic violence, sexual assault, or stalking. Additional information on contractor requirements and worker protections under the EO is available at

https://www.dol.gov/agencies/whd/government-contracts.

Unlisted classifications needed for work not included within the scope of the classifications listed may be added after award only as provided in the labor standards contract clauses (29CFR 5.5 (a) (1) (iii)).

The body of each wage determination lists the classification and wage rates that have been found to be prevailing for the cited type(s) of construction in the area covered by the wage determination. The classifications are listed in alphabetical order of ""identifiers" that indicate whether the particular rate is a union rate (current union negotiated rate for local), a survey rate (weighted average rate) or a union average rate (weighted union average rate).

Union Rate Identifiers

A four letter classification abbreviation identifier enclosed in dotted lines beginning with characters other than ""SU"" or ""UAVG"" denotes that the union classification and rate were prevailing for that classification in the survey. Example: PLUM0198-005 07/01/2014. PLUM is an abbreviation identifier of the union which prevailed in the survey for this classification, which in this example would be Plumbers. 0198 indicates the local union number or district council number where applicable, i.e., Plumbers Local 0198. The next number, 005 in the example, is an internal number used in processing the wage determination. 07/01/2014 is the effective date of the most current negotiated rate, which in this example is July 1, 2014.

Union prevailing wage rates are updated to reflect all rate changes in the collective bargaining agreement (CBA) governing this classification and rate.

Survey Rate Identifiers

Classifications listed under the ""SU"" identifier indicate that no one rate prevailed for this classification in the survey and the published rate is derived by computing a weighted average rate based on all the rates reported in the survey for that classification. As this weighted average rate includes all rates reported in the survey, it may include both union and non-union rates. Example: SULA2012-007 5/13/2014. SU indicates the rates are survey rates based on a weighted average calculation of rates and are not majority rates. LA indicates the State of Louisiana. 2012 is the year of survey on which these classifications and rates are based. The next number, 007 in the example, is an internal number used in producing the wage determination. 5/13/2014 indicates the survey completion date for the classifications and rates under that identifier.

Survey wage rates are not updated and remain in effect until a new survey is conducted.

Union Average Rate Identifiers

Classification(s) listed under the UAVG identifier indicate that no single majority rate prevailed for those

classifications; however, 100% of the data reported for the classifications was union data. EXAMPLE: UAVG-OH-0010 08/29/2014. UAVG indicates that the rate is a weighted union average rate. OH indicates the state. The next number, 0010 in the example, is an internal number used in producing the wage determination. 08/29/2014 indicates the survey completion date for the classifications and rates under that identifier.

A UAVG rate will be updated once a year, usually in January of each year, to reflect a weighted average of the current negotiated/CBA rate of the union locals from which the rate is based.

WAGE DETERMINATION APPEALS PROCESS

1.) Has there been an initial decision in the matter? This can be:

- * an existing published wage determination
- * a survey underlying a wage determination
- * a Wage and Hour Division letter setting forth a position on a wage determination matter
- * a conformance (additional classification and rate) ruling

On survey related matters, initial contact, including requests for summaries of surveys, should be with the Wage and Hour National Office because National Office has responsibility for the Davis-Bacon survey program. If the response from this initial contact is not satisfactory, then the process described in 2.) and 3.) should be followed.

With regard to any other matter not yet ripe for the formal process described here, initial contact should be with the Branch of Construction Wage Determinations. Write to:

Branch of Construction Wage Determinations Wage and Hour Division U.S. Department of Labor 200 Constitution Avenue, N.W. Washington, DC 20210

2.) If the answer to the question in 1.) is yes, then an interested party (those affected by the action) can request review and reconsideration from the Wage and Hour Administrator (See 29 CFR Part 1.8 and 29 CFR Part 7). Write to:

Wage and Hour Administrator U.S. Department of Labor 200 Constitution Avenue, N.W. Washington, DC 20210

The request should be accompanied by a full statement of the interested party's position and by any information (wage payment data, project description, area practice material, etc.) that the requestor considers relevant to the issue.

3.) If the decision of the Administrator is not favorable, an interested party may appeal directly to the Administrative

Review Board (formerly the Wage Appeals Board). Write to:

Administrative Review Board U.S. Department of Labor 200 Constitution Avenue, N.W. Washington, DC 20210

4.) All decisions by the Administrative Review Board are final.

END OF GENERAL DECISION"

NOTICE OF AWARD

Date of Issuance:

Owner:	CITY OF BELLS	Owner's Project	: No.:
Engineer:	A2H, Inc.	Engineer's Proje	ect No.: 21438
Project:	STATE ROUTE 76 UTILITY F	RELOCATION	
Bidder:			
Bidder's Address	:		
ou are notified th	nat Owner has accepted your I	Bid dated June 27, 2024 for the a	above Contract, and that
ou are the Succe	ssful Bidder and are awarded	a Contract for:	
	STATE ROUTE	76 UTILITY RELOCATION	
ou are hereby no	otified that your Bid has been a	accepted for items in the amoun	t of Seventy Thousand
Nine Hundred Sev	enty-Three Dollars and Sixty C	Cents (\$70,973.60). You are requ	ired by the Information
or Bidders to exe	cute the Agreement and furni	sh the required CONTRACTOR'S	Performance BOND,
Payment BOND ar	nd certificates of insurance wit	thin ten (10) days from the date	of this Notice to you.
f you fail to execu	ite said Agreement and to furr	nish said BONDS within ten (10)	days from the date of this
Notice, said OWN	ER will be entitled to consider	all your rights arising out of the	OWNER'S acceptance of
our BID as aband	loned and as a forfeiture of yo	ur BID BOND. The OWNER will b	e entitled to such other
ights as may be g	ranted by law.		
ou are required t	o return an acknowledged cop	by of this NOTICE OF AWARD to	the OWNER.
Owner:	CITY OF BELLS		
By (signature):			
Name (printed):	Mr. Eric Jordan		
Title:	Mayor		
Title: Copy: Engineer	Mayor		
Copy: Engineer ACCEPTANCE OF		eby acknowledged on	
Copy: Engineer ACCEPTANCE OF Receipt of the ab	NOTICE:		(Date)
ACCEPTANCE OF Receipt of the ab	NOTICE: Dove NOTICE OF AWARD is her	ntative:	(Date)

AGREEMENT BETWEEN OWNER AND CONTRACTOR FOR CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT (STIPULATED PRICE)

This Agreement is by and between CITY OF BELLS ("Owner") and	
	("Contractor").
Terms used in this Agreement have the meanings stated in the General Conditions.	ons and the Supplementary
Owner and Contractor hereby agree as follows:	

WORK

1.01 Contractor shall complete all Work as specified or indicated in the Contract Documents. The Work is generally described as follows: The Project consists of the construction, abandonment, and removal of water distribution lines, natural gas distribution lines, and gravity sewer collection lines.

THE PROJECT

2.01 The Project, of which the Work under the Contract Documents is a part, is generally described as follows: **STATE ROUTE 76 UTILITY RELOCATION**

ENGINEER

- 3.01 The Owner has retained **A2H**, **Inc.** ("Engineer") to act as Owner's representative, assume all duties and responsibilities of Engineer, and have the rights and authority assigned to Engineer in the Contract.
- 3.02 The part of the Project that pertains to the Work has been designed by **A2H**, Inc.

CONTRACT TIMES

- 4.01 Contract Times: Days
 - A. The Work will be Complete within **120** days after the date when the Contract Times commence to run.
- 4.02 Liquidated Damages
 - A. Contractor and Owner recognize that time is of the essence as stated in Paragraph 4.01 above and that Owner will suffer financial and other losses if the Work is not completed within the Contract Times, as duly modified. The parties also recognize the delays, expense, and difficulties involved in proving, in a legal or arbitration proceeding, the actual loss suffered by Owner if the Work is not completed on time. Accordingly, instead of requiring any such proof, Owner and Contractor agree that as liquidated damages for delay (but not as a penalty):
 - Completion of Remaining Work: After Substantial Completion, if Contractor shall neglect, refuse, or fail to complete the remaining Work within the Contract Times (as duly adjusted pursuant to the Contract) for completion and readiness for final payment, Contractor shall pay Owner \$\$500.00 for each day that expires after such time until the Work is completed and ready for final payment.

- 3. Liquidated damages for failing to timely attain Completion are not additive, and will not be imposed concurrently.
- B. If Owner recovers liquidated damages for a delay in completion by Contractor, then such liquidated damages are Owner's sole and exclusive remedy for such delay, and Owner is precluded from recovering any other damages, whether actual, direct, excess, or consequential, for such delay, except for special damages (if any) specified in this Agreement.

4.06 Special Damages

- A. Contractor shall reimburse Owner (1) for any fines or penalties imposed on Owner as a direct result of the Contractor's failure to attain Substantial Completion according to the Contract Times, and (2) for the actual costs reasonably incurred by Owner for engineering, construction observation, inspection, and administrative services needed after the time specified in Paragraph 4.02 for Substantial Completion (as duly adjusted pursuant to the Contract), until the Work is substantially complete.
- B. After Contractor achieves Substantial Completion, if Contractor shall neglect, refuse, or fail to complete the remaining Work within the Contract Times, Contractor shall reimburse Owner for the actual costs reasonably incurred by Owner for engineering, construction observation, inspection, and administrative services needed after the time specified in Paragraph 4.02 for Work to be completed and ready for final payment (as duly adjusted pursuant to the Contract), until the Work is completed and ready for final payment.
- C. The special damages imposed in this paragraph are supplemental to any liquidated damages for delayed completion established in this Agreement.

CONTRACT PRICE

5.01 Owner shall pay Contractor for completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents and the total amount bid, subject to adjustment under the Contract.

PAYMENT PROCEDURES

- 6.01 Submittal and Processing of Payments
 - A. Contractor shall submit Applications for Payment in accordance with Article 15 of the General Conditions. Applications for Payment will be processed by Engineer as provided in the General Conditions.
- 6.02 Progress Payments; Retainage
 - A. Owner shall make progress payments on the basis of Contractor's Applications for Payment on or about the **5th** day of each month during performance of the Work as provided in Paragraph 6.02.A.1 below, provided that such Applications for Payment have been submitted in a timely manner and otherwise meet the requirements of the Contract. All such payments will be measured by the Schedule of Values established as provided in the General Conditions (and in the case of Unit Price Work based on the number of units completed) or, in the event there is no Schedule of Values, as provided elsewhere in the Contract.
 - B. Upon Substantial Completion, Owner shall pay an amount sufficient to increase total payments to Contractor to 95 percent of the Work completed, less such amounts set off by Owner pursuant to Paragraph 15.01.E of the General Conditions/

6.03 Final Payment

A. Upon final completion and acceptance of the Work, Owner shall pay the remainder of the Contract Price in accordance with Paragraph 15.06 of the General Conditions.

6.04 Consent of Surety

A. Owner will not make final payment, or return or release retainage at Substantial Completion or any other time, unless Contractor submits written consent of the surety to such payment, return, or release.

6.05 Interest

A. All amounts not paid when due will bear interest at the rate of 3 percent per annum.

CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

7.01 Contents

- A. The Contract Documents consist of all of the following:
 - 1. This Agreement.
 - 2. Bonds:
 - a. Performance bond (together with power of attorney).
 - b. Payment bond (together with power of attorney).
 - 3. General Conditions.
 - 4. Supplementary Conditions.
 - 5. Specifications as listed in the table of contents of the project manual.
 - 7. Drawings as listed in the List of Drawings in the project manual.
 - 8. All issued Addenda.
 - 9. The following which may be delivered or issued on or after the Effective Date of the Contract and are not attached hereto:
 - a. Notice to Proceed.
 - b. Work Change Directives.
 - c. Change Orders.
 - d. Field Orders.
 - e. Warranty Bond, if any.
- B. The Contract Documents listed in Paragraph 7.01. are attached to this Agreement (except as expressly noted otherwise above) in the form of this project manual.
- C. There are no Contract Documents other than those listed above in this Article 7.
- D. The Contract Documents may only be amended, modified, or supplemented as provided in the Contract.

REPRESENTATIONS, CERTIFICATIONS, AND STIPULATIONS

8.01 Contractor's Representations

- A. In order to induce Owner to enter into this Contract, Contractor makes the following representations:
 - Contractor has examined and carefully studied the Contract Documents, including Addenda.
 - 2. Contractor has visited the Site, conducted a thorough visual examination of the Site and adjacent areas, and become familiar with the general, local, and Site conditions that may affect cost, progress, and performance of the Work.
 - 3. Contractor is familiar with all Laws and Regulations that may affect cost, progress, and performance of the Work.
 - 4. Contractor has carefully studied the reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or adjacent to the Site and the drawings of physical conditions relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at the Site that have been identified in the Supplementary Conditions, with respect to the Technical Data in such reports and drawings.
 - Contractor has carefully studied the reports and drawings relating to Hazardous Environmental Conditions, if any, at or adjacent to the Site that have been identified in the Supplementary Conditions, with respect to Technical Data in such reports and drawings.
 - 6. Contractor has considered the information known to Contractor itself; information commonly known to contractors doing business in the locality of the Site; information and observations obtained from visits to the Site; the Contract Documents; and the Technical Data identified in the Supplementary Conditions or by definition, with respect to the effect of such information, observations, and Technical Data on (a) the cost, progress, and performance of the Work; (b) the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction to be employed by Contractor; and (c) Contractor's safety precautions and programs.
 - 7. Based on the information and observations referred to in the preceding paragraph, Contractor agrees that no further examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, studies, or data are necessary for the performance of the Work at the Contract Price, within the Contract Times, and in accordance with the other terms and conditions of the Contract.
 - 8. Contractor is aware of the general nature of work to be performed by Owner and others at the Site that relates to the Work as indicated in the Contract Documents.
 - 9. Contractor has given Engineer written notice of all conflicts, errors, ambiguities, or discrepancies that Contractor has discovered in the Contract Documents, and of discrepancies between Site conditions and the Contract Documents, and the written resolution thereof by Engineer is acceptable to Contractor.
 - 10. The Contract Documents are generally sufficient to indicate and convey understanding of all terms and conditions for performance and furnishing of the Work.

11. Contractor's entry into this Contract constitutes an incontrovertible representation by Contractor that without exception all prices in the Agreement are premised upon performing and furnishing the Work required by the Contract Documents.

8.02 Contractor's Certifications

- A. Contractor certifies that it has not engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, or coercive practices in competing for or in executing the Contract. For the purposes of this Paragraph 8.02:
 - "corrupt practice" means the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting of anything of value likely to influence the action of a public official in the bidding process or in the Contract execution;
 - "fraudulent practice" means an intentional misrepresentation of facts made (a) to influence the bidding process or the execution of the Contract to the detriment of Owner, (b) to establish Bid or Contract prices at artificial non-competitive levels, or (c) to deprive Owner of the benefits of free and open competition;
 - 3. "collusive practice" means a scheme or arrangement between two or more Bidders, with or without the knowledge of Owner, a purpose of which is to establish Bid prices at artificial, non-competitive levels; and
 - 4. "coercive practice" means harming or threatening to harm, directly or indirectly, persons or their property to influence their participation in the bidding process or affect the execution of the Contract.

8.03 Standard General Conditions

A. Owner stipulates that the General Conditions that are made a part of this Contract are EJCDC® C-700, Standard General Conditions for the Construction Contract (2018), published by the Engineers Joint Contract Documents Committee.

This Agreemer	nt will be effective on	(which is the Effective Date of the Contract).		
Owner:		Contractor:		
	CITY OF BELLS			
	or printed name of organization)	(typed or printed name of organization)		
Ву:	(individual's signature)	By: (individual's signature)		
Date	(marviduar's signature)	Date:		
Date:	(date signed)	(date signed)		
Name:	Mr. Eric Jordan	Name:		
Name.	(typed or printed)	(typed or printed)		
Title:	Mayor	Title:		
	(typed or printed)	(typed or printed) (If [Type of Entity] is a corporation, a partnership, or a joint venture, attach evidence of authority to sign.)		
Attest:		Attest:		
	(individual's signature)	(individual's signature)		
Title:		Title:		
(typed or printed) Address for giving notices: [OWNER_ADDRESS]		(typed or printed) Address for giving notices:		
Designated Representative:		Designated Representative:		
Name:		Name:		
-	(typed or printed)	(typed or printed)		
Title:		Title:		
nue:	(typed or printed)	(typed or printed)		
Address:	(types of princes,	Address:		
	(704) 650 0004			
Phone:	(731) 663-2334	Phone:		
Email:	bellsmayorjordan@yahoo.com	Email:		
	ty] is a corporation, attach evidence of n. If [Type of Entity] is a public body,	License No.:		
attach evidence of authority to sign and resolution or		(where applicable)		
other document Agreement.)	ts authorizing execution of this	State:		

NOTICE TO PROCEED

Owner:	CITY OF BELLS	Owner's Project No.:	
Engineer:	A2H, INC.	Engineer's Project No.:	21438
Contractor:		Contractor's Project No.:	
Project:	STATE ROUTE 76 UTILITY RELO	CATION	
Effective Date of	Contract:		
on pu On that date, Con	rsuant to Paragraph 4.01 of the	Times under the above Contract will General Conditions. obligations under the Contract Doc	
In accordance with	·		
June 27, 2024	•	n accordance with the Agreement da /ORK within 120 consecutive calenda e	
Owner:	CITY OF BELLS		
By (signature):			
Name (printed):	Mr. Eric Jordan		
Title:	Mayor		
Date Issued:			
Copy: Engineer			

PERFORMANCE BOND

Name: Address (principal place of business): Owner Name: CITY OF BELLS Mailing address (principal place of business): Address (principal place of business): Mailing address (principal place of business): TATE ROUTE 76 UTILITY RELOCATION STATE ROUTE 76 UTILITY RELOCATION Contract Price: Effective Date of Contract: Bond Bond Amount: Date of Bond: (Date of Bond cannot be earlier than Effective Date of Contract) Modifications to this Bond form: None □ See Paragraph 16 Surety and Contractor, intending to be legally bound hereby, subject to the terms set forth in this Performance Bond, do each cause this Performance Bond to be duly executed by an authorized officer, agent, or representative. Contractor as Principal Surety (Full formal name of Surety) (corporate seal) By: (Signature) Name: (Printed or typed) Title: Title: Attest: (Signature) Name: (Printed or typed) Title: Title: Title: Title: (Signature) Name: (Printed or typed) (Printed or typed) Title: Title: Title: Title: (Signature) Name: (Printed or typed) Title:		
Address (principal place of business): Address (principal place of business): Contract Description (name and location): STATE ROUTE 76 UTILITY RELOCATION 12987 Hwy 79, Bells, TN 38006 Contract Price: Effective Date of Contract: Bond Bond Amount: Date of Bond: (Date of Bond cannot be earlier than Effective Date of Contract) Modifications to this Bond form: None See Paragraph 16 Surety and Contractor, intending to be legally bound hereby, subject to the terms set forth in this Performance Bond, do each cause this Performance Bond to be duly executed by an authorized officer, agent, or representative. Contractor as Principal Surety (Full formal name of Contractor) (Full formal name of Surety) (corporate seal) By: (Signature) (Printed or typed) Title: Attest: (Signature) (Printed or typed) Title: Attest: (Signature) Name: (Printed or typed) Title: Name: (Printed or typed) Title: Title: Name: (Printed or typed) Title: Title: Name: (Printed or typed) Title: Title: Notes: (1) Provide supplemental execution by any additional parties, such as joint venturers. (2) Any singular reference to	Contractor	Surety
Owner Name: CITY OF BELLS Mailing address (principal place of business): 12987 Hwy 79, Bells, TN 38006 Bond Bond Amount: Date of Bond: (Date of Bond cannot be earlier than Effective Date of Contract) Modifications to this Bond form: None □ See Paragraph 16 Surety and Contractor, intending to be legally bound hereby, subject to the terms set forth in this Performance Bond, do each cause this Performance Bond to be duly executed by an authorized officer, agent, or representative. Contractor as Principal Surety (Full formal name of Contractor) (Signature) (Signature) (Printed or typed) Title: (Signature) (Signature) (Signature) (Signature) Attest: (Signature) (Printed or typed) (Printed or typed) Title: Name: (Printed or typed) (Printed or typed) Title: Title: Name: (Printed or typed) Title: Name: (Printed or typed) Title: Name: (Printed or typed) Title: Title: Name: (Printed or typed)	Name:	Name:
Name: CITY OF BELLS Mailing address (principal place of business): 12987 Hwy 79, Bells, TN 38006 Contract Price: Effective Date of Contract: Bond Bond Amount: Date of Bond: (Date of Bond cannot be earlier than Effective Date of Contract) Modifications to this Bond form: Surety and Contractor, intending to be legally bound hereby, subject to the terms set forth in this Performance Bond, do each cause this Performance Bond to be duly executed by an authorized officer, agent, or representative. Contractor as Principal Surety (Full formal name of Contractor) (Frinted or typed) Title: Attest: (Signature) Name: (Printed or typed) (Printed or typed) Title: Attest: (Signature) Name: (Printed or typed) Title: Title: Name: (Printed or typed)	Address (principal place of business):	Address (principal place of business):
Name: CITY OF BELLS Mailing address (principal place of business): 12987 Hwy 79, Bells, TN 38006 Contract Price: Effective Date of Contract: Bond Bond Amount: Date of Bond: (Date of Bond cannot be earlier than Effective Date of Contract) Modifications to this Bond form: Surety and Contractor, intending to be legally bound hereby, subject to the terms set forth in this Performance Bond, do each cause this Performance Bond to be duly executed by an authorized officer, agent, or representative. Contractor as Principal Surety (Full formal name of Contractor) (Frinted or typed) Title: Attest: (Signature) Name: (Printed or typed) (Printed or typed) Title: Attest: (Signature) Name: (Printed or typed) Title: Title: Name: (Printed or typed)		
Name: CITY OF BELLS Mailing address (principal place of business): 12987 Hwy 79, Bells, TN 38006 Contract Price: Effective Date of Contract: Bond Bond Amount: Date of Bond: (Date of Bond cannot be earlier than Effective Date of Contract) Modifications to this Bond form: Surety and Contractor, intending to be legally bound hereby, subject to the terms set forth in this Performance Bond, do each cause this Performance Bond to be duly executed by an authorized officer, agent, or representative. Contractor as Principal Surety (Full formal name of Contractor) (Frinted or typed) Title: Attest: (Signature) Name: (Printed or typed) (Printed or typed) Title: Attest: (Signature) Name: (Printed or typed) Title: Title: Name: (Printed or typed)		
Mailing address (principal place of business): 12987 Hwy 79, Bells, TN 38006 Contract Price: Effective Date of Contract: Bond Bond Amount: Date of Bond: (Joate of Bond cannot be earlier than Effective Date of Contract) Modifications to this Bond form: Whore See Paragraph 16 Surety and Contractor, intending to be legally bound hereby, subject to the terms set forth in this Performance Bond, do each cause this Performance Bond to be duly executed by an authorized officer, agent, or representative. Contractor as Principal Surety (Full formal name of Contractor) (Full formal name of Contractor) (Full formal name of Surety) (corporate seal) By: (Signature) (Signature) Name: (Printed or typed) Title: Attest: (Signature) Name: (Printed or typed) Title: Name: (Printed or typed)	Owner	Contract
12987 Hwy 79, Bells, TN 38006 Contract Price: Effective Date of Contract: Bond Bond Amount: Date of Bond: (Date of Bond cannot be earlier than Effective Date of Contract) Modifications to this Bond form: None See Paragraph 16 Surety and Contractor, intending to be legally bound hereby, subject to the terms set forth in this Performance Bond, do each cause this Performance Bond to be duly executed by an authorized officer, agent, or representative. Contractor as Principal Surety (Full formal name of Surety) (corporate seal) By: (Signature) (Finted or typed) Title: Attest: (Signature) Name: (Printed or typed) (Printed or typed) (Printed or typed) Title: Title: Name: (Printed or typed) (Printed or typed) Title: Title: Name: (Printed or typed) Title: Title: Name: (Printed or typed) Title: Title: Notes: (1) Provide supplemental execution by any additional parties, such as joint venturers. (2) Any singular reference to	Name: CITY OF BELLS	Description (name and location):
Bond Bond Amount: Date of Bond: Date of Bond cannot be earlier than Effective Date of Contract) Modifications to this Bond form:	Mailing address (principal place of business):	STATE ROUTE 76 UTILITY RELOCATION
Bond Bond Amount: Date of Bond: Date of Bond cannot be earlier than Effective Date of Contract)	12987 Hwy 79, Bells, TN 38006	
Bond Amount: Date of Bond: (Date of Bond cannot be earlier than Effective Date of Contract) Modifications to this Bond form: None □ See Paragraph 16 Surety and Contractor, intending to be legally bound hereby, subject to the terms set forth in this Performance Bond, do each cause this Performance Bond to be duly executed by an authorized officer, agent, or representative. Contractor as Principal Surety (Full formal name of Surety) (corporate seal) By: (Full formal name of Surety) (corporate seal) By: (Signature) (Signature) (Printed or typed) Title: Attest: (Signature) (Signature) Attest: (Signature) (Printed or typed) Title: Name: (Printed or typed) (Printed or typed) Title: Name: (Printed or typed) Title: Name: (Printed or typed) Title: Name: (Printed or typed) Title: Notes: (1) Provide supplemental execution by any additional parties, such as joint venturers. (2) Any singular reference to		Contract Price:
Bond Amount: Date of Bond: (Date of Bond cannot be earlier than Effective Date of Contract) Modifications to this Bond form: ☑ None ☐ See Paragraph 16 Surety and Contractor, intending to be legally bound hereby, subject to the terms set forth in this Performance Bond, do each cause this Performance Bond to be duly executed by an authorized officer, agent, or representative. Contractor as Principal Surety (Full formal name of Surety) (corporate seal) By: (Signature) (Signature) (Printed or typed) Title: Attest: (Signature) (Signature) Attest: (Signature) (Signature) Name: (Printed or typed) (Printed or typed) Title: Attest: (Signature) (Printed or typed) Title: Name: (Printed or typed) Title: Notes: (1) Provide supplemental execution by any additional parties, such as joint venturers. (2) Any singular reference to		Effective Date of Contract:
Date of Bond: (Date of Bond cannot be earlier than Effective Date of Contract) Modifications to this Bond form: ☑ None ☐ See Paragraph 16 Surety and Contractor, intending to be legally bound hereby, subject to the terms set forth in this Performance Bond, do each cause this Performance Bond to be duly executed by an authorized officer, agent, or representative. Contractor as Principal Surety (Full formal name of Contractor) (Full formal name of Surety) (corporate seal) By: (Signature) (Signature)(Attach Power of Attorney) Name: (Printed or typed) (Printed or typed) Title: Attest: (Signature) (Signature) Name: (Printed or typed) (Signature) Name: (Signature) (Signature) Name: (Printed or typed) (Printed or typed) Title: Name: (Printed or typed) (Printed or typed) Title: Notes: (1) Provide supplemental execution by any additional parties, such as joint venturers. (2) Any singular reference to	Bond	
(Date of Bond cannot be earlier than Effective Date of Contract) Modifications to this Bond form: None □ See Paragraph 16 Surety and Contractor, intending to be legally bound hereby, subject to the terms set forth in this Performance Bond, do each cause this Performance Bond to be duly executed by an authorized officer, agent, or representative. Contractor as Principal Surety (Full formal name of Contractor) (Full formal name of Surety) (corporate seal) By: (Signature) (Signature)/(Attach Power of Attorney) Name: (Printed or typed) (Printed or typed) (Printed or typed) Title: Attest: (Signature) (Signature) Name: (Signature) (Printed or typed) (Printed or typed) Title: Title: Notes: (1) Provide supplemental execution by any additional parties, such as joint venturers. (2) Any singular reference to	Bond Amount:	
Modifications to this Bond form: ✓ None ☐ See Paragraph 16 Surety and Contractor, intending to be legally bound hereby, subject to the terms set forth in this Performance Bond, do each cause this Performance Bond to be duly executed by an authorized officer, agent, or representative. Contractor as Principal Surety By: (Full formal name of Contractor) (Full formal name of Surety) (corporate seal) By: (Signature) (Signature)(Attach Power of Attorney) Name: (Printed or typed) (Printed or typed) Title: Title: (Signature) Name: (Signature) (Signature) Name: (Printed or typed) (Printed or typed) Title: Title: (Printed or typed) Title: (Printed or typed) (Printed or typed) Title: Title: (Printed or typed)	Date of Bond:	
Surety and Contractor, intending to be legally bound hereby, subject to the terms set forth in this Performance Bond, do each cause this Performance Bond to be duly executed by an authorized officer, agent, or representative. Contractor as Principal Surety Full formal name of Contractor Surety (corporate seal)		
Surety and Contractor, intending to be legally bound hereby, subject to the terms set forth in this Performance Bond, do each cause this Performance Bond to be duly executed by an authorized officer, agent, or representative. Contractor as Principal Surety (Full formal name of Surety) (corporate seal) By: (Signature) (Signature) (Signature)(Attach Power of Attorney) Name: (Printed or typed) Title: Attest: (Signature) (Signature) Attest: (Signature) Name: (Printed or typed) Title: Notes: (1) Provide supplemental execution by any additional parties, such as joint venturers. (2) Any singular reference to		
Performance Bond, do each cause this Performance Bond to be duly executed by an authorized officer, agent, or representative. Contractor as Principal Surety (Full formal name of Contractor) By: (Signature) (Signature) (Signature) Name: (Printed or typed) Title: Attest: (Signature) (Signature) Attest: (Signature) Name: (Printed or typed) Title: Name: (Printed or typed) Title: Title: Name: (Printed or typed) Title: Name: (Printed or typed) Title: Name: (Printed or typed) Title: Notes: (1) Provide supplemental execution by any additional parties, such as joint venturers. (2) Any singular reference to		hereby, subject to the terms set forth in this
Contractor as Principal Full formal name of Contractor (Full formal name of Surety) (corporate seal)		
Full formal name of Contractor (Full formal name of Surety) (corporate seal)	agent, or representative.	
By: Signature By: (Signature)(Attach Power of Attorney)	Contractor as Principal	Surety
By: Signature By: (Signature)(Attach Power of Attorney)	(Full formed a page of Contampton)	(Full forward manage of Guarda) (compared and)
Name: (Signature) (Signature)(Attach Power of Attorney)		
(Printed or typed) (Printed or typed) Title: Title: Attest: (Signature) Name: (Printed or typed) Title: Notes: (1) Provide supplemental execution by any additional parties, such as joint venturers. (2) Any singular reference to		
Title: Attest: (Signature) Name: (Printed or typed) Title: Notes: (1) Provide supplemental execution by any additional parties, such as joint venturers. (2) Any singular reference to	Name:	Name:
Attest: (Signature) Name: (Printed or typed) Title: Notes: (1) Provide supplemental execution by any additional parties, such as joint venturers. (2) Any singular reference to	(Printed or typed)	(Printed or typed)
Name: (Signature) Name: (Printed or typed) Title: Notes: (1) Provide supplemental execution by any additional parties, such as joint venturers. (2) Any singular reference to	Title:	Title:
Name: Name: (Printed or typed) (Printed or typed) Title: Title: Title: Notes: (1) Provide supplemental execution by any additional parties, such as joint venturers. (2) Any singular reference to	Attest:	Attest:
(Printed or typed) (Printed or typed) Title: Title: Notes: (1) Provide supplemental execution by any additional parties, such as joint venturers. (2) Any singular reference to	(Signature)	(Signature)
Title: Title: Title: Notes: (1) Provide supplemental execution by any additional parties, such as joint venturers. (2) Any singular reference to		
Notes: (1) Provide supplemental execution by any additional parties, such as joint venturers. (2) Any singular reference to		

- 12. The Contractor and Surety, jointly and severally, bind themselves, their heirs, executors, administrators, successors, and assigns to the Owner for the performance of the Construction Contract, which is incorporated herein by reference.
- 13. If the Contractor performs the Construction Contract, the Surety and the Contractor shall have no obligation under this Bond, except when applicable to participate in a conference as provided in Paragraph 3.
- 14. If there is no Owner Default under the Construction Contract, the Surety's obligation under this Bond will arise after:
 - 14.1. The Owner first provides notice to the Contractor and the Surety that the Owner is considering declaring a Contractor Default. Such notice may indicate whether the Owner is requesting a conference among the Owner, Contractor, and Surety to discuss the Contractor's performance. If the Owner does not request a conference, the Surety may, within five (5) business days after receipt of the Owner's notice, request such a conference. If the Surety timely requests a conference, the Owner shall attend. Unless the Owner agrees otherwise, any conference requested under this Paragraph 3.1 will be held within ten (10) business days of the Surety's receipt of the Owner's notice. If the Owner, the Contractor, and the Surety agree, the Contractor shall be allowed a reasonable time to perform the Construction Contract, but such an agreement does not waive the Owner's right, if any, subsequently to declare a Contractor Default;
 - 14.2. The Owner declares a Contractor Default, terminates the Construction Contract and notifies the Surety; and
 - 14.3. The Owner has agreed to pay the Balance of the Contract Price in accordance with the terms of the Construction Contract to the Surety or to a contractor selected to perform the Construction Contract.
- 15. Failure on the part of the Owner to comply with the notice requirement in Paragraph 3.1 does not constitute a failure to comply with a condition precedent to the Surety's obligations, or release the Surety from its obligations, except to the extent the Surety demonstrates actual prejudice.
- 16. When the Owner has satisfied the conditions of Paragraph 3, the Surety shall promptly and at the Surety's expense take one of the following actions:
 - 16.1. Arrange for the Contractor, with the consent of the Owner, to perform and complete the Construction Contract;
 - 16.2. Undertake to perform and complete the Construction Contract itself, through its agents or independent contractors;
 - 16.3. Obtain bids or negotiated proposals from qualified contractors acceptable to the Owner for a contract for performance and completion of the Construction Contract, arrange for a contract to be prepared for execution by the Owner and a contractor selected with the Owners concurrence, to be secured with performance and payment bonds executed by a qualified surety equivalent to the bonds issued on the Construction Contract, and pay to the Owner the amount of damages as described in Paragraph 7 in excess of the Balance of the Contract Price incurred by the Owner as a result of the Contractor Default; or
 - 16.4. Waive its right to perform and complete, arrange for completion, or obtain a new contractor, and with reasonable promptness under the circumstances:
 - 5.4.1 After investigation, determine the amount for which it may be liable to the Owner and, as soon as practicable after the amount is determined, make payment to the Owner; or

- 5.4.2 Deny liability in whole or in part and notify the Owner, citing the reasons for denial.
- 17. If the Surety does not proceed as provided in Paragraph 5 with reasonable promptness, the Surety shall be deemed to be in default on this Bond seven days after receipt of an additional written notice from the Owner to the Surety demanding that the Surety perform its obligations under this Bond, and the Owner shall be entitled to enforce any remedy available to the Owner. If the Surety proceeds as provided in Paragraph 5.4, and the Owner refuses the payment, or the Surety has denied liability, in whole or in part, without further notice, the Owner shall be entitled to enforce any remedy available to the Owner.
- 18. If the Surety elects to act under Paragraph 5.1, 5.2, or 5.3, then the responsibilities of the Surety to the Owner will not be greater than those of the Contractor under the Construction Contract, and the responsibilities of the Owner to the Surety will not be greater than those of the Owner under the Construction Contract. Subject to the commitment by the Owner to pay the Balance of the Contract Price, the Surety is obligated, without duplication for:
 - 18.1. the responsibilities of the Contractor for correction of defective work and completion of the Construction Contract;
 - 18.2. additional legal, design professional, and delay costs resulting from the Contractor's Default, and resulting from the actions or failure to act of the Surety under Paragraph 5; and
 - 18.3. liquidated damages, or if no liquidated damages are specified in the Construction Contract, actual damages caused by delayed performance or non-performance of the Contractor.
- 19. If the Surety elects to act under Paragraph 5.1, 5.3, or 5.4, the Surety's liability is limited to the amount of this Bond.
- 20. The Surety shall not be liable to the Owner or others for obligations of the Contractor that are unrelated to the Construction Contract, and the Balance of the Contract Price will not be reduced or set off on account of any such unrelated obligations. No right of action will accrue on this Bond to any person or entity other than the Owner or its heirs, executors, administrators, successors, and assigns.
- 21. The Surety hereby waives notice of any change, including changes of time, to the Construction Contract or to related subcontracts, purchase orders, and other obligations.
- 22. Any proceeding, legal or equitable, under this Bond must be instituted in any court of competent jurisdiction in the location in which the work or part of the work is located and must be instituted within two years after a declaration of Contractor Default or within two years after the Contractor ceased working or within two years after the Surety refuses or fails to perform its obligations under this Bond, whichever occurs first. If the provisions of this paragraph are void or prohibited by law, the minimum periods of limitations available to sureties as a defense in the jurisdiction of the suit will be applicable.
- 23. Notice to the Surety, the Owner, or the Contractor must be mailed or delivered to the address shown on the page on which their signature appears.
- 24. When this Bond has been furnished to comply with a statutory or other legal requirement in the location where the construction was to be performed, any provision in this Bond conflicting with said statutory or legal requirement will be deemed deleted therefrom and provisions conforming to such statutory or other legal requirement will be deemed incorporated herein. When so furnished, the intent is that this Bond will be construed as a statutory bond and not as a common law bond.
- 25. Definitions

- 25.1. Balance of the Contract Price—The total amount payable by the Owner to the Contractor under the Construction Contract after all proper adjustments have been made including allowance for the Contractor for any amounts received or to be received by the Owner in settlement of insurance or other claims for damages to which the Contractor is entitled, reduced by all valid and proper payments made to or on behalf of the Contractor under the Construction Contract.
- 25.2. *Construction Contract*—The agreement between the Owner and Contractor identified on the cover page, including all Contract Documents and changes made to the agreement and the Contract Documents.
- 25.3. *Contractor Default*—Failure of the Contractor, which has not been remedied or waived, to perform or otherwise to comply with a material term of the Construction Contract.
- 25.4. *Owner Default*—Failure of the Owner, which has not been remedied or waived, to pay the Contractor as required under the Construction Contract or to perform and complete or comply with the other material terms of the Construction Contract.
- 25.5. *Contract Documents*—All the documents that comprise the agreement between the Owner and Contractor.
- 26. If this Bond is issued for an agreement between a contractor and subcontractor, the term Contractor in this Bond will be deemed to be Subcontractor and the term Owner will be deemed to be Contractor.
- 27. Modifications to this Bond are as follows: [Describe modification or enter "None"]

PAYMENT BOND

Contractor	Surety
Name:	Name:
Address (principal place of business):	Address (principal place of business):
Owner	Contract
Name: CITY OF BELLS	Description (name and location):
Mailing address (principal place of business):	STATE ROUTE 76 UTILITY RELOCATION
12987 Hwy 79, Bells, TN 38006	
	Contract Price:
	Effective Date of Contract:
Bond	
Bond Amount:	
Date of Bond:	
(Date of Bond cannot be earlier than Effective Date of Contract)	
Modifications to this Bond form: ☑ None ☐ See Paragraph 18	
Surety and Contractor, intending to be legally boun	d hereby, subject to the terms set forth in this
	o be duly executed by an authorized officer, agent, or
representative.	
Contractor as Principal	Surety
(Full formal name of Contractor)	(Full formal name of Surety) (corporate seal)
By: (Signature)	By: (Signature)(Attach Power of Attorney)
Name:	Name:
(Printed or typed)	(Printed or typed)
Title:	Title:
Attest:	Attest:
(Signature)	(Signature)
Name: (Printed or typed)	Name:(Printed or typed)
Title:	Title:
Notes: (1) Provide supplemental execution by any additional po	
Contractor, Surety, Owner, or other party is considered plural w	

- 1. The Contractor and Surety, jointly and severally, bind themselves, their heirs, executors, administrators, successors, and assigns to the Owner to pay for labor, materials, and equipment furnished for use in the performance of the Construction Contract, which is incorporated herein by reference, subject to the following terms.
- 2. If the Contractor promptly makes payment of all sums due to Claimants, and defends, indemnifies, and holds harmless the Owner from claims, demands, liens, or suits by any person or entity seeking payment for labor, materials, or equipment furnished for use in the performance of the Construction Contract, then the Surety and the Contractor shall have no obligation under this Bond.
- 3. If there is no Owner Default under the Construction Contract, the Surety's obligation to the Owner under this Bond will arise after the Owner has promptly notified the Contractor and the Surety (at the address described in Paragraph 13) of claims, demands, liens, or suits against the Owner or the Owner's property by any person or entity seeking payment for labor, materials, or equipment furnished for use in the performance of the Construction Contract, and tendered defense of such claims, demands, liens, or suits to the Contractor and the Surety.
- 4. When the Owner has satisfied the conditions in Paragraph 3, the Surety shall promptly and at the Surety's expense defend, indemnify, and hold harmless the Owner against a duly tendered claim, demand, lien, or suit.
- 5. The Surety's obligations to a Claimant under this Bond will arise after the following:
 - 5.1. Claimants who do not have a direct contract with the Contractor
 - 5.1.1. have furnished a written notice of non-payment to the Contractor, stating with substantial accuracy the amount claimed and the name of the party to whom the materials were, or equipment was, furnished or supplied or for whom the labor was done or performed, within ninety (90) days after having last performed labor or last furnished materials or equipment included in the Claim; and
 - 5.1.2. have sent a Claim to the Surety (at the address described in Paragraph 13).
 - 5.2. Claimants who are employed by or have a direct contract with the Contractor have sent a Claim to the Surety (at the address described in Paragraph 13).
- 6. If a notice of non-payment required by Paragraph 5.1.1 is given by the Owner to the Contractor, that is sufficient to satisfy a Claimant's obligation to furnish a written notice of non-payment under Paragraph 5.1.1.
- 7. When a Claimant has satisfied the conditions of Paragraph 5.1 or 5.2, whichever is applicable, the Surety shall promptly and at the Surety's expense take the following actions:
 - 7.1. Send an answer to the Claimant, with a copy to the Owner, within sixty (60) days after receipt of the Claim, stating the amounts that are undisputed and the basis for challenging any amounts that are disputed; and
 - 7.2. Pay or arrange for payment of any undisputed amounts.
 - 7.3. The Surety's failure to discharge its obligations under Paragraph 7.1 or 7.2 will not be deemed to constitute a waiver of defenses the Surety or Contractor may have or acquire as to a Claim, except as to undisputed amounts for which the Surety and Claimant have reached agreement. If, however, the Surety fails to discharge its obligations under Paragraph 7.1 or 7.2, the Surety shall indemnify the Claimant for the reasonable attorney's fees the Claimant incurs thereafter to recover any sums found to be due and owing to the Claimant.

- 8. The Surety's total obligation will not exceed the amount of this Bond, plus the amount of reasonable attorney's fees provided under Paragraph 7.3, and the amount of this Bond will be credited for any payments made in good faith by the Surety.
- 9. Amounts owed by the Owner to the Contractor under the Construction Contract will be used for the performance of the Construction Contract and to satisfy claims, if any, under any construction performance bond. By the Contractor furnishing and the Owner accepting this Bond, they agree that all funds earned by the Contractor in the performance of the Construction Contract are dedicated to satisfying obligations of the Contractor and Surety under this Bond, subject to the Owner's priority to use the funds for the completion of the work.
- 10. The Surety shall not be liable to the Owner, Claimants, or others for obligations of the Contractor that are unrelated to the Construction Contract. The Owner shall not be liable for the payment of any costs or expenses of any Claimant under this Bond, and shall have under this Bond no obligation to make payments to or give notice on behalf of Claimants, or otherwise have any obligations to Claimants under this Bond.
- 11. The Surety hereby waives notice of any change, including changes of time, to the Construction Contract or to related subcontracts, purchase orders, and other obligations.
- 12. No suit or action will be commenced by a Claimant under this Bond other than in a court of competent jurisdiction in the state in which the project that is the subject of the Construction Contract is located or after the expiration of one year from the date (1) on which the Claimant sent a Claim to the Surety pursuant to Paragraph 5.1.2 or 5.2, or (2) on which the last labor or service was performed by anyone or the last materials or equipment were furnished by anyone under the Construction Contract, whichever of (1) or (2) first occurs. If the provisions of this paragraph are void or prohibited by law, the minimum period of limitation available to sureties as a defense in the jurisdiction of the suit will be applicable.
- 13. Notice and Claims to the Surety, the Owner, or the Contractor must be mailed or delivered to the address shown on the page on which their signature appears. Actual receipt of notice or Claims, however accomplished, will be sufficient compliance as of the date received.
- 14. When this Bond has been furnished to comply with a statutory or other legal requirement in the location where the construction was to be performed, any provision in this Bond conflicting with said statutory or legal requirement will be deemed deleted here from and provisions conforming to such statutory or other legal requirement will be deemed incorporated herein. When so furnished, the intent is that this Bond will be construed as a statutory bond and not as a common law bond.
- 15. Upon requests by any person or entity appearing to be a potential beneficiary of this Bond, the Contractor and Owner shall promptly furnish a copy of this Bond or shall permit a copy to be made.
- 16. Definitions
 - 16.1. *Claim*—A written statement by the Claimant including at a minimum:
 - 16.1.1. The name of the Claimant;
 - 16.1.2. The name of the person for whom the labor was done, or materials or equipment furnished;
 - 16.1.3. A copy of the agreement or purchase order pursuant to which labor, materials, or equipment was furnished for use in the performance of the Construction Contract;
 - 16.1.4. A brief description of the labor, materials, or equipment furnished;

- 16.1.5. The date on which the Claimant last performed labor or last furnished materials or equipment for use in the performance of the Construction Contract;
- 16.1.6. The total amount earned by the Claimant for labor, materials, or equipment furnished as of the date of the Claim;
- 16.1.7. The total amount of previous payments received by the Claimant; and
- 16.1.8. The total amount due and unpaid to the Claimant for labor, materials, or equipment furnished as of the date of the Claim.
- 16.2. Claimant—An individual or entity having a direct contract with the Contractor or with a subcontractor of the Contractor to furnish labor, materials, or equipment for use in the performance of the Construction Contract. The term Claimant also includes any individual or entity that has rightfully asserted a claim under an applicable mechanic's lien or similar statute against the real property upon which the Project is located. The intent of this Bond is to include without limitation in the terms of "labor, materials, or equipment" that part of the water, gas, power, light, heat, oil, gasoline, telephone service, or rental equipment used in the Construction Contract, architectural and engineering services required for performance of the work of the Contractor and the Contractor's subcontractors, and all other items for which a mechanic's lien may be asserted in the jurisdiction where the labor, materials, or equipment were furnished.
- 16.3. Construction Contract—The agreement between the Owner and Contractor identified on the cover page, including all Contract Documents and all changes made to the agreement and the Contract Documents.
- 16.4. Owner Default—Failure of the Owner, which has not been remedied or waived, to pay the Contractor as required under the Construction Contract or to perform and complete or comply with the other material terms of the Construction Contract.
- 16.5. *Contract Documents*—All the documents that comprise the agreement between the Owner and Contractor.
- 17. If this Bond is issued for an agreement between a contractor and subcontractor, the term Contractor in this Bond will be deemed to be Subcontractor and the term Owner will be deemed to be Contractor.
- 18. Modifications to this Bond are as follows: [Describe modification or enter "None"]

Contractor's Application for Payment Owner: Owner's Project No.: **Engineer's Project No.: Engineer: Contractor's Project No.: Contractor:** Project: **Contract: Application No.: Application Date: Application Period:** From to 1. Original Contract Price \$ \$ 2. Net change by Change Orders \$ 3. Current Contract Price (Line 1 + Line 2) 4. Total Work completed and materials stored to date (Sum of Column G Lump Sum Total and Column J Unit Price Total) 5. Retainage X \$ - Work Completed \$ b. X \$ - Stored Materials \$ c. Total Retainage (Line 5.a + Line 5.b) \$ 6. Amount eligible to date (Line 4 - Line 5.c) 7. Less previous payments (Line 6 from prior application) 8. Amount due this application \$ \$ 9. Balance to finish, including retainage (Line 3 - Line 4) **Contractor's Certification** The undersigned Contractor certifies, to the best of its knowledge, the following: (1) All previous progress payments received from Owner on account of Work done under the Contract have been applied on account to discharge Contractor's legitimate obligations incurred in connection with the Work covered by prior Applications for Payment; (2) Title to all Work, materials and equipment incorporated in said Work, or otherwise listed in or covered by this Application for Payment, will pass to Owner at time of payment free and clear of all liens, security interests, and encumbrances (except such as are covered by a bond acceptable to Owner indemnifying Owner against any such liens, security interest, or encumbrances); and (3) All the Work covered by this Application for Payment is in accordance with the Contract Documents and is not defective. Contractor: Signature: Date: **Recommended by Engineer Approved by Owner** By: By: Title: Title: Date: Date: Approved by Funding Agency By: By: Title: Title: Date: Date:

Progress Estima	Progress Estimate - Lump Sum Work					Contra	Contractor's Application for Payment	on for Payment
Owner:						Owner's Project No.:		
Engineer:					_	Engineer's Project No.:	::	
Contractor:						Contractor's Project No.:	No.:	
Project:								
Contract:								
Application No.:	Application Period:	From		to			Application Date:	
4	8	J	Q	Э	Ŀ	g	Ξ	-
			Work Completed	npleted		Work Completed		
_			(D + E) From		Materials Currently	and Materials		
_			Previous		Stored (not in D or	Stored to Date	5	Balance to Finish (C
	1000000	Scheduled Value	Application	This Period	(i) (i)	(D+E+F)	Value (G / C)	(ნ -
itell NO.	Total property	(4)	(4)	(4)	(4)	(6)	(%)	(4)
			Original contract					
			•			-		•
						-		•
						•		•
								•
								•
								•
						•		•
						-		-
						-		
						-		
						-		-
						-		-
						-		-
						-		
						-		•
						-		•
						-		•
						-		•
						1		•
						•		•
	Original Contract Totals	\$ -	\$	- \$	÷	\$		٠ \$

nent	
or Payn	
cation f	
's Appli	
tractor	
S	
Work ر	
mp Sun	
ate - Lu	
s Estima	
Progres	

Owner: Engineer: Contractor:						Owner's Project No.: Engineer's Project No.: Contractor's Project No.:	 VN	
Project: Contract:								
Application No.:	Application Period:	From		to			Application Date:	
A	8	ပ	٥	ш	L	g	Ŧ	-
			Work Completed	mpleted		Work Completed		
			(D + E) From Previous		Materials Currently Stored (not in D or	and Materials	% of Scheduled	Balance to Finish (C
Item No.	Description	Scheduled Value (\$)	Application (\$)	This Period (\$)	E)	(D + E + F)	Value (G / C) (%)	(S)
			Change Orders					
						•		•
								•
						•		•
								•
						-		•
						-		•
						-		•
						-		-
						-		•
						-		-
						-		-
						•		•
						-		•
						-		•
						-		•
						-		•
						-		1
						-		•
						-		•
								•
	Change Order Totals	•	· •	· \$	٠.	· \$		٠.
			Original Contract and Change Orders	Orders				
	Project Totals \$	- \$	· \$	- \$	· .	÷		٠.

Progress	Progress Estimate - Unit Price Work								Contractor's Application for Payment	plication	for Payment
Owner:									Owner's Project No.:		
Engineer:									Engineer's Project No.:	0	
Contractor:									Contractor's Project No.:	No.:	
Project: Contract:											
Application No.:	n No.: Application Period:	iod: From		to					Applicat	Application Date:	
Α	В	J	٥	В	L	g	I	_	ſ	×	_
			Contract Information	rmation		Work Co	Work Completed				
							Value of Work	Materials	-		
Bid Item No.	Description	Item Quantity	Units	Unit Price (\$)	Value of Bid Item (C X E) (\$)	Quantity Incorporated in the Work	Completed to Date (E X G) (\$)	Currently Stored (not in G) (\$)	Stored to Date (H + I) (\$)	ltem (J / F) (%)	Balance to Finish (F - J) (\$)
					Original Contract						
							1		•		•
					-		•		•		٠
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-				-		-
					-				-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-				-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		1		•		•
					-				•		•
					-		-		•		-
					-		-		•		-
					-		•		-		-
					•				-		•
					-		-		-		-
					•		•		•		•
					-		•		-		-
					•		•		•		-
			Original Co	Original Contract Totals \$	٠-		٠.	٠- \$	٠.		٠.

Progress	Progress Estimate - Unit Price Work								Contractor's Application for Payment	plication	for Payment
Owner: Engineer:									Owner's Project No.: Engineer's Project No.:	 <u>o</u>	
Contractor:								•	Contractor's Project No.:	No.:	
Project: Contract:											
Application No.:	No.: Application Period:	From		to					Applicat	Application Date:	
4	В	J	D	Е	F	9	H	-	ſ	У	Γ
			Contract	Contract Information		Work C	Work Completed				
					Value of Bid Item	Estimated	Value of Work	Materials Currently Stored	Work Completed and Materials Stored to Date		Ralance to Einich (F
Bid Item No.	Description	Item Quantity	Units	Unit Price (\$)	(C X E) (\$)	Ē	(E X G) (\$)		(I + I)	(1 / F) (%)	(r- (s)
					Change Orders						
					•				•		•
					-				-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		•		-
					1		-		•		•
					-		-		•		•
					-		•		1		•
					-		-		•		•
					-		-		•		•
				Ī	-		-		1		•
					-		-		-		-
				Ī	•		•		'		•
				Ī	•		•		•		•
					•		-				•
					-		-				
					-		-		•		•
					-		-		•		-
					-		-		•		•
			Cha	Change Order Totals \$	- \$		- \$. \$	- \$		- \$
				Original Contra	Original Contract and Change Orders				-		
				Project Totals \$	٠.		- \$. \$	٠.		· \$

Stored Materials Summary	als Summary									Contra	Contractor's Application for Payment	n for Payment
Owner:									ļ	Owner's Project No.:		
Engineer:										Engineer's Project No.:	::0	
Contractor:										Contractor's Project No.:	No.:	
Project:												
Contract:												
Application No.:				Application Period:	: From		to				Application Date:	
4	8	ပ	٥	В	L	9	Ξ	_	ſ	¥	_	Σ
							Materials Stored		1	Incorporated in Work		
Item No. (Lump Sum Tab)		Submittal No.			Application No. When Materials	Previous Amount	Amount Stored this	Amount Stored to	Amount Previous Amount Stored this Amount Stored to Incorporated in the	Amount Incorporated in the	Total Amount Incorporated in the Work	Materials Remaining in Storage
or Bid Item No.	Supplier	Specification	Description of Materials or	1000	Placed in	Stored	Period	Date (G+H)	Work	Work this Period	(J+K)	(FL)
(OIIII FIICE IAD)	IIIVOICE INC.	Section No.)	reduplinent stored	Stollage Location	Stolage	(6)	(6)	- (6)	(c)	(6)	- (6)	- (6)
								•				•
								-				
								-				-
								-			•	-
								-			-	-
								-			-	•
								-				•
								-			-	1
								-			-	•
								-				•
								-			•	1
								-			-	•
								-			-	•
								-			•	•
								-				•
								-			-	•
								-			-	•
								-			•	•
								•			•	•
					Totals \$	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	· \$	- \$	\$ -	٠ \$

CERTIFICATE OF SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION

Owner:	CITY OF BELLS	Owner's Project No.:			
Engineer:	A2H, Inc.	Engineer's Project No.:	21438		
Contractor:	STATE ROUTE 76 UTILITY RELOCATION	Contractor's Project No.:			
Project:					
•	☐ Final Certificate of Substantial Comple	• •			
☐ All Work ☐ ¹	The following specified portions of the Wo	ork:			
	State Route 76 Utility	Relocation			
Date of Substantial	Completion:				
Contractor, and Eng the Work or portion Contract pertaining	this Certificate applies has been inspecte gineer, and found to be substantially composite thereof designated above is hereby estage to Substantial Completion. The date of Substantial Completion arks the commencement of the day the Contract.	plete. The Date of Substant ablished, subject to the pro- ubstantial Completion in th	ial Completion of visions of the ne final Certificate		
inclusive, and the fa	is to be completed or corrected is attache ailure to include any items on such list do plete all Work in accordance with the Con	es not alter the responsibil	•		
	ntractual responsibilities recorded in this er and Contractor; see Paragraph 15.03.D	·			
The responsibilities between Owner and Contractor for security, operation, safety, maintenance, heat, utilities, insurance, and warranties upon Owner's use or occupancy of the Work must be as provided in the Contract, except as amended as follows:					
Amendments to Ov	vner's Responsibilities: \square None \square As foll	ows:			
[List amendme	nts to Owner's Responsibilities]				
Amendments to Co	ntractor's Responsibilities: \square None \square As	follows:			
[List amendme	nts to Contractor's Responsibilities]				
The following docu	ments are attached to and made a part o	f this Certificate:			
[List attachmer	nts such as punch list; other documents]				
	s not constitute an acceptance of Work n t a release of Contractor's obligation to co ts.				
Engineer					
By (signature): Name (printed):					
Title:					
•					

NOTICE OF ACCEPTABILITY OF WORK

Owne		City of Bells	Owner's Project No.:	
Engine		A2H, INC.	Engineer's Project No.:	21438
Contra		Chata Banta 7C Hillian Balancia	Contractor's Project No.:	
Projec		State Route 76 Utility Relocation		
NOTICE	e Date:	Effective Da	te of the Construction Contract:	
to Cont is acce ("Contr dated_	ractor, and the ptable, expressor Documer (hat the Work furnished and perfective sale subject to the provisions nts") and of the Agreement bet "Owner-Engineer Agreement").	Contractor that Engineer recommends or commends by Contractor under the Construct of the Construction Contract's Contract ween Owner and Engineer for Profess This Notice of Acceptability of Work (Notions to which all who receive and rely contract of the	ction Contract ct Documents ional Services otice) is made
1.			skill and care ordinarily used by men milar conditions at the same time and	
2.	This Notice	reflects and is an expression of t	the Engineer's professional opinion.	
3.	This Notice I		f Engineer's knowledge, information, ar	nd belief as of
4.	employed to observation facts that are as a result	by Owner to perform or furn of the Contractor's Work) unde e within Engineer's knowledge o	ly limited by the scope of services Engir nish during construction of the Proje r the Owner-Engineer Agreement, and a r could reasonably have been ascertaine ilities specifically assigned to Enginee	ect (including applies only to ed by Engineer
5.	Contract, an but not lim responsibilit accordance	n acceptance of Work that is not in hited to defective Work discovity for any failure of Contractor	of Contractor's performance under the in accordance with the Contract Docume vered after final inspection, nor an a fir to furnish and perform the Work to to otherwise comply with the Contractified therein.	ents, including ssumption of hereunder in
6.			of any surviving obligations under the ations of rights with respect to comple	
N	er / (signature): ame (printed) tle:			

Date Issued:	ffective Date of Change Order:
The Contract is modified as follows upon executi	on of this Change Order:
Description:	
·	
Change in Contract Price	Change in Contract Times
Original Contract Price:	Original Contract Times:
	Substantial Completion:
\$	Ready for final payment:
[Increase] [Decrease] from previously approved	[Increase] [Decrease] from previously approved
Change Orders No. 1 to No. [Number of previous	Change Orders No.1 to No. [Number of previous
Change Order]:	Change Order]: Substantial Completion:
\$	Ready for final payment:
Contract Price prior to this Change Order:	Contract Times prior to this Change Order:
contract thee prior to this change order.	Substantial Completion:
\$	Ready for final payment:
Increase this Change Order:	[Increase] [Decrease] this Change Order:
	Substantial Completion:
\$	Ready for final payment:
Contract Price incorporating this Change Order:	Contract Times with all approved Change Orders:
ė.	Substantial Completion:
\$	Ready for final payment:
Recommended by Engineer (if require	d) Authorized by Owner
Ву:	
Title:	
Date:	
Authorized by Owner	Approved by Funding Agency (if applicable)
Ву:	
Title:	

CHANGE ORDER NO:

Owner's Project No.:

Engineer's Project No.:

Contractor's Project No.:

[A2H_NO]

Owner:

Project:

Engineer:

Contractor:

CITY OF BELLS

STATE ROUTE 76 UTILITY RELOCATION

A2H, Inc.

Date:

STANDARD GENERAL CONDITIONS OF THE CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	F	Page
Article 1-	– Definitions and Terminology	1
1.01	Defined Terms	1
1.02	Terminology	6
Article 2-	-Preliminary Matters	7
2.01	Delivery of Performance and Payment Bonds; Evidence of Insurance	7
2.02	Copies of Documents	7
2.03	Before Starting Construction	7
2.04	Preconstruction Conference; Designation of Authorized Representatives	8
2.05	Acceptance of Schedules	8
2.06	Electronic Transmittals	8
Article 3-	-Contract Documents: Intent, Requirements, Reuse	9
3.01	Intent	9
3.02	Reference Standards	9
3.03	Reporting and Resolving Discrepancies	10
3.04	Requirements of the Contract Documents	10
3.05	Reuse of Documents	11
Article 4-	-Commencement and Progress of the Work	11
4.01	Commencement of Contract Times; Notice to Proceed	11
4.02	Starting the Work	11
4.03	Reference Points	11
4.04	Progress Schedule	12
4.05	Delays in Contractor's Progress	12
Article 5-	-Site; Subsurface and Physical Conditions; Hazardous Environmental Conditions	13
5.01	Availability of Lands	13
5.02	Use of Site and Other Areas	14
5.03	Subsurface and Physical Conditions	15
5.04	Differing Subsurface or Physical Conditions	16

5.05	Underground Facilities	17
5.06	Hazardous Environmental Conditions at Site	19
Article 6	—Bonds and Insurance	21
6.01	Performance, Payment, and Other Bonds	21
6.02	Insurance—General Provisions	22
6.03	Contractor's Insurance	24
6.04	Builder's Risk and Other Property Insurance	25
6.05	Property Losses; Subrogation	25
6.06	Receipt and Application of Property Insurance Proceeds	27
Article 7	—Contractor's Responsibilities	27
7.01	Contractor's Means and Methods of Construction	27
7.02	Supervision and Superintendence	27
7.03	Labor; Working Hours	27
7.04	Services, Materials, and Equipment	28
7.05	"Or Equals"	28
7.06	Substitutes	29
7.07	Concerning Subcontractors and Suppliers	31
7.08	Patent Fees and Royalties	32
7.09	Permits	33
7.10	Taxes	33
7.11	Laws and Regulations	33
7.12	Record Documents	33
7.13	Safety and Protection	34
7.14	Hazard Communication Programs	35
7.15	Emergencies	35
7.16	Submittals	35
7.17	Contractor's General Warranty and Guarantee	38
7.18	Indemnification	39
7.19	Delegation of Professional Design Services	39
Article 8	—Other Work at the Site	40
8.01	Other Work	40
8.02	Coordination	41
8.03	Legal Relationships	41

Article 9	Owner's Responsibilities	42
9.01	Communications to Contractor	42
9.02	Replacement of Engineer	42
9.03	Furnish Data	42
9.04	Pay When Due	42
9.05	Lands and Easements; Reports, Tests, and Drawings	43
9.06	Insurance	43
9.07	Change Orders	43
9.08	Inspections, Tests, and Approvals	43
9.09	Limitations on Owner's Responsibilities	43
9.10	Undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition	43
9.11	Evidence of Financial Arrangements	43
9.12	Safety Programs	43
Article 10	D—Engineer's Status During Construction	44
10.01	Owner's Representative	44
10.02	Visits to Site	44
10.03	Resident Project Representative	44
10.04	Engineer's Authority	44
10.05	Determinations for Unit Price Work	45
10.06	Decisions on Requirements of Contract Documents and Acceptability of Work	45
10.07	Limitations on Engineer's Authority and Responsibilities	45
10.08	Compliance with Safety Program	45
Article 1	1—Changes to the Contract	46
11.01	Amending and Supplementing the Contract	46
11.02	Change Orders	46
11.03	Work Change Directives	46
11.04	Field Orders	47
11.05	Owner-Authorized Changes in the Work	47
11.06	Unauthorized Changes in the Work	47
11.07	Change of Contract Price	47
11.08	Change of Contract Times	49
11.09	Change Proposals	49
11.10	Notification to Surety	50

Article 12-	-Claims	50
12.01	Claims	50
Article 13-	-Cost of the Work; Allowances; Unit Price Work	51
13.01	Cost of the Work	51
13.02	Allowances	55
13.03	Unit Price Work	55
Article 14-	Tests and Inspections; Correction, Removal, or Acceptance of Defective Work	56
14.01	Access to Work	56
14.02	Tests, Inspections, and Approvals	56
14.03	Defective Work	57
14.04	Acceptance of Defective Work	58
14.05	Uncovering Work	58
14.06	Owner May Stop the Work	58
14.07	Owner May Correct Defective Work	59
Article 15-	-Payments to Contractor; Set-Offs; Completion; Correction Period	59
15.01	Progress Payments	59
15.02	Contractor's Warranty of Title	62
15.03	Substantial Completion	62
15.04	Partial Use or Occupancy	63
15.05	Final Inspection	64
15.06	Final Payment	64
15.07	Waiver of Claims	65
15.08	Correction Period	66
Article 16-	-Suspension of Work and Termination	67
16.01	Owner May Suspend Work	67
16.02	Owner May Terminate for Cause	67
16.03	Owner May Terminate for Convenience	68
16.04	Contractor May Stop Work or Terminate	68
Article 17-	Final Resolution of Disputes	69
17.01	Methods and Procedures	69
Article 18-	–Miscellaneous	69
18.01	Giving Notice	69
18.02	Computation of Times	69

18.03	Cumulative Remedies	70
18.04	Limitation of Damages	70
18.05	No Waiver	70
18.06	Survival of Obligations	70
18.07	Controlling Law	70
18.08	Assignment of Contract	70
18.09	Successors and Assigns	70
18.10	Headings	70

STANDARD GENERAL CONDITIONS OF THE CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT

ARTICLE 1—DEFINITIONS AND TERMINOLOGY

1.01 Defined Terms

- A. Wherever used in the Bidding Requirements or Contract Documents, a term printed with initial capital letters, including the term's singular and plural forms, will have the meaning indicated in the definitions below. In addition to terms specifically defined, terms with initial capital letters in the Contract Documents include references to identified articles and paragraphs, and the titles of other documents or forms.
 - Addenda—Written or graphic instruments issued prior to the opening of Bids which clarify, correct, or change the Bidding Requirements or the proposed Contract Documents.
 - 2. Agreement—The written instrument, executed by Owner and Contractor, that sets forth the Contract Price and Contract Times, identifies the parties and the Engineer, and designates the specific items that are Contract Documents.
 - 3. Application for Payment—The document prepared by Contractor, in a form acceptable to Engineer, to request progress or final payments, and which is to be accompanied by such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents.
 - 4. *Bid*—The offer of a Bidder submitted on the prescribed form setting forth the prices for the Work to be performed.
 - 5. *Bidder*—An individual or entity that submits a Bid to Owner.
 - 6. *Bidding Documents*—The Bidding Requirements, the proposed Contract Documents, and all Addenda.
 - 7. *Bidding Requirements*—The Advertisement or invitation to bid, Instructions to Bidders, Bid Bond or other Bid security, if any, the Bid Form, and the Bid with any attachments.
 - 8. Change Order—A document which is signed by Contractor and Owner and authorizes an addition, deletion, or revision in the Work or an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times, or other revision to the Contract, issued on or after the Effective Date of the Contract.
 - 9. Change Proposal—A written request by Contractor, duly submitted in compliance with the procedural requirements set forth herein, seeking an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times; contesting an initial decision by Engineer concerning the requirements of the Contract Documents or the acceptability of Work under the Contract Documents; challenging a set-off against payments due; or seeking other relief with respect to the terms of the Contract.

10. Claim

 a. A demand or assertion by Owner directly to Contractor, duly submitted in compliance with the procedural requirements set forth herein, seeking an adjustment of Contract Price or Contract Times; contesting an initial decision by Engineer concerning the

- requirements of the Contract Documents or the acceptability of Work under the Contract Documents; contesting Engineer's decision regarding a Change Proposal; seeking resolution of a contractual issue that Engineer has declined to address; or seeking other relief with respect to the terms of the Contract.
- b. A demand or assertion by Contractor directly to Owner, duly submitted in compliance with the procedural requirements set forth herein, contesting Engineer's decision regarding a Change Proposal, or seeking resolution of a contractual issue that Engineer has declined to address.
- c. A demand or assertion by Owner or Contractor, duly submitted in compliance with the procedural requirements set forth herein, made pursuant to Paragraph 12.01.A.4, concerning disputes arising after Engineer has issued a recommendation of final payment.
- d. A demand for money or services by a third party is not a Claim.
- 11. Constituent of Concern—Asbestos, petroleum, radioactive materials, polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs), lead-based paint (as defined by the HUD/EPA standard), hazardous waste, and any substance, product, waste, or other material of any nature whatsoever that is or becomes listed, regulated, or addressed pursuant to Laws and Regulations regulating, relating to, or imposing liability or standards of conduct concerning, any hazardous, toxic, or dangerous waste, substance, or material.
- 12. *Contract*—The entire and integrated written contract between Owner and Contractor concerning the Work.
- 13. *Contract Documents*—Those items so designated in the Agreement, and which together comprise the Contract.
- 14. *Contract Price*—The money that Owner has agreed to pay Contractor for completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- 15. *Contract Times*—The number of days or the dates by which Contractor shall: (a) achieve Milestones, if any; (b) achieve Substantial Completion; and (c) complete the Work.
- 16. *Contractor*—The individual or entity with which Owner has contracted for performance of the Work.
- 17. Cost of the Work—See Paragraph 13.01 for definition.
- 18. *Drawings*—The part of the Contract that graphically shows the scope, extent, and character of the Work to be performed by Contractor.
- 19. *Effective Date of the Contract*—The date, indicated in the Agreement, on which the Contract becomes effective.
- 20. *Electronic Document*—Any Project-related correspondence, attachments to correspondence, data, documents, drawings, information, or graphics, including but not limited to Shop Drawings and other Submittals, that are in an electronic or digital format.
- 21. Electronic Means—Electronic mail (email), upload/download from a secure Project website, or other communications methods that allow: (a) the transmission or communication of Electronic Documents; (b) the documentation of transmissions, including sending and receipt; (c) printing of the transmitted Electronic Document by the

- recipient; (d) the storage and archiving of the Electronic Document by sender and recipient; and (e) the use by recipient of the Electronic Document for purposes permitted by this Contract. Electronic Means does not include the use of text messaging, or of Facebook, Twitter, Instagram, or similar social media services for transmission of Electronic Documents.
- 22. Engineer—The individual or entity named as such in the Agreement.
- 23. Field Order—A written order issued by Engineer which requires minor changes in the Work but does not change the Contract Price or the Contract Times.
- 24. *Hazardous Environmental Condition*—The presence at the Site of Constituents of Concern in such quantities or circumstances that may present a danger to persons or property exposed thereto.
 - a. The presence at the Site of materials that are necessary for the execution of the Work, or that are to be incorporated into the Work, and that are controlled and contained pursuant to industry practices, Laws and Regulations, and the requirements of the Contract, is not a Hazardous Environmental Condition.
 - b. The presence of Constituents of Concern that are to be removed or remediated as part of the Work is not a Hazardous Environmental Condition.
 - c. The presence of Constituents of Concern as part of the routine, anticipated, and obvious working conditions at the Site, is not a Hazardous Environmental Condition.
- 25. Laws and Regulations; Laws or Regulations—Any and all applicable laws, statutes, rules, regulations, ordinances, codes, and binding decrees, resolutions, and orders of any and all governmental bodies, agencies, authorities, and courts having jurisdiction.
- 26. *Liens*—Charges, security interests, or encumbrances upon Contract-related funds, real property, or personal property.
- 27. *Milestone*—A principal event in the performance of the Work that the Contract requires Contractor to achieve by an intermediate completion date, or by a time prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work.
- 28. *Notice of Award*—The written notice by Owner to a Bidder of Owner's acceptance of the Bid.
- 29. *Notice to Proceed*—A written notice by Owner to Contractor fixing the date on which the Contract Times will commence to run and on which Contractor shall start to perform the Work.
- 30. Owner—The individual or entity with which Contractor has contracted regarding the Work, and which has agreed to pay Contractor for the performance of the Work, pursuant to the terms of the Contract.
- 31. *Progress Schedule*—A schedule, prepared and maintained by Contractor, describing the sequence and duration of the activities comprising Contractor's plan to accomplish the Work within the Contract Times.
- 32. *Project*—The total undertaking to be accomplished for Owner by engineers, contractors, and others, including planning, study, design, construction, testing, commissioning, and start-up, and of which the Work to be performed under the Contract Documents is a part.

- 33. Resident Project Representative—The authorized representative of Engineer assigned to assist Engineer at the Site. As used herein, the term Resident Project Representative (RPR) includes any assistants or field staff of Resident Project Representative.
- 34. Samples—Physical examples of materials, equipment, or workmanship that are representative of some portion of the Work and that establish the standards by which such portion of the Work will be judged.
- 35. *Schedule of Submittals*—A schedule, prepared and maintained by Contractor, of required submittals and the time requirements for Engineer's review of the submittals.
- 36. Schedule of Values—A schedule, prepared and maintained by Contractor, allocating portions of the Contract Price to various portions of the Work and used as the basis for reviewing Contractor's Applications for Payment.
- 37. Shop Drawings—All drawings, diagrams, illustrations, schedules, and other data or information that are specifically prepared or assembled by or for Contractor and submitted by Contractor to illustrate some portion of the Work. Shop Drawings, whether approved or not, are not Drawings and are not Contract Documents.
- 38. Site—Lands or areas indicated in the Contract Documents as being furnished by Owner upon which the Work is to be performed, including rights-of-way and easements, and such other lands or areas furnished by Owner which are designated for the use of Contractor.
- 39. *Specifications*—The part of the Contract that consists of written requirements for materials, equipment, systems, standards, and workmanship as applied to the Work, and certain administrative requirements and procedural matters applicable to the Work.
- 40. *Subcontractor*—An individual or entity having a direct contract with Contractor or with any other Subcontractor for the performance of a part of the Work.
- 41. Submittal—A written or graphic document, prepared by or for Contractor, which the Contract Documents require Contractor to submit to Engineer, or that is indicated as a Submittal in the Schedule of Submittals accepted by Engineer. Submittals may include Shop Drawings and Samples; schedules; product data; Owner-delegated designs; sustainable design information; information on special procedures; testing plans; results of tests and evaluations, source quality-control testing and inspections, and field or Site quality-control testing and inspections; warranties and certifications; Suppliers' instructions and reports; records of delivery of spare parts and tools; operations and maintenance data; Project photographic documentation; record documents; and other such documents required by the Contract Documents. Submittals, whether or not approved or accepted by Engineer, are not Contract Documents. Change Proposals, Change Orders, Claims, notices, Applications for Payment, and requests for interpretation or clarification are not Submittals.
- 42. Substantial Completion—The time at which the Work (or a specified part thereof) has progressed to the point where, in the opinion of Engineer, the Work (or a specified part thereof) is sufficiently complete, in accordance with the Contract Documents, so that the Work (or a specified part thereof) can be utilized for the purposes for which it is intended. The terms "substantially complete" and "substantially completed" as applied to all or part of the Work refer to Substantial Completion of such Work.

- 43. Successful Bidder—The Bidder to which the Owner makes an award of contract.
- 44. *Supplementary Conditions*—The part of the Contract that amends or supplements these General Conditions.
- 45. Supplier—A manufacturer, fabricator, supplier, distributor, or vendor having a direct contract with Contractor or with any Subcontractor to furnish materials or equipment to be incorporated in the Work by Contractor or a Subcontractor.

46. Technical Data

- a. Those items expressly identified as Technical Data in the Supplementary Conditions, with respect to either (1) existing subsurface conditions at or adjacent to the Site, or existing physical conditions at or adjacent to the Site including existing surface or subsurface structures (except Underground Facilities) or (2) Hazardous Environmental Conditions at the Site.
- b. If no such express identifications of Technical Data have been made with respect to conditions at the Site, then Technical Data is defined, with respect to conditions at the Site under Paragraphs 5.03, 5.04, and 5.06, as the data contained in boring logs, recorded measurements of subsurface water levels, assessments of the condition of subsurface facilities, laboratory test results, and other factual, objective information regarding conditions at the Site that are set forth in any geotechnical, environmental, or other Site or facilities conditions report prepared for the Project and made available to Contractor.
- c. Information and data regarding the presence or location of Underground Facilities are not intended to be categorized, identified, or defined as Technical Data, and instead Underground Facilities are shown or indicated on the Drawings.
- 47. *Underground Facilities*—All active or not-in-service underground lines, pipelines, conduits, ducts, encasements, cables, wires, manholes, vaults, tanks, tunnels, or other such facilities or systems at the Site, including but not limited to those facilities or systems that produce, transmit, distribute, or convey telephone or other communications, cable television, fiber optic transmissions, power, electricity, light, heat, gases, oil, crude oil products, liquid petroleum products, water, steam, waste, wastewater, storm water, other liquids or chemicals, or traffic or other control systems. An abandoned facility or system is not an Underground Facility.
- 48. *Unit Price Work*—Work to be paid for on the basis of unit prices.
- 49. Work—The entire construction or the various separately identifiable parts thereof required to be provided under the Contract Documents. Work includes and is the result of performing or providing all labor, services, and documentation necessary to produce such construction; furnishing, installing, and incorporating all materials and equipment into such construction; and may include related services such as testing, start-up, and commissioning, all as required by the Contract Documents.
- 50. Work Change Directive—A written directive to Contractor issued on or after the Effective Date of the Contract, signed by Owner and recommended by Engineer, ordering an addition, deletion, or revision in the Work.

1.02 *Terminology*

- A. The words and terms discussed in Paragraphs 1.02.B, C, D, and E are not defined terms that require initial capital letters, but, when used in the Bidding Requirements or Contract Documents, have the indicated meaning.
- B. Intent of Certain Terms or Adjectives: The Contract Documents include the terms "as allowed," "as approved," "as ordered," "as directed" or terms of like effect or import to authorize an exercise of professional judgment by Engineer. In addition, the adjectives "reasonable," "suitable," "acceptable," "proper," "satisfactory," or adjectives of like effect or import are used to describe an action or determination of Engineer as to the Work. It is intended that such exercise of professional judgment, action, or determination will be solely to evaluate, in general, the Work for compliance with the information in the Contract Documents and with the design concept of the Project as a functioning whole as shown or indicated in the Contract Documents (unless there is a specific statement indicating otherwise). The use of any such term or adjective is not intended to and shall not be effective to assign to Engineer any duty or authority to supervise or direct the performance of the Work, or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility contrary to the provisions of Article 10 or any other provision of the Contract Documents.
- C. Day: The word "day" means a calendar day of 24 hours measured from midnight to the next midnight.
- D. *Defective*: The word "defective," when modifying the word "Work," refers to Work that is unsatisfactory, faulty, or deficient in that it:
 - 1. does not conform to the Contract Documents;
 - 2. does not meet the requirements of any applicable inspection, reference standard, test, or approval referred to in the Contract Documents; or
 - 3. has been damaged prior to Engineer's recommendation of final payment (unless responsibility for the protection thereof has been assumed by Owner at Substantial Completion in accordance with Paragraph 15.03 or Paragraph 15.04).

E. Furnish, Install, Perform, Provide

- 1. The word "furnish," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, means to supply and deliver said services, materials, or equipment to the Site (or some other specified location) ready for use or installation and in usable or operable condition.
- 2. The word "install," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, means to put into use or place in final position said services, materials, or equipment complete and ready for intended use.
- 3. The words "perform" or "provide," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, means to furnish and install said services, materials, or equipment complete and ready for intended use.
- 4. If the Contract Documents establish an obligation of Contractor with respect to specific services, materials, or equipment, but do not expressly use any of the four words "furnish," "install," "perform," or "provide," then Contractor shall furnish and install said services, materials, or equipment complete and ready for intended use.

- F. Contract Price or Contract Times: References to a change in "Contract Price or Contract Times" or "Contract Times or Contract Price" or similar, indicate that such change applies to (1) Contract Price, (2) Contract Times, or (3) both Contract Price and Contract Times, as warranted, even if the term "or both" is not expressed.
- G. Unless stated otherwise in the Contract Documents, words or phrases that have a well-known technical or construction industry or trade meaning are used in the Contract Documents in accordance with such recognized meaning.

ARTICLE 2—PRELIMINARY MATTERS

2.01 Delivery of Performance and Payment Bonds; Evidence of Insurance

- A. Performance and Payment Bonds: When Contractor delivers the signed counterparts of the Agreement to Owner, Contractor shall also deliver to Owner the performance bond and payment bond (if the Contract requires Contractor to furnish such bonds).
- B. Evidence of Contractor's Insurance: When Contractor delivers the signed counterparts of the Agreement to Owner, Contractor shall also deliver to Owner, with copies to each additional insured (as identified in the Contract), the certificates, endorsements, and other evidence of insurance required to be provided by Contractor in accordance with Article 6, except to the extent the Supplementary Conditions expressly establish other dates for delivery of specific insurance policies.
- C. Evidence of Owner's Insurance: After receipt of the signed counterparts of the Agreement and all required bonds and insurance documentation, Owner shall promptly deliver to Contractor, with copies to each additional insured (as identified in the Contract), the certificates and other evidence of insurance required to be provided by Owner under Article 6.

2.02 Copies of Documents

- A. Owner shall furnish to Contractor four printed copies of the Contract (including one fully signed counterpart of the Agreement), and one copy in electronic portable document format (PDF). Additional printed copies will be furnished upon request at the cost of reproduction.
- B. Owner shall maintain and safeguard at least one original printed record version of the Contract, including Drawings and Specifications signed and sealed by Engineer and other design professionals. Owner shall make such original printed record version of the Contract available to Contractor for review. Owner may delegate the responsibilities under this provision to Engineer.

2.03 Before Starting Construction

- A. *Preliminary Schedules*: Within 10 days after the Effective Date of the Contract (or as otherwise required by the Contract Documents), Contractor shall submit to Engineer for timely review:
 - a preliminary Progress Schedule indicating the times (numbers of days or dates) for starting and completing the various stages of the Work, including any Milestones specified in the Contract;
 - 2. a preliminary Schedule of Submittals; and
 - 3. a preliminary Schedule of Values for all of the Work which includes quantities and prices of items which when added together equal the Contract Price and subdivides the Work

into component parts in sufficient detail to serve as the basis for progress payments during performance of the Work. Such prices will include an appropriate amount of overhead and profit applicable to each item of Work.

2.04 Preconstruction Conference; Designation of Authorized Representatives

- A. Before any Work at the Site is started, a conference attended by Owner, Contractor, Engineer, and others as appropriate will be held to establish a working understanding among the parties as to the Work, and to discuss the schedules referred to in Paragraph 2.03.A, procedures for handling Shop Drawings, Samples, and other Submittals, processing Applications for Payment, electronic or digital transmittals, and maintaining required records.
- B. At this conference Owner and Contractor each shall designate, in writing, a specific individual to act as its authorized representative with respect to the services and responsibilities under the Contract. Such individuals shall have the authority to transmit and receive information, render decisions relative to the Contract, and otherwise act on behalf of each respective party.

2.05 Acceptance of Schedules

- A. At least 10 days before submission of the first Application for Payment a conference, attended by Contractor, Engineer, and others as appropriate, will be held to review the schedules submitted in accordance with Paragraph 2.03.A. No progress payment will be made to Contractor until acceptable schedules are submitted to Engineer.
 - The Progress Schedule will be acceptable to Engineer if it provides an orderly progression
 of the Work to completion within the Contract Times. Such acceptance will not impose
 on Engineer responsibility for the Progress Schedule, for sequencing, scheduling, or
 progress of the Work, nor interfere with or relieve Contractor from Contractor's full
 responsibility therefor.
 - 2. Contractor's Schedule of Submittals will be acceptable to Engineer if it provides a workable arrangement for reviewing and processing the required submittals.
 - Contractor's Schedule of Values will be acceptable to Engineer as to form and substance
 if it provides a reasonable allocation of the Contract Price to the component parts of the
 Work.
 - 4. If a schedule is not acceptable, Contractor will have an additional 10 days to revise and resubmit the schedule.

2.06 Electronic Transmittals

- A. Except as otherwise stated elsewhere in the Contract, the Owner, Engineer, and Contractor may send, and shall accept, Electronic Documents transmitted by Electronic Means.
- B. If the Contract does not establish protocols for Electronic Means, then Owner, Engineer, and Contractor shall jointly develop such protocols.
- C. Subject to any governing protocols for Electronic Means, when transmitting Electronic Documents by Electronic Means, the transmitting party makes no representations as to long-term compatibility, usability, or readability of the Electronic Documents resulting from the recipient's use of software application packages, operating systems, or computer hardware differing from those used in the drafting or transmittal of the Electronic Documents.

ARTICLE 3—CONTRACT DOCUMENTS: INTENT, REQUIREMENTS, REUSE

3.01 Intent

- A. The Contract Documents are complementary; what is required by one Contract Document is as binding as if required by all.
- B. It is the intent of the Contract Documents to describe a functionally complete Project (or part thereof) to be constructed in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- C. Unless otherwise stated in the Contract Documents, if there is a discrepancy between the electronic versions of the Contract Documents (including any printed copies derived from such electronic versions) and the printed record version, the printed record version will govern.
- D. The Contract supersedes prior negotiations, representations, and agreements, whether written or oral.
- E. Engineer will issue clarifications and interpretations of the Contract Documents as provided herein.
- F. Any provision or part of the Contract Documents held to be void or unenforceable under any Law or Regulation will be deemed stricken, and all remaining provisions will continue to be valid and binding upon Owner and Contractor, which agree that the Contract Documents will be reformed to replace such stricken provision or part thereof with a valid and enforceable provision that comes as close as possible to expressing the intention of the stricken provision.
- G. Nothing in the Contract Documents creates:
 - 1. any contractual relationship between Owner or Engineer and any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity performing or furnishing any of the Work, for the benefit of such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity; or
 - 2. any obligation on the part of Owner or Engineer to pay or to see to the payment of any money due any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity, except as may otherwise be required by Laws and Regulations.

3.02 Reference Standards

- A. Standards Specifications, Codes, Laws and Regulations
 - Reference in the Contract Documents to standard specifications, manuals, reference standards, or codes of any technical society, organization, or association, or to Laws or Regulations, whether such reference be specific or by implication, means the standard specification, manual, reference standard, code, or Laws or Regulations in effect at the time of opening of Bids (or on the Effective Date of the Contract if there were no Bids), except as may be otherwise specifically stated in the Contract Documents.
 - 2. No provision of any such standard specification, manual, reference standard, or code, and no instruction of a Supplier, will be effective to change the duties or responsibilities of Owner, Contractor, or Engineer from those set forth in the part of the Contract Documents prepared by or for Engineer. No such provision or instruction shall be effective to assign to Owner or Engineer any duty or authority to supervise or direct the performance of the Work, or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility

inconsistent with the provisions of the part of the Contract Documents prepared by or for Engineer.

3.03 Reporting and Resolving Discrepancies

A. Reporting Discrepancies

- 1. Contractor's Verification of Figures and Field Measurements: Before undertaking each part of the Work, Contractor shall carefully study the Contract Documents, and check and verify pertinent figures and dimensions therein, particularly with respect to applicable field measurements. Contractor shall promptly report in writing to Engineer any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy that Contractor discovers, or has actual knowledge of, and shall not proceed with any Work affected thereby until the conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy is resolved by a clarification or interpretation by Engineer, or by an amendment or supplement to the Contract issued pursuant to Paragraph 11.01.
- 2. Contractor's Review of Contract Documents: If, before or during the performance of the Work, Contractor discovers any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy within the Contract Documents, or between the Contract Documents and (a) any applicable Law or Regulation, (b) actual field conditions, (c) any standard specification, manual, reference standard, or code, or (d) any instruction of any Supplier, then Contractor shall promptly report it to Engineer in writing. Contractor shall not proceed with the Work affected thereby (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 7.15) until the conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy is resolved, by a clarification or interpretation by Engineer, or by an amendment or supplement to the Contract issued pursuant to Paragraph 11.01.
- 3. Contractor shall not be liable to Owner or Engineer for failure to report any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy in the Contract Documents unless Contractor had actual knowledge thereof.

B. Resolving Discrepancies

- Except as may be otherwise specifically stated in the Contract Documents, the provisions
 of the part of the Contract Documents prepared by or for Engineer take precedence in
 resolving any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy between such provisions of the
 Contract Documents and:
 - a. the provisions of any standard specification, manual, reference standard, or code, or the instruction of any Supplier (whether or not specifically incorporated by reference as a Contract Document); or
 - b. the provisions of any Laws or Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work (unless such an interpretation of the provisions of the Contract Documents would result in violation of such Law or Regulation).

3.04 Requirements of the Contract Documents

A. During the performance of the Work and until final payment, Contractor and Owner shall submit to the Engineer in writing all matters in question concerning the requirements of the Contract Documents (sometimes referred to as requests for information or interpretation—RFIs), or relating to the acceptability of the Work under the Contract Documents, as soon as possible after such matters arise. Engineer will be the initial interpreter of the requirements of the Contract Documents, and judge of the acceptability of the Work.

- B. Engineer will, with reasonable promptness, render a written clarification, interpretation, or decision on the issue submitted, or initiate an amendment or supplement to the Contract Documents. Engineer's written clarification, interpretation, or decision will be final and binding on Contractor, unless it appeals by submitting a Change Proposal, and on Owner, unless it appeals by filing a Claim.
- C. If a submitted matter in question concerns terms and conditions of the Contract Documents that do not involve (1) the performance or acceptability of the Work under the Contract Documents, (2) the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise), or (3) other engineering or technical matters, then Engineer will promptly notify Owner and Contractor in writing that Engineer is unable to provide a decision or interpretation. If Owner and Contractor are unable to agree on resolution of such a matter in question, either party may pursue resolution as provided in Article 12.

3.05 Reuse of Documents

- A. Contractor and its Subcontractors and Suppliers shall not:
 - have or acquire any title to or ownership rights in any of the Drawings, Specifications, or other documents (or copies of any thereof) prepared by or bearing the seal of Engineer or its consultants, including electronic media versions, or reuse any such Drawings, Specifications, other documents, or copies thereof on extensions of the Project or any other project without written consent of Owner and Engineer and specific written verification or adaptation by Engineer; or
 - 2. have or acquire any title or ownership rights in any other Contract Documents, reuse any such Contract Documents for any purpose without Owner's express written consent, or violate any copyrights pertaining to such Contract Documents.
- B. The prohibitions of this Paragraph 3.05 will survive final payment, or termination of the Contract. Nothing herein precludes Contractor from retaining copies of the Contract Documents for record purposes.

ARTICLE 4—COMMENCEMENT AND PROGRESS OF THE WORK

- 4.01 Commencement of Contract Times; Notice to Proceed
 - A. The Contract Times will commence to run on the 30th day after the Effective Date of the Contract or, if a Notice to Proceed is given, on the day indicated in the Notice to Proceed. A Notice to Proceed may be given at any time within 30 days after the Effective Date of the Contract. In no event will the Contract Times commence to run later than the 60th day after the day of Bid opening or the 30th day after the Effective Date of the Contract, whichever date is earlier.

4.02 Starting the Work

A. Contractor shall start to perform the Work on the date when the Contract Times commence to run. No Work may be done at the Site prior to such date.

4.03 Reference Points

A. Owner shall provide engineering surveys to establish reference points for construction which in Engineer's judgment are necessary to enable Contractor to proceed with the Work. Contractor shall be responsible for laying out the Work, shall protect and preserve the

established reference points and property monuments, and shall make no changes or relocations without the prior written approval of Owner. Contractor shall report to Engineer whenever any reference point or property monument is lost or destroyed or requires relocation because of necessary changes in grades or locations, and shall be responsible for the accurate replacement or relocation of such reference points or property monuments by professionally qualified personnel.

4.04 Progress Schedule

- A. Contractor shall adhere to the Progress Schedule established in accordance with Paragraph 2.05 as it may be adjusted from time to time as provided below.
 - 1. Contractor shall submit to Engineer for acceptance (to the extent indicated in Paragraph 2.05) proposed adjustments in the Progress Schedule that will not result in changing the Contract Times.
 - 2. Proposed adjustments in the Progress Schedule that will change the Contract Times must be submitted in accordance with the requirements of Article 11.
- B. Contractor shall carry on the Work and adhere to the Progress Schedule during all disputes or disagreements with Owner. No Work will be delayed or postponed pending resolution of any disputes or disagreements, or during any appeal process, except as permitted by Paragraph 16.04, or as Owner and Contractor may otherwise agree in writing.

4.05 Delays in Contractor's Progress

- A. If Owner, Engineer, or anyone for whom Owner is responsible, delays, disrupts, or interferes with the performance or progress of the Work, then Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times.
- B. Contractor shall not be entitled to an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times for delay, disruption, or interference caused by or within the control of Contractor. Delay, disruption, and interference attributable to and within the control of a Subcontractor or Supplier shall be deemed to be within the control of Contractor.
- C. If Contractor's performance or progress is delayed, disrupted, or interfered with by unanticipated causes not the fault of and beyond the control of Owner, Contractor, and those for which they are responsible, then Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in Contract Times. Such an adjustment will be Contractor's sole and exclusive remedy for the delays, disruption, and interference described in this paragraph. Causes of delay, disruption, or interference that may give rise to an adjustment in Contract Times under this paragraph include but are not limited to the following:
 - Severe and unavoidable natural catastrophes such as fires, floods, epidemics, and earthquakes;
 - 2. Abnormal weather conditions;
 - 3. Acts or failures to act of third-party utility owners or other third-party entities (other than those third-party utility owners or other third-party entities performing other work at or adjacent to the Site as arranged by or under contract with Owner, as contemplated in Article 8); and
 - 4. Acts of war or terrorism.

- D. Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of Contract Times or Contract Price is limited as follows:
 - 1. Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times is conditioned on the delay, disruption, or interference adversely affecting an activity on the critical path to completion of the Work, as of the time of the delay, disruption, or interference.
 - Contractor shall not be entitled to an adjustment in Contract Price for any delay, disruption, or interference if such delay is concurrent with a delay, disruption, or interference caused by or within the control of Contractor. Such a concurrent delay by Contractor shall not preclude an adjustment of Contract Times to which Contractor is otherwise entitled.
 - 3. Adjustments of Contract Times or Contract Price are subject to the provisions of Article 11.
- E. Each Contractor request or Change Proposal seeking an increase in Contract Times or Contract Price must be supplemented by supporting data that sets forth in detail the following:
 - 1. The circumstances that form the basis for the requested adjustment;
 - 2. The date upon which each cause of delay, disruption, or interference began to affect the progress of the Work;
 - 3. The date upon which each cause of delay, disruption, or interference ceased to affect the progress of the Work;
 - 4. The number of days' increase in Contract Times claimed as a consequence of each such cause of delay, disruption, or interference; and
 - 5. The impact on Contract Price, in accordance with the provisions of Paragraph 11.07.
 - Contractor shall also furnish such additional supporting documentation as Owner or Engineer may require including, where appropriate, a revised progress schedule indicating all the activities affected by the delay, disruption, or interference, and an explanation of the effect of the delay, disruption, or interference on the critical path to completion of the Work.
- F. Delays, disruption, and interference to the performance or progress of the Work resulting from the existence of a differing subsurface or physical condition, an Underground Facility that was not shown or indicated by the Contract Documents, or not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy, and those resulting from Hazardous Environmental Conditions, are governed by Article 5, together with the provisions of Paragraphs 4.05.D and 4.05.E.
- G. Paragraph 8.03 addresses delays, disruption, and interference to the performance or progress of the Work resulting from the performance of certain other work at or adjacent to the Site.

ARTICLE 5—SITE; SUBSURFACE AND PHYSICAL CONDITIONS; HAZARDOUS ENVIRONMENTAL CONDITIONS

- 5.01 Availability of Lands
 - A. Owner shall furnish the Site. Owner shall notify Contractor in writing of any encumbrances or restrictions not of general application but specifically related to use of the Site with which Contractor must comply in performing the Work.

- B. Upon reasonable written request, Owner shall furnish Contractor with a current statement of record legal title and legal description of the lands upon which permanent improvements are to be made and Owner's interest therein as necessary for giving notice of or filing a mechanic's or construction lien against such lands in accordance with applicable Laws and Regulations.
- C. Contractor shall provide for all additional lands and access thereto that may be required for temporary construction facilities or storage of materials and equipment.

5.02 Use of Site and Other Areas

- A. Limitation on Use of Site and Other Areas
 - 1. Contractor shall confine construction equipment, temporary construction facilities, the storage of materials and equipment, and the operations of workers to the Site, adjacent areas that Contractor has arranged to use through construction easements or otherwise, and other adjacent areas permitted by Laws and Regulations, and shall not unreasonably encumber the Site and such other adjacent areas with construction equipment or other materials or equipment. Contractor shall assume full responsibility for (a) damage to the Site; (b) damage to any such other adjacent areas used for Contractor's operations; (c) damage to any other adjacent land or areas, or to improvements, structures, utilities, or similar facilities located at such adjacent lands or areas; and (d) for injuries and losses sustained by the owners or occupants of any such land or areas; provided that such damage or injuries result from the performance of the Work or from other actions or conduct of the Contractor or those for which Contractor is responsible.
 - 2. If a damage or injury claim is made by the owner or occupant of any such land or area because of the performance of the Work, or because of other actions or conduct of the Contractor or those for which Contractor is responsible, Contractor shall (a) take immediate corrective or remedial action as required by Paragraph 7.13, or otherwise; (b) promptly attempt to settle the claim as to all parties through negotiations with such owner or occupant, or otherwise resolve the claim by arbitration or other dispute resolution proceeding, or in a court of competent jurisdiction; and (c) to the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them, from and against any such claim, and against all costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to any claim or action, legal or equitable, brought by any such owner or occupant against Owner, Engineer, or any other party indemnified hereunder to the extent caused directly or indirectly, in whole or in part by, or based upon, Contractor's performance of the Work, or because of other actions or conduct of the Contractor or those for which Contractor is responsible.
- B. Removal of Debris During Performance of the Work: During the progress of the Work the Contractor shall keep the Site and other adjacent areas free from accumulations of waste materials, rubbish, and other debris. Removal and disposal of such waste materials, rubbish, and other debris will conform to applicable Laws and Regulations.
- C. Cleaning: Prior to Substantial Completion of the Work Contractor shall clean the Site and the Work and make it ready for utilization by Owner. At the completion of the Work Contractor shall remove from the Site and adjacent areas all tools, appliances, construction equipment

- and machinery, and surplus materials and shall restore to original condition all property not designated for alteration by the Contract Documents.
- D. Loading of Structures: Contractor shall not load nor permit any part of any structure to be loaded in any manner that will endanger the structure, nor shall Contractor subject any part of the Work or adjacent structures or land to stresses or pressures that will endanger them.

5.03 Subsurface and Physical Conditions

- A. Reports and Drawings: The Supplementary Conditions identify:
 - 1. Those reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or adjacent to the Site that contain Technical Data;
 - 2. Those drawings of existing physical conditions at or adjacent to the Site, including those drawings depicting existing surface or subsurface structures at or adjacent to the Site (except Underground Facilities), that contain Technical Data; and
 - 3. Technical Data contained in such reports and drawings.
- B. *Underground Facilities*: Underground Facilities are shown or indicated on the Drawings, pursuant to Paragraph 5.05, and not in the drawings referred to in Paragraph 5.03.A. Information and data regarding the presence or location of Underground Facilities are not intended to be categorized, identified, or defined as Technical Data.
- C. Reliance by Contractor on Technical Data: Contractor may rely upon the accuracy of the Technical Data expressly identified in the Supplementary Conditions with respect to such reports and drawings, but such reports and drawings are not Contract Documents. If no such express identification has been made, then Contractor may rely upon the accuracy of the Technical Data as defined in Paragraph 1.01.A.46.b.
- D. Limitations of Other Data and Documents: Except for such reliance on Technical Data, Contractor may not rely upon or make any claim against Owner or Engineer, or any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors, with respect to:
 - the completeness of such reports and drawings for Contractor's purposes, including, but not limited to, any aspects of the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction to be employed by Contractor, and safety precautions and programs incident thereto;
 - 2. other data, interpretations, opinions, and information contained in such reports or shown or indicated in such drawings;
 - 3. the contents of other Site-related documents made available to Contractor, such as record drawings from other projects at or adjacent to the Site, or Owner's archival documents concerning the Site; or
 - 4. any Contractor interpretation of or conclusion drawn from any Technical Data or any such other data, interpretations, opinions, or information.

5.04 Differing Subsurface or Physical Conditions

- A. *Notice by Contractor*: If Contractor believes that any subsurface or physical condition that is uncovered or revealed at the Site:
 - 1. is of such a nature as to establish that any Technical Data on which Contractor is entitled to rely as provided in Paragraph 5.03 is materially inaccurate;
 - 2. is of such a nature as to require a change in the Drawings or Specifications;
 - 3. differs materially from that shown or indicated in the Contract Documents; or
 - 4. is of an unusual nature, and differs materially from conditions ordinarily encountered and generally recognized as inherent in work of the character provided for in the Contract Documents;

then Contractor shall, promptly after becoming aware thereof and before further disturbing the subsurface or physical conditions or performing any Work in connection therewith (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 7.15), notify Owner and Engineer in writing about such condition. Contractor shall not further disturb such condition or perform any Work in connection therewith (except with respect to an emergency) until receipt of a written statement permitting Contractor to do so.

- B. Engineer's Review: After receipt of written notice as required by the preceding paragraph, Engineer will promptly review the subsurface or physical condition in question; determine whether it is necessary for Owner to obtain additional exploration or tests with respect to the condition; conclude whether the condition falls within any one or more of the differing site condition categories in Paragraph 5.04.A; obtain any pertinent cost or schedule information from Contractor; prepare recommendations to Owner regarding the Contractor's resumption of Work in connection with the subsurface or physical condition in question and the need for any change in the Drawings or Specifications; and advise Owner in writing of Engineer's findings, conclusions, and recommendations.
- C. Owner's Statement to Contractor Regarding Site Condition: After receipt of Engineer's written findings, conclusions, and recommendations, Owner shall issue a written statement to Contractor (with a copy to Engineer) regarding the subsurface or physical condition in question, addressing the resumption of Work in connection with such condition, indicating whether any change in the Drawings or Specifications will be made, and adopting or rejecting Engineer's written findings, conclusions, and recommendations, in whole or in part.
- D. Early Resumption of Work: If at any time Engineer determines that Work in connection with the subsurface or physical condition in question may resume prior to completion of Engineer's review or Owner's issuance of its statement to Contractor, because the condition in question has been adequately documented, and analyzed on a preliminary basis, then the Engineer may at its discretion instruct Contractor to resume such Work.
- E. Possible Price and Times Adjustments
 - Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in Contract Price or Contract
 Times, to the extent that the existence of a differing subsurface or physical condition, or
 any related delay, disruption, or interference, causes an increase or decrease in

Contractor's cost of, or time required for, performance of the Work; subject, however, to the following:

- a. Such condition must fall within any one or more of the categories described in Paragraph 5.04.A;
- b. With respect to Work that is paid for on a unit price basis, any adjustment in Contract Price will be subject to the provisions of Paragraph 13.03; and,
- c. Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times is subject to the provisions of Paragraphs 4.05.D and 4.05.E.
- 2. Contractor shall not be entitled to any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times with respect to a subsurface or physical condition if:
 - a. Contractor knew of the existence of such condition at the time Contractor made a commitment to Owner with respect to Contract Price and Contract Times by the submission of a Bid or becoming bound under a negotiated contract, or otherwise;
 - b. The existence of such condition reasonably could have been discovered or revealed as a result of any examination, investigation, exploration, test, or study of the Site and contiguous areas expressly required by the Bidding Requirements or Contract Documents to be conducted by or for Contractor prior to Contractor's making such commitment; or
 - c. Contractor failed to give the written notice required by Paragraph 5.04.A.
- 3. If Owner and Contractor agree regarding Contractor's entitlement to and the amount or extent of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, then any such adjustment will be set forth in a Change Order.
- 4. Contractor may submit a Change Proposal regarding its entitlement to or the amount or extent of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, no later than 30 days after Owner's issuance of the Owner's written statement to Contractor regarding the subsurface or physical condition in question.
- F. Underground Facilities; Hazardous Environmental Conditions: Paragraph 5.05 governs rights and responsibilities regarding the presence or location of Underground Facilities. Paragraph 5.06 governs rights and responsibilities regarding Hazardous Environmental Conditions. The provisions of Paragraphs 5.03 and 5.04 are not applicable to the presence or location of Underground Facilities, or to Hazardous Environmental Conditions.

5.05 Underground Facilities

- A. *Contractor's Responsibilities*: Unless it is otherwise expressly provided in the Supplementary Conditions, the cost of all of the following are included in the Contract Price, and Contractor shall have full responsibility for:
 - 1. reviewing and checking all information and data regarding existing Underground Facilities at the Site;
 - complying with applicable state and local utility damage prevention Laws and Regulations;

- 3. verifying the actual location of those Underground Facilities shown or indicated in the Contract Documents as being within the area affected by the Work, by exposing such Underground Facilities during the course of construction;
- 4. coordination of the Work with the owners (including Owner) of such Underground Facilities, during construction; and
- 5. the safety and protection of all existing Underground Facilities at the Site, and repairing any damage thereto resulting from the Work.
- B. Notice by Contractor: If Contractor believes that an Underground Facility that is uncovered or revealed at the Site was not shown or indicated on the Drawings, or was not shown or indicated on the Drawings with reasonable accuracy, then Contractor shall, promptly after becoming aware thereof and before further disturbing conditions affected thereby or performing any Work in connection therewith (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 7.15), notify Owner and Engineer in writing regarding such Underground Facility.
- C. *Engineer's Review*: Engineer will:
 - promptly review the Underground Facility and conclude whether such Underground Facility was not shown or indicated on the Drawings, or was not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy;
 - 2. identify and communicate with the owner of the Underground Facility; prepare recommendations to Owner (and if necessary issue any preliminary instructions to Contractor) regarding the Contractor's resumption of Work in connection with the Underground Facility in question;
 - obtain any pertinent cost or schedule information from Contractor; determine the extent,
 if any, to which a change is required in the Drawings or Specifications to reflect and
 document the consequences of the existence or location of the Underground Facility; and
 - 4. advise Owner in writing of Engineer's findings, conclusions, and recommendations.
 - During such time, Contractor shall be responsible for the safety and protection of such Underground Facility.
- D. Owner's Statement to Contractor Regarding Underground Facility: After receipt of Engineer's written findings, conclusions, and recommendations, Owner shall issue a written statement to Contractor (with a copy to Engineer) regarding the Underground Facility in question addressing the resumption of Work in connection with such Underground Facility, indicating whether any change in the Drawings or Specifications will be made, and adopting or rejecting Engineer's written findings, conclusions, and recommendations in whole or in part.
- E. Early Resumption of Work: If at any time Engineer determines that Work in connection with the Underground Facility may resume prior to completion of Engineer's review or Owner's issuance of its statement to Contractor, because the Underground Facility in question and conditions affected by its presence have been adequately documented, and analyzed on a preliminary basis, then the Engineer may at its discretion instruct Contractor to resume such Work.
- F. Possible Price and Times Adjustments
 - Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract
 Times, to the extent that any existing Underground Facility at the Site that was not shown

or indicated on the Drawings, or was not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy, or any related delay, disruption, or interference, causes an increase or decrease in Contractor's cost of, or time required for, performance of the Work; subject, however, to the following:

- a. With respect to Work that is paid for on a unit price basis, any adjustment in Contract Price will be subject to the provisions of Paragraph 13.03;
- b. Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times is subject to the provisions of Paragraphs 4.05.D and 4.05.E; and
- c. Contractor gave the notice required in Paragraph 5.05.B.
- 2. If Owner and Contractor agree regarding Contractor's entitlement to and the amount or extent of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, then any such adjustment will be set forth in a Change Order.
- 3. Contractor may submit a Change Proposal regarding its entitlement to or the amount or extent of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, no later than 30 days after Owner's issuance of the Owner's written statement to Contractor regarding the Underground Facility in question.
- 4. The information and data shown or indicated on the Drawings with respect to existing Underground Facilities at the Site is based on information and data (a) furnished by the owners of such Underground Facilities, or by others, (b) obtained from available records, or (c) gathered in an investigation conducted in accordance with the current edition of ASCE 38, Standard Guideline for the Collection and Depiction of Existing Subsurface Utility Data, by the American Society of Civil Engineers. If such information or data is incorrect or incomplete, Contractor's remedies are limited to those set forth in this Paragraph 5.05.F.

5.06 Hazardous Environmental Conditions at Site

- A. Reports and Drawings: The Supplementary Conditions identify:
 - 1. those reports known to Owner relating to Hazardous Environmental Conditions that have been identified at or adjacent to the Site;
 - drawings known to Owner relating to Hazardous Environmental Conditions that have been identified at or adjacent to the Site; and
 - 3. Technical Data contained in such reports and drawings.
- B. Reliance by Contractor on Technical Data Authorized: Contractor may rely upon the accuracy of the Technical Data expressly identified in the Supplementary Conditions with respect to such reports and drawings, but such reports and drawings are not Contract Documents. If no such express identification has been made, then Contractor may rely on the accuracy of the Technical Data as defined in Paragraph 1.01.A.46.b. Except for such reliance on Technical Data, Contractor may not rely upon or make any claim against Owner or Engineer, or any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors, with respect to:
 - 1. the completeness of such reports and drawings for Contractor's purposes, including, but not limited to, any aspects of the means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures

- of construction to be employed by Contractor, and safety precautions and programs incident thereto;
- 2. other data, interpretations, opinions, and information contained in such reports or shown or indicated in such drawings; or
- 3. any Contractor interpretation of or conclusion drawn from any Technical Data or any such other data, interpretations, opinions or information.
- C. Contractor shall not be responsible for removing or remediating any Hazardous Environmental Condition encountered, uncovered, or revealed at the Site unless such removal or remediation is expressly identified in the Contract Documents to be within the scope of the Work.
- D. Contractor shall be responsible for controlling, containing, and duly removing all Constituents of Concern brought to the Site by Contractor, Subcontractors, Suppliers, or anyone else for whom Contractor is responsible, and for any associated costs; and for the costs of removing and remediating any Hazardous Environmental Condition created by the presence of any such Constituents of Concern.
- E. If Contractor encounters, uncovers, or reveals a Hazardous Environmental Condition whose removal or remediation is not expressly identified in the Contract Documents as being within the scope of the Work, or if Contractor or anyone for whom Contractor is responsible creates a Hazardous Environmental Condition, then Contractor shall immediately: (1) secure or otherwise isolate such condition; (2) stop all Work in connection with such condition and in any area affected thereby (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 7.15); and (3) notify Owner and Engineer (and promptly thereafter confirm such notice in writing). Owner shall promptly consult with Engineer concerning the necessity for Owner to retain a qualified expert to evaluate such condition or take corrective action, if any. Promptly after consulting with Engineer, Owner shall take such actions as are necessary to permit Owner to timely obtain required permits and provide Contractor the written notice required by Paragraph 5.06.F. If Contractor or anyone for whom Contractor is responsible created the Hazardous Environmental Condition in question, then Owner may remove and remediate the Hazardous Environmental Condition, and impose a set-off against payments to account for the associated costs.
- F. Contractor shall not resume Work in connection with such Hazardous Environmental Condition or in any affected area until after Owner has obtained any required permits related thereto, and delivered written notice to Contractor either (1) specifying that such condition and any affected area is or has been rendered safe for the resumption of Work, or (2) specifying any special conditions under which such Work may be resumed safely.
- G. If Owner and Contractor cannot agree as to entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times, as a result of such Work stoppage, such special conditions under which Work is agreed to be resumed by Contractor, or any costs or expenses incurred in response to the Hazardous Environmental Condition, then within 30 days of Owner's written notice regarding the resumption of Work, Contractor may submit a Change Proposal, or Owner may impose a set-off. Entitlement to any such adjustment is subject to the provisions of Paragraphs 4.05.D, 4.05.E, 11.07, and 11.08.
- H. If, after receipt of such written notice, Contractor does not agree to resume such Work based on a reasonable belief it is unsafe, or does not agree to resume such Work under such special

- conditions, then Owner may order the portion of the Work that is in the area affected by such condition to be deleted from the Work, following the contractual change procedures in Article 11. Owner may have such deleted portion of the Work performed by Owner's own forces or others in accordance with Article 8.
- I. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Owner shall indemnify and hold harmless Contractor, Subcontractors, and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them, from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals, and all court, arbitration, or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to a Hazardous Environmental Condition, provided that such Hazardous Environmental Condition (1) was not shown or indicated in the Drawings, Specifications, or other Contract Documents, identified as Technical Data entitled to limited reliance pursuant to Paragraph 5.06.B, or identified in the Contract Documents to be included within the scope of the Work, and (2) was not created by Contractor or by anyone for whom Contractor is responsible. Nothing in this Paragraph 5.06.I obligates Owner to indemnify any individual or entity from and against the consequences of that individual's or entity's own negligence.
- J. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them, from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to the failure to control, contain, or remove a Constituent of Concern brought to the Site by Contractor or by anyone for whom Contractor is responsible, or to a Hazardous Environmental Condition created by Contractor or by anyone for whom Contractor is responsible. Nothing in this Paragraph 5.06.J obligates Contractor to indemnify any individual or entity from and against the consequences of that individual's or entity's own negligence.
- K. The provisions of Paragraphs 5.03, 5.04, and 5.05 do not apply to the presence of Constituents of Concern or to a Hazardous Environmental Condition uncovered or revealed at the Site.

ARTICLE 6—BONDS AND INSURANCE

- 6.01 Performance, Payment, and Other Bonds
 - A. Contractor shall furnish a performance bond and a payment bond, each in an amount at least equal to the Contract Price, as security for the faithful performance and payment of Contractor's obligations under the Contract. These bonds must remain in effect until one year after the date when final payment becomes due or until completion of the correction period specified in Paragraph 15.08, whichever is later, except as provided otherwise by Laws or Regulations, the terms of a prescribed bond form, the Supplementary Conditions, or other provisions of the Contract.
 - B. Contractor shall also furnish such other bonds (if any) as are required by the Supplementary Conditions or other provisions of the Contract.
 - C. All bonds must be in the form included in the Bidding Documents or otherwise specified by Owner prior to execution of the Contract, except as provided otherwise by Laws or

Regulations, and must be issued and signed by a surety named in "Companies Holding Certificates of Authority as Acceptable Sureties on Federal Bonds and as Acceptable Reinsuring Companies" as published in Department Circular 570 (as amended and supplemented) by the Bureau of the Fiscal Service, U.S. Department of the Treasury. A bond signed by an agent or attorney-in-fact must be accompanied by a certified copy of that individual's authority to bind the surety. The evidence of authority must show that it is effective on the date the agent or attorney-in-fact signed the accompanying bond.

- D. Contractor shall obtain the required bonds from surety companies that are duly licensed or authorized, in the state or jurisdiction in which the Project is located, to issue bonds in the required amounts.
- E. If the surety on a bond furnished by Contractor is declared bankrupt or becomes insolvent, or the surety ceases to meet the requirements above, then Contractor shall promptly notify Owner and Engineer in writing and shall, within 20 days after the event giving rise to such notification, provide another bond and surety, both of which must comply with the bond and surety requirements above.
- F. If Contractor has failed to obtain a required bond, Owner may exclude the Contractor from the Site and exercise Owner's termination rights under Article 16.
- G. Upon request to Owner from any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other person or entity claiming to have furnished labor, services, materials, or equipment used in the performance of the Work, Owner shall provide a copy of the payment bond to such person or entity.
- H. Upon request to Contractor from any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other person or entity claiming to have furnished labor, services, materials, or equipment used in the performance of the Work, Contractor shall provide a copy of the payment bond to such person or entity.

6.02 Insurance—General Provisions

- A. Owner and Contractor shall obtain and maintain insurance as required in this article and in the Supplementary Conditions.
- B. All insurance required by the Contract to be purchased and maintained by Owner or Contractor shall be obtained from insurance companies that are duly licensed or authorized in the state or jurisdiction in which the Project is located to issue insurance policies for the required limits and coverages. Unless a different standard is indicated in the Supplementary Conditions, all companies that provide insurance policies required under this Contract shall have an A.M. Best rating of A-VII or better.
- C. Alternative forms of insurance coverage, including but not limited to self-insurance and "Occupational Accident and Excess Employer's Indemnity Policies," are not sufficient to meet the insurance requirements of this Contract, unless expressly allowed in the Supplementary Conditions.
- D. Contractor shall deliver to Owner, with copies to each additional insured identified in the Contract, certificates of insurance and endorsements establishing that Contractor has obtained and is maintaining the policies and coverages required by the Contract. Upon request by Owner or any other insured, Contractor shall also furnish other evidence of such required insurance, including but not limited to copies of policies, documentation of applicable self-insured retentions (if allowed) and deductibles, full disclosure of all relevant exclusions, and evidence of insurance required to be purchased and maintained by

- Subcontractors or Suppliers. In any documentation furnished under this provision, Contractor, Subcontractors, and Suppliers may block out (redact) (1) any confidential premium or pricing information and (2) any wording specific to a project or jurisdiction other than those applicable to this Contract.
- E. Owner shall deliver to Contractor, with copies to each additional insured identified in the Contract, certificates of insurance and endorsements establishing that Owner has obtained and is maintaining the policies and coverages required of Owner by the Contract (if any). Upon request by Contractor or any other insured, Owner shall also provide other evidence of such required insurance (if any), including but not limited to copies of policies, documentation of applicable self-insured retentions (if allowed) and deductibles, and full disclosure of all relevant exclusions. In any documentation furnished under this provision, Owner may block out (redact) (1) any confidential premium or pricing information and (2) any wording specific to a project or jurisdiction other than those relevant to this Contract.
- F. Failure of Owner or Contractor to demand such certificates or other evidence of the other party's full compliance with these insurance requirements, or failure of Owner or Contractor to identify a deficiency in compliance from the evidence provided, will not be construed as a waiver of the other party's obligation to obtain and maintain such insurance.
- G. In addition to the liability insurance required to be provided by Contractor, the Owner, at Owner's option, may purchase and maintain Owner's own liability insurance. Owner's liability policies, if any, operate separately and independently from policies required to be provided by Contractor, and Contractor cannot rely upon Owner's liability policies for any of Contractor's obligations to the Owner, Engineer, or third parties.

H. Contractor shall require:

- 1. Subcontractors to purchase and maintain worker's compensation, commercial general liability, and other insurance that is appropriate for their participation in the Project, and to name as additional insureds Owner and Engineer (and any other individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions as additional insureds on Contractor's liability policies) on each Subcontractor's commercial general liability insurance policy; and
- 2. Suppliers to purchase and maintain insurance that is appropriate for their participation in the Project.
- If either party does not purchase or maintain the insurance required of such party by the Contract, such party shall notify the other party in writing of such failure to purchase prior to the start of the Work, or of such failure to maintain prior to any change in the required coverage.
- J. If Contractor has failed to obtain and maintain required insurance, Contractor's entitlement to enter or remain at the Site will end immediately, and Owner may impose an appropriate set-off against payment for any associated costs (including but not limited to the cost of purchasing necessary insurance coverage), and exercise Owner's termination rights under Article 16.
- K. Without prejudice to any other right or remedy, if a party has failed to obtain required insurance, the other party may elect (but is in no way obligated) to obtain equivalent insurance to protect such other party's interests at the expense of the party who was required to provide such coverage, and the Contract Price will be adjusted accordingly.

- L. Owner does not represent that insurance coverage and limits established in this Contract necessarily will be adequate to protect Contractor or Contractor's interests. Contractor is responsible for determining whether such coverage and limits are adequate to protect its interests, and for obtaining and maintaining any additional insurance that Contractor deems necessary.
- M. The insurance and insurance limits required herein will not be deemed as a limitation on Contractor's liability, or that of its Subcontractors or Suppliers, under the indemnities granted to Owner and other individuals and entities in the Contract or otherwise.
- N. All the policies of insurance required to be purchased and maintained under this Contract will contain a provision or endorsement that the coverage afforded will not be canceled, or renewal refused, until at least 10 days prior written notice has been given to the purchasing policyholder. Within three days of receipt of any such written notice, the purchasing policyholder shall provide a copy of the notice to each other insured and Engineer.

6.03 Contractor's Insurance

- A. Required Insurance: Contractor shall purchase and maintain Worker's Compensation, Commercial General Liability, and other insurance pursuant to the specific requirements of the Supplementary Conditions.
- B. *General Provisions*: The policies of insurance required by this Paragraph 6.03 as supplemented must:
 - 1. include at least the specific coverages required;
 - 2. be written for not less than the limits provided, or those required by Laws or Regulations, whichever is greater;
 - remain in effect at least until the Work is complete (as set forth in Paragraph 15.06.D), and longer if expressly required elsewhere in this Contract, and at all times thereafter when Contractor may be correcting, removing, or replacing defective Work as a warranty or correction obligation, or otherwise, or returning to the Site to conduct other tasks arising from the Contract;
 - 4. apply with respect to the performance of the Work, whether such performance is by Contractor, any Subcontractor or Supplier, or by anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or by anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable; and
 - 5. include all necessary endorsements to support the stated requirements.
- C. Additional Insureds: The Contractor's commercial general liability, automobile liability, employer's liability, umbrella or excess, pollution liability, and unmanned aerial vehicle liability policies, if required by this Contract, must:
 - 1. include and list as additional insureds Owner and Engineer, and any individuals or entities identified as additional insureds in the Supplementary Conditions;
 - 2. include coverage for the respective officers, directors, members, partners, employees, and consultants of all such additional insureds;
 - 3. afford primary coverage to these additional insureds for all claims covered thereby (including as applicable those arising from both ongoing and completed operations);

- 4. not seek contribution from insurance maintained by the additional insured; and
- 5. as to commercial general liability insurance, apply to additional insureds with respect to liability caused in whole or in part by Contractor's acts or omissions, or the acts and omissions of those working on Contractor's behalf, in the performance of Contractor's operations.

6.04 Builder's Risk and Other Property Insurance

- A. Builder's Risk: Unless otherwise provided in the Supplementary Conditions, Contractor shall purchase and maintain builder's risk insurance upon the Work on a completed value basis, in the amount of the Work's full insurable replacement cost (subject to such deductible amounts as may be provided in the Supplementary Conditions or required by Laws and Regulations). The specific requirements applicable to the builder's risk insurance are set forth in the Supplementary Conditions.
- B. Property Insurance for Facilities of Owner Where Work Will Occur: Owner is responsible for obtaining and maintaining property insurance covering each existing structure, building, or facility in which any part of the Work will occur, or to which any part of the Work will attach or be adjoined. Such property insurance will be written on a special perils (all-risk) form, on a replacement cost basis, providing coverage consistent with that required for the builder's risk insurance, and will be maintained until the Work is complete, as set forth in Paragraph 15.06.D.
- C. Property Insurance for Substantially Complete Facilities: Promptly after Substantial Completion, and before actual occupancy or use of the substantially completed Work, Owner will obtain property insurance for such substantially completed Work, and maintain such property insurance at least until the Work is complete, as set forth in Paragraph 15.06.D. Such property insurance will be written on a special perils (all-risk) form, on a replacement cost basis, and provide coverage consistent with that required for the builder's risk insurance. The builder's risk insurance may terminate upon written confirmation of Owner's procurement of such property insurance.
- D. Partial Occupancy or Use by Owner: If Owner will occupy or use a portion or portions of the Work prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work, as provided in Paragraph 15.04, then Owner (directly, if it is the purchaser of the builder's risk policy, or through Contractor) will provide advance notice of such occupancy or use to the builder's risk insurer, and obtain an endorsement consenting to the continuation of coverage prior to commencing such partial occupancy or use.
- E. Insurance of Other Property; Additional Insurance: If the express insurance provisions of the Contract do not require or address the insurance of a property item or interest, then the entity or individual owning such property item will be responsible for insuring it. If Contractor elects to obtain other special insurance to be included in or supplement the builder's risk or property insurance policies provided under this Paragraph 6.04, it may do so at Contractor's expense.

6.05 Property Losses; Subrogation

A. The builder's risk insurance policy purchased and maintained in accordance with Paragraph 6.04 (or an installation floater policy if authorized by the Supplementary Conditions), will contain provisions to the effect that in the event of payment of any loss or damage the insurer will have no rights of recovery against any insureds thereunder, or against

Engineer or its consultants, or their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors.

- 1. Owner and Contractor waive all rights against each other and the respective officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them, for all losses and damages caused by, arising out of, or resulting from any of the perils, risks, or causes of loss covered by such policies and any other property insurance applicable to the Work; and, in addition, waive all such rights against Engineer, its consultants, all individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions as builder's risk or installation floater insureds, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them, under such policies for losses and damages so caused.
- 2. None of the above waivers extends to the rights that any party making such waiver may have to the proceeds of insurance held by Owner or Contractor as trustee or fiduciary, or otherwise payable under any policy so issued.
- B. Any property insurance policy maintained by Owner covering any loss, damage, or consequential loss to Owner's existing structures, buildings, or facilities in which any part of the Work will occur, or to which any part of the Work will attach or adjoin; to adjacent structures, buildings, or facilities of Owner; or to part or all of the completed or substantially completed Work, during partial occupancy or use pursuant to Paragraph 15.04, after Substantial Completion pursuant to Paragraph 15.03, or after final payment pursuant to Paragraph 15.06, will contain provisions to the effect that in the event of payment of any loss or damage the insurer will have no rights of recovery against any insureds thereunder, or against Contractor, Subcontractors, or Engineer, or the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors of each and any of them, and that the insured is allowed to waive the insurer's rights of subrogation in a written contract executed prior to the loss, damage, or consequential loss.
 - Owner waives all rights against Contractor, Subcontractors, and Engineer, and the
 officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and
 subcontractors of each and any of them, for all losses and damages caused by, arising out
 of, or resulting from fire or any of the perils, risks, or causes of loss covered by such
 policies.
- C. The waivers in this Paragraph 6.05 include the waiver of rights due to business interruption, loss of use, or other consequential loss extending beyond direct physical loss or damage to Owner's property or the Work caused by, arising out of, or resulting from fire or other insured peril, risk, or cause of loss.
- D. Contractor shall be responsible for assuring that each Subcontract contains provisions whereby the Subcontractor waives all rights against Owner, Contractor, all individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions as insureds, the Engineer and its consultants, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them, for all losses and damages caused by, arising out of, relating to, or resulting from fire or other peril, risk, or cause of loss covered by builder's risk insurance, installation floater, and any other property insurance applicable to the Work.

6.06 Receipt and Application of Property Insurance Proceeds

- A. Any insured loss under the builder's risk and other policies of property insurance required by Paragraph 6.04 will be adjusted and settled with the named insured that purchased the policy. Such named insured shall act as fiduciary for the other insureds, and give notice to such other insureds that adjustment and settlement of a claim is in progress. Any other insured may state its position regarding a claim for insured loss in writing within 15 days after notice of such claim.
- B. Proceeds for such insured losses may be made payable by the insurer either jointly to multiple insureds, or to the named insured that purchased the policy in its own right and as fiduciary for other insureds, subject to the requirements of any applicable mortgage clause. A named insured receiving insurance proceeds under the builder's risk and other policies of insurance required by Paragraph 6.04 shall maintain such proceeds in a segregated account, and distribute such proceeds in accordance with such agreement as the parties in interest may reach, or as otherwise required under the dispute resolution provisions of this Contract or applicable Laws and Regulations.
- C. If no other special agreement is reached, Contractor shall repair or replace the damaged Work, using allocated insurance proceeds.

ARTICLE 7—CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES

7.01 Contractor's Means and Methods of Construction

- A. Contractor shall be solely responsible for the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction.
- B. If the Contract Documents note, or Contractor determines, that professional engineering or other design services are needed to carry out Contractor's responsibilities for construction means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures, or for Site safety, then Contractor shall cause such services to be provided by a properly licensed design professional, at Contractor's expense. Such services are not Owner-delegated professional design services under this Contract, and neither Owner nor Engineer has any responsibility with respect to (1) Contractor's determination of the need for such services, (2) the qualifications or licensing of the design professionals retained or employed by Contractor, (3) the performance of such services, or (4) any errors, omissions, or defects in such services.

7.02 Supervision and Superintendence

- A. Contractor shall supervise, inspect, and direct the Work competently and efficiently, devoting such attention thereto and applying such skills and expertise as may be necessary to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- B. At all times during the progress of the Work, Contractor shall assign a competent resident superintendent who will not be replaced without written notice to Owner and Engineer except under extraordinary circumstances.

7.03 Labor; Working Hours

A. Contractor shall provide competent, suitably qualified personnel to survey and lay out the Work and perform construction as required by the Contract Documents. Contractor shall maintain good discipline and order at the Site.

- B. Contractor shall be fully responsible to Owner and Engineer for all acts and omissions of Contractor's employees; of Suppliers and Subcontractors, and their employees; and of any other individuals or entities performing or furnishing any of the Work, just as Contractor is responsible for Contractor's own acts and omissions.
- C. Except as otherwise required for the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the Site or adjacent thereto, and except as otherwise stated in the Contract Documents, all Work at the Site will be performed during regular working hours, Monday through Friday. Contractor will not perform Work on a Saturday, Sunday, or any legal holiday. Contractor may perform Work outside regular working hours or on Saturdays, Sundays, or legal holidays only with Owner's written consent, which will not be unreasonably withheld.

7.04 Services, Materials, and Equipment

- A. Unless otherwise specified in the Contract Documents, Contractor shall provide and assume full responsibility for all services, materials, equipment, labor, transportation, construction equipment and machinery, tools, appliances, fuel, power, light, heat, telephone, water, sanitary facilities, temporary facilities, and all other facilities and incidentals necessary for the performance, testing, start up, and completion of the Work, whether or not such items are specifically called for in the Contract Documents.
- B. All materials and equipment incorporated into the Work must be new and of good quality, except as otherwise provided in the Contract Documents. All special warranties and guarantees required by the Specifications will expressly run to the benefit of Owner. If required by Engineer, Contractor shall furnish satisfactory evidence (including reports of required tests) as to the source, kind, and quality of materials and equipment.
- C. All materials and equipment must be stored, applied, installed, connected, erected, protected, used, cleaned, and conditioned in accordance with instructions of the applicable Supplier, except as otherwise may be provided in the Contract Documents.

7.05 *"Or Equals"*

- A. Contractor's Request; Governing Criteria: Whenever an item of equipment or material is specified or described in the Contract Documents by using the names of one or more proprietary items or specific Suppliers, the Contract Price has been based upon Contractor furnishing such item as specified. The specification or description of such an item is intended to establish the type, function, appearance, and quality required. Unless the specification or description contains or is followed by words reading that no like, equivalent, or "or equal" item is permitted, Contractor may request that Engineer authorize the use of other items of equipment or material, or items from other proposed Suppliers, under the circumstances described below.
 - 1. If Engineer in its sole discretion determines that an item of equipment or material proposed by Contractor is functionally equal to that named and sufficiently similar so that no change in related Work will be required, Engineer will deem it an "or equal" item. For the purposes of this paragraph, a proposed item of equipment or material will be considered functionally equal to an item so named if:
 - a. in the exercise of reasonable judgment Engineer determines that the proposed item:
 - 1) is at least equal in materials of construction, quality, durability, appearance, strength, and design characteristics;

- 2) will reliably perform at least equally well the function and achieve the results imposed by the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole;
- 3) has a proven record of performance and availability of responsive service; and
- 4) is not objectionable to Owner.
- b. Contractor certifies that, if the proposed item is approved and incorporated into the Work:
 - 1) there will be no increase in cost to the Owner or increase in Contract Times; and
 - 2) the item will conform substantially to the detailed requirements of the item named in the Contract Documents.
- B. *Contractor's Expense*: Contractor shall provide all data in support of any proposed "or equal" item at Contractor's expense.
- C. Engineer's Evaluation and Determination: Engineer will be allowed a reasonable time to evaluate each "or-equal" request. Engineer may require Contractor to furnish additional data about the proposed "or-equal" item. Engineer will be the sole judge of acceptability. No "or-equal" item will be ordered, furnished, installed, or utilized until Engineer's review is complete and Engineer determines that the proposed item is an "or-equal," which will be evidenced by an approved Shop Drawing or other written communication. Engineer will advise Contractor in writing of any negative determination.
- D. Effect of Engineer's Determination: Neither approval nor denial of an "or-equal" request will result in any change in Contract Price. The Engineer's denial of an "or-equal" request will be final and binding, and may not be reversed through an appeal under any provision of the Contract.
- E. *Treatment as a Substitution Request*: If Engineer determines that an item of equipment or material proposed by Contractor does not qualify as an "or-equal" item, Contractor may request that Engineer consider the item a proposed substitute pursuant to Paragraph 7.06.

7.06 Substitutes

- A. Contractor's Request; Governing Criteria: Unless the specification or description of an item of equipment or material required to be furnished under the Contract Documents contains or is followed by words reading that no substitution is permitted, Contractor may request that Engineer authorize the use of other items of equipment or material under the circumstances described below. To the extent possible such requests must be made before commencement of related construction at the Site.
 - Contractor shall submit sufficient information as provided below to allow Engineer to determine if the item of material or equipment proposed is functionally equivalent to that named and an acceptable substitute therefor. Engineer will not accept requests for review of proposed substitute items of equipment or material from anyone other than Contractor.
 - 2. The requirements for review by Engineer will be as set forth in Paragraph 7.06.B, as supplemented by the Specifications, and as Engineer may decide is appropriate under the circumstances.

- 3. Contractor shall make written application to Engineer for review of a proposed substitute item of equipment or material that Contractor seeks to furnish or use. The application:
 - a. will certify that the proposed substitute item will:
 - 1) perform adequately the functions and achieve the results called for by the general design;
 - 2) be similar in substance to the item specified; and
 - 3) be suited to the same use as the item specified.
 - b. will state:
 - 1) the extent, if any, to which the use of the proposed substitute item will necessitate a change in Contract Times;
 - 2) whether use of the proposed substitute item in the Work will require a change in any of the Contract Documents (or in the provisions of any other direct contract with Owner for other work on the Project) to adapt the design to the proposed substitute item; and
 - 3) whether incorporation or use of the proposed substitute item in connection with the Work is subject to payment of any license fee or royalty.
 - c. will identify:
 - 1) all variations of the proposed substitute item from the item specified; and
 - 2) available engineering, sales, maintenance, repair, and replacement services.
 - d. will contain an itemized estimate of all costs or credits that will result directly or indirectly from use of such substitute item, including but not limited to changes in Contract Price, shared savings, costs of redesign, and claims of other contractors affected by any resulting change.
- B. Engineer's Evaluation and Determination: Engineer will be allowed a reasonable time to evaluate each substitute request, and to obtain comments and direction from Owner. Engineer may require Contractor to furnish additional data about the proposed substitute item. Engineer will be the sole judge of acceptability. No substitute will be ordered, furnished, installed, or utilized until Engineer's review is complete and Engineer determines that the proposed item is an acceptable substitute. Engineer's determination will be evidenced by a Field Order or a proposed Change Order accounting for the substitution itself and all related impacts, including changes in Contract Price or Contract Times. Engineer will advise Contractor in writing of any negative determination.
- C. *Special Guarantee*: Owner may require Contractor to furnish at Contractor's expense a special performance guarantee or other surety with respect to any substitute.
- D. Reimbursement of Engineer's Cost: Engineer will record Engineer's costs in evaluating a substitute proposed or submitted by Contractor. Whether or not Engineer approves a substitute so proposed or submitted by Contractor, Contractor shall reimburse Owner for the reasonable charges of Engineer for evaluating each such proposed substitute. Contractor shall also reimburse Owner for the reasonable charges of Engineer for making changes in the Contract Documents (or in the provisions of any other direct contract with Owner) resulting from the acceptance of each proposed substitute.

- E. *Contractor's Expense*: Contractor shall provide all data in support of any proposed substitute at Contractor's expense.
- F. Effect of Engineer's Determination: If Engineer approves the substitution request, Contractor shall execute the proposed Change Order and proceed with the substitution. The Engineer's denial of a substitution request will be final and binding, and may not be reversed through an appeal under any provision of the Contract. Contractor may challenge the scope of reimbursement costs imposed under Paragraph 7.06.D, by timely submittal of a Change Proposal.

7.07 Concerning Subcontractors and Suppliers

- A. Contractor may retain Subcontractors and Suppliers for the performance of parts of the Work. Such Subcontractors and Suppliers must be acceptable to Owner. The Contractor's retention of a Subcontractor or Supplier for the performance of parts of the Work will not relieve Contractor's obligation to Owner to perform and complete the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- B. Contractor shall retain specific Subcontractors and Suppliers for the performance of designated parts of the Work if required by the Contract to do so.
- C. Subsequent to the submittal of Contractor's Bid or final negotiation of the terms of the Contract, Owner may not require Contractor to retain any Subcontractor or Supplier to furnish or perform any of the Work against which Contractor has reasonable objection.
- D. Prior to entry into any binding subcontract or purchase order, Contractor shall submit to Owner the identity of the proposed Subcontractor or Supplier (unless Owner has already deemed such proposed Subcontractor or Supplier acceptable during the bidding process or otherwise). Such proposed Subcontractor or Supplier shall be deemed acceptable to Owner unless Owner raises a substantive, reasonable objection within 5 days.
- E. Owner may require the replacement of any Subcontractor or Supplier. Owner also may require Contractor to retain specific replacements; provided, however, that Owner may not require a replacement to which Contractor has a reasonable objection. If Contractor has submitted the identity of certain Subcontractors or Suppliers for acceptance by Owner, and Owner has accepted it (either in writing or by failing to make written objection thereto), then Owner may subsequently revoke the acceptance of any such Subcontractor or Supplier so identified solely on the basis of substantive, reasonable objection after due investigation. Contractor shall submit an acceptable replacement for the rejected Subcontractor or Supplier.
- F. If Owner requires the replacement of any Subcontractor or Supplier retained by Contractor to perform any part of the Work, then Contractor shall be entitled to an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times, with respect to the replacement; and Contractor shall initiate a Change Proposal for such adjustment within 30 days of Owner's requirement of replacement.
- G. No acceptance by Owner of any such Subcontractor or Supplier, whether initially or as a replacement, will constitute a waiver of the right of Owner to the completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

- H. On a monthly basis, Contractor shall submit to Engineer a complete list of all Subcontractors and Suppliers having a direct contract with Contractor, and of all other Subcontractors and Suppliers known to Contractor at the time of submittal.
- I. Contractor shall be solely responsible for scheduling and coordinating the work of Subcontractors and Suppliers.
- J. The divisions and sections of the Specifications and the identifications of any Drawings do not control Contractor in dividing the Work among Subcontractors or Suppliers, or in delineating the Work to be performed by any specific trade.
- K. All Work performed for Contractor by a Subcontractor or Supplier must be pursuant to an appropriate contractual agreement that specifically binds the Subcontractor or Supplier to the applicable terms and conditions of the Contract for the benefit of Owner and Engineer.
- L. Owner may furnish to any Subcontractor or Supplier, to the extent practicable, information about amounts paid to Contractor for Work performed for Contractor by the Subcontractor or Supplier.
- M. Contractor shall restrict all Subcontractors and Suppliers from communicating with Engineer or Owner, except through Contractor or in case of an emergency, or as otherwise expressly allowed in this Contract.

7.08 Patent Fees and Royalties

- A. Contractor shall pay all license fees and royalties and assume all costs incident to the use in the performance of the Work or the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product, or device which is the subject of patent rights or copyrights held by others. If an invention, design, process, product, or device is specified in the Contract Documents for use in the performance of the Work and if, to the actual knowledge of Owner or Engineer, its use is subject to patent rights or copyrights calling for the payment of any license fee or royalty to others, the existence of such rights will be disclosed in the Contract Documents.
- B. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Owner shall indemnify and hold harmless Contractor, and its officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors, from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals, and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to any infringement of patent rights or copyrights incident to the use in the performance of the Work or resulting from the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product, or device specified in the Contract Documents, but not identified as being subject to payment of any license fee or royalty to others required by patent rights or copyrights.
- C. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them, from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to any infringement of patent rights or copyrights incident to the use in the performance of the Work or resulting from the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product, or device not specified in the Contract Documents.

7.09 Permits

A. Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, Contractor shall obtain and pay for all construction permits, licenses, and certificates of occupancy. Owner shall assist Contractor, when necessary, in obtaining such permits and licenses. Contractor shall pay all governmental charges and inspection fees necessary for the prosecution of the Work which are applicable at the time of the submission of Contractor's Bid (or when Contractor became bound under a negotiated contract). Owner shall pay all charges of utility owners for connections for providing permanent service to the Work.

7.10 *Taxes*

A. Contractor shall pay all sales, consumer, use, and other similar taxes required to be paid by Contractor in accordance with the Laws and Regulations of the place of the Project which are applicable during the performance of the Work.

7.11 Laws and Regulations

- A. Contractor shall give all notices required by and shall comply with all Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. Neither Owner nor Engineer shall be responsible for monitoring Contractor's compliance with any Laws or Regulations.
- B. If Contractor performs any Work or takes any other action knowing or having reason to know that it is contrary to Laws or Regulations, Contractor shall bear all resulting costs and losses, and shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them, from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such Work or other action. It is not Contractor's responsibility to make certain that the Work described in the Contract Documents is in accordance with Laws and Regulations, but this does not relieve Contractor of its obligations under Paragraph 3.03.
- C. Owner or Contractor may give written notice to the other party of any changes after the submission of Contractor's Bid (or after the date when Contractor became bound under a negotiated contract) in Laws or Regulations having an effect on the cost or time of performance of the Work, including but not limited to changes in Laws or Regulations having an effect on procuring permits and on sales, use, value-added, consumption, and other similar taxes. If Owner and Contractor are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times resulting from such changes, then within 30 days of such written notice Contractor may submit a Change Proposal, or Owner may initiate a Claim.

7.12 Record Documents

A. Contractor shall maintain in a safe place at the Site one printed record copy of all Drawings, Specifications, Addenda, Change Orders, Work Change Directives, Field Orders, written interpretations and clarifications, and approved Shop Drawings. Contractor shall keep such record documents in good order and annotate them to show changes made during construction. These record documents, together with all approved Samples, will be available to Engineer for reference. Upon completion of the Work, Contractor shall deliver these record documents to Engineer.

7.13 Safety and Protection

- A. Contractor shall be solely responsible for initiating, maintaining, and supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with the Work. Such responsibility does not relieve Subcontractors of their responsibility for the safety of persons or property in the performance of their work, nor for compliance with applicable safety Laws and Regulations.
- B. Contractor shall designate a qualified and experienced safety representative whose duties and responsibilities are the prevention of Work-related accidents and the maintenance and supervision of safety precautions and programs.
- C. Contractor shall take all necessary precautions for the safety of, and shall provide the necessary protection to prevent damage, injury, or loss to:
 - 1. all persons on the Site or who may be affected by the Work;
 - 2. all the Work and materials and equipment to be incorporated therein, whether in storage on or off the Site; and
 - 3. other property at the Site or adjacent thereto, including trees, shrubs, lawns, walks, pavements, roadways, structures, other work in progress, utilities, and Underground Facilities not designated for removal, relocation, or replacement in the course of construction.
- D. All damage, injury, or loss to any property referred to in Paragraph 7.13.C.2 or 7.13.C.3 caused, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, by Contractor, any Subcontractor, Supplier, or any other individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, shall be remedied by Contractor at its expense (except damage or loss attributable to the fault of Drawings or Specifications or to the acts or omissions of Owner or Engineer or anyone employed by any of them, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, and not attributable, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, to the fault or negligence of Contractor or any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them).
- E. Contractor shall comply with all applicable Laws and Regulations relating to the safety of persons or property, or to the protection of persons or property from damage, injury, or loss; and shall erect and maintain all necessary safeguards for such safety and protection.
- F. Contractor shall notify Owner; the owners of adjacent property; the owners of Underground Facilities and other utilities (if the identity of such owners is known to Contractor); and other contractors and utility owners performing work at or adjacent to the Site, in writing, when Contractor knows that prosecution of the Work may affect them, and shall cooperate with them in the protection, removal, relocation, and replacement of their property or work in progress.
- G. Contractor shall comply with the applicable requirements of Owner's safety programs, if any. Any Owner's safety programs that are applicable to the Work are identified or included in the Supplementary Conditions or Specifications.
- H. Contractor shall inform Owner and Engineer of the specific requirements of Contractor's safety program with which Owner's and Engineer's employees and representatives must comply while at the Site.

- I. Contractor's duties and responsibilities for safety and protection will continue until all the Work is completed, Engineer has issued a written notice to Owner and Contractor in accordance with Paragraph 15.06.C that the Work is acceptable, and Contractor has left the Site (except as otherwise expressly provided in connection with Substantial Completion).
- J. Contractor's duties and responsibilities for safety and protection will resume whenever Contractor or any Subcontractor or Supplier returns to the Site to fulfill warranty or correction obligations, or to conduct other tasks arising from the Contract Documents.

7.14 Hazard Communication Programs

A. Contractor shall be responsible for coordinating any exchange of safety data sheets (formerly known as material safety data sheets) or other hazard communication information required to be made available to or exchanged between or among employers at the Site in accordance with Laws or Regulations.

7.15 *Emergencies*

A. In emergencies affecting the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the Site or adjacent thereto, Contractor is obligated to act to prevent damage, injury, or loss. Contractor shall give Engineer prompt written notice if Contractor believes that any significant changes in the Work or variations from the Contract Documents have been caused by an emergency, or are required as a result of Contractor's response to an emergency. If Engineer determines that a change in the Contract Documents is required because of an emergency or Contractor's response, a Work Change Directive or Change Order will be issued.

7.16 Submittals

- A. Shop Drawing and Sample Requirements
 - 1. Before submitting a Shop Drawing or Sample, Contractor shall:
 - a. review and coordinate the Shop Drawing or Sample with other Shop Drawings and Samples and with the requirements of the Work and the Contract Documents;
 - b. determine and verify:
 - all field measurements, quantities, dimensions, specified performance and design criteria, installation requirements, materials, catalog numbers, and similar information with respect to the Submittal;
 - 2) the suitability of all materials and equipment offered with respect to the indicated application, fabrication, shipping, handling, storage, assembly, and installation pertaining to the performance of the Work; and
 - all information relative to Contractor's responsibilities for means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction, and safety precautions and programs incident thereto;
 - c. confirm that the Submittal is complete with respect to all related data included in the Submittal.
 - Each Shop Drawing or Sample must bear a stamp or specific written certification that Contractor has satisfied Contractor's obligations under the Contract Documents with respect to Contractor's review of that Submittal, and that Contractor approves the Submittal.

- 3. With each Shop Drawing or Sample, Contractor shall give Engineer specific written notice of any variations that the Submittal may have from the requirements of the Contract Documents. This notice must be set forth in a written communication separate from the Submittal; and, in addition, in the case of a Shop Drawing by a specific notation made on the Shop Drawing itself.
- B. Submittal Procedures for Shop Drawings and Samples: Contractor shall label and submit Shop Drawings and Samples to Engineer for review and approval in accordance with the accepted Schedule of Submittals.

1. Shop Drawings

- a. Contractor shall submit the number of copies required in the Specifications.
- b. Data shown on the Shop Drawings must be complete with respect to quantities, dimensions, specified performance and design criteria, materials, and similar data to show Engineer the services, materials, and equipment Contractor proposes to provide, and to enable Engineer to review the information for the limited purposes required by Paragraph 7.16.C.

2. Samples

- a. Contractor shall submit the number of Samples required in the Specifications.
- b. Contractor shall clearly identify each Sample as to material, Supplier, pertinent data such as catalog numbers, the use for which intended and other data as Engineer may require to enable Engineer to review the Submittal for the limited purposes required by Paragraph 7.16.C.
- 3. Where a Shop Drawing or Sample is required by the Contract Documents or the Schedule of Submittals, any related Work performed prior to Engineer's review and approval of the pertinent submittal will be at the sole expense and responsibility of Contractor.

C. Engineer's Review of Shop Drawings and Samples

- Engineer will provide timely review of Shop Drawings and Samples in accordance with the
 accepted Schedule of Submittals. Engineer's review and approval will be only to
 determine if the items covered by the Submittals will, after installation or incorporation
 in the Work, comply with the requirements of the Contract Documents, and be
 compatible with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as
 indicated by the Contract Documents.
- 2. Engineer's review and approval will not extend to means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or to safety precautions or programs incident thereto.
- 3. Engineer's review and approval of a separate item as such will not indicate approval of the assembly in which the item functions.
- 4. Engineer's review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample will not relieve Contractor from responsibility for any variation from the requirements of the Contract Documents unless Contractor has complied with the requirements of Paragraph 7.16.A.3 and Engineer has given written approval of each such variation by specific written notation thereof incorporated in or accompanying the Shop Drawing or Sample. Engineer will

- document any such approved variation from the requirements of the Contract Documents in a Field Order or other appropriate Contract modification.
- 5. Engineer's review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample will not relieve Contractor from responsibility for complying with the requirements of Paragraphs 7.16.A and B.
- 6. Engineer's review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample, or of a variation from the requirements of the Contract Documents, will not, under any circumstances, change the Contract Times or Contract Price, unless such changes are included in a Change Order.
- 7. Neither Engineer's receipt, review, acceptance, or approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample will result in such item becoming a Contract Document.
- 8. Contractor shall perform the Work in compliance with the requirements and commitments set forth in approved Shop Drawings and Samples, subject to the provisions of Paragraph 7.16.C.4.

D. Resubmittal Procedures for Shop Drawings and Samples

- 1. Contractor shall make corrections required by Engineer and shall return the required number of corrected copies of Shop Drawings and submit, as required, new Samples for review and approval. Contractor shall direct specific attention in writing to revisions other than the corrections called for by Engineer on previous Submittals.
- 2. Contractor shall furnish required Shop Drawing and Sample submittals with sufficient information and accuracy to obtain required approval of an item with no more than two resubmittals. Engineer will record Engineer's time for reviewing a third or subsequent resubmittal of a Shop Drawing or Sample, and Contractor shall be responsible for Engineer's charges to Owner for such time. Owner may impose a set-off against payments due Contractor to secure reimbursement for such charges.
- 3. If Contractor requests a change of a previously approved Shop Drawing or Sample, Contractor shall be responsible for Engineer's charges to Owner for its review time, and Owner may impose a set-off against payments due Contractor to secure reimbursement for such charges, unless the need for such change is beyond the control of Contractor.

E. Submittals Other than Shop Drawings, Samples, and Owner-Delegated Designs

- 1. The following provisions apply to all Submittals other than Shop Drawings, Samples, and Owner-delegated designs:
 - a. Contractor shall submit all such Submittals to the Engineer in accordance with the Schedule of Submittals and pursuant to the applicable terms of the Contract Documents.
 - b. Engineer will provide timely review of all such Submittals in accordance with the Schedule of Submittals and return such Submittals with a notation of either Accepted or Not Accepted. Any such Submittal that is not returned within the time established in the Schedule of Submittals will be deemed accepted.
 - c. Engineer's review will be only to determine if the Submittal is acceptable under the requirements of the Contract Documents as to general form and content of the Submittal.

- d. If any such Submittal is not accepted, Contractor shall confer with Engineer regarding the reason for the non-acceptance, and resubmit an acceptable document.
- 2. Procedures for the submittal and acceptance of the Progress Schedule, the Schedule of Submittals, and the Schedule of Values are set forth in Paragraphs 2.03. 2.04, and 2.05.
- F. Owner-delegated Designs: Submittals pursuant to Owner-delegated designs are governed by the provisions of Paragraph 7.19.

7.17 Contractor's General Warranty and Guarantee

- A. Contractor warrants and guarantees to Owner that all Work will be in accordance with the Contract Documents and will not be defective. Engineer is entitled to rely on Contractor's warranty and guarantee.
- B. Owner's rights under this warranty and guarantee are in addition to, and are not limited by, Owner's rights under the correction period provisions of Paragraph 15.08. The time in which Owner may enforce its warranty and guarantee rights under this Paragraph 7.17 is limited only by applicable Laws and Regulations restricting actions to enforce such rights; provided, however, that after the end of the correction period under Paragraph 15.08:
 - 1. Owner shall give Contractor written notice of any defective Work within 60 days of the discovery that such Work is defective; and
 - 2. Such notice will be deemed the start of an event giving rise to a Claim under Paragraph 12.01.B, such that any related Claim must be brought within 30 days of the notice.
- C. Contractor's warranty and guarantee hereunder excludes defects or damage caused by:
 - 1. abuse, or improper modification, maintenance, or operation, by persons other than Contractor, Subcontractors, Suppliers, or any other individual or entity for whom Contractor is responsible; or
 - 2. normal wear and tear under normal usage.
- D. Contractor's obligation to perform and complete the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents is absolute. None of the following will constitute an acceptance of Work that is not in accordance with the Contract Documents, a release of Contractor's obligation to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, or a release of Owner's warranty and guarantee rights under this Paragraph 7.17:
 - 1. Observations by Engineer;
 - 2. Recommendation by Engineer or payment by Owner of any progress or final payment;
 - 3. The issuance of a certificate of Substantial Completion by Engineer or any payment related thereto by Owner;
 - 4. Use or occupancy of the Work or any part thereof by Owner;
 - 5. Any review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample submittal;
 - 6. The issuance of a notice of acceptability by Engineer;
 - 7. The end of the correction period established in Paragraph 15.08;
 - 8. Any inspection, test, or approval by others; or

- 9. Any correction of defective Work by Owner.
- E. If the Contract requires the Contractor to accept the assignment of a contract entered into by Owner, then the specific warranties, guarantees, and correction obligations contained in the assigned contract will govern with respect to Contractor's performance obligations to Owner for the Work described in the assigned contract.

7.18 *Indemnification*

- A. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, and in addition to any other obligations of Contractor under the Contract or otherwise, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them, from losses, damages, costs, and judgments (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals, and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising from third-party claims or actions relating to or resulting from the performance or furnishing of the Work, provided that any such claim, action, loss, cost, judgment or damage is attributable to bodily injury, sickness, disease, or death, or to damage to or destruction of tangible property (other than the Work itself), including the loss of use resulting therefrom, but only to the extent caused by any negligent act or omission of Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or any individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable.
- B. In any and all claims against Owner or Engineer, or any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors, by any employee (or the survivor or personal representative of such employee) of Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or any individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, the indemnification obligation under Paragraph 7.18.A will not be limited in any way by any limitation on the amount or type of damages, compensation, or benefits payable by or for Contractor or any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity under workers' compensation acts, disability benefit acts, or other employee benefit acts.

7.19 Delegation of Professional Design Services

- A. Owner may require Contractor to provide professional design services for a portion of the Work by express delegation in the Contract Documents. Such delegation will specify the performance and design criteria that such services must satisfy, and the Submittals that Contractor must furnish to Engineer with respect to the Owner-delegated design.
- B. Contractor shall cause such Owner-delegated professional design services to be provided pursuant to the professional standard of care by a properly licensed design professional, whose signature and seal must appear on all drawings, calculations, specifications, certifications, and Submittals prepared by such design professional. Such design professional must issue all certifications of design required by Laws and Regulations.
- C. If a Shop Drawing or other Submittal related to the Owner-delegated design is prepared by Contractor, a Subcontractor, or others for submittal to Engineer, then such Shop Drawing or other Submittal must bear the written approval of Contractor's design professional when submitted by Contractor to Engineer.

- D. Owner and Engineer shall be entitled to rely upon the adequacy, accuracy, and completeness of the services, certifications, and approvals performed or provided by the design professionals retained or employed by Contractor under an Owner-delegated design, subject to the professional standard of care and the performance and design criteria stated in the Contract Documents.
- E. Pursuant to this Paragraph 7.19, Engineer's review, approval, and other determinations regarding design drawings, calculations, specifications, certifications, and other Submittals furnished by Contractor pursuant to an Owner-delegated design will be only for the following limited purposes:
 - 1. Checking for conformance with the requirements of this Paragraph 7.19;
 - 2. Confirming that Contractor (through its design professionals) has used the performance and design criteria specified in the Contract Documents; and
 - 3. Establishing that the design furnished by Contractor is consistent with the design concept expressed in the Contract Documents.
- F. Contractor shall not be responsible for the adequacy of performance or design criteria specified by Owner or Engineer.
- G. Contractor is not required to provide professional services in violation of applicable Laws and Regulations.

ARTICLE 8—OTHER WORK AT THE SITE

8.01 Other Work

- A. In addition to and apart from the Work under the Contract Documents, the Owner may perform other work at or adjacent to the Site. Such other work may be performed by Owner's employees, or through contracts between the Owner and third parties. Owner may also arrange to have third-party utility owners perform work on their utilities and facilities at or adjacent to the Site.
- B. If Owner performs other work at or adjacent to the Site with Owner's employees, or through contracts for such other work, then Owner shall give Contractor written notice thereof prior to starting any such other work. If Owner has advance information regarding the start of any third-party utility work that Owner has arranged to take place at or adjacent to the Site, Owner shall provide such information to Contractor.
- C. Contractor shall afford proper and safe access to the Site to each contractor that performs such other work, each utility owner performing other work, and Owner, if Owner is performing other work with Owner's employees, and provide a reasonable opportunity for the introduction and storage of materials and equipment and the execution of such other work.
- D. Contractor shall do all cutting, fitting, and patching of the Work that may be required to properly connect or otherwise make its several parts come together and properly integrate with such other work. Contractor shall not endanger any work of others by cutting, excavating, or otherwise altering such work; provided, however, that Contractor may cut or alter others' work with the written consent of Engineer and the others whose work will be affected.

- E. If the proper execution or results of any part of Contractor's Work depends upon work performed by others, Contractor shall inspect such other work and promptly report to Engineer in writing any delays, defects, or deficiencies in such other work that render it unavailable or unsuitable for the proper execution and results of Contractor's Work. Contractor's failure to so report will constitute an acceptance of such other work as fit and proper for integration with Contractor's Work except for latent defects and deficiencies in such other work.
- F. The provisions of this article are not applicable to work that is performed by third-party utilities or other third-party entities without a contract with Owner, or that is performed without having been arranged by Owner. If such work occurs, then any related delay, disruption, or interference incurred by Contractor is governed by the provisions of Paragraph 4.05.C.3.

8.02 Coordination

- A. If Owner intends to contract with others for the performance of other work at or adjacent to the Site, to perform other work at or adjacent to the Site with Owner's employees, or to arrange to have utility owners perform work at or adjacent to the Site, the following will be set forth in the Supplementary Conditions or provided to Contractor prior to the start of any such other work:
 - 1. The identity of the individual or entity that will have authority and responsibility for coordination of the activities among the various contractors;
 - 2. An itemization of the specific matters to be covered by such authority and responsibility;
 - 3. The extent of such authority and responsibilities.
- B. Unless otherwise provided in the Supplementary Conditions, Owner shall have sole authority and responsibility for such coordination.

8.03 Legal Relationships

A. If, in the course of performing other work for Owner at or adjacent to the Site, the Owner's employees, any other contractor working for Owner, or any utility owner that Owner has arranged to perform work, causes damage to the Work or to the property of Contractor or its Subcontractors, or delays, disrupts, interferes with, or increases the scope or cost of the performance of the Work, through actions or inaction, then Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times. Contractor must submit any Change Proposal seeking an equitable adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times under this paragraph within 30 days of the damaging, delaying, disrupting, or interfering event. The entitlement to, and extent of, any such equitable adjustment will take into account information (if any) regarding such other work that was provided to Contractor in the Contract Documents prior to the submittal of the Bid or the final negotiation of the terms of the Contract, and any remedies available to Contractor under Laws or Regulations concerning utility action or inaction. When applicable, any such equitable adjustment in Contract Price will be conditioned on Contractor assigning to Owner all Contractor's rights against such other contractor or utility owner with respect to the damage, delay, disruption, or interference that is the subject of the adjustment. Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times or Contract Price is subject to the provisions of Paragraphs 4.05.D and 4.05.E.

- B. Contractor shall take reasonable and customary measures to avoid damaging, delaying, disrupting, or interfering with the work of Owner, any other contractor, or any utility owner performing other work at or adjacent to the Site.
 - 1. If Contractor fails to take such measures and as a result damages, delays, disrupts, or interferes with the work of any such other contractor or utility owner, then Owner may impose a set-off against payments due Contractor, and assign to such other contractor or utility owner the Owner's contractual rights against Contractor with respect to the breach of the obligations set forth in this Paragraph 8.03.B.
 - 2. When Owner is performing other work at or adjacent to the Site with Owner's employees, Contractor shall be liable to Owner for damage to such other work, and for the reasonable direct delay, disruption, and interference costs incurred by Owner as a result of Contractor's failure to take reasonable and customary measures with respect to Owner's other work. In response to such damage, delay, disruption, or interference, Owner may impose a set-off against payments due Contractor.
- C. If Contractor damages, delays, disrupts, or interferes with the work of any other contractor, or any utility owner performing other work at or adjacent to the Site, through Contractor's failure to take reasonable and customary measures to avoid such impacts, or if any claim arising out of Contractor's actions, inactions, or negligence in performance of the Work at or adjacent to the Site is made by any such other contractor or utility owner against Contractor, Owner, or Engineer, then Contractor shall (1) promptly attempt to settle the claim as to all parties through negotiations with such other contractor or utility owner, or otherwise resolve the claim by arbitration or other dispute resolution proceeding or at law, and (2) indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against any such claims, and against all costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such damage, delay, disruption, or interference.

ARTICLE 9—OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES

- 9.01 Communications to Contractor
 - A. Except as otherwise provided in these General Conditions, Owner shall issue all communications to Contractor through Engineer.
- 9.02 Replacement of Engineer
 - A. Owner may at its discretion appoint an engineer to replace Engineer, provided Contractor makes no reasonable objection to the replacement engineer. The replacement engineer's status under the Contract Documents will be that of the former Engineer.
- 9.03 Furnish Data
 - A. Owner shall promptly furnish the data required of Owner under the Contract Documents.
- 9.04 Pay When Due
 - A. Owner shall make payments to Contractor when they are due as provided in the Agreement.

- 9.05 Lands and Easements; Reports, Tests, and Drawings
 - A. Owner's duties with respect to providing lands and easements are set forth in Paragraph 5.01.
 - B. Owner's duties with respect to providing engineering surveys to establish reference points are set forth in Paragraph 4.03.
 - C. Article 5 refers to Owner's identifying and making available to Contractor copies of reports of explorations and tests of conditions at the Site, and drawings of physical conditions relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at the Site.

9.06 Insurance

A. Owner's responsibilities, if any, with respect to purchasing and maintaining liability and property insurance are set forth in Article 6.

9.07 Change Orders

A. Owner's responsibilities with respect to Change Orders are set forth in Article 11.

9.08 Inspections, Tests, and Approvals

A. Owner's responsibility with respect to certain inspections, tests, and approvals is set forth in Paragraph 14.02.B.

9.09 Limitations on Owner's Responsibilities

A. The Owner shall not supervise, direct, or have control or authority over, nor be responsible for, Contractor's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of Contractor to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. Owner will not be responsible for Contractor's failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

9.10 Undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition

A. Owner's responsibility in respect to an undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition is set forth in Paragraph 5.06.

9.11 Evidence of Financial Arrangements

A. Upon request of Contractor, Owner shall furnish Contractor reasonable evidence that financial arrangements have been made to satisfy Owner's obligations under the Contract (including obligations under proposed changes in the Work).

9.12 Safety Programs

- A. While at the Site, Owner's employees and representatives shall comply with the specific applicable requirements of Contractor's safety programs of which Owner has been informed.
- B. Owner shall furnish copies of any applicable Owner safety programs to Contractor.

ARTICLE 10—ENGINEER'S STATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION

10.01 Owner's Representative

A. Engineer will be Owner's representative during the construction period. The duties and responsibilities and the limitations of authority of Engineer as Owner's representative during construction are set forth in the Contract.

10.02 Visits to Site

- A. Engineer will make visits to the Site at intervals appropriate to the various stages of construction as Engineer deems necessary in order to observe, as an experienced and qualified design professional, the progress that has been made and the quality of the various aspects of Contractor's executed Work. Based on information obtained during such visits and observations, Engineer, for the benefit of Owner, will determine, in general, if the Work is proceeding in accordance with the Contract Documents. Engineer will not be required to make exhaustive or continuous inspections on the Site to check the quality or quantity of the Work. Engineer's efforts will be directed toward providing for Owner a greater degree of confidence that the completed Work will conform generally to the Contract Documents. On the basis of such visits and observations, Engineer will keep Owner informed of the progress of the Work and will endeavor to guard Owner against defective Work.
- B. Engineer's visits and observations are subject to all the limitations on Engineer's authority and responsibility set forth in Paragraph 10.07. Particularly, but without limitation, during or as a result of Engineer's visits or observations of Contractor's Work, Engineer will not supervise, direct, control, or have authority over or be responsible for Contractor's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of Contractor to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work.

10.03 Resident Project Representative

- A. If Owner and Engineer have agreed that Engineer will furnish a Resident Project Representative to represent Engineer at the Site and assist Engineer in observing the progress and quality of the Work, then the authority and responsibilities of any such Resident Project Representative will be as provided in the Supplementary Conditions, and limitations on the responsibilities thereof will be as provided in the Supplementary Conditions and in Paragraph 10.07.
- B. If Owner designates an individual or entity who is not Engineer's consultant, agent, or employee to represent Owner at the Site, then the responsibilities and authority of such individual or entity will be as provided in the Supplementary Conditions.

10.04 Engineer's Authority

- A. Engineer has the authority to reject Work in accordance with Article 14.
- B. Engineer's authority as to Submittals is set forth in Paragraph 7.16.
- C. Engineer's authority as to design drawings, calculations, specifications, certifications and other Submittals from Contractor in response to Owner's delegation (if any) to Contractor of professional design services, is set forth in Paragraph 7.19.
- D. Engineer's authority as to changes in the Work is set forth in Article 11.

E. Engineer's authority as to Applications for Payment is set forth in Article 15.

10.05 Determinations for Unit Price Work

A. Engineer will determine the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by Contractor as set forth in Paragraph 13.03.

10.06 Decisions on Requirements of Contract Documents and Acceptability of Work

A. Engineer will render decisions regarding the requirements of the Contract Documents, and judge the acceptability of the Work, pursuant to the specific procedures set forth herein for initial interpretations, Change Proposals, and acceptance of the Work. In rendering such decisions and judgments, Engineer will not show partiality to Owner or Contractor, and will not be liable to Owner, Contractor, or others in connection with any proceedings, interpretations, decisions, or judgments conducted or rendered in good faith.

10.07 Limitations on Engineer's Authority and Responsibilities

- A. Neither Engineer's authority or responsibility under this Article 10 or under any other provision of the Contract, nor any decision made by Engineer in good faith either to exercise or not exercise such authority or responsibility or the undertaking, exercise, or performance of any authority or responsibility by Engineer, will create, impose, or give rise to any duty in contract, tort, or otherwise owed by Engineer to Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, any other individual or entity, or to any surety for or employee or agent of any of them.
- B. Engineer will not supervise, direct, control, or have authority over or be responsible for Contractor's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of Contractor to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. Engineer will not be responsible for Contractor's failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- C. Engineer will not be responsible for the acts or omissions of Contractor or of any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or of any other individual or entity performing any of the Work.
- D. Engineer's review of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation, and all maintenance and operating instructions, schedules, guarantees, bonds, certificates of inspection, tests and approvals, and other documentation required to be delivered by Contractor under Paragraph 15.06.A, will only be to determine generally that their content complies with the requirements of, and in the case of certificates of inspections, tests, and approvals, that the results certified indicate compliance with the Contract Documents.
- E. The limitations upon authority and responsibility set forth in this Paragraph 10.07 also apply to the Resident Project Representative, if any.

10.08 Compliance with Safety Program

A. While at the Site, Engineer's employees and representatives will comply with the specific applicable requirements of Owner's and Contractor's safety programs of which Engineer has been informed.

ARTICLE 11—CHANGES TO THE CONTRACT

11.01 Amending and Supplementing the Contract

- A. The Contract may be amended or supplemented by a Change Order, a Work Change Directive, or a Field Order.
- B. If an amendment or supplement to the Contract includes a change in the Contract Price or the Contract Times, such amendment or supplement must be set forth in a Change Order.
- C. All changes to the Contract that involve (1) the performance or acceptability of the Work, (2) the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise), or (3) other engineering or technical matters, must be supported by Engineer's recommendation. Owner and Contractor may amend other terms and conditions of the Contract without the recommendation of the Engineer.

11.02 Change Orders

- A. Owner and Contractor shall execute appropriate Change Orders covering:
 - Changes in Contract Price or Contract Times which are agreed to by the parties, including any undisputed sum or amount of time for Work actually performed in accordance with a Work Change Directive;
 - Changes in Contract Price resulting from an Owner set-off, unless Contractor has duly contested such set-off;
 - 3. Changes in the Work which are: (a) ordered by Owner pursuant to Paragraph 11.05, (b) required because of Owner's acceptance of defective Work under Paragraph 14.04 or Owner's correction of defective Work under Paragraph 14.07, or (c) agreed to by the parties, subject to the need for Engineer's recommendation if the change in the Work involves the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise) or other engineering or technical matters; and
 - 4. Changes that embody the substance of any final and binding results under: Paragraph 11.03.B, resolving the impact of a Work Change Directive; Paragraph 11.09, concerning Change Proposals; Article 12, Claims; Paragraph 13.02.D, final adjustments resulting from allowances; Paragraph 13.03.D, final adjustments relating to determination of quantities for Unit Price Work; and similar provisions.
- B. If Owner or Contractor refuses to execute a Change Order that is required to be executed under the terms of Paragraph 11.02.A, it will be deemed to be of full force and effect, as if fully executed.

11.03 Work Change Directives

A. A Work Change Directive will not change the Contract Price or the Contract Times but is evidence that the parties expect that the modification ordered or documented by a Work Change Directive will be incorporated in a subsequently issued Change Order, following negotiations by the parties as to the Work Change Directive's effect, if any, on the Contract Price and Contract Times; or, if negotiations are unsuccessful, by a determination under the terms of the Contract Documents governing adjustments, expressly including Paragraph 11.07 regarding change of Contract Price.

- B. If Owner has issued a Work Change Directive and:
 - 1. Contractor believes that an adjustment in Contract Times or Contract Price is necessary, then Contractor shall submit any Change Proposal seeking such an adjustment no later than 30 days after the completion of the Work set out in the Work Change Directive.
 - 2. Owner believes that an adjustment in Contract Times or Contract Price is necessary, then Owner shall submit any Claim seeking such an adjustment no later than 60 days after issuance of the Work Change Directive.

11.04 Field Orders

- A. Engineer may authorize minor changes in the Work if the changes do not involve an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times and are compatible with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents. Such changes will be accomplished by a Field Order and will be binding on Owner and also on Contractor, which shall perform the Work involved promptly.
- B. If Contractor believes that a Field Order justifies an adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, then before proceeding with the Work at issue, Contractor shall submit a Change Proposal as provided herein.

11.05 Owner-Authorized Changes in the Work

- A. Without invalidating the Contract and without notice to any surety, Owner may, at any time or from time to time, order additions, deletions, or revisions in the Work. Changes involving the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise) or other engineering or technical matters will be supported by Engineer's recommendation.
- B. Such changes in the Work may be accomplished by a Change Order, if Owner and Contractor have agreed as to the effect, if any, of the changes on Contract Times or Contract Price; or by a Work Change Directive. Upon receipt of any such document, Contractor shall promptly proceed with the Work involved; or, in the case of a deletion in the Work, promptly cease construction activities with respect to such deleted Work. Added or revised Work must be performed under the applicable conditions of the Contract Documents.
- C. Nothing in this Paragraph 11.05 obligates Contractor to undertake work that Contractor reasonably concludes cannot be performed in a manner consistent with Contractor's safety obligations under the Contract Documents or Laws and Regulations.

11.06 Unauthorized Changes in the Work

A. Contractor shall not be entitled to an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times with respect to any work performed that is not required by the Contract Documents, as amended, modified, or supplemented, except in the case of an emergency as provided in Paragraph 7.15 or in the case of uncovering Work as provided in Paragraph 14.05.C.2.

11.07 Change of Contract Price

- A. The Contract Price may only be changed by a Change Order. Any Change Proposal for an adjustment in the Contract Price must comply with the provisions of Paragraph 11.09. Any Claim for an adjustment of Contract Price must comply with the provisions of Article 12.
- B. An adjustment in the Contract Price will be determined as follows:

- 1. Where the Work involved is covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents, then by application of such unit prices to the quantities of the items involved (subject to the provisions of Paragraph 13.03);
- Where the Work involved is not covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents, then by a mutually agreed lump sum (which may include an allowance for overhead and profit not necessarily in accordance with Paragraph 11.07.C.2); or
- 3. Where the Work involved is not covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents and the parties do not reach mutual agreement to a lump sum, then on the basis of the Cost of the Work (determined as provided in Paragraph 13.01) plus a Contractor's fee for overhead and profit (determined as provided in Paragraph 11.07.C).
- C. *Contractor's Fee*: When applicable, the Contractor's fee for overhead and profit will be determined as follows:
 - 1. A mutually acceptable fixed fee; or
 - 2. If a fixed fee is not agreed upon, then a fee based on the following percentages of the various portions of the Cost of the Work:
 - a. For costs incurred under Paragraphs 13.01.B.1 and 13.01.B.2, the Contractor's fee will be 15 percent;
 - b. For costs incurred under Paragraph 13.01.B.3, the Contractor's fee will be 5 percent;
 - c. Where one or more tiers of subcontracts are on the basis of Cost of the Work plus a fee and no fixed fee is agreed upon, the intent of Paragraphs 11.07.C.2.a and 11.07.C.2.b is that the Contractor's fee will be based on: (1) a fee of 15 percent of the costs incurred under Paragraphs 13.01.B.1 and 13.01.B.2 by the Subcontractor that actually performs the Work, at whatever tier, and (2) with respect to Contractor itself and to any Subcontractors of a tier higher than that of the Subcontractor that actually performs the Work, a fee of 5 percent of the amount (fee plus underlying costs incurred) attributable to the next lower tier Subcontractor; provided, however, that for any such subcontracted Work the maximum total fee to be paid by Owner will be no greater than 27 percent of the costs incurred by the Subcontractor that actually performs the Work;
 - d. No fee will be payable on the basis of costs itemized under Paragraphs 13.01.B.4, 13.01.B.5, and 13.01.C;
 - e. The amount of credit to be allowed by Contractor to Owner for any change which results in a net decrease in Cost of the Work will be the amount of the actual net decrease in Cost of the Work and a deduction of an additional amount equal to 5 percent of such actual net decrease in Cost of the Work; and
 - f. When both additions and credits are involved in any one change or Change Proposal, the adjustment in Contractor's fee will be computed by determining the sum of the costs in each of the cost categories in Paragraph 13.01.B (specifically, payroll costs, Paragraph 13.01.B.1; incorporated materials and equipment costs, Paragraph 13.01.B.2; Subcontract costs, Paragraph 13.01.B.3; special consultants costs, Paragraph 13.01.B.4; and other costs, Paragraph 13.01.B.5) and applying to each such cost category sum the appropriate fee from Paragraphs 11.07.C.2.a through 11.07.C.2.e, inclusive.

11.08 Change of Contract Times

- A. The Contract Times may only be changed by a Change Order. Any Change Proposal for an adjustment in the Contract Times must comply with the provisions of Paragraph 11.09. Any Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Times must comply with the provisions of Article 12.
- B. Delay, disruption, and interference in the Work, and any related changes in Contract Times, are addressed in and governed by Paragraph 4.05.

11.09 Change Proposals

A. Purpose and Content: Contractor shall submit a Change Proposal to Engineer to request an adjustment in the Contract Times or Contract Price; contest an initial decision by Engineer concerning the requirements of the Contract Documents or relating to the acceptability of the Work under the Contract Documents; challenge a set-off against payment due; or seek other relief under the Contract. The Change Proposal will specify any proposed change in Contract Times or Contract Price, or other proposed relief, and explain the reason for the proposed change, with citations to any governing or applicable provisions of the Contract Documents. Each Change Proposal will address only one issue, or a set of closely related issues.

B. Change Proposal Procedures

- 1. *Submittal*: Contractor shall submit each Change Proposal to Engineer within 30 days after the start of the event giving rise thereto, or after such initial decision.
- 2. Supporting Data: The Contractor shall submit supporting data, including the proposed change in Contract Price or Contract Time (if any), to the Engineer and Owner within 15 days after the submittal of the Change Proposal.
 - a. Change Proposals based on or related to delay, interruption, or interference must comply with the provisions of Paragraphs 4.05.D and 4.05.E.
 - b. Change proposals related to a change of Contract Price must include full and detailed accounts of materials incorporated into the Work and labor and equipment used for the subject Work.

The supporting data must be accompanied by a written statement that the supporting data are accurate and complete, and that any requested time or price adjustment is the entire adjustment to which Contractor believes it is entitled as a result of said event.

- 3. Engineer's Initial Review: Engineer will advise Owner regarding the Change Proposal, and consider any comments or response from Owner regarding the Change Proposal. If in its discretion Engineer concludes that additional supporting data is needed before conducting a full review and making a decision regarding the Change Proposal, then Engineer may request that Contractor submit such additional supporting data by a date specified by Engineer, prior to Engineer beginning its full review of the Change Proposal.
- 4. Engineer's Full Review and Action on the Change Proposal: Upon receipt of Contractor's supporting data (including any additional data requested by Engineer), Engineer will conduct a full review of each Change Proposal and, within 30 days after such receipt of the Contractor's supporting data, either approve the Change Proposal in whole, deny it in whole, or approve it in part and deny it in part. Such actions must be in writing, with a copy provided to Owner and Contractor. If Engineer does not take action on the Change

Proposal within 30 days, then either Owner or Contractor may at any time thereafter submit a letter to the other party indicating that as a result of Engineer's inaction the Change Proposal is deemed denied, thereby commencing the time for appeal of the denial under Article 12.

- 5. *Binding Decision*: Engineer's decision is final and binding upon Owner and Contractor, unless Owner or Contractor appeals the decision by filing a Claim under Article 12.
- C. Resolution of Certain Change Proposals: If the Change Proposal does not involve the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise), the acceptability of the Work, or other engineering or technical matters, then Engineer will notify the parties in writing that the Engineer is unable to resolve the Change Proposal. For purposes of further resolution of such a Change Proposal, such notice will be deemed a denial, and Contractor may choose to seek resolution under the terms of Article 12.
- D. *Post-Completion*: Contractor shall not submit any Change Proposals after Engineer issues a written recommendation of final payment pursuant to Paragraph 15.06.B.

11.10 Notification to Surety

A. If the provisions of any bond require notice to be given to a surety of any change affecting the general scope of the Work or the provisions of the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, Contract Price or Contract Times), the giving of any such notice will be Contractor's responsibility. The amount of each applicable bond will be adjusted to reflect the effect of any such change.

ARTICLE 12—CLAIMS

12.01 *Claims*

- A. *Claims Process*: The following disputes between Owner and Contractor are subject to the Claims process set forth in this article:
 - 1. Appeals by Owner or Contractor of Engineer's decisions regarding Change Proposals;
 - 2. Owner demands for adjustments in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or other relief under the Contract Documents;
 - 3. Disputes that Engineer has been unable to address because they do not involve the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise), the acceptability of the Work, or other engineering or technical matters; and
 - 4. Subject to the waiver provisions of Paragraph 15.07, any dispute arising after Engineer has issued a written recommendation of final payment pursuant to Paragraph 15.06.B.
- B. Submittal of Claim: The party submitting a Claim shall deliver it directly to the other party to the Contract promptly (but in no event later than 30 days) after the start of the event giving rise thereto; in the case of appeals regarding Change Proposals within 30 days of the decision under appeal. The party submitting the Claim shall also furnish a copy to the Engineer, for its information only. The responsibility to substantiate a Claim rests with the party making the Claim. In the case of a Claim by Contractor seeking an increase in the Contract Times or Contract Price, Contractor shall certify that the Claim is made in good faith, that the supporting data are accurate and complete, and that to the best of Contractor's knowledge

- and belief the amount of time or money requested accurately reflects the full amount to which Contractor is entitled.
- C. Review and Resolution: The party receiving a Claim shall review it thoroughly, giving full consideration to its merits. The two parties shall seek to resolve the Claim through the exchange of information and direct negotiations. The parties may extend the time for resolving the Claim by mutual agreement. All actions taken on a Claim will be stated in writing and submitted to the other party, with a copy to Engineer.

D. Mediation

- 1. At any time after initiation of a Claim, Owner and Contractor may mutually agree to mediation of the underlying dispute. The agreement to mediate will stay the Claim submittal and response process.
- 2. If Owner and Contractor agree to mediation, then after 60 days from such agreement, either Owner or Contractor may unilaterally terminate the mediation process, and the Claim submittal and decision process will resume as of the date of the termination. If the mediation proceeds but is unsuccessful in resolving the dispute, the Claim submittal and decision process will resume as of the date of the conclusion of the mediation, as determined by the mediator.
- 3. Owner and Contractor shall each pay one-half of the mediator's fees and costs.
- E. *Partial Approval*: If the party receiving a Claim approves the Claim in part and denies it in part, such action will be final and binding unless within 30 days of such action the other party invokes the procedure set forth in Article 17 for final resolution of disputes.
- F. Denial of Claim: If efforts to resolve a Claim are not successful, the party receiving the Claim may deny it by giving written notice of denial to the other party. If the receiving party does not take action on the Claim within 90 days, then either Owner or Contractor may at any time thereafter submit a letter to the other party indicating that as a result of the inaction, the Claim is deemed denied, thereby commencing the time for appeal of the denial. A denial of the Claim will be final and binding unless within 30 days of the denial the other party invokes the procedure set forth in Article 17 for the final resolution of disputes.
- G. Final and Binding Results: If the parties reach a mutual agreement regarding a Claim, whether through approval of the Claim, direct negotiations, mediation, or otherwise; or if a Claim is approved in part and denied in part, or denied in full, and such actions become final and binding; then the results of the agreement or action on the Claim will be incorporated in a Change Order or other written document to the extent they affect the Contract, including the Work, the Contract Times, or the Contract Price.

ARTICLE 13—COST OF THE WORK; ALLOWANCES; UNIT PRICE WORK

13.01 Cost of the Work

- A. Purposes for Determination of Cost of the Work: The term Cost of the Work means the sum of all costs necessary for the proper performance of the Work at issue, as further defined below. The provisions of this Paragraph 13.01 are used for two distinct purposes:
 - 1. To determine Cost of the Work when Cost of the Work is a component of the Contract Price, under cost-plus-fee, time-and-materials, or other cost-based terms; or

- 2. When needed to determine the value of a Change Order, Change Proposal, Claim, set-off, or other adjustment in Contract Price. When the value of any such adjustment is determined on the basis of Cost of the Work, Contractor is entitled only to those additional or incremental costs required because of the change in the Work or because of the event giving rise to the adjustment.
- B. Costs Included: Except as otherwise may be agreed to in writing by Owner, costs included in the Cost of the Work will be in amounts no higher than those commonly incurred in the locality of the Project, will not include any of the costs itemized in Paragraph 13.01.C, and will include only the following items:
 - 1. Payroll costs for employees in the direct employ of Contractor in the performance of the Work under schedules of job classifications agreed upon by Owner and Contractor in advance of the subject Work. Such employees include, without limitation, superintendents, foremen, safety managers, safety representatives, and other personnel employed full time on the Work. Payroll costs for employees not employed full time on the Work will be apportioned on the basis of their time spent on the Work. Payroll costs include, but are not limited to, salaries and wages plus the cost of fringe benefits, which include social security contributions, unemployment, excise, and payroll taxes, workers' compensation, health and retirement benefits, sick leave, and vacation and holiday pay applicable thereto. The expenses of performing Work outside of regular working hours, on Saturday, Sunday, or legal holidays, will be included in the above to the extent authorized by Owner.
 - 2. Cost of all materials and equipment furnished and incorporated in the Work, including costs of transportation and storage thereof, and Suppliers' field services required in connection therewith. All cash discounts accrue to Contractor unless Owner deposits funds with Contractor with which to make payments, in which case the cash discounts will accrue to Owner. All trade discounts, rebates, and refunds and returns from sale of surplus materials and equipment will accrue to Owner, and Contractor shall make provisions so that they may be obtained.
 - 3. Payments made by Contractor to Subcontractors for Work performed by Subcontractors. If required by Owner, Contractor shall obtain competitive bids from subcontractors acceptable to Owner and Contractor and shall deliver such bids to Owner, which will then determine, with the advice of Engineer, which bids, if any, will be acceptable. If any subcontract provides that the Subcontractor is to be paid on the basis of Cost of the Work plus a fee, the Subcontractor's Cost of the Work and fee will be determined in the same manner as Contractor's Cost of the Work and fee as provided in this Paragraph 13.01.
 - 4. Costs of special consultants (including but not limited to engineers, architects, testing laboratories, surveyors, attorneys, and accountants) employed or retained for services specifically related to the Work.
 - 5. Other costs consisting of the following:
 - a. The proportion of necessary transportation, travel, and subsistence expenses of Contractor's employees incurred in discharge of duties connected with the Work.
 - b. Cost, including transportation and maintenance, of all materials, supplies, equipment, machinery, appliances, office, and temporary facilities at the Site, which are

consumed in the performance of the Work, and cost, less market value, of such items used but not consumed which remain the property of Contractor.

 In establishing included costs for materials such as scaffolding, plating, or sheeting, consideration will be given to the actual or the estimated life of the material for use on other projects; or rental rates may be established on the basis of purchase or salvage value of such items, whichever is less. Contractor will not be eligible for compensation for such items in an amount that exceeds the purchase cost of such item.

c. Construction Equipment Rental

- 1) Rentals of all construction equipment and machinery, and the parts thereof, in accordance with rental agreements approved by Owner as to price (including any surcharge or special rates applicable to overtime use of the construction equipment or machinery), and the costs of transportation, loading, unloading, assembly, dismantling, and removal thereof. All such costs will be in accordance with the terms of said rental agreements. The rental of any such equipment, machinery, or parts must cease when the use thereof is no longer necessary for the Work.
- 2) Costs for equipment and machinery owned by Contractor or a Contractor-related entity will be paid at a rate shown for such equipment in the equipment rental rate book specified in the Supplementary Conditions. An hourly rate will be computed by dividing the monthly rates by 176. These computed rates will include all operating costs.
- 3) With respect to Work that is the result of a Change Order, Change Proposal, Claim, set-off, or other adjustment in Contract Price ("changed Work"), included costs will be based on the time the equipment or machinery is in use on the changed Work and the costs of transportation, loading, unloading, assembly, dismantling, and removal when directly attributable to the changed Work. The cost of any such equipment or machinery, or parts thereof, must cease to accrue when the use thereof is no longer necessary for the changed Work.
- d. Sales, consumer, use, and other similar taxes related to the Work, and for which Contractor is liable, as imposed by Laws and Regulations.
- e. Deposits lost for causes other than negligence of Contractor, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable, and royalty payments and fees for permits and licenses.
- f. Losses and damages (and related expenses) caused by damage to the Work, not compensated by insurance or otherwise, sustained by Contractor in connection with the performance of the Work (except losses and damages within the deductible amounts of builder's risk or other property insurance established in accordance with Paragraph 6.04), provided such losses and damages have resulted from causes other than the negligence of Contractor, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable. Such losses include settlements made with the written consent and approval of Owner. No such losses, damages, and expenses will be included in the Cost of the Work for the purpose of determining Contractor's fee.

- g. The cost of utilities, fuel, and sanitary facilities at the Site.
- h. Minor expenses such as communication service at the Site, express and courier services, and similar petty cash items in connection with the Work.
- i. The costs of premiums for all bonds and insurance that Contractor is required by the Contract Documents to purchase and maintain.
- C. Costs Excluded: The term Cost of the Work does not include any of the following items:
 - 1. Payroll costs and other compensation of Contractor's officers, executives, principals, general managers, engineers, architects, estimators, attorneys, auditors, accountants, purchasing and contracting agents, expediters, timekeepers, clerks, and other personnel employed by Contractor, whether at the Site or in Contractor's principal or branch office for general administration of the Work and not specifically included in the agreed upon schedule of job classifications referred to in Paragraph 13.01.B.1 or specifically covered by Paragraph 13.01.B.4. The payroll costs and other compensation excluded here are to be considered administrative costs covered by the Contractor's fee.
 - 2. The cost of purchasing, renting, or furnishing small tools and hand tools.
 - 3. Expenses of Contractor's principal and branch offices other than Contractor's office at the Site.
 - 4. Any part of Contractor's capital expenses, including interest on Contractor's capital employed for the Work and charges against Contractor for delinquent payments.
 - 5. Costs due to the negligence of Contractor, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable, including but not limited to, the correction of defective Work, disposal of materials or equipment wrongly supplied, and making good any damage to property.
 - 6. Expenses incurred in preparing and advancing Claims.
 - 7. Other overhead or general expense costs of any kind and the costs of any item not specifically and expressly included in Paragraph 13.01.B.

D. Contractor's Fee

- 1. When the Work as a whole is performed on the basis of cost-plus-a-fee, then:
 - a. Contractor's fee for the Work set forth in the Contract Documents as of the Effective Date of the Contract will be determined as set forth in the Agreement.
 - b. for any Work covered by a Change Order, Change Proposal, Claim, set-off, or other adjustment in Contract Price on the basis of Cost of the Work, Contractor's fee will be determined as follows:
 - 1) When the fee for the Work as a whole is a percentage of the Cost of the Work, the fee will automatically adjust as the Cost of the Work changes.
 - 2) When the fee for the Work as a whole is a fixed fee, the fee for any additions or deletions will be determined in accordance with Paragraph 11.07.C.2.
- 2. When the Work as a whole is performed on the basis of a stipulated sum, or any other basis other than cost-plus-a-fee, then Contractor's fee for any Work covered by a Change

Order, Change Proposal, Claim, set-off, or other adjustment in Contract Price on the basis of Cost of the Work will be determined in accordance with Paragraph 11.07.C.2.

E. Documentation and Audit: Whenever the Cost of the Work for any purpose is to be determined pursuant to this Article 13, Contractor and pertinent Subcontractors will establish and maintain records of the costs in accordance with generally accepted accounting practices. Subject to prior written notice, Owner will be afforded reasonable access, during normal business hours, to all Contractor's accounts, records, books, correspondence, instructions, drawings, receipts, vouchers, memoranda, and similar data relating to the Cost of the Work and Contractor's fee. Contractor shall preserve all such documents for a period of three years after the final payment by Owner. Pertinent Subcontractors will afford such access to Owner, and preserve such documents, to the same extent required of Contractor.

13.02 Allowances

- A. It is understood that Contractor has included in the Contract Price all allowances so named in the Contract Documents and shall cause the Work so covered to be performed for such sums and by such persons or entities as may be acceptable to Owner and Engineer.
- B. Cash Allowances: Contractor agrees that:
 - the cash allowances include the cost to Contractor (less any applicable trade discounts)
 of materials and equipment required by the allowances to be delivered at the Site, and
 all applicable taxes; and
 - 2. Contractor's costs for unloading and handling on the Site, labor, installation, overhead, profit, and other expenses contemplated for the cash allowances have been included in the Contract Price and not in the allowances, and no demand for additional payment for any of the foregoing will be valid.
- C. *Owner's Contingency Allowance*: Contractor agrees that an Owner's contingency allowance, if any, is for the sole use of Owner to cover unanticipated costs.
- D. Prior to final payment, an appropriate Change Order will be issued as recommended by Engineer to reflect actual amounts due Contractor for Work covered by allowances, and the Contract Price will be correspondingly adjusted.

13.03 Unit Price Work

- A. Where the Contract Documents provide that all or part of the Work is to be Unit Price Work, initially the Contract Price will be deemed to include for all Unit Price Work an amount equal to the sum of the unit price for each separately identified item of Unit Price Work times the estimated quantity of each item as indicated in the Agreement.
- B. The estimated quantities of items of Unit Price Work are not guaranteed and are solely for the purpose of comparison of Bids and determining an initial Contract Price. Payments to Contractor for Unit Price Work will be based on actual quantities.
- C. Each unit price will be deemed to include an amount considered by Contractor to be adequate to cover Contractor's overhead and profit for each separately identified item.
- D. Engineer will determine the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by Contractor. Engineer will review with Contractor the Engineer's preliminary determinations on such matters before rendering a written decision thereon (by recommendation of an Application for Payment or otherwise). Engineer's written decision

thereon will be final and binding (except as modified by Engineer to reflect changed factual conditions or more accurate data) upon Owner and Contractor, and the final adjustment of Contract Price will be set forth in a Change Order, subject to the provisions of the following paragraph.

E. Adjustments in Unit Price

- 1. Contractor or Owner shall be entitled to an adjustment in the unit price with respect to an item of Unit Price Work if:
 - a. the quantity of the item of Unit Price Work performed by Contractor differs materially and significantly from the estimated quantity of such item indicated in the Agreement; and
 - b. Contractor's unit costs to perform the item of Unit Price Work have changed materially and significantly as a result of the quantity change.
- 2. The adjustment in unit price will account for and be coordinated with any related changes in quantities of other items of Work, and in Contractor's costs to perform such other Work, such that the resulting overall change in Contract Price is equitable to Owner and Contractor.
- 3. Adjusted unit prices will apply to all units of that item.

ARTICLE 14—TESTS AND INSPECTIONS; CORRECTION, REMOVAL, OR ACCEPTANCE OF DEFECTIVE WORK

14.01 Access to Work

A. Owner, Engineer, their consultants and other representatives and personnel of Owner, independent testing laboratories, and authorities having jurisdiction have access to the Site and the Work at reasonable times for their observation, inspection, and testing. Contractor shall provide them proper and safe conditions for such access and advise them of Contractor's safety procedures and programs so that they may comply with such procedures and programs as applicable.

14.02 Tests, Inspections, and Approvals

- A. Contractor shall give Engineer timely notice of readiness of the Work (or specific parts thereof) for all required inspections and tests, and shall cooperate with inspection and testing personnel to facilitate required inspections and tests.
- B. Owner shall retain and pay for the services of an independent inspector, testing laboratory, or other qualified individual or entity to perform all inspections and tests expressly required by the Contract Documents to be furnished and paid for by Owner, except that costs incurred in connection with tests or inspections of covered Work will be governed by the provisions of Paragraph 14.05.
- C. If Laws or Regulations of any public body having jurisdiction require any Work (or part thereof) specifically to be inspected, tested, or approved by an employee or other representative of such public body, Contractor shall assume full responsibility for arranging and obtaining such inspections, tests, or approvals, pay all costs in connection therewith, and furnish Engineer the required certificates of inspection or approval.

- D. Contractor shall be responsible for arranging, obtaining, and paying for all inspections and tests required:
 - 1. by the Contract Documents, unless the Contract Documents expressly allocate responsibility for a specific inspection or test to Owner;
 - 2. to attain Owner's and Engineer's acceptance of materials or equipment to be incorporated in the Work;
 - 3. by manufacturers of equipment furnished under the Contract Documents;
 - 4. for testing, adjusting, and balancing of mechanical, electrical, and other equipment to be incorporated into the Work; and
 - 5. for acceptance of materials, mix designs, or equipment submitted for approval prior to Contractor's purchase thereof for incorporation in the Work.

Such inspections and tests will be performed by independent inspectors, testing laboratories, or other qualified individuals or entities acceptable to Owner and Engineer.

- E. If the Contract Documents require the Work (or part thereof) to be approved by Owner, Engineer, or another designated individual or entity, then Contractor shall assume full responsibility for arranging and obtaining such approvals.
- F. If any Work (or the work of others) that is to be inspected, tested, or approved is covered by Contractor without written concurrence of Engineer, Contractor shall, if requested by Engineer, uncover such Work for observation. Such uncovering will be at Contractor's expense unless Contractor had given Engineer timely notice of Contractor's intention to cover the same and Engineer had not acted with reasonable promptness in response to such notice.

14.03 Defective Work

- A. Contractor's Obligation: It is Contractor's obligation to assure that the Work is not defective.
- B. *Engineer's Authority*: Engineer has the authority to determine whether Work is defective, and to reject defective Work.
- C. *Notice of Defects*: Prompt written notice of all defective Work of which Owner or Engineer has actual knowledge will be given to Contractor.
- D. Correction, or Removal and Replacement: Promptly after receipt of written notice of defective Work, Contractor shall correct all such defective Work, whether or not fabricated, installed, or completed, or, if Engineer has rejected the defective Work, remove it from the Project and replace it with Work that is not defective.
- E. *Preservation of Warranties*: When correcting defective Work, Contractor shall take no action that would void or otherwise impair Owner's special warranty and guarantee, if any, on said Work.
- F. Costs and Damages: In addition to its correction, removal, and replacement obligations with respect to defective Work, Contractor shall pay all claims, costs, losses, and damages arising out of or relating to defective Work, including but not limited to the cost of the inspection, testing, correction, removal, replacement, or reconstruction of such defective Work, fines levied against Owner by governmental authorities because the Work is defective, and the costs of repair or replacement of work of others resulting from defective Work. Prior to final payment, if Owner and Contractor are unable to agree as to the measure of such claims, costs,

losses, and damages resulting from defective Work, then Owner may impose a reasonable set-off against payments due under Article 15.

14.04 Acceptance of Defective Work

A. If, instead of requiring correction or removal and replacement of defective Work, Owner prefers to accept it, Owner may do so (subject, if such acceptance occurs prior to final payment, to Engineer's confirmation that such acceptance is in general accord with the design intent and applicable engineering principles, and will not endanger public safety). Contractor shall pay all claims, costs, losses, and damages attributable to Owner's evaluation of and determination to accept such defective Work (such costs to be approved by Engineer as to reasonableness), and for the diminished value of the Work to the extent not otherwise paid by Contractor. If any such acceptance occurs prior to final payment, the necessary revisions in the Contract Documents with respect to the Work will be incorporated in a Change Order. If the parties are unable to agree as to the decrease in the Contract Price, reflecting the diminished value of Work so accepted, then Owner may impose a reasonable set-off against payments due under Article 15. If the acceptance of defective Work occurs after final payment, Contractor shall pay an appropriate amount to Owner.

14.05 Uncovering Work

- A. Engineer has the authority to require additional inspection or testing of the Work, whether or not the Work is fabricated, installed, or completed.
- B. If any Work is covered contrary to the written request of Engineer, then Contractor shall, if requested by Engineer, uncover such Work for Engineer's observation, and then replace the covering, all at Contractor's expense.
- C. If Engineer considers it necessary or advisable that covered Work be observed by Engineer or inspected or tested by others, then Contractor, at Engineer's request, shall uncover, expose, or otherwise make available for observation, inspection, or testing as Engineer may require, that portion of the Work in question, and provide all necessary labor, material, and equipment.
 - 1. If it is found that the uncovered Work is defective, Contractor shall be responsible for all claims, costs, losses, and damages arising out of or relating to such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection, and testing, and of satisfactory replacement or reconstruction (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others); and pending Contractor's full discharge of this responsibility the Owner shall be entitled to impose a reasonable set-off against payments due under Article 15.
 - 2. If the uncovered Work is not found to be defective, Contractor shall be allowed an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times, directly attributable to such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection, testing, replacement, and reconstruction. If the parties are unable to agree as to the amount or extent thereof, then Contractor may submit a Change Proposal within 30 days of the determination that the Work is not defective.

14.06 Owner May Stop the Work

A. If the Work is defective, or Contractor fails to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment, or fails to perform the Work in such a way that the completed Work will conform to the Contract Documents, then Owner may order Contractor to stop the Work,

or any portion thereof, until the cause for such order has been eliminated; however, this right of Owner to stop the Work will not give rise to any duty on the part of Owner to exercise this right for the benefit of Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, any other individual or entity, or any surety for, or employee or agent of any of them.

14.07 Owner May Correct Defective Work

- A. If Contractor fails within a reasonable time after written notice from Engineer to correct defective Work, or to remove and replace defective Work as required by Engineer, then Owner may, after 7 days' written notice to Contractor, correct or remedy any such deficiency.
- B. In exercising the rights and remedies under this Paragraph 14.07, Owner shall proceed expeditiously. In connection with such corrective or remedial action, Owner may exclude Contractor from all or part of the Site, take possession of all or part of the Work and suspend Contractor's services related thereto, and incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the Site or for which Owner has paid Contractor but which are stored elsewhere. Contractor shall allow Owner, Owner's representatives, agents and employees, Owner's other contractors, and Engineer and Engineer's consultants access to the Site to enable Owner to exercise the rights and remedies under this paragraph.
- C. All claims, costs, losses, and damages incurred or sustained by Owner in exercising the rights and remedies under this Paragraph 14.07 will be charged against Contractor as set-offs against payments due under Article 15. Such claims, costs, losses and damages will include but not be limited to all costs of repair, or replacement of work of others destroyed or damaged by correction, removal, or replacement of Contractor's defective Work.
- D. Contractor shall not be allowed an extension of the Contract Times because of any delay in the performance of the Work attributable to the exercise by Owner of Owner's rights and remedies under this Paragraph 14.07.

ARTICLE 15—PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR; SET-OFFS; COMPLETION; CORRECTION PERIOD

15.01 Progress Payments

A. Basis for Progress Payments: The Schedule of Values established as provided in Article 2 will serve as the basis for progress payments and will be incorporated into a form of Application for Payment acceptable to Engineer. Progress payments for Unit Price Work will be based on the number of units completed during the pay period, as determined under the provisions of Paragraph 13.03. Progress payments for cost-based Work will be based on Cost of the Work completed by Contractor during the pay period.

B. Applications for Payments

- At least 20 days before the date established in the Agreement for each progress payment (but not more often than once a month), Contractor shall submit to Engineer for review an Application for Payment filled out and signed by Contractor covering the Work completed as of the date of the Application and accompanied by such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents.
- 2. If payment is requested on the basis of materials and equipment not incorporated in the Work but delivered and suitably stored at the Site or at another location agreed to in writing, the Application for Payment must also be accompanied by: (a) a bill of sale, invoice, copies of subcontract or purchase order payments, or other documentation

establishing full payment by Contractor for the materials and equipment; (b) at Owner's request, documentation warranting that Owner has received the materials and equipment free and clear of all Liens; and (c) evidence that the materials and equipment are covered by appropriate property insurance, a warehouse bond, or other arrangements to protect Owner's interest therein, all of which must be satisfactory to Owner.

- Beginning with the second Application for Payment, each Application must include an
 affidavit of Contractor stating that all previous progress payments received by Contractor
 have been applied to discharge Contractor's legitimate obligations associated with prior
 Applications for Payment.
- 4. The amount of retainage with respect to progress payments will be as stipulated in the Agreement.

C. Review of Applications

- Engineer will, within 10 days after receipt of each Application for Payment, including each
 resubmittal, either indicate in writing a recommendation of payment and present the
 Application to Owner, or return the Application to Contractor indicating in writing
 Engineer's reasons for refusing to recommend payment. In the latter case, Contractor
 may make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application.
- 2. Engineer's recommendation of any payment requested in an Application for Payment will constitute a representation by Engineer to Owner, based on Engineer's observations of the executed Work as an experienced and qualified design professional, and on Engineer's review of the Application for Payment and the accompanying data and schedules, that to the best of Engineer's knowledge, information and belief:
 - a. the Work has progressed to the point indicated;
 - b. the quality of the Work is generally in accordance with the Contract Documents (subject to an evaluation of the Work as a functioning whole prior to or upon Substantial Completion, the results of any subsequent tests called for in the Contract Documents, a final determination of quantities and classifications for Unit Price Work under Paragraph 13.03, and any other qualifications stated in the recommendation); and
 - c. the conditions precedent to Contractor's being entitled to such payment appear to have been fulfilled in so far as it is Engineer's responsibility to observe the Work.
- 3. By recommending any such payment Engineer will not thereby be deemed to have represented that:
 - a. inspections made to check the quality or the quantity of the Work as it has been performed have been exhaustive, extended to every aspect of the Work in progress, or involved detailed inspections of the Work beyond the responsibilities specifically assigned to Engineer in the Contract; or
 - b. there may not be other matters or issues between the parties that might entitle Contractor to be paid additionally by Owner or entitle Owner to withhold payment to Contractor.

- 4. Neither Engineer's review of Contractor's Work for the purposes of recommending payments nor Engineer's recommendation of any payment, including final payment, will impose responsibility on Engineer:
 - a. to supervise, direct, or control the Work;
 - b. for the means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto;
 - c. for Contractor's failure to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to Contractor's performance of the Work;
 - d. to make any examination to ascertain how or for what purposes Contractor has used the money paid by Owner; or
 - e. to determine that title to any of the Work, materials, or equipment has passed to Owner free and clear of any Liens.
- 5. Engineer may refuse to recommend the whole or any part of any payment if, in Engineer's opinion, it would be incorrect to make the representations to Owner stated in Paragraph 15.01.C.2.
- 6. Engineer will recommend reductions in payment (set-offs) necessary in Engineer's opinion to protect Owner from loss because:
 - a. the Work is defective, requiring correction or replacement;
 - b. the Contract Price has been reduced by Change Orders;
 - c. Owner has been required to correct defective Work in accordance with Paragraph 14.07, or has accepted defective Work pursuant to Paragraph 14.04;
 - d. Owner has been required to remove or remediate a Hazardous Environmental Condition for which Contractor is responsible; or
 - e. Engineer has actual knowledge of the occurrence of any of the events that would constitute a default by Contractor and therefore justify termination for cause under the Contract Documents.

D. Payment Becomes Due

1. Ten days after presentation of the Application for Payment to Owner with Engineer's recommendation, the amount recommended (subject to any Owner set-offs) will become due, and when due will be paid by Owner to Contractor.

E. Reductions in Payment by Owner

- 1. In addition to any reductions in payment (set-offs) recommended by Engineer, Owner is entitled to impose a set-off against payment based on any of the following:
 - a. Claims have been made against Owner based on Contractor's conduct in the performance or furnishing of the Work, or Owner has incurred costs, losses, or damages resulting from Contractor's conduct in the performance or furnishing of the Work, including but not limited to claims, costs, losses, or damages from workplace injuries, adjacent property damage, non-compliance with Laws and Regulations, and patent infringement;

- b. Contractor has failed to take reasonable and customary measures to avoid damage, delay, disruption, and interference with other work at or adjacent to the Site;
- c. Contractor has failed to provide and maintain required bonds or insurance;
- d. Owner has been required to remove or remediate a Hazardous Environmental Condition for which Contractor is responsible;
- e. Owner has incurred extra charges or engineering costs related to submittal reviews, evaluations of proposed substitutes, tests and inspections, or return visits to manufacturing or assembly facilities;
- f. The Work is defective, requiring correction or replacement;
- g. Owner has been required to correct defective Work in accordance with Paragraph 14.07, or has accepted defective Work pursuant to Paragraph 14.04;
- h. The Contract Price has been reduced by Change Orders;
- i. An event has occurred that would constitute a default by Contractor and therefore justify a termination for cause;
- j. Liquidated or other damages have accrued as a result of Contractor's failure to achieve Milestones, Substantial Completion, or final completion of the Work;
- k. Liens have been filed in connection with the Work, except where Contractor has delivered a specific bond satisfactory to Owner to secure the satisfaction and discharge of such Liens; or
- I. Other items entitle Owner to a set-off against the amount recommended.
- 2. If Owner imposes any set-off against payment, whether based on its own knowledge or on the written recommendations of Engineer, Owner will give Contractor immediate written notice (with a copy to Engineer) stating the reasons for such action and the specific amount of the reduction, and promptly pay Contractor any amount remaining after deduction of the amount so withheld. Owner shall promptly pay Contractor the amount so withheld, or any adjustment thereto agreed to by Owner and Contractor, if Contractor remedies the reasons for such action. The reduction imposed will be binding on Contractor unless it duly submits a Change Proposal contesting the reduction.
- 3. Upon a subsequent determination that Owner's refusal of payment was not justified, the amount wrongfully withheld will be treated as an amount due as determined by Paragraph 15.01.D.1 and subject to interest as provided in the Agreement.

15.02 Contractor's Warranty of Title

A. Contractor warrants and guarantees that title to all Work, materials, and equipment furnished under the Contract will pass to Owner free and clear of (1) all Liens and other title defects, and (2) all patent, licensing, copyright, or royalty obligations, no later than 7 days after the time of payment by Owner.

15.03 Substantial Completion

A. When Contractor considers the entire Work ready for its intended use Contractor shall notify Owner and Engineer in writing that the entire Work is substantially complete and request that Engineer issue a certificate of Substantial Completion. Contractor shall at the same time

- submit to Owner and Engineer an initial draft of punch list items to be completed or corrected before final payment.
- B. Promptly after Contractor's notification, Owner, Contractor, and Engineer shall make an inspection of the Work to determine the status of completion. If Engineer does not consider the Work substantially complete, Engineer will notify Contractor in writing giving the reasons therefor.
- C. If Engineer considers the Work substantially complete, Engineer will deliver to Owner a preliminary certificate of Substantial Completion which will fix the date of Substantial Completion. Engineer shall attach to the certificate a punch list of items to be completed or corrected before final payment. Owner shall have 7 days after receipt of the preliminary certificate during which to make written objection to Engineer as to any provisions of the certificate or attached punch list. If, after considering the objections to the provisions of the preliminary certificate, Engineer concludes that the Work is not substantially complete, Engineer will, within 14 days after submission of the preliminary certificate to Owner, notify Contractor in writing that the Work is not substantially complete, stating the reasons therefor. If Owner does not object to the provisions of the certificate, or if despite consideration of Owner's objections Engineer concludes that the Work is substantially complete, then Engineer will, within said 14 days, execute and deliver to Owner and Contractor a final certificate of Substantial Completion (with a revised punch list of items to be completed or corrected) reflecting such changes from the preliminary certificate as Engineer believes justified after consideration of any objections from Owner.
- D. At the time of receipt of the preliminary certificate of Substantial Completion, Owner and Contractor will confer regarding Owner's use or occupancy of the Work following Substantial Completion, review the builder's risk insurance policy with respect to the end of the builder's risk coverage, and confirm the transition to coverage of the Work under a permanent property insurance policy held by Owner. Unless Owner and Contractor agree otherwise in writing, Owner shall bear responsibility for security, operation, protection of the Work, property insurance, maintenance, heat, and utilities upon Owner's use or occupancy of the Work.
- E. After Substantial Completion the Contractor shall promptly begin work on the punch list of items to be completed or corrected prior to final payment. In appropriate cases Contractor may submit monthly Applications for Payment for completed punch list items, following the progress payment procedures set forth above.
- F. Owner shall have the right to exclude Contractor from the Site after the date of Substantial Completion subject to allowing Contractor reasonable access to remove its property and complete or correct items on the punch list.

15.04 Partial Use or Occupancy

A. Prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work, Owner may use or occupy any substantially completed part of the Work which has specifically been identified in the Contract Documents, or which Owner, Engineer, and Contractor agree constitutes a separately functioning and usable part of the Work that can be used by Owner for its intended purpose without

significant interference with Contractor's performance of the remainder of the Work, subject to the following conditions:

- At any time, Owner may request in writing that Contractor permit Owner to use or occupy any such part of the Work that Owner believes to be substantially complete. If and when Contractor agrees that such part of the Work is substantially complete, Contractor, Owner, and Engineer will follow the procedures of Paragraph 15.03.A through 15.03.E for that part of the Work.
- 2. At any time, Contractor may notify Owner and Engineer in writing that Contractor considers any such part of the Work substantially complete and request Engineer to issue a certificate of Substantial Completion for that part of the Work.
- 3. Within a reasonable time after either such request, Owner, Contractor, and Engineer shall make an inspection of that part of the Work to determine its status of completion. If Engineer does not consider that part of the Work to be substantially complete, Engineer will notify Owner and Contractor in writing giving the reasons therefor. If Engineer considers that part of the Work to be substantially complete, the provisions of Paragraph 15.03 will apply with respect to certification of Substantial Completion of that part of the Work and the division of responsibility in respect thereof and access thereto.
- 4. No use or occupancy or separate operation of part of the Work may occur prior to compliance with the requirements of Paragraph 6.04 regarding builder's risk or other property insurance.

15.05 Final Inspection

A. Upon written notice from Contractor that the entire Work or an agreed portion thereof is complete, Engineer will promptly make a final inspection with Owner and Contractor and will notify Contractor in writing of all particulars in which this inspection reveals that the Work, or agreed portion thereof, is incomplete or defective. Contractor shall immediately take such measures as are necessary to complete such Work or remedy such deficiencies.

15.06 Final Payment

A. Application for Payment

- After Contractor has, in the opinion of Engineer, satisfactorily completed all corrections identified during the final inspection and has delivered, in accordance with the Contract Documents, all maintenance and operating instructions, schedules, guarantees, bonds, certificates or other evidence of insurance, certificates of inspection, annotated record documents (as provided in Paragraph 7.12), and other documents, Contractor may make application for final payment.
- 2. The final Application for Payment must be accompanied (except as previously delivered) by:
 - a. all documentation called for in the Contract Documents;
 - b. consent of the surety, if any, to final payment;
 - c. satisfactory evidence that all title issues have been resolved such that title to all Work, materials, and equipment has passed to Owner free and clear of any Liens or other title defects, or will so pass upon final payment.

- d. a list of all duly pending Change Proposals and Claims; and
- e. complete and legally effective releases or waivers (satisfactory to Owner) of all Lien rights arising out of the Work, and of Liens filed in connection with the Work.
- 3. In lieu of the releases or waivers of Liens specified in Paragraph 15.06.A.2 and as approved by Owner, Contractor may furnish receipts or releases in full and an affidavit of Contractor that: (a) the releases and receipts include all labor, services, material, and equipment for which a Lien could be filed; and (b) all payrolls, material and equipment bills, and other indebtedness connected with the Work for which Owner might in any way be responsible, or which might in any way result in liens or other burdens on Owner's property, have been paid or otherwise satisfied. If any Subcontractor or Supplier fails to furnish such a release or receipt in full, Contractor may furnish a bond or other collateral satisfactory to Owner to indemnify Owner against any Lien, or Owner at its option may issue joint checks payable to Contractor and specified Subcontractors and Suppliers.
- B. Engineer's Review of Final Application and Recommendation of Payment: If, on the basis of Engineer's observation of the Work during construction and final inspection, and Engineer's review of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation as required by the Contract Documents, Engineer is satisfied that the Work has been completed and Contractor's other obligations under the Contract have been fulfilled, Engineer will, within 10 days after receipt of the final Application for Payment, indicate in writing Engineer's recommendation of final payment and present the final Application for Payment to Owner for payment. Such recommendation will account for any set-offs against payment that are necessary in Engineer's opinion to protect Owner from loss for the reasons stated above with respect to progress payments. Otherwise, Engineer will return the Application for Payment to Contractor, indicating in writing the reasons for refusing to recommend final payment, in which case Contractor shall make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application for Payment.
- C. Notice of Acceptability: In support of its recommendation of payment of the final Application for Payment, Engineer will also give written notice to Owner and Contractor that the Work is acceptable, subject to stated limitations in the notice and to the provisions of Paragraph 15.07.
- D. Completion of Work: The Work is complete (subject to surviving obligations) when it is ready for final payment as established by the Engineer's written recommendation of final payment and issuance of notice of the acceptability of the Work.
- E. Final Payment Becomes Due: Upon receipt from Engineer of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation, Owner shall set off against the amount recommended by Engineer for final payment any further sum to which Owner is entitled, including but not limited to set-offs for liquidated damages and set-offs allowed under the provisions of this Contract with respect to progress payments. Owner shall pay the resulting balance due to Contractor within 30 days of Owner's receipt of the final Application for Payment from Engineer.

15.07 Waiver of Claims

A. By making final payment, Owner waives its claim or right to liquidated damages or other damages for late completion by Contractor, except as set forth in an outstanding Claim,

- appeal under the provisions of Article 17, set-off, or express reservation of rights by Owner. Owner reserves all other claims or rights after final payment.
- B. The acceptance of final payment by Contractor will constitute a waiver by Contractor of all claims and rights against Owner other than those pending matters that have been duly submitted as a Claim, or appealed under the provisions of Article 17.

15.08 Correction Period

- A. If within one year after the date of Substantial Completion (or such longer period of time as may be prescribed by the Supplementary Conditions or the terms of any applicable special guarantee required by the Contract Documents), Owner gives Contractor written notice that any Work has been found to be defective, or that Contractor's repair of any damages to the Site or adjacent areas has been found to be defective, then after receipt of such notice of defect Contractor shall promptly, without cost to Owner and in accordance with Owner's written instructions:
 - 1. correct the defective repairs to the Site or such adjacent areas;
 - 2. correct such defective Work;
 - 3. remove the defective Work from the Project and replace it with Work that is not defective, if the defective Work has been rejected by Owner, and
 - 4. satisfactorily correct or repair or remove and replace any damage to other Work, to the work of others, or to other land or areas resulting from the corrective measures.
- B. Owner shall give any such notice of defect within 60 days of the discovery that such Work or repairs is defective. If such notice is given within such 60 days but after the end of the correction period, the notice will be deemed a notice of defective Work under Paragraph 7.17.B.
- C. If, after receipt of a notice of defect within 60 days and within the correction period, Contractor does not promptly comply with the terms of Owner's written instructions, or in an emergency where delay would cause serious risk of loss or damage, Owner may have the defective Work corrected or repaired or may have the rejected Work removed and replaced. Contractor shall pay all costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such correction or repair or such removal and replacement (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others). Contractor's failure to pay such costs, losses, and damages within 10 days of invoice from Owner will be deemed the start of an event giving rise to a Claim under Paragraph 12.01.B, such that any related Claim must be brought within 30 days of the failure to pay.
- D. In special circumstances where a particular item of equipment is placed in continuous service before Substantial Completion of all the Work, the correction period for that item may start to run from an earlier date if so provided in the Specifications.
- E. Where defective Work (and damage to other Work resulting therefrom) has been corrected or removed and replaced under this paragraph, the correction period hereunder with respect to such Work will be extended for an additional period of one year after such correction or removal and replacement has been satisfactorily completed.

F. Contractor's obligations under this paragraph are in addition to all other obligations and warranties. The provisions of this paragraph are not to be construed as a substitute for, or a waiver of, the provisions of any applicable statute of limitation or repose.

ARTICLE 16—SUSPENSION OF WORK AND TERMINATION

16.01 Owner May Suspend Work

A. At any time and without cause, Owner may suspend the Work or any portion thereof for a period of not more than 90 consecutive days by written notice to Contractor and Engineer. Such notice will fix the date on which Work will be resumed. Contractor shall resume the Work on the date so fixed. Contractor shall be entitled to an adjustment in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times directly attributable to any such suspension. Any Change Proposal seeking such adjustments must be submitted no later than 30 days after the date fixed for resumption of Work.

16.02 Owner May Terminate for Cause

- A. The occurrence of any one or more of the following events will constitute a default by Contractor and justify termination for cause:
 - Contractor's persistent failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, failure to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment, or failure to adhere to the Progress Schedule);
 - 2. Failure of Contractor to perform or otherwise to comply with a material term of the Contract Documents;
 - 3. Contractor's disregard of Laws or Regulations of any public body having jurisdiction; or
 - 4. Contractor's repeated disregard of the authority of Owner or Engineer.
- B. If one or more of the events identified in Paragraph 16.02.A occurs, then after giving Contractor (and any surety) 10 days' written notice that Owner is considering a declaration that Contractor is in default and termination of the Contract, Owner may proceed to:
 - 1. declare Contractor to be in default, and give Contractor (and any surety) written notice that the Contract is terminated; and
 - 2. enforce the rights available to Owner under any applicable performance bond.
- C. Subject to the terms and operation of any applicable performance bond, if Owner has terminated the Contract for cause, Owner may exclude Contractor from the Site, take possession of the Work, incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the Site or for which Owner has paid Contractor but which are stored elsewhere, and complete the Work as Owner may deem expedient.
- D. Owner may not proceed with termination of the Contract under Paragraph 16.02.B if Contractor within 7 days of receipt of notice of intent to terminate begins to correct its failure to perform and proceeds diligently to cure such failure.
- E. If Owner proceeds as provided in Paragraph 16.02.B, Contractor shall not be entitled to receive any further payment until the Work is completed. If the unpaid balance of the Contract Price exceeds the cost to complete the Work, including all related claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects,

attorneys, and other professionals) sustained by Owner, such excess will be paid to Contractor. If the cost to complete the Work including such related claims, costs, losses, and damages exceeds such unpaid balance, Contractor shall pay the difference to Owner. Such claims, costs, losses, and damages incurred by Owner will be reviewed by Engineer as to their reasonableness and, when so approved by Engineer, incorporated in a Change Order. When exercising any rights or remedies under this paragraph, Owner shall not be required to obtain the lowest price for the Work performed.

- F. Where Contractor's services have been so terminated by Owner, the termination will not affect any rights or remedies of Owner against Contractor then existing or which may thereafter accrue, or any rights or remedies of Owner against Contractor or any surety under any payment bond or performance bond. Any retention or payment of money due Contractor by Owner will not release Contractor from liability.
- G. If and to the extent that Contractor has provided a performance bond under the provisions of Paragraph 6.01.A, the provisions of that bond will govern over any inconsistent provisions of Paragraphs 16.02.B and 16.02.D.

16.03 Owner May Terminate for Convenience

- A. Upon 7 days' written notice to Contractor and Engineer, Owner may, without cause and without prejudice to any other right or remedy of Owner, terminate the Contract. In such case, Contractor shall be paid for (without duplication of any items):
 - completed and acceptable Work executed in accordance with the Contract Documents prior to the effective date of termination, including fair and reasonable sums for overhead and profit on such Work;
 - expenses sustained prior to the effective date of termination in performing services and furnishing labor, materials, or equipment as required by the Contract Documents in connection with uncompleted Work, plus fair and reasonable sums for overhead and profit on such expenses; and
 - 3. other reasonable expenses directly attributable to termination, including costs incurred to prepare a termination for convenience cost proposal.
- B. Contractor shall not be paid for any loss of anticipated profits or revenue, post-termination overhead costs, or other economic loss arising out of or resulting from such termination.

16.04 Contractor May Stop Work or Terminate

- A. If, through no act or fault of Contractor, (1) the Work is suspended for more than 90 consecutive days by Owner or under an order of court or other public authority, or (2) Engineer fails to act on any Application for Payment within 30 days after it is submitted, or (3) Owner fails for 30 days to pay Contractor any sum finally determined to be due, then Contractor may, upon 7 days' written notice to Owner and Engineer, and provided Owner or Engineer do not remedy such suspension or failure within that time, terminate the contract and recover from Owner payment on the same terms as provided in Paragraph 16.03.
- B. In lieu of terminating the Contract and without prejudice to any other right or remedy, if Engineer has failed to act on an Application for Payment within 30 days after it is submitted, or Owner has failed for 30 days to pay Contractor any sum finally determined to be due, Contractor may, 7 days after written notice to Owner and Engineer, stop the Work until payment is made of all such amounts due Contractor, including interest thereon. The

provisions of this paragraph are not intended to preclude Contractor from submitting a Change Proposal for an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times or otherwise for expenses or damage directly attributable to Contractor's stopping the Work as permitted by this paragraph.

ARTICLE 17—FINAL RESOLUTION OF DISPUTES

17.01 Methods and Procedures

- A. *Disputes Subject to Final Resolution*: The following disputed matters are subject to final resolution under the provisions of this article:
 - 1. A timely appeal of an approval in part and denial in part of a Claim, or of a denial in full, pursuant to Article 12; and
 - 2. Disputes between Owner and Contractor concerning the Work, or obligations under the Contract Documents, that arise after final payment has been made.
- B. *Final Resolution of Disputes*: For any dispute subject to resolution under this article, Owner or Contractor may:
 - 1. elect in writing to invoke the dispute resolution process provided for in the Supplementary Conditions;
 - agree with the other party to submit the dispute to another dispute resolution process;
 - 3. if no dispute resolution process is provided for in the Supplementary Conditions or mutually agreed to, give written notice to the other party of the intent to submit the dispute to a court of competent jurisdiction.

ARTICLE 18—MISCELLANEOUS

18.01 Giving Notice

- A. Whenever any provision of the Contract requires the giving of written notice to Owner, Engineer, or Contractor, it will be deemed to have been validly given only if delivered:
 - 1. in person, by a commercial courier service or otherwise, to the recipient's place of business;
 - 2. by registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, to the recipient's place of business; or
 - 3. by e-mail to the recipient, with the words "Formal Notice" or similar in the e-mail's subject line.

18.02 Computation of Times

A. When any period of time is referred to in the Contract by days, it will be computed to exclude the first and include the last day of such period. If the last day of any such period falls on a Saturday or Sunday or on a day made a legal holiday by the law of the applicable jurisdiction, such day will be omitted from the computation.

18.03 Cumulative Remedies

A. The duties and obligations imposed by these General Conditions and the rights and remedies available hereunder to the parties hereto are in addition to, and are not to be construed in any way as a limitation of, any rights and remedies available to any or all of them which are otherwise imposed or available by Laws or Regulations, by special warranty or guarantee, or by other provisions of the Contract. The provisions of this paragraph will be as effective as if repeated specifically in the Contract Documents in connection with each particular duty, obligation, right, and remedy to which they apply.

18.04 Limitation of Damages

A. With respect to any and all Change Proposals, Claims, disputes subject to final resolution, and other matters at issue, neither Owner nor Engineer, nor any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors, shall be liable to Contractor for any claims, costs, losses, or damages sustained by Contractor on or in connection with any other project or anticipated project.

18.05 No Waiver

A. A party's non-enforcement of any provision will not constitute a waiver of that provision, nor will it affect the enforceability of that provision or of the remainder of this Contract.

18.06 Survival of Obligations

A. All representations, indemnifications, warranties, and guarantees made in, required by, or given in accordance with the Contract, as well as all continuing obligations indicated in the Contract, will survive final payment, completion, and acceptance of the Work or termination of the Contract or of the services of Contractor.

18.07 Controlling Law

A. This Contract is to be governed by the law of the state in which the Project is located.

18.08 Assignment of Contract

A. Unless expressly agreed to elsewhere in the Contract, no assignment by a party to this Contract of any rights under or interests in the Contract will be binding on the other party without the written consent of the party sought to be bound; and, specifically but without limitation, money that may become due and money that is due may not be assigned without such consent (except to the extent that the effect of this restriction may be limited by law), and unless specifically stated to the contrary in any written consent to an assignment, no assignment will release or discharge the assignor from any duty or responsibility under the Contract.

18.09 Successors and Assigns

A. Owner and Contractor each binds itself, its successors, assigns, and legal representatives to the other party hereto, its successors, assigns, and legal representatives in respect to all covenants, agreements, and obligations contained in the Contract Documents.

18.10 Headings

A. Article and paragraph headings are inserted for convenience only and do not constitute parts of these General Conditions.

SUPPLEMENTARY CONDITIONS OF THE CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
Article 1— Definitions and Terminology	1
Article 2— Preliminary Matters	1
Article 3— Contract Documents: Intent, Requirements, Reuse	5
Article 4— Commencement and Progress of the Work	5
Article 5— Site, Subsurface and Physical Conditions, Hazardous Environmental Conditions	6
Article 6— Bonds and Insurance	6
Article 7— Labor; Working Hours	9
Article 8— Other Work at the Site	10
Article 9— Owner's Responsibilities	10
Article 10— Engineer's Status During Construction	10
Article 11— Changes to the Contract	11
Article 12— Claims	12
Article 13— Cost of Work; Allowances, Unit Price Work	12
Article 14— Tests and Inspections; Correction, Removal, or Accceptance of Defective Work	12
Article 15— Payments to Contractor, Set Offs; Completions; Correction Period	12
Article 16— Suspension of Work and Termination	13
Article 17— Final Resolutions of Disputes	13

SUPPLEMENTARY CONDITIONS OF THE CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT

These Supplementary Conditions amend or supplement EJCDC® C-700, Standard General Conditions of the Construction Contract (2018). The General Conditions remain in full force and effect except as amended.

The terms used in these Supplementary Conditions have the meanings stated in the General Conditions. Additional terms used in these Supplementary Conditions have the meanings stated below, which are applicable to both the singular and plural thereof.

The address system used in these Supplementary Conditions is the same as the address system used in the General Conditions, with the prefix "SC" added—for example, "Paragraph SC-4.05."

ARTICLE 1—DEFINITIONS AND TERMINOLOGY

No suggested Supplementary Conditions in this Article.

ARTICLE 2—PRELIMINARY MATTERS

- 2.01 Delivery of Bonds and Evidence of Insurance
- SC-2.01 Delete Paragraphs 2.01.B. and C. in their entirety and insert the following in their place:
 - B. Evidence of Contractor's Insurance: When Contractor delivers the signed counterparts of the Agreement to Owner, Contractor shall also deliver to Owner copies of the policies (including all endorsements, and identification of applicable self-insured retentions and deductibles) of insurance required to be provided by Contractor in this Contract. Contractor may block out (redact) any confidential premium or pricing information contained in any policy or endorsement furnished under this provision.
 - C. Evidence of Owner's Insurance: After receipt from Contractor of the signed counterparts of the Agreement and all required bonds and insurance documentation, Owner shall promptly deliver to Contractor copies of the policies of insurance to be provided by Owner in this Contract (if any). Owner may block out (redact) any confidential premium or pricing information contained in any policy or endorsement furnished under this provision.
- 2.02 Copies of Documents
- SC-2.02 Amend the first sentence of Paragraph 2.02.A. to read as follows:

Engineer shall furnish to Contractor **one** printed copy of the Contract Documents (including one fully signed counterpart of the Agreement), and **one copy** in electronic portable document format (PDF).

- 2.06 Electronic Transmittals
- SC-2.06 Delete Paragraphs 2.06.B and 2.06.C in their entirety and insert the following in their place:
 - B. *Electronic Documents Protocol:* The parties shall conform to the following provisions in Paragraphs 2.06.B and 2.06.C, together referred to as the Electronic Documents Protocol ("EDP" or "Protocol") for exchange of electronic transmittals.
 - 1. Basic Requirements

- a. To the fullest extent practical, the parties agree to and will transmit and accept Electronic Documents in an electronic or digital format using the procedures described in this Protocol. Use of the Electronic Documents and any information contained therein is subject to the requirements of this Protocol and other provisions of the Contract.
- b. The contents of the information in any Electronic Document will be the responsibility of the transmitting party.
- c. Electronic Documents as exchanged by this Protocol may be used in the same manner as the printed versions of the same documents that are exchanged using non-electronic format and methods, subject to the same governing requirements, limitations, and restrictions, set forth in the Contract Documents.
- d. Except as otherwise explicitly stated herein, the terms of this Protocol will be incorporated into any other agreement or subcontract between a party and any third party for any portion of the Work on the Project, or any Project-related services, where that third party is, either directly or indirectly, required to exchange Electronic Documents with a party or with Engineer. Nothing herein will modify the requirements of the Contract regarding communications between and among the parties and their subcontractors and consultants.
- e. When transmitting Electronic Documents, the transmitting party makes no representations as to long term compatibility, usability, or readability of the items resulting from the receiving party's use of software application packages, operating systems, or computer hardware differing from those established in this Protocol.
- f. Nothing herein negates any obligation 1) in the Contract to create, provide, or maintain an original printed record version of Drawings and Specifications, signed and sealed according to applicable Laws and Regulations; 2) to comply with any applicable Law or Regulation governing the signing and sealing of design documents or the signing and electronic transmission of any other documents; or 3) to comply with the notice requirements of Paragraph 18.01 of the General Conditions.

System Infrastructure for Electronic Document Exchange

- a. Each party will provide hardware, operating system(s) software, internet, e-mail, and large file transfer functions ("System Infrastructure") at its own cost and sufficient for complying with the EDP requirements. With the exception of minimum standards set forth in this EDP, and any explicit system requirements specified by attachment to this EDP, it is the obligation of each party to determine, for itself, its own System Infrastructure.
 - 1) The maximum size of an email attachment for exchange of Electronic Documents under this EDP is **20** MB. Attachments larger than that may be exchanged using large file transfer functions or physical media.
 - Each Party assumes full and complete responsibility for any and all of its own costs, delays, deficiencies, and errors associated with converting, translating, updating, verifying, licensing, or otherwise enabling its System Infrastructure, including operating systems and software, for use with respect to this EDP.

- b. Each party is responsible for its own system operations, security, back-up, archiving, audits, printing resources, and other Information Technology ("IT") for maintaining operations of its System Infrastructure during the Project, including coordination with the party's individual(s) or entity responsible for managing its System Infrastructure and capable of addressing routine communications and other IT issues affecting the exchange of Electronic Documents.
- c. Each party will operate and maintain industry-standard, industry-accepted, ISO-standard, commercial-grade security software and systems that are intended to protect the other party from: software viruses and other malicious software like worms, trojans, adware; data breaches; loss of confidentiality; and other threats in the transmission to or storage of information from the other parties, including transmission of Electronic Documents by physical media such as CD/DVD/flash drive/hard drive. To the extent that a party maintains and operates such security software and systems, it shall not be liable to the other party for any breach of system security.
- d. In the case of disputes, conflicts, or modifications to the EDP required to address issues affecting System Infrastructure, the parties shall cooperatively resolve the issues; but, failing resolution, the Owner is authorized to make and require reasonable and necessary changes to the EDP to effectuate its original intent. If the changes cause additional cost or time to Contractor, not reasonably anticipated under the original EDP, Contractor may seek an adjustment in price or time under the appropriate process in the Contract.
- e. Each party is responsible for its own back-up and archive of documents sent and received during the term of the contract under this EDP, unless this EDP establishes a Project document archive, either as part of a mandatory Project website or other communications protocol, upon which the parties may rely for document archiving during the specified term of operation of such Project document archive. Further, each party remains solely responsible for its own post-Project back-up and archive of Project documents after the term of the Contract, or after termination of the Project document archive, if one is established, for as long as required by the Contract and as each party deems necessary for its own purposes.
- f. If a receiving party receives an obviously corrupted, damaged, or unreadable Electronic Document, the receiving party will advise the sending party of the incomplete transmission.
- g. The parties will bring any non-conforming Electronic Documents into compliance with the EDP. The parties will attempt to complete a successful transmission of the Electronic Document or use an alternative delivery method to complete the communication.
- h. The Owner will operate a Project information management system (also referred to in this EDP as "Project Website") for use of Owner, Engineer and Contractor during the Project for exchange and storage of Project-related communications and information. Except as otherwise provided in this EDP or the General Conditions, use of the Project Website by the parties as described in this Paragraph will be mandatory for exchange of Project documents, communications,

submittals, and other Project-related information. The following conditions and standards will govern use of the Project Website:

- Describe the period of time during which the Project Website will be operated and be available for reliance by the parties;
- 2) Provide any minimum system infrastructure, software licensing and security standards for access to and use of the Project Website;
- Describe the types and extent of services to be provided at the Project Website (such as large file transfer, email, communication and document archives, etc.); and
- 4) Include any other Project Website attributes that may be pertinent to Contractor's use of the facility and pricing of such use.
- C. Software Requirements for Electronic Document Exchange; Limitations
 - Each party will acquire the software and software licenses necessary to create and transmit Electronic Documents and to read and to use any Electronic Documents received from the other party (and if relevant from third parties), using the software formats required in this section of the EDP.
 - a. Prior to using any updated version of the software required in this section for sending Electronic Documents to the other party, the originating party will first notify and receive concurrence from the other party for use of the updated version or adjust its transmission to comply with this EDP.
 - 2. The parties agree not to intentionally edit, reverse engineer, decrypt, remove security or encryption features, or convert to another format for modification purposes any Electronic Document or information contained therein that was transmitted in a software data format, including Portable Document Format (PDF), intended by sender not to be modified, unless the receiving party obtains the permission of the sending party or is citing or quoting excerpts of the Electronic Document for Project purposes.
 - 3. Software and data formats for exchange of Electronic Documents will conform to the requirements set forth in Exhibit A to this EDP, including software versions, if listed.
- SC-2.06 Supplement Paragraph 2.06 of the General Conditions by adding the following paragraph:
 - D. Requests by Contractor for Electronic Documents in Other Formats
 - Release of any Electronic Document versions of the Project documents in formats other than those identified in the Electronic Documents Protocol (if any) or elsewhere in the Contract will be at the sole discretion of the Owner.
 - 2. To extent determined by Owner, in its sole discretion, to be prudent and necessary, release of Electronic Documents versions of Project documents and other Project information requested by Contractor ("Request") in formats other than those identified in the Electronic Documents Protocol (if any) or elsewhere in the Contract will be subject to the provisions of the Owner's response to the Request, and to the following conditions to which Contractor agrees:
 - a. The content included in the Electronic Documents created by Engineer and covered by the Request was prepared by Engineer as an internal working document for

Engineer's purposes solely, and is being provided to Contractor on an "AS IS" basis without any warranties of any kind, including, but not limited to any implied warranties of fitness for any purpose. As such, Contractor is advised and acknowledges that the content may not be suitable for Contractor's application, or may require substantial modification and independent verification by Contractor. The content may include limited resolution of models, not-to-scale schematic representations and symbols, use of notes to convey design concepts in lieu of accurate graphics, approximations, graphical simplifications, undocumented intermediate revisions, and other devices that may affect subsequent reuse.

- b. Electronic Documents containing text, graphics, metadata, or other types of data that are provided by Engineer to Contractor under the request are only for convenience of Contractor. Any conclusion or information obtained or derived from such data will be at the Contractor's sole risk and the Contractor waives any claims against Engineer or Owner arising from use of data in Electronic Documents covered by the Request.
- c. Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer and their subconsultants from all claims, damages, losses, and expenses, including attorneys' fees and defense costs arising out of or resulting from Contractor's use, adaptation, or distribution of any Electronic Documents provided under the Request.
- d. Contractor agrees not to sell, copy, transfer, forward, give away or otherwise distribute this information (in source or modified file format) to any third party without the direct written authorization of Engineer, unless such distribution is specifically identified in the Request and is limited to Contractor's subcontractors. Contractor warrants that subsequent use by Contractor's subcontractors complies with all terms of the Contract Documents and Owner's response to Request.
- 3. In the event that Owner elects to provide or directs the Engineer to provide to Contractor any Contractor-requested Electronic Document versions of Project information that is not explicitly identified in the Contract Documents as being available to Contractor, the Owner shall be reimbursed by Contractor on an hourly basis (at \$[number] per hour) for any engineering costs necessary to create or otherwise prepare the data in a manner deemed appropriate by Engineer.

ARTICLE 3—CONTRACT DOCUMENTS: INTENT, REQUIREMENTS, REUSE

3.01 Intent

SC-3.01 Delete Paragraph 3.01.C in its entirety.

ARTICLE 4—COMMENCEMENT AND PROGRESS OF THE WORK

4.05 Delays in Contractor's Progress

SC-4.05 Amend Paragraph 4.05.C by adding the following subparagraphs:

5. Weather-Related Delays – See Section 01 2664 – Weather Days.

ARTICLE 5—SITE, SUBSURFACE AND PHYSICAL CONDITIONS, HAZARDOUS ENVIRONMENTAL CONDITIONS

- 5.03 Subsurface and Physical Conditions
- SC-5.03 Add the following new paragraphs immediately after Paragraph 5.03.D:
 - E. The following table lists the reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or adjacent to the Site that contain Technical Data, and specifically identifies the Technical Data in the report upon which Contractor may rely:

Report Title	Date of Report	Technical Data
No Reports.		

F. The following table lists the drawings of existing physical conditions at or adjacent to the Site, including those drawings depicting existing surface or subsurface structures at or adjacent to the Site (except Underground Facilities), that contain Technical Data, and specifically identifies the Technical Data upon which Contractor may rely:

Drawings Title	Date of Drawings	Technical Data
No Reports.		

- 5.06 Hazardous Environmental Conditions
- SC-5.06 Add the following new paragraphs immediately after Paragraph 5.06.A.3:
 - 4. The following table lists the reports known to Owner relating to Hazardous Environmental Conditions at or adjacent to the Site, and the Technical Data (if any) upon which Contractor may rely:

Report Title	Date of Report	Technical Data
No Reports.		

5. The following table lists the drawings known to Owner relating to Hazardous Environmental Conditions at or adjacent to the Site, and Technical Data (if any) contained in such Drawings upon which Contractor may rely:

Drawings Title	Date of Drawings	Technical Data
No Reports.		

ARTICLE 6—BONDS AND INSURANCE

- 6.01 Performance, Payment, and Other Bonds
- SC-6.01 Add the following paragraphs immediately after Paragraph 6.01.A:
 - 1. Required Performance Bond Form: The performance bond that Contractor furnishes will be in the form of EJCDC® C-610, Performance Bond (2010, 2013, or 2018 edition).

- 2. Required Payment Bond Form: The payment bond that Contractor furnishes will be in the form of EJCDC® C-615, Payment Bond (2010, 2013, or 2018 edition).
- SC-6.01 Add the following paragraphs immediately after Paragraph 6.01.B:
 - The correction period specified as one year after the date of Substantial Completion in Paragraph 15.08.A of the General Conditions is hereby revised to be **one** year after Substantial Completion.
- 6.02 Insurance—General Provisions
- SC-6.02 Add the following paragraph immediately after Paragraph 6.02.B:
 - Contractor may obtain worker's compensation insurance from an insurance company
 that has not been rated by A.M. Best, provided that such company (a) is domiciled in
 the state in which the Project is located, (b) is certified or authorized as a worker's
 compensation insurance provider by the appropriate state agency, and (c) has been
 accepted to provide worker's compensation insurance for similar projects by the state
 within the last 12 months.
- 6.03 Contractor's Insurance
- SC-6.03 Supplement Paragraph 6.03 with the following provisions after Paragraph 6.03.C:
 - D. Commercial General Liability—Claims Covered: Contractor shall purchase and maintain commercial general liability insurance, covering all operations by or on behalf of Contractor, on an occurrence basis, against claims for:
 - damages because of bodily injury, sickness or disease, or death of any person other than Contractor's employees,
 - 2. damages insured by reasonably available personal injury liability coverage, and
 - 3. damages because of injury to or destruction of tangible property wherever located, including loss of use resulting therefrom.
 - G. Commercial General Liability—Form and Content: Contractor's commercial liability policy must be written on a 1996 (or later) Insurance Services Organization, Inc. (ISO) commercial general liability form (occurrence form) and include the following coverages and endorsements:
 - 1. Products and completed operations coverage.
 - a. Such insurance must be maintained for three years after final payment.
 - b. Contractor shall furnish Owner and each other additional insured (as identified in the Supplementary Conditions or elsewhere in the Contract) evidence of continuation of such insurance at final payment and three years thereafter.
 - 2. Blanket contractual liability coverage, including but not limited to coverage of Contractor's contractual indemnity obligations in Paragraph 7.18.
 - 3. Severability of interests and no insured-versus-insured or cross-liability exclusions.
 - 4. Underground, explosion, and collapse coverage.
 - 5. Personal injury coverage.

- 6. Additional insured endorsements that include both ongoing operations and products and completed operations coverage through ISO Endorsements CG 20 10 10 01 and CG 20 37 10 01 (together). If Contractor demonstrates to Owner that the specified ISO endorsements are not commercially available, then Contractor may satisfy this requirement by providing equivalent endorsements.
- 7. For design professional additional insureds, ISO Endorsement CG 20 32 07 04 "Additional Insured—Engineers, Architects or Surveyors Not Engaged by the Named Insured" or its equivalent.
- H. Commercial General Liability—Excluded Content: The commercial general liability insurance policy, including its coverages, endorsements, and incorporated provisions, must not include any of the following:
 - 1. Any modification of the standard definition of "insured contract" (except to delete the railroad protective liability exclusion if Contractor is required to indemnify a railroad or others with respect to Work within 50 feet of railroad property).
 - 2. Any exclusion for water intrusion or water damage.
 - 3. Any provisions resulting in the erosion of insurance limits by defense costs other than those already incorporated in ISO form CG 00 01.
 - 4. Any exclusion of coverage relating to earth subsidence or movement.
 - 5. Any exclusion for the insured's vicarious liability, strict liability, or statutory liability (other than worker's compensation).
 - 6. Any limitation or exclusion based on the nature of Contractor's work.
 - 7. Any professional liability exclusion broader in effect than the most recent edition of ISO form CG 22 79.
- 1. Commercial General Liability—Minimum Policy Limits

Commercial General Liability	Policy limits of not less than:
General Aggregate	\$1,000,000.00
Products—Completed Operations Aggregate	\$1,000,000.00
Personal and Advertising Injury	\$1,000,000.00
Bodily Injury and Property Damage—Each Occurrence	\$1,000,000.00

J. Automobile Liability: Contractor shall purchase and maintain automobile liability insurance for damages because of bodily injury or death of any person or property damage arising out of the ownership, maintenance, or use of any motor vehicle. The automobile liability policy must be written on an occurrence basis.

Automobile Liability	Policy limits of not less than:
Bodily Injury	
Each Person	\$1,000,000.00
Each Accident	\$1,000,000.00

Automobile Liability	Policy limits of not less than:
Property Damage	
Each Accident	\$1,000,000.00

K. Contractor's Professional Liability Insurance: If Contractor will provide or furnish professional services under this Contract, through a delegation of professional design services or otherwise, then Contractor shall be responsible for purchasing and maintaining applicable professional liability insurance. This insurance must cover negligent acts, errors, or omissions in the performance of professional design or related services by the insured or others for whom the insured is legally liable. The insurance must be maintained throughout the duration of the Contract and for a minimum of two years after Substantial Completion. The retroactive date on the policy must pre-date the commencement of furnishing services on the Project.

Contractor's Professional Liability	Policy limits of not less than:
Each Claim	\$1,000,000.00
Annual Aggregate	\$1,000,000.00

6.04 Contractor's Responsibilities

ARTICLE 7—LABOR; WORKING HOURS

- SC-7.03 SC-7.03 Delete Paragraph 7.03.C in its entirety, and insert the following:
 - C. In the absence of any Laws or Regulations to the contrary, Contractor may perform the Work on holidays, during any or all hours of the day, and on any or all days of the week, at Contractor's sole discretion.
- SC-7.03 Add the following new paragraph immediately after Paragraph 7.03.C:
 - D. Owner shall be responsible for the cost of any overtime pay or other expense incurred by the Owner for Engineer's services (including those of the Resident Project Representative, if any), Owner's representative, and construction observation services, occasioned by the performance of Work on Saturday, Sunday, any legal holiday, or as overtime on any regular work day. If Contractor is responsible but does not pay, or if the parties are unable to agree as to the amount owed, then Owner may impose a reasonable set-off against payments due under Article 15.

ARTICLE 8—OTHER WORK AT THE SITE

ARTICLE 9—OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES

- 9.13 Owner's Site Representative
- SC-9.13 Add the following new paragraph immediately after Paragraph 9.12 of the General Conditions:
- 9.13 Owner's Site Representative
 - A. Owner will furnish an "Owner's Site Representative" to represent Owner at the Site and assist Owner in observing the progress and quality of the Work. The Owner's Site Representative is not Engineer's consultant, agent, or employee.

ARTICLE 10—ENGINEER'S STATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION

- 10.03 Resident Project Representative
- SC-10.03 Add the following new subparagraph immediately after Paragraph 10.03.A:
 - 1. On this Project, by agreement with the Owner, the Engineer will not furnish a Resident Project Representative to represent Engineer at the Site or assist Engineer in observing the progress and quality of the Work.
- SC-10.03 Add the following new paragraphs immediately after Paragraph 10.03.B:
 - C. The Resident Project Representative (RPR) will be Engineer's representative at the Site. RPR's dealings in matters pertaining to the Work in general will be with Engineer and Contractor. RPR's dealings with Subcontractors will only be through or with the full knowledge or approval of Contractor. The RPR will:
 - Conferences and Meetings: Attend meetings with Contractor, such as preconstruction conferences, progress meetings, job conferences, and other Project-related meetings (but not including Contractor's safety meetings), and as appropriate prepare and circulate copies of minutes thereof.
 - Safety Compliance: Comply with Site safety programs, as they apply to RPR, and if required to do so by such safety programs, receive safety training specifically related to RPR's own personal safety while at the Site.
 - 3. Liaison
 - a. Serve as Engineer's liaison with Contractor. Working principally through Contractor's authorized representative or designee, assist in providing information regarding the provisions and intent of the Contract Documents.
 - b. Assist Engineer in serving as Owner's liaison with Contractor when Contractor's operations affect Owner's on-Site operations.
 - c. Assist in obtaining from Owner additional details or information, when required for Contractor's proper execution of the Work.
 - 4. Review of Work; Defective Work

- a. Conduct on-Site observations of the Work to assist Engineer in determining, to the extent set forth in Paragraph 10.02, if the Work is in general proceeding in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- b. Observe whether any Work in place appears to be defective.
- c. Observe whether any Work in place should be uncovered for observation, or requires special testing, inspection or approval.

5. Inspections and Tests

- a. Observe Contractor-arranged inspections required by Laws and Regulations, including but not limited to those performed by public or other agencies having jurisdiction over the Work.
- b. Accompany visiting inspectors representing public or other agencies having jurisdiction over the Work.
- 6. Payment Requests: Review Applications for Payment with Contractor.

7. Completion

- a. Participate in Engineer's visits regarding Substantial Completion.
- b. Assist in the preparation of a punch list of items to be completed or corrected.
- c. Participate in Engineer's visit to the Site in the company of Owner and Contractor regarding completion of the Work, and prepare a final punch list of items to be completed or corrected by Contractor.
- d. Observe whether items on the final punch list have been completed or corrected.

D. The RPR will not:

- 1. Authorize any deviation from the Contract Documents or substitution of materials or equipment (including "or-equal" items).
- 2. Exceed limitations of Engineer's authority as set forth in the Contract Documents.
- 3. Undertake any of the responsibilities of Contractor, Subcontractors, or Suppliers.
- 4. Advise on, issue directions relative to, or assume control over any aspect of the means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures of construction.
- Advise on, issue directions regarding, or assume control over security or safety practices, precautions, and programs in connection with the activities or operations of Owner or Contractor.
- 6. Participate in specialized field or laboratory tests or inspections conducted off-site by others except as specifically authorized by Engineer.
- 7. Authorize Owner to occupy the Project in whole or in part.

ARTICLE 11—CHANGES TO THE CONTRACT

No suggested Supplementary Conditions in this Article.

ARTICLE 12—CLAIMS

No suggested Supplementary Conditions in this Article.

ARTICLE 13—COST OF WORK; ALLOWANCES, UNIT PRICE WORK

- 13.03 Unit Price Work
- SC-13.03 Delete Paragraph 13.03.E in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
 - E. Adjustments in Unit Price
 - 1. Contractor or Owner shall be entitled to an adjustment in the unit price with respect to an item of Unit Price Work if:
 - b. Contractor's unit costs to perform the item of Unit Price Work have changed materially and significantly as a result of the quantity change.
 - The adjustment in unit price will account for and be coordinated with any related changes in quantities of other items of Work, and in Contractor's costs to perform such other Work, such that the resulting overall change in Contract Price is equitable to Owner and Contractor.
 - 3. Adjusted unit prices will apply to all units of that item.

ARTICLE 14—TESTS AND INSPECTIONS; CORRECTION, REMOVAL, OR ACCCEPTANCE OF DEFECTIVE WORK

No suggested Supplementary Conditions in this Article.

ARTICLE 15—PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR, SET OFFS; COMPLETIONS; CORRECTION PERIOD

- 15.01 Progress Payments
- SC-15.01 Add the following new Paragraph 15.01.F:
 - F. For contracts in which the Contract Price is based on the Cost of Work, if Owner determines that progress payments made to date substantially exceed the actual progress of the Work (as measured by reference to the Schedule of Values), or present a potential conflict with the Guaranteed Maximum Price, then Owner may require that Contractor prepare and submit a plan for the remaining anticipated Applications for Payment that will bring payments and progress into closer alignment and take into account the Guaranteed Maximum Price (if any), through reductions in billings, increases in retainage, or other equitable measures. Owner will review the plan, discuss any necessary modifications, and implement the plan as modified for all remaining Applications for Payment.
- 15.03 Substantial Completion
- SC-15.03 Add the following new subparagraph to Paragraph 15.03.B:
 - If some or all of the Work has been determined not to be at a point of Substantial Completion and will require re-inspection or re-testing by Engineer, the cost of such reinspection or re-testing, including the cost of time, travel and living expenses, will be

paid by Contractor to Owner. If Contractor does not pay, or the parties are unable to agree as to the amount owed, then Owner may impose a reasonable set-off against payments due under this Article 15.

15.08 Correction Period

SC-15.08 Add the following new Paragraph 15.08.G:

G. The correction period specified as one year after the date of Substantial Completion in Paragraph 15.08.A of the General Conditions is hereby revised to be the number of years set forth in SC-6.01.B.1; or if no such revision has been made in SC-6.01.B, then the correction period is hereby specified to be **one** year after Substantial Completion.

ARTICLE 16—SUSPENSION OF WORK AND TERMINATION

No suggested Supplementary Conditions in this Article.

ARTICLE 17—FINAL RESOLUTIONS OF DISPUTES

17.02 Arbitration

SC-17.02 Add the following new paragraph immediately after Paragraph 17.01.

17.02 Arbitration

- A. All matters subject to final resolution under this Article will be settled by arbitration administered by the American Arbitration Association in accordance with its Construction Industry Arbitration Rules (subject to the conditions and limitations of this Paragraph SC-17.02). Any controversy or claim in the amount of \$100,000 or less will be settled in accordance with the American Arbitration Association's supplemental rules for Fixed Time and Cost Construction Arbitration. This agreement to arbitrate will be specifically enforceable under the prevailing law of any court having jurisdiction.
- B. The demand for arbitration will be filed in writing with the other party to the Contract and with the selected arbitration administrator, and a copy will be sent to Engineer for information. The demand for arbitration will be made within the specific time required in Article 17, or if no specified time is applicable within a reasonable time after the matter in question has arisen, and in no event will any such demand be made after the date when institution of legal or equitable proceedings based on such matter in question would be barred by the applicable statute of limitations.
- C. The arbitrator(s) must be licensed engineers, contractors, attorneys, or construction managers. Hearings will take place pursuant to the standard procedures of the Construction Arbitration Rules that contemplate in-person hearings. The arbitrators will have no authority to award punitive or other damages not measured by the prevailing party's actual damages, except as may be required by statute or the Contract. Any award in an arbitration initiated under this clause will be limited to monetary damages and include no injunction or direction to any party other than the direction to pay a monetary amount.
- D. The Arbitrators will have the authority to allocate the costs of the arbitration process among the parties, but will only have the authority to allocate attorneys' fees if a specific Law or Regulation or this Contract permits them to do so.

- E. The award of the arbitrators must be accompanied by a reasoned written opinion and a concise breakdown of the award. The written opinion will cite the Contract provisions deemed applicable and relied on in making the award.
- F. The parties agree that failure or refusal of a party to pay its required share of the deposits for arbitrator compensation or administrative charges will constitute a waiver by that party to present evidence or cross-examine witness. In such event, the other party shall be required to present evidence and legal argument as the arbitrator(s) may require for the making of an award. Such waiver will not allow for a default judgment against the non-paying party in the absence of evidence presented as provided for above.
- G. No arbitration arising out of or relating to the Contract will include by consolidation, joinder, or in any other manner any other individual or entity (including Engineer, and Engineer's consultants and the officers, directors, partners, agents, employees or consultants of any of them) who is not a party to this Contract unless:
 - the inclusion of such other individual or entity will allow complete relief to be afforded among those who are already parties to the arbitration;
 - such other individual or entity is substantially involved in a question of law or fact which
 is common to those who are already parties to the arbitration, and which will arise in
 such proceedings;
 - 3. such other individual or entity is subject to arbitration under a contract with either Owner or Contractor, or consents to being joined in the arbitration; and
 - 4. the consolidation or joinder is in compliance with the arbitration administrator's procedural rules.
- H. The award will be final. Judgment may be entered upon it in any court having jurisdiction thereof, and it will not be subject to modification or appeal, subject to provisions of the Laws and Regulations relating to vacating or modifying an arbitral award.
- I. Except as may be required by Laws or Regulations, neither party nor an arbitrator may disclose the existence, content, or results of any arbitration hereunder without the prior written consent of both parties, with the exception of any disclosure required by Laws and Regulations or the Contract. To the extent any disclosure is allowed pursuant to the exception, the disclosure must be strictly and narrowly limited to maintain confidentiality to the extent possible.

17.03 Attorneys' Fees

SC-17.03 Add the following new paragraph immediately after Paragraph 17.02. [Note: If there is no Paragraph 17.02, because neither arbitration nor any other dispute resolution process has been specified here in the Supplementary Conditions, then revise this to state "Add the following new Paragraph immediately after Paragraph 17.01" and revise the numbering accordingly].

17.03 Attorneys' Fees

A. For any matter subject to final resolution under this Article, the prevailing party shall be entitled to an award of its attorneys' fees incurred in the final resolution proceedings, in an equitable amount to be determined in the discretion of the court, arbitrator, arbitration

emand or defen	·	·	

SPECIFICATIONS TABLE OF CONTENTS

DIVISION 01 – GENERAL REQUIREMENTS

01 1000	SUMMARY
01 2000	PRICE AND PAYMENT PROCEDURES
01 2500	SUBSTITUTION PROCEDURES
01 2500.01	SUBSTITUTION REQUEST FORM
01 2664	WEATHER DAYS
01 3000	ADMINISTRATIVE REQUIREMENTS
01 4000	QUALITY REQUIREMENTS
01 4216	DEFINITIONS
01 5713	TEMPORARY EROSION AND SEDIMENT CONTROL
01 6000	PRODUCT REQUIREMENTS
01 7000	EXECUTION AND CLOSEOUT REQUIREMENTS
01 7800	CLOSEOUT SUBMITTALS

DIVISION 31 - EARTHWORK

SITE CLEARING 31 1000

31 2316.13 TRENCHING

DIVISION 32 - EXTERIOR IMPOROVEMENTS

32 1216 ASPHALT PAVING

DIVISION 33 - UTILITIES

33 0516	RAILROAD AND HIGHWAY CROSSINGS – UTILITY CASING PIPE
33 0526	UTILITY IDENTIFICATION
33 1416	SITE WATER UTILITY DISTRIBUTION PIPING
33 3113	SITE SANITARY SEWERAGE GRAVITY PIPING
33 5111	SITE GAS DISTRIBUTION

SECTION 01 1000 SUMMARY

PART 1 GENERAL

1.01 PROJECT

- A. Project Name: State Route 76 Utility Relocation
- B. Owner's Name: City of Bells, Tennessee.
- C. Engineer's Name: A2H, Inc..
- D. The Project consists of the construction, abandonment, and removal of water distribution lines, natural gas distribution lines, and gravity sewer collection lines as described in the drawings and project manual.

1.02 CONTRACT DESCRIPTION

A. The work of each separate prime contract is identified in this section and on Drawings.

1.03 DESCRIPTION OF CONSTRUCTION WORK

- A. Scope of construction work is shown on drawings and specified in other sections.
- B. Civil: Water distribution lines, natural gas distribution lines, and gravity sewer lines.

1.04 DESCRIPTION OF ALTERATIONS WORK

- A. Scope of demolition and removal work is indicated on drawings and specified in Section 02 4100.
- B. Hazardous Substances: Discovery of a suspected dangerous or hazardous substance during construction stops construction operations and may seriously delay a project. Contractors often encounter asbestos, lead, polychlorinated biphyenyls (PCBs), and similar hazardous materials on their construction projects. Because the use of those materials was common until recently, they are often found on renovation projects involving older buildings. AIA Document A201 outlines procedures contractors must follow when suspected dangerous or hazardous substances are uncovered during construction. If the suspect material proves to be a dangerous or hazardous substance, a contractor is not permitted to resume construction operations until the material has been rendered harmless or has been lawfully removed from the site.
- C. Scope of alterations work is indicated on drawings.
- D. Notice: In no event is a product to be used in this project known to contain any hazardous or toxic waste or material, radioactive materials, or other contaminants, the removal of which is required or the maintenance of which is prohibited, regulated or penalized by any local, state, or federal agency, authority or governmental unit. If any product is inadvertently specified which contains such materials, it is the contractor's, subcontractor's and supplier's obligation and duty to advise the Architect/Engineer of this fact prior to the ordering and/or installing of the product or material.

1.05 WORK SEQUENCE

A. Coordinate construction schedule and operations with Engineer.

1.06 ACCIDENT PREVENTION

A. Contractor shall comply with safety and engineering practices set forth in "Manual of Accident Prevention in Construction", published by Associated General Contractors of America and with all applicable state and local safety and sanitary laws, regulations and ordinances, as well as established safety rules and practices of Owner. Contractor shall, at his own expense, properly protect Owner's property from injury and shall make good any damage to same caused by failure to exercise required care during this work.

Section 01 1000 Summary

B. Contractor shall provide properly maintained warning signs, lights, barricades, railing and other safeguards for protection of workmen and others on or about or adjacent to the work.

C. Contractor shall provide his employees with approved eye protection, protective head gear, etc., while performing work required for this project.

1.07 FIRE-PREVENTION AND PROTECTION

- A. Contractor shall take all necessary precautions to guard against and eliminate all possible fire hazards and to prevent damage to any work, equipment and building.
- B. No welding, flame cutting or other operations involving use of flame, arcs or sparking devices shall be allowed without adequate protection and shielding. All combustible or flammable material shall be removed from immediate working area and shall be adequately protected with asbestos fire blankets or suitable noncombustible shields. Further, Contractor shall provide necessary personnel and fire fighting equipment to effectively control incipient fire resulting from welding, flame cutting or other operation required for demolition work.

1.08 SPECIFICATION SECTIONS APPLICABLE TO EVERY CONTRACT

- A. Unless otherwise noted, provisions of the sections listed below apply to every contract. Specific items of work listed under individual contract descriptions constitute exceptions.
- B. Section 01 2000 Price and Payment Procedures.
- C. Section 01 3000 Administrative Requirements.
- D. Section 01 4000 Quality Requirements.
- E. Section 01 4216 Definitions.
- F. Section 01 6000 Product Requirements.
- G. Section 01 7000 Execution and Closeout Requirements.
- H. Section 01 7800 Closeout Submittals.

PART 2 PRODUCTS - NOT USED PART 3 EXECUTION - NOT USED

SECTION 01 2000 PRICE AND PAYMENT PROCEDURES

PART 1 GENERAL

1.01 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. Procedures for preparation and submittal of applications for progress payments.
- B. Documentation of changes in Contract Sum and Contract Time.
- C. Change procedures.
- D. Correlation of Contractor submittals based on changes.
- E. Procedures for preparation and submittal of application for final payment.

1.02 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

- A. Section 00 C520 Agreement Form: Contract Sum, retainages, payment period, monetary values of unit prices.
- B. Section 01 2200 Unit Prices: Monetary values of unit prices; Payment and modification procedures relating to unit prices.

1.03 APPLICATIONS FOR PROGRESS PAYMENTS

- A. Payment Period: Submit at intervals stipulated in the Agreement.
- B. Use AIA or EJCDC forms.
- C. Electronic media printout including equivalent information will be considered in lieu of standard form specified; submit sample to Engineer for approval.
- D. Forms filled out by hand will not be accepted.
- E. For each item, provide a column for listing each of the following:
 - 1. Item Number.
 - 2. Description of work.
 - 3. Scheduled Values.
 - 4. Previous Applications.
 - 5. Work in Place and Stored Materials under this Application.
 - 6. Authorized Change Orders.
 - 7. Total Completed and Stored to Date of Application.
 - 8. Percentage of Completion.
 - 9. Balance to Finish.
 - 10. Retainage.
- F. Execute certification by signature of authorized officer.
- G. Use data from approved Schedule of Values. Provide dollar value in each column for each line item for portion of work performed and for stored products.
- H. List each authorized Change Order as a separate line item, listing Change Order number and dollar amount as for an original item of work.
- I. Submit one electronic and three hard-copies of each Application for Payment.
- J. Include the following with the application:
 - 1. Transmittal letter as specified for submittals in Section 01 3000.
 - 2. Construction progress schedule, revised and current as specified in Section 01 3000.
 - 3. Current construction photographs specified in Section 01 3000.
 - 4. Partial release of liens from major subcontractors and vendors.
 - 5. Project record documents as specified in Section 01 7800, for review by Owner which will be returned to the Contractor.
 - 6. Affidavits attesting to off-site stored products.

K. When Engineer requires substantiating information, submit data justifying dollar amounts in question. Provide one copy of data with cover letter for each copy of submittal. Show application number and date, and line item by number and description.

1.04 MODIFICATION PROCEDURES

- A. Submit name of the individual authorized to receive change documents and who will be responsible for informing others in Contractor's employ or subcontractors of changes to Contract Documents.
- B. For minor changes not involving an adjustment to the Contract Sum or Contract Time, Engineer will issue instructions directly to Contractor.
- C. For other required changes, Engineer will issue a document signed by Owner instructing Contractor to proceed with the change, for subsequent inclusion in a Change Order.
 - 1. The document will describe the required changes and will designate method of determining any change in Contract Sum or Contract Time.
 - 2. Promptly execute the change.
- D. For changes for which advance pricing is desired, Engineer will issue a document that includes a detailed description of a proposed change with supplementary or revised drawings and specifications, a change in Contract Time for executing the change with a stipulation of any overtime work required and the period of time during which the requested price will be considered valid. Contractor shall prepare and submit a fixed price quotation within 14 days.
- E. Contractor may propose a change by submitting a request for change to Engineer, describing the proposed change and its full effect on the work, with a statement describing the reason for the change, and the effect on the Contract Sum and Contract Time with full documentation. Do cume
- F. Computation of Change in Contract Amount: As specified in the Agreement and Conditions of the Contract.
 - 1. For change requested by Engineer for work falling under a fixed price contract, the amount will be based on Contractor's price quotation.
 - 2. For change requested by Contractor, the amount will be based on the Contractor's request for a Change Order as approved by Engineer.
 - 3. For pre-determined unit prices and quantities, the amount will based on the fixed unit prices.
 - 4. For change ordered by Engineer without a quotation from Contractor, the amount will be determined by Engineer based on the Contractor's substantiation of costs as specified for Time and Material work.
- G. Substantiation of Costs: Provide full information required for evaluation.
 - 1. On request, provide the following data:
 - a. Quantities of products, labor, and equipment.
 - b. Taxes, insurance, and bonds.
 - c. Overhead and profit.
 - d. Justification for any change in Contract Time.
 - e. Credit for deletions from Contract, similarly documented.
 - 2. Support each claim for additional costs with additional information:
 - a. Origin and date of claim.
 - b. Dates and times work was performed, and by whom.
 - c. Time records and wage rates paid.
 - Invoices and receipts for products, equipment, and subcontracts, similarly documented.
 - 3. For Time and Material work, submit itemized account and supporting data after completion of change, within time limits indicated in the Conditions of the Contract.

- H. Execution of Change Orders: Engineer will issue Change Orders for signatures of parties as provided in the Conditions of the Contract.
- After execution of Change Order, promptly revise Schedule of Values and Application for Payment forms to record each authorized Change Order as a separate line item and adjust the Contract Sum.
- J. Promptly revise progress schedules to reflect any change in Contract Time, revise subschedules to adjust times for other items of work affected by the change, and resubmit.
- K. Promptly enter changes in Project Record Documents.

1.05 APPLICATION FOR FINAL PAYMENT

- A. Prepare Application for Final Payment as specified for progress payments, identifying total adjusted Contract Sum, previous payments, and sum remaining due.
- B. Application for Final Payment will not be considered until the following have been accomplished:
 - 1. All closeout procedures specified in Section 01 7000.
 - 2. Completion of items specified for completion beyond time of substantial completion (regardless of whether payment application was previously made).
 - 3. Assurance, satisfactory to the Owner, that unsettled claims will be settled and that work not actually completed and accepted will be completed without undue delay.
 - 4. Transmittal of required project construction records to Owner.
 - 5. Proof, satisfactory to Owner, that taxes, fees and similar obligations of Contractor have been paid.
 - 6. Removal of temporary facilities, services, surplus materials, rubbish and similar elements.
 - 7. Change over of door locks and other Contractor's access provisions to Owner's property.

PART 2 PRODUCTS - NOT USED

PART 3 EXECUTION - NOT USED

SECTION 01 2200 UNIT PRICES

PART 1 GENERAL

1.01 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. List of unit prices, for use in preparing Bids.
- Measurement and payment criteria applicable to Work performed under a unit price payment method.
- C. Defect assessment and non-payment for rejected work.

1.02 COSTS INCLUDED

A. Unit Prices included on the Bid Form shall include full compensation for all required labor, products, tools, equipment, plant, transportation, services and incidentals; erection, application or installation of an item of the Work; overhead and profit.

1.03 UNIT QUANTITIES SPECIFIED

- A. Unit price is an amount proposed by bidders, stated on the Bid Form, as a price per unit of measurement for materials or services added to or deducted from the Contract Sum by appropriate modification, if the estimated quantities of Work required by the Contract Documents are increased or decreased.
- B. Quantities indicated in the Bid Form are for bidding and contract purposes only. Quantities and measurements of actual Work will determine the payment amount.

1.04 MEASUREMENT OF QUANTITIES

- A. Measurement methods delineated in the individual specification sections complement the criteria of this section. In the event of conflict, the requirements of the individual specification section govern.
- B. Take all measurements and compute quantities. Measurements and quantities will be verified by Engineer.
- C. The Owner reserves the right to reject the Contractor's measurement of work-in-place that involves use of established unit prices and to have this work measured, at the Owner's expense, by an independent surveyor acceptable to the Contractor.
- D. Engineer will take all measurements and compute quantities accordingly.
- E. Assist by providing necessary equipment, workers, and survey personnel as required.
- F. Measurement Devices:
 - 1. Weigh Scales: Inspected, tested and certified by the applicable state Weights and Measures department within the past year.
 - 2. Platform Scales: Of sufficient size and capacity to accommodate the conveying vehicle.
 - 3. Metering Devices: Inspected, tested and certified by the applicable state department within the past year.
- G. Measurement by Weight: Concrete reinforcing steel, rolled or formed steel or other metal shapes will be measured by handbook weights. Welded assemblies will be measured by handbook or scale weight.
- H. Measurement by Volume: Measured by cubic dimension using mean length, width and height or thickness.
- I. Measurement by Area: Measured by square dimension using mean length and width or radius.
- J. Linear Measurement: Measured by linear dimension, at the item centerline or mean chord.
- K. Stipulated Price Measurement: Items measured by weight, volume, area, or linear means or combination, as appropriate, as a completed item or unit of the Work.

Section 01 2200 Unit Prices

L. Perform surveys required to determine quantities, including control surveys to establish measurement reference lines. Notify Engineer prior to starting work.

M. Contractor's Engineer Responsibilities: Sign surveyor's field notes or keep duplicate field notes, calculate and certify quantities for payment purposes.

1.05 PAYMENT

- A. Payment for Work governed by unit prices will be made on the basis of the actual measurements and quantities of Work that is incorporated in or made necessary by the Work and accepted by the Engineer, multiplied by the unit price.
- B. Payment will not be made for any of the following:
 - 1. Products wasted or disposed of in a manner that is not acceptable.
 - 2. Products determined as unacceptable before or after placement.
 - 3. Products not completely unloaded from the transporting vehicle.
 - 4. Products placed beyond the lines and levels of the required Work.
 - 5. Products remaining on hand after completion of the Work.
 - 6. Loading, hauling, and disposing of rejected Products.

1.06 DEFECT ASSESSMENT

- A. Replace Work, or portions of the Work, not complying with specified requirements.
- B. If, in the opinion of Engineer, it is not practical to remove and replace the Work, Engineer will direct one of the following remedies:
 - 1. The defective Work may remain, but the unit price will be adjusted to a new unit price at the discretion of Engineer.
 - 2. The defective Work will be partially repaired to the instructions of the Engineer, and the unit price will be adjusted to a new unit price at the discretion of Engineer.
- C. The individual specification sections may modify these options or may identify a specific formula or percentage price reduction.
- D. The authority of Engineer to assess the defect and identify payment adjustment is final.
- E. The authority of Owner to assess the defect and identify payment adjustment is final.

PART 2 PRODUCTS - NOT USED

PART 3 EXECUTION - NOT USED

SECTION 01 2500 SUBSTITUTION PROCEDURES

PART 1 GENERAL

1.01 SECTION INCLUDES

A. Procedural requirements for proposed substitutions.

1.02 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

- A. Section C200 Instructions to Bidders: Restrictions on timing of substitution requests.
- B. Section 01 2200 Unit Prices, for additional unit price requirements.
- C. Section 01 3000 Administrative Requirements: Submittal procedures, coordination.

1.03 DEFINITIONS

- A. Substitutions: Changes from Contract Documents requirements proposed by Contractor to materials, products, assemblies, and equipment.
 - 1. Substitutions for Cause: Proposed due to changed Project circumstances beyond Contractor's control.
 - a. Unavailability.
 - b. Regulatory changes.
 - 2. Substitutions for Convenience: Proposed due to possibility of offering substantial advantage to the Project.
 - Substitution requests offering advantages solely to the Contractor will not be considered.

1.04 REFERENCE STANDARDS

 A. CSI/CSC Form 13.1A - Substitution Request (After the Bidding/Negotiating Phase); Current Edition.

PART 2 PRODUCTS - NOT USED

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.01 GENERAL REQUIREMENTS

- A. A Substitution Request for products, assemblies, materials, and equipment constitutes a representation that the submitter:
 - 1. Has investigated proposed product and determined that it meets or exceeds the quality level of the specified product, equipment, assembly, or system.
 - 2. Agrees to provide the same warranty for the substitution as for the specified product.
 - 3. Agrees to provide same or equivalent maintenance service and source of replacement parts, as applicable.
 - 4. Agrees to coordinate installation and make changes to other work that may be required for the work to be complete, with no additional cost to Owner.
 - 5. Waives claims for additional costs or time extension that may subsequently become apparent.
 - 6. Agrees to reimburse Owner and Engineer for review or redesign services associated with re-approval by authorities.
- B. Document each request with complete data substantiating compliance of proposed substitution with Contract Documents. Burden of proof is on proposer.
 - 1. Note explicitly any non-compliant characteristics.
- C. Content: Include information necessary for tracking the status of each Substitution Request, and information necessary to provide an actionable response.
 - 1. Forms indicated in the Project Manual are adequate for this purpose, and must be used.
- D. Limit each request to a single proposed substitution item.

Section 01 2500 Substitution Procedures

 Submit an electronic document, combining the request form with supporting data into single document.

3.02 SUBSTITUTION PROCEDURES AFTER BIDDING PHASE

- A. Submittal Form (after award of contract):
 - 1. Submit substitution requests by completing Section 01 2500.01 Substitution Request Form. See this section for additional information and instructions. Use only this form; other forms of submission are unacceptable.
- Engineer will consider requests for substitutions only within 15 days after date of Agreement.
- C. Submit request for Substitution for Convenience within 14 days of discovery of its potential advantage to the project, but not later than 14 days prior to time required for review and approval by Engineer, in order to stay on approved project schedule.
 - 1. In addition to meeting general documentation requirements, document how the requested substitution benefits the Owner through cost savings, time savings, greater energy conservation, or in other specific ways.
 - 2. Document means of coordinating of substitution item with other portions of the work, including work by affected subcontractors.
 - 3. Bear the costs engendered by proposed substitution of:
 - a. Owner's compensation to the Engineer for any required redesign, time spent processing and evaluating the request.
 - b. Other construction by Owner.
 - c. Other unanticipated project considerations.
- D. Substitutions will not be considered under one or more of the following circumstances:
 - 1. When they are indicated or implied on shop drawing or product data submittals, without having received prior approval.
 - 2. Without a separate written request.
 - 3. When acceptance will require revisions to Contract Documents.

3.03 RESOLUTION

- A. Engineer may request additional information and documentation prior to rendering a decision. Provide this data in an expeditious manner.
- Engineer will notify Contractor in writing of decision to accept or reject request.
 - Engineer's decision following review of proposed substitution will be noted on the submitted form.

3.04 ACCEPTANCE

A. Accepted substitutions change the work of the Project. They will be documented and incorporated into work of the project by Change Order, Construction Change Directive, Architectural Supplementary Instructions, or similar instruments provided for in the Conditions of the Contract.

3.05 CLOSEOUT ACTIVITIES

- A. See Section 01 7800 Closeout Submittals, for closeout submittals.
- B. Include completed Substitution Request Forms as part of the Project record. Include both approved and rejected Requests.

SECTION 01 2500.01 SUBSTITUTION REQUEST FORM

Project:		Substitution Request Number:	
		From:	
To:		Date:	
		A/E Project Number:	
Re:		Contract For:	
Specification Title:		Description:	
Section:	Page:	Article/Paragraph:	
Proposed Substitution:			
Manufacturer:	Address:	Phone:	
Trade Number:		Model No.:	
test data adequate for evaluation of	of the request; application of changes	ions, drawings, photographs, and pcable portions of the data are clear to the Contract Documents that the	rly identified.
The substitution will create an add The substitution will create a savin The substitution is being used for The substitution is being used for Please list additional reasons and being requested.	ngs to the owner? cost saving purpose the purpose of maki	es? ing installation less difficult?	<u>Yes No</u>
to specified product. Same warranty will be furnished Same maintenance service and Proposed substitution will have r schedule. Proposed substitution does not a	for proposed substires ource of replacements of adverse effect on affect dimensions and es to building design	ent parts, as applicable, is available other trades and will not affect or	e. delay progress
Submitted by:			
Signed by:			
Address:			
Telephone:			

☐ Substitution Ap☐ Substitution Re	oproved - Make soproved as Noted ejected - Use spe	submittals in accorda d - Make submittals ecified materials. Too Late - Use spe	in accordance v	vith Specific		
Supporting Data Attached:	□ Drawings	□ Product Data	□ Samples	□ Tests	□ Reports	

SECTION 01 2664 WEATHER DAYS

PART 1 GENERAL

1.01 REQUIREMENTS

- A. Wet Conditions: The required time of completion is given in calendar days in the Bid Form (which becomes part of the Contract). It is expressly understood and agreed, by and between the Contractor and Owner, that the time for completion of the work described in the bid form is a reasonable time for completion of the same, taking into consideration the average climatic range and usual lost time due to normal seasonal weather in this locality.
 - Time for completion in the Bid Form includes the average number of days that are lost due to wet conditions. The table below shows the average number of days lost in each month due to wet conditions on outdoor or exposed interior work of projects. These days are derived from historical data provided by the National Climatic Data Center regarding rainfall for Memphis, TN and Nashville, TN. They represent a number less than the actual number of days of measurable rainfall that can be expected to occur during a twenty-four (24) hour period for the months indicated.

a.

MONTH	AVERAGE DAYS LOST TO NORMAI WET CONDITIONS		
January	8		
February	8		
March	8		
April	9		
May	7		
June	4		
July	6		
August	5		
September	7		
October	6		
November	6		
December	7		

- Based on rainfall data provided by the National Climatic Data Center for Memphis and Nashville. The total contract time includes these days that are expected to be lost each month.
 - a. Definition of Rain Day: Precipitation (rain, snow, or ice) in excess of one-tenth of an inch (0.10") liquid measure in a 24 hour period.
- B. Ice, Standing Snow and Frozen Ground:
 - 1. In addition to work being delayed due to wet conditions (See 1.01 A. above), it is recognized that the work may also be delayed due to certain conditions relating to ice, snow and frozen ground; and loss of working time may also be claimed for such last mentioned conditions in accordance with the provisions of this paragraph. The average number of days lost per month in this locality due to ice, standing snow and frozen ground conditions shall be considered zero, however, lost days due to ice, standing snow and frozen ground conditions may be claimed if it is caused by one or more of the following conditions which prevent outside construction activity or access to the site within a 24-hour period:
 - a. Ice which does not melt on a substantial portion of the project by 10 A.M.
 - b. Temperatures which do not rise above 32 degrees F by 10 A.M.

Section 01 2664 WEATHER DAYS

- c. Standing snow in excess of one inch (1.00").
- d. Precipitation (rain, snow, or ice) in excess of one-tenth of an inch (0.10") liquid measure in a 24 hour period.
- C. Further Provisions Regarding Time for Completion:
 - A weather delay day may be counted, if appropriate, for dry-out days when the following conditions are met:
 - a. If there is a hindrance to site access; work on the envelope of the building such as masonry or roofing; site work such as excavation, backfill, or footings; and site improvements such as paving.
 - b. At a rate no greater than one (1) make-up day for each day or consecutive days of rain beyond the Standard Baseline that total one inch (1.00") or more, liquid measure.
 - 2. A weather delay day may be counted only if worse than average weather prevents work on the project for 50 percent or more of the Contractor's scheduled work day.
 - 3. The Contractor must submit Daily Jobsite Work Log showing which and to what extent construction activities have been affected by weather, on a monthly basis.
 - 4. The Contractor must submit actual weather data to support a claim for the time extension obtained from nearest NOAA weather station or other independently verified source approved by the Owner at the beginning of the project.
 - The Contractor must maintain a rain gauge, thermometer and clock at the job site. Keep daily records of precipitation, temperature and the time of each occurrence throughout the project.
 - 6. The Contractor must organize claim and documentation to facilitate evaluation on a basis of calendar month periods, and submit monthly to the Owner.
 - 7. If an extension of the contract time is appropriate, it shall be effected in accordance with the provisions of the General Conditions of this contract.
 - 8. No extra cost will be incurred by the Owner for any extra time increase to the contract.

1.02 EXAMPLE

A. The following example is given for further clarification of how extra time for wet conditions and/or ice, standing snow and frozen ground is to be calculated. If wet conditions were to occur for a total of sixteen (16) days during the month of January, then the extra contract time allowed would be 16 days minus 8 days (from table above), or 8 days which may be rounded up to the nearest whole day. Also, if during the same month there was standing snow on any combination of conditions as in above for three (3) days, then the Contractor would be allowed an extra 3.0 days in addition to the 8.0 days for wet conditions. The Contractor would get a total of 11.0 extra days. No extra cost will be incurred by the Owner for any extra time increase to the Contract.

PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED)
PART 3 EXECUTION (NOT USED)

SECTION 01 3000 ADMINISTRATIVE REQUIREMENTS

PART 1 GENERAL

1.01 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. Preconstruction meeting.
- B. Progress meetings.
- C. Construction progress schedule.
- D. Contractor's daily reports.
- E. Progress photographs.
- F. Coordination drawings.
- G. Submittals for review, information, and project closeout.
- H. Number of copies of submittals.
- I. Requests for Interpretation (RFI) procedures.
- J. Submittal procedures.

1.02 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

- A. Section 00 7200 C700- General Conditions: Dates for applications for payment.
- B. Document 00 7200 C700 General Conditions: Duties of the Contractor.
- C. Document 00 7300 C800 Supplementary Conditions: Duties of the Contractor.
- D. Section 01 6000 Product Requirements: General product requirements.
- E. Section 01 7000 Execution and Closeout Requirements: Additional coordination requirements.
- F. Section 01 7800 Closeout Submittals: Project record documents; operation and maintenance data; warranties and bonds.

1.03 PROJECT COORDINATOR

- A. Contractor is responsible for Project Coordination.
- B. Coordinate allocation of mobilization areas of site; for field offices and sheds, storage of materials, for access, traffic, and parking facilities.
- C. Coordinate use of site and facilities during construction.
- D. Coordinate and comply with procedures for intra-project communications; submittals, reports and records, schedules, coordination drawings, and recommendations; and resolution of ambiguities and conflicts.
- E. Coordinate use of temporary utilities and construction facilities.
- F. Coordinate field engineering and layout work.
- G. Coordinate and make the following types of submittals to Architect/Engineer:
 - 1. Requests for interpretation.
 - 2. Requests for substitution.
 - 3. Shop drawings, product data, and samples.
 - 4. Test and inspection reports.
 - 5. Design data.
 - 6. Manufacturer's instructions and field reports.
 - 7. Applications for payment and change order requests.
 - 8. Progress schedules.
 - 9. Coordination drawings.

- 10. Correction Punch List and Final Correction Punch List for Substantial Completion.
- 11. Closeout submittals.

PART 2 PRODUCTS - NOT USED

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.01 PRECONSTRUCTION MEETING

- A. Architect/Engineer will schedule a meeting after Notice of Award.
- B. Attendance Required:
 - 1. Owner.
 - 2. Architect/Engineer.
 - 3. Contractor.
 - 4. Representatives of the major subcontractors.
 - 5. Other representatives.

C. Agenda:

- 1. Execution of Owner-Contractor Agreement.
- 2. Submission of executed bonds and insurance certificates.
- Distribution of Contract Documents.
- Submission of list of subcontractors, list of products, schedule of values, and progress schedule.
- 5. Submission of initial Submittal schedule.
- 6. Designation of personnel representing the parties to Contract Owner Contractor and .
- 7. Procedures and processing of field decisions, submittals, substitutions, applications for payments, proposal request, Change Orders, and Contract closeout procedures.
- 8. Major equipment deliveries and priorities, handling of materials to permit inspection, storage of material off-site.
- 9. Scheduling. Sequence of critical work. Review of schedules.
- 10. Trades whose work will require pre-start up and workmanship review meetings.
- 11. Use of premises, access to site, field office and storage areas, security procedures and Owner's requirements.
- 12. Payment procedures after substantial completion.
- 13. Additional items and subjects requested by the Owner, Contractor and Architect/Engineer.
- D. Architect/Engineer will act as chairperson of the meeting; record minutes and distribute copies within two days after meeting to participants, with one copy to Architect/Engineer, Contractor, participants, and those affected by decisions made.

3.02 PROGRESS MEETINGS

- Schedule and administer meetings throughout progress of the work at maximum bi-monthly intervals.
- Make arrangements for meetings, prepare agenda with copies for participants, preside at meetings.
- C. Attendance Required: Job superintendent, major Subcontractors and suppliers, Owner, Architect/Engineer, others as appropriate to agenda topics for each meeting.
- D. Agenda:
 - 1. Review minutes of previous meetings.
 - 2. Review of work progress.
 - 3. Field observations, problems, and decisions.
 - 4. Identification of problems that impede, or will impede, planned progress.
 - 5. Review of submittals schedule and status of submittals.
 - 6. Review of RFIs log and status of responses.
 - 7. Review of off-site fabrication and delivery schedules.

- 8. Maintenance of progress schedule.
- 9. Corrective measures to regain projected schedules.
- 10. Planned progress during succeeding work period.
- 11. Coordination of projected progress.
- 12. Maintenance of quality and work standards.
- 13. Effect of proposed changes on progress schedule and coordination.
- 14. Other business relating to Work. Other current business.
- E. Record minutes and distribute copies within two days after meeting to participants, with two copies to Architect/Engineer, Owner, participants, and those affected by decisions made.

3.03 CONSTRUCTION PROGRESS SCHEDULE

- A. Within 10 days after date of the Agreement, submit preliminary schedule defining planned operations for the first 60 days of work, with a general outline for remainder of work.
- B. If preliminary schedule requires revision after review, submit revised schedule within 10 days.
- C. Within 20 days after review of preliminary schedule, submit draft of proposed complete schedule for review.
 - Include written certification that major contractors have reviewed and accepted proposed schedule.
- D. Within 10 days after joint review, submit complete schedule.
- E. Submit updated schedule with each Application for Payment.

3.04 DAILY CONSTRUCTION REPORTS

- A. Include only factual information. Do not include personal remarks or opinions regarding operations and/or personnel.
- B. In addition to transmitting electronically a copy to Owner and Architect/Engineer, submit one printed copies at monthly intervals.
 - 1. Submit in format acceptable to Owner.
- C. Prepare a daily construction report recording the following information concerning events at Project site and project progress:
 - 1. Date.
 - 2. High and low temperatures, and general weather conditions.
 - 3. List of subcontractors at Project site.
 - 4. List of separate contractors at Project site.
 - 5. Approximate count of personnel at Project site.
 - a. Include a breakdown for supervisors, laborers, journeymen, equipment operators, and helpers.
 - 6. Major equipment at Project site.
 - 7. Material deliveries.
 - 8. Safety, environmental, or industrial relations incidents.
 - 9. Meetings and significant decisions.
 - 10. Unusual events (submit a separate special report).
 - 11. Stoppages, delays, shortages, and losses. Include comparison between scheduled work activities (in Contractor's most recently updated and published schedule) and actual activities. Explain differences, if any. Note days or periods when no work was in progress and explain the reasons why.
 - 12. Meter readings and similar recordings.
 - 13. Emergency procedures.
 - 14. Directives and requests of Authority(s) Having Jurisdiction (AHJ).
 - 15. Change Orders received and implemented.
 - 16. Testing and/or inspections performed.

- 17. List of verbal instruction given by Owner and/or Architect/Engineer.
- 18. Signature of Contractor's authorized representative.

3.05 PROGRESS PHOTOGRAPHS

- A. Submit photographs with each application for payment, taken not more than 3 days prior to submission of application for payment.
- B. Maintain one set of all photographs at project site for reference; same copies as submitted, identified as such.
- C. Photography Type: Digital; electronic files.
- D. Provide photographs of site and construction throughout progress of work produced by an experienced photographer, acceptable to Architect/Engineer.
- E. In addition to periodic, recurring views, take photographs of each of the following events:
 - 1. Completion of site clearing.
 - 2. Excavations in progress.
 - 3. Foundations in progress and upon completion.
 - 4. Structural framing in progress and upon completion.
 - 5. Enclosure of building, upon completion.
 - 6. Final completion, minimum of ten (10) photos.
- F. Take photographs as evidence of existing project conditions as follows:
 - 1. Interior views:
 - 2. Exterior views:

G. Views:

- Provide non-aerial photographs from four cardinal views at each specified time, until date of Substantial Completion.
- 2. Consult with Architect/Engineer for instructions on views required.
- 3. Provide factual presentation.
- 4. Provide correct exposure and focus, high resolution and sharpness, maximum depth of field, and minimum distortion.
- 5. Point of View Sketch: Provide sketch identifying point of view of each photograph.
- H. Digital Photographs: 24 bit color, minimum resolution of 1024 by 768, in JPG format; provide files unaltered by photo editing software.
 - 1. Delivery Medium: Via email with project record photo CD.
 - 2. File Naming: Include project identification, date and time of view, and view identification.
 - 3. Point of View Sketch: Include digital copy of point of view sketch with each electronic submittal; include point of view identification in each photo file name.
 - 4. PDF File: Assemble all photos into printable pages in PDF format, with 2 to 3 photos per page, each photo labeled with file name; one PDF file per submittal.
 - 5. Photo CD(s): Provide 1 copy including all photos cumulative to date and PDF file(s), with files organized in separate folders by submittal date.

3.06 COORDINATION DRAWINGS

- A. Provide information required for preparation of coordination drawings.
- B. Review drawings prior to submission to Architect/Engineer.

3.07 REQUESTS FOR INTERPRETATION (RFI)

- A. Definition: A request seeking one of the following:
 - An interpretation, amplification, or clarification of some requirement of Contract
 Documents arising from inability to determine from them the exact material, process, or
 system to be installed; or when the elements of construction are required to occupy the
 same space (interference); or when an item of work is described differently at more than
 one place in Contract Documents.

- 2. A resolution to an issue which has arisen due to field conditions and affects design intent.
- B. Whenever possible, request clarifications at the next appropriate project progress meeting, with response entered into meeting minutes, rendering unnecessary the issuance of a formal RFI.
- C. Preparation: Prepare an RFI immediately upon discovery of a need for interpretation of Contract Documents. Failure to submit a RFI in a timely manner is not a legitimate cause for claiming additional costs or delays in execution of the work.
 - 1. Prepare a separate RFI for each specific item.
 - a. Review, coordinate, and comment on requests originating with subcontractors and/or materials suppliers.
 - b. Do not forward requests which solely require internal coordination between subcontractors.
 - 2. Prepare using an electronic version of the form appended to this section.
 - 3. Combine RFI and its attachments into a single electronic file. PDF format is preferred.
- D. Reason for the RFI: Prior to initiation of an RFI, carefully study all Contract Documents to confirm that information sufficient for their interpretation is definitely not included.
 - 1. Include in each request Contractor's signature attesting to good faith effort to determine from Contract Documents information requiring interpretation.
 - 2. Unacceptable Uses for RFIs: Do not use RFIs to request the following::
 - a. Approval of submittals (use procedures specified elsewhere in this section).
 - b. Approval of substitutions (see Section 01 6000 Product Requirements)
 - c. Changes that entail change in Contract Time and Contract Sum (comply with provisions of the Conditions of the Contract).
 - d. Different methods of performing work than those indicated in the Contract Drawings and Specifications (comply with provisions of the Conditions of the Contract).
 - 3. Improper RFIs: Requests not prepared in compliance with requirements of this section, and/or missing key information required to render an actionable response. They will be returned without a response, with an explanatory notation.
 - 4. Frivolous RFIs: Requests regarding information that is clearly indicated on, or reasonably inferable from, Contract Documents, with no additional input required to clarify the question. They will be returned without a response, with an explanatory notation.
 - a. The Owner reserves the right to assess the Contractor for the costs (on time-and-materials basis) incurred by the Architect/Engineer, and any of its consultants, due to processing of such RFIs.
- E. Content: Include identifiers necessary for tracking the status of each RFI, and information necessary to provide an actionable response.
 - Official Project name and number, and any additional required identifiers established in Contract Documents.
 - 2. Owner's, Architect/Engineer's, and Contractor's names.
 - 3. Provide consecutive RFI number, and descriptive subject/title.
 - 4. Issue date, and requested reply date.
 - 5. Reference to particular Contract Document(s) requiring additional information/interpretation. Identify pertinent drawing and detail number and/or specification section number, title, and paragraph(s).
 - 6. Annotations: Field dimensions and/or description of conditions which have engendered the request.
 - 7. Contractor's suggested resolution: A written and/or a graphic solution, to scale, is required in cases where clarification of coordination issues is involved, for example; routing, clearances, and/or specific locations of work shown diagrammatically in Contract Documents. If applicable, state the likely impact of the suggested resolution on Contract Time or the Contract Sum.

- F. Attachments: Include sketches, coordination drawings, descriptions, photos, submittals, and other information necessary to substantiate the reason for the request.
- G. RFI Log: Prepare and maintain a tabular log of RFIs for the duration of the project.
 - Indicate current status of every RFI. Update log promptly and on a regular basis.
 - 2. Note dates of when each request is made, and when a response is received.
 - 3. Highlight items requiring priority or expedited response.
 - 4. Highlight items for which a timely response has not been received to date.
 - 5. Identify and include improper or frivolous RFIs.
- H. Review Time: Architect/Engineer will respond and return RFIs to Contractor within seven calendar days of receipt. For the purpose of establishing the start of the mandated response period, RFIs received after 12:00 noon will be considered as having been received on the following regular working day.
 - 1. Response period may be shortened or lengthened for specific items, subject to mutual agreement, and recorded in a timely manner in progress meeting minutes.
- I. Responses: Content of answered RFIs will not constitute in any manner a directive or authorization to perform extra work or delay the project. If in Contractor's belief it is likely to lead to a change to Contract Sum or Contract Time, promptly issue a notice to this effect, and follow up with an appropriate Change Order request to Owner.
 - 1. Response may include a request for additional information, in which case the original RFI will be deemed as having been answered, and an amended one is to be issued forthwith. Identify the amended RFI with an R suffix to the original number.
 - 2. Do not extend applicability of a response to specific item to encompass other similar conditions, unless specifically so noted in the response.
 - 3. Upon receipt of a response, promptly review and distribute it to all affected parties, and update the RFI Log.
 - 4. Notify Architect/Engineer within seven calendar days if an additional or corrected response is required by submitting an amended version of the original RFI, identified as specified above.

3.08 SUBMITTAL SCHEDULE

- A. Submit to Architect/Engineer for review a schedule for submittals in tabular format.
 - 1. Submit at the same time as the preliminary schedule specified for the Construction Progress Schedule.
 - 2. Coordinate with Contractor's construction schedule and schedule of values.
 - Format schedule to allow tracking of status of submittals throughout duration of construction.
 - 4. Arrange information to include scheduled date for initial submittal, specification number and title, submittal category (for review or for information), description of item of work covered, and role and name of subcontractor.
 - 5. Account for time required for preparation, review, manufacturing, fabrication and delivery when establishing submittal delivery and review deadline dates.
 - a. For assemblies, equipment, systems comprised of multiple components and/or requiring detailed coordination with other work, allow for additional time to make corrections or revisions to initial submittals, and time for their review.

3.09 SUBMITTALS FOR REVIEW

- A. When the following are specified in individual sections, submit them for review:
 - Product data.
 - 2. Design data.
 - 3. Shop drawings.
 - 4. Samples for selection.
 - 5. Samples for verification.

- 6. Other types indicated.
- B. Submit to Architect/Engineer for review for the limited purpose of checking for compliance with information given and the design concept expressed in Contract Documents.
- C. Samples will be reviewed for aesthetic, color, or finish selection.
- After review, provide copies and distribute in accordance with SUBMITTAL PROCEDURES article below and for record documents purposes described in Section 01 7800 - Closeout Submittals.

3.10 SUBMITTALS FOR INFORMATION

- A. When the following are specified in individual sections, submit them for information:
 - 1. Design data.
 - 2. Sustainability design submittals and reports.
 - 3. Certificates.
 - 4. Test reports.
 - 5. Inspection reports.
 - 6. Manufacturer's instructions.
 - 7. Manufacturer's field reports.
 - 8. Other types indicated.
- B. Submit for Architect/Engineer's knowledge as contract administrator or for Owner.

3.11 SUBMITTALS FOR PROJECT CLOSEOUT

- A. Submit Correction Punch List for Substantial Completion.
- B. Submit Final Correction Punch List for Substantial Completion.
- C. When the following are specified in individual sections, submit them at project closeout in compliance with requirements of Section 01 7800 Closeout Submittals:
 - 1. Project record documents.
 - 2. Operation and maintenance data.
 - 3. Warranties.
 - 4. Bonds.
 - 5. Other types as indicated.
- D. Submit for Owner's benefit during and after project completion.

3.12 NUMBER OF COPIES OF SUBMITTALS

- A. Electronic Documents for Review: Submit one electronic copy in PDF format; an electronically-marked up file will be returned. Create PDFs at native size and right-side up; illegible files will be rejected.
- B. Documents for Review:
 - Small Size Sheets, Not Larger Than 8-1/2 by 11 inches (215 by 280 mm): Submit one copy; the Contractor shall make Contractor's own copies from original returned by the Architect/Engineer after making a file copy.
 - 2. Larger Sheets, Not Larger Than 36 x 48 inches (910 x 1220 mm): Submit two opaque reproductions; one copy will be retained by Architect/Engineer.
- C. Documents for Information: Submit one copy.
- D. Extra Copies at Project Closeout: See Section 01 7800.
- E. Samples: Submit the number specified in individual specification sections; one of which will be retained by Architect/Engineer.
 - 1. After review, produce duplicates.
 - 2. Retained samples will not be returned to Contractor unless specifically so stated.

3.13 SUBMITTAL PROCEDURES

- A. General Requirements:
 - 1. All submittals to Architect/Engineer are to be sent via email to: submittals@a2h.com.
 - 2. Use a single transmittal for related items.
 - 3. Submit separate packages of submittals for review and submittals for information, when included in the same specification section.
 - 4. Transmit using approved form.
 - a. Use Contractor's form, subject to prior approval by Architect/Engineer.
 - 5. Sequentially identify each item. For revised submittals use original number and a sequential numerical suffix.
 - 6. Identify: Project; Contractor; subcontractor or supplier; pertinent drawing and detail number; and specification section number and article/paragraph, as appropriate on each copy.
 - 7. Apply Contractor's stamp, signed or initialed certifying that review, approval, verification of products required, field dimensions, adjacent construction work, and coordination of information is in accordance with the requirements of the work and Contract Documents.
 - a. Submittals from sources other than the Contractor, or without Contractor's stamp will not be acknowledged, reviewed, or returned.
 - 8. Deliver each submittal on date noted in submittal schedule, unless an earlier date has been agreed to by all affected parties, and is of the benefit to the project.
 - a. Deliver submittals to Architect/Engineer at business address.
 - b. Send submittals in electronic format via email to Architect/Engineer.
 - 9. Schedule submittals to expedite the Project, and coordinate submission of related items.
 - For each submittal for review, allow 15 days excluding delivery time to and from the Contractor.
 - b. For sequential reviews involving Architect/Engineer's consultants, Owner, or another affected party, allow an additional 7 days.
 - c. For sequential reviews involving approval from authorities having jurisdiction (AHJ), in addition to Architect/Engineer's approval, allow an additional 30 days.
 - 10. Identify variations from Contract Documents and product or system limitations that may be detrimental to successful performance of the completed work.
 - 11. Provide space for Contractor and Architect/Engineer review stamps.
 - 12. When revised for resubmission, identify all changes made since previous submission.
 - 13. Distribute reviewed submittals. Instruct parties to promptly report inability to comply with requirements.
 - 14. Incomplete submittals will not be reviewed, unless they are partial submittals for distinct portion(s) of the work, and have received prior approval for their use.
 - 15. Submittals not requested will not be recognized or processed.

B. Product Data Procedures:

- Submit only information required by individual specification sections.
- 2. Collect required information into a single submittal.
- 3. Submit concurrently with related shop drawing submittal.
- 4. Do not submit (Material) Safety Data Sheets for materials or products.
- 5. Submit sustainable design reporting submittals under separate cover.

C. Shop Drawing Procedures:

- 1. Prepare accurate, drawn-to-scale, original shop drawing documentation by interpreting Contract Documents and coordinating related work.
- 2. Do not reproduce Contract Documents to create shop drawings.
- 3. Generic, non-project-specific information submitted as shop drawings do not meet the requirements for shop drawings.

- D. Samples Procedures:
 - Transmit related items together as single package.
 - 2. Identify each item to allow review for applicability in relation to shop drawings showing installation locations.

3.14 SUBMITTAL REVIEW

- A. Submittals for Review: Architect/Engineer will review each submittal, and approve, or take other appropriate action.
- B. Submittals for Information: Architect/Engineer will acknowledge receipt and review. See below for actions to be taken.
- C. Architect/Engineer's actions will be reflected by marking each returned submittal using actual stamp on hard copies of submittals.
 - Notations may be made directly on submitted items and/or listed on appended Submittal Review cover sheet.
- D. Architect/Engineer's and consultants' actions on items submitted for review:
 - 1. Authorizing purchasing, fabrication, delivery, and installation:
 - a. No Exceptions Taken: Where the submittal is marked "No Exceptions Taken," the Work covered by the submittal may proceed provided it complies with the Contract Documents. Final acceptance will depend on that compliance. Do not resubmit.
 - b. Exceptions Taken As Noted: Where the submittal is marked "Exceptions Taken As Noted," the work covered by the submittal may proceed provided it complies both with Architect's Engineer's notations on the submittal and the Contract Documents. Final acceptance will depend on that compliance. Do not resubmit.
 - c. Make Corrections Noted: Where submittal is marked "Make Corrections Noted," the work covered by the submittal may proceed provided it complies both with Architect's Engineer's correction notations on the submittal and the Contract Documents. Final acceptance will depend on that compliance. Do not resubmit.
 - 2. Not Authorizing fabrication, delivery, and installation:
 - a. Revise and Resubmit: Where the submittal is marked "Revise and Resubmit," do not proceed with the Work covered by the submittal, including purchasing, fabrication, delivery, or other activity for the product submitted. Revise and prepare a new submittal according to Architect's Engineer's notations and corrections.
 - b. Submit Specified Item: Where the submittal is marked "Submit Specified Item," do not proceed with the Work covered by the submittal, including purchasing, fabrication, delivery, or other activity for the product submitted. Revise and prepare a new submittal according to Architect's Engineer's notations and corrections.
 - c. Rejected: Where the submittal is marked "Rejected," do not proceed with the Work covered by the submittal. Prepare a new submittal for a product that complies with the Contract Documents.
- E. Architect/Engineer's and consultants' actions on items submitted for information:
 - 1. Items for which no action was taken:
 - a. "Received" to notify the Contractor that the submittal has been received for record only.
 - 2. Items for which action was taken:
 - a. "Reviewed" no further action is required from Contractor.

SECTION 01 4000 QUALITY REQUIREMENTS

PART 1 GENERAL

1.01 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. Submittals.
- B. Testing and inspection agencies and services.
- C. Control of installation.
- D. Mock-ups.
- E. Tolerances.
- F. Manufacturers' field services.
- G. Defect Assessment.

1.02 REFERENCE STANDARDS

- ASTM C1021 Standard Practice for Laboratories Engaged in Testing of Building Sealants; 2008 (Reapproved 2023).
- B. ASTM C1077 Standard Practice for Agencies Testing Concrete and Concrete Aggregates for Use in Construction and Criteria for Testing Agency Evaluation; 2017.
- C. ASTM C1093 Standard Practice for Accreditation of Testing Agencies for Masonry; 2023.
- D. ASTM D3740 Standard Practice for Minimum Requirements for Agencies Engaged in Testing and/or Inspection of Soil and Rock as Used in Engineering Design and Construction; 2019.
- E. ASTM E329 Standard Specification for Agencies Engaged in Construction Inspection, Testing, or Special Inspection; 2021.
- F. ASTM E543 Standard Specification for Agencies Performing Nondestructive Testing; 2021.
- G. ASTM E699 Standard Specification for Agencies Involved in Testing, Quality Assurance, and Evaluating of Manufactured Building Components; 2016.
- H. IAS AC89 Accreditation Criteria for Testing Laboratories; 2021.

1.03 SUBMITTALS

- A. See Section 01 3000 Administrative Requirements, for submittal procedures.
- B. Design Data: Submit for Engineer's knowledge as contract administrator for the limited purpose of assessing compliance with information given and the design concept expressed in the Contract Documents, or for Owner's information.
- C. Test Reports: After each test/inspection, promptly submit two copies of report to Engineer and to Contractor.
 - 1. Include:
 - a. Date issued.
 - b. Project title and number.
 - c. Name of inspector.
 - d. Date and time of sampling or inspection.
 - e. Identification of product and specifications section.
 - f. Location in the Project.
 - g. Type of test/inspection.
 - h. Date of test/inspection.
 - i. Results of test/inspection.
 - i. Compliance with Contract Documents.
 - k. When requested by Engineer, provide interpretation of results.

Section 01 4000 Quality Requirements

2. Test report submittals are for Engineer's knowledge as contract administrator for the limited purpose of assessing compliance with information given and the design concept expressed in the Contract Documents, or for Owner's information.

- D. Certificates: When specified in individual specification sections, submit certification by the manufacturer and Contractor or installation/application subcontractor to Engineer, in quantities specified for Product Data.
 - 1. Indicate material or product complies with or exceeds specified requirements. Submit supporting reference data, affidavits, and certifications as appropriate.
 - 2. Certificates may be recent or previous test results on material or product, but must be acceptable to Engineer.
- E. Manufacturer's Instructions: When specified in individual specification sections, submit printed instructions for delivery, storage, assembly, installation, start-up, adjusting, and finishing, for the Owner's information. Indicate special procedures, perimeter conditions requiring special attention, and special environmental criteria required for application or installation.
- F. Manufacturer's Field Reports: Submit reports for Engineer's benefit as contract administrator or for Owner.
 - 1. Submit report in duplicate within 30 days of observation to Engineer for information.
 - 2. Submit for information for the limited purpose of assessing compliance with information given and the design concept expressed in the Contract Documents.
- G. Erection Drawings: Submit drawings for Engineer's benefit as contract administrator or for Owner.
 - 1. Submit for information for the limited purpose of assessing compliance with information given and the design concept expressed in the Contract Documents.
 - Data indicating inappropriate or unacceptable Work may be subject to action by Engineer or Owner.

1.04 TESTING AND INSPECTION AGENCIES AND SERVICES

- A. Contractor shall employ and pay for services of an independent testing agency to perform other specified testing.
- B. Employment of agency in no way relieves Contractor of obligation to perform Work in accordance with requirements of Contract Documents.
- C. Contractor Employed Agency:
 - 1. Testing agency: Comply with requirements of ASTM E329, ASTM E543, ASTM E699, ASTM C1021, ASTM C1077, ASTM C1093, and ASTM D3740.
 - 2. Inspection agency: Comply with requirements of ASTM D3740 and ASTM E329.
 - 3. Laboratory Qualifications: Accredited by IAS according to IAS AC89.
 - 4. Laboratory: Authorized to operate in the State in which the Project is located.
 - 5. Laboratory Staff: Maintain a full time registered Engineer on staff to review services.
 - 6. Testing Equipment: Calibrated at reasonable intervals either by NIST or using an NIST established Measurement Assurance Program, under a laboratory measurement quality assurance program.

PART 2 PRODUCTS - NOT USED

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.01 CONTROL OF INSTALLATION

- A. Monitor quality control over suppliers, manufacturers, products, services, site conditions, and workmanship, to produce work of specified quality.
- B. Comply with manufacturers' instructions, including each step in sequence.
- C. Should manufacturers' instructions conflict with Contract Documents, request clarification from Engineer before proceeding.

Section 01 4000 Quality Requirements

D. Comply with specified standards as minimum quality for the work except where more stringent tolerances, codes, or specified requirements indicate higher standards or more precise workmanship.

- E. Have work performed by persons qualified to produce required and specified quality.
- F. Verify that field measurements are as indicated on shop drawings or as instructed by the manufacturer.
- G. Secure products in place with positive anchorage devices designed and sized to withstand stresses, vibration, physical distortion, and disfigurement.

3.02 MOCK-UPS

- A. Tests shall be performed under provisions identified in this section and identified in the respective product specification sections.
- B. Assemble and erect specified items with specified attachment and anchorage devices, flashings, seals, and finishes.
- C. Engineer will use accepted mock-ups as a comparison standard for the remaining Work.
- D. Where mock-up has been accepted by Engineer and is specified in product specification sections to be removed, protect mock-up throughout construction, remove mock-up and clear area when directed to do so by Engineer.

3.03 TOLERANCES

- A. Monitor fabrication and installation tolerance control of products to produce acceptable Work. Do not permit tolerances to accumulate.
- B. Comply with manufacturers' tolerances. Should manufacturers' tolerances conflict with Contract Documents, request clarification from Engineer before proceeding.
- C. Adjust products to appropriate dimensions; position before securing products in place.

3.04 TESTING AND INSPECTION

- A. See individual specification sections for testing and inspection required.
- B. Testing Agency Duties:
 - 1. Test samples of mixes submitted by Contractor.
 - 2. Provide qualified personnel at site. Cooperate with Engineer and Contractor in performance of services.
 - Perform specified sampling and testing of products in accordance with specified standards.
 - 4. Ascertain compliance of materials and mixes with requirements of Contract Documents.
 - 5. Promptly notify Engineer and Contractor of observed irregularities or non-compliance of Work or products.
 - 6. Perform additional tests and inspections required by Engineer.
 - 7. Attend preconstruction meetings and progress meetings.
 - 8. Submit reports of all tests/inspections specified.
- C. Limits on Testing/Inspection Agency Authority:
 - Agency may not release, revoke, alter, or enlarge on requirements of Contract Documents.
 - 2. Agency may not approve or accept any portion of the Work.
 - 3. Agency may not assume any duties of Contractor.
 - 4. Agency has no authority to stop the Work.
- D. Contractor Responsibilities:
 - 1. Deliver to agency at designated location, adequate samples of materials proposed to be used that require testing, along with proposed mix designs.

Section 01 4000 Quality Requirements

- Cooperate with laboratory personnel, and provide access to the Work and to manufacturers' facilities.
- 3. Provide incidental labor and facilities:
 - a. To provide access to Work to be tested/inspected.
 - b. To obtain and handle samples at the site or at source of Products to be tested/inspected.
 - c. To facilitate tests/inspections.
 - d. To provide storage and curing of test samples.
- 4. Notify Engineer and laboratory 24 hours prior to expected time for operations requiring testing/inspection services.
- 5. Employ services of an independent qualified testing laboratory and pay for additional samples, tests, and inspections required by Contractor beyond specified requirements.
- 6. Arrange with Owner's agency and pay for additional samples, tests, and inspections required by Contractor beyond specified requirements.
- E. Re-testing required because of non-compliance with specified requirements shall be performed by the same agency on instructions by Engineer.
- F. Re-testing required because of non-compliance with specified requirements shall be paid for by Contractor.

3.05 MANUFACTURERS' FIELD SERVICES

- A. When specified in individual specification sections, require material or product suppliers or manufacturers to provide qualified staff personnel to observe site conditions, conditions of surfaces and installation, quality of workmanship, and to initiate instructions when necessary.
- B. Submit qualifications of observer to Engineer 30 days in advance of required observations.
 - 1. Observer subject to approval of Engineer.
- C. Report observations and site decisions or instructions given to applicators or installers that are supplemental or contrary to manufacturers' written instructions.

3.06 DEFECT ASSESSMENT

A. Replace Work or portions of the Work not complying with specified requirements.

SECTION 01 4216 DEFINITIONS

PART 1 GENERAL

1.01 SUMMARY

- A. General Explanation: A substantial amount of specification language constitutes definitions for terms found in other contract documents, including the drawings which must be recognized as diagrammatic in nature and not completely descriptive of requirements indicated thereon. Certain terms used in the contract documents are defined generally in this article. Definitions and explanations of this section are not necessarily either complete or exclusive, but are general for the work to extents not stated more explicitly in another provisions of the contract documents. This section supplements the definitions contained in the General Conditions.
- B. General Requirements: The provisions or requirements of Division 01 sections. General requirements apply to either work of contract and, where so indicated, to other elements of work which are included in the project. Other definitions are included in individual specification sections.
- C. Other definitions are included in individual specification sections.

1.02 DEFINITIONS

- A. Indicated: The term "Indicated" is a cross-reference to details, notes or schedules on the drawings, to other paragraphs or schedules in the Project Manual, and to similar means of recording requirements in the contract documents. Where terms such as "shown", "noted", "scheduled", and "specified" are used in lieu of "indicated", it is for the purpose of helping the reader locate cross-reference, and no limitation of location is intended except as specifically noted.
- B. Directed, Requested, etc.: Where not otherwise explained, terms such as "directed", "requested", "authorized", "selected", "approved", "required", "accepted" and "permitted" mean "directed by Architect/Engineer", "requested by Architect/Engineer", etc. However, no such implied meaning will be interpreted to extend Architect/Engineer's responsibility into Contractor's area of construction supervision.
- C. Approved: Where used in conjunction with Architect/Engineer's response to submittals, requests, applications, inquiries, reports and claims by Contractor, the meaning of term "approved" will be held to limitations of Architect/Engineer's responsibility and duties as specified in general and Supplementary Conditions. In no case will "approval" by Architect/Engineer be interpreted as a release of Contractor from responsibilities to fulfill requirements of the contract documents.
- D. Project Site: The space available to Contractor for performance of the work, either exclusively or in conjunction with others performing other work as part of the project. The extent of project site is shown on the drawings, and may or may not be identical with description of the land upon which project is to be built.
- E. Furnish: To supply and deliver to project site, ready for unloading, unpacking, inspect for damage, assembly, installation, etc., as applicable in each instance.
- F. Install: Operations at project site including unloading, unpacking, assembly, erection, placing, anchoring, applying, working to dimension, finishing, curing, protection, cleaning, start up and similar operations, make ready for use, as applicable in each instance.
- G. Provide: Except as otherwise defined in greater detail, term "provide" means furnish and install, complete and ready for intended use, as applicable in each instance.
- H. Installer: The entity (person or firm) engaged by the Contractor or its subcontractor or sub subcontractor for the performance of a particular unit of work at the project site, including installation, erection, application, and similar required operations. It is a general requirement

Section 01 4216 Definitions

- that such entities (installers) be expert in operations they are engaged to perform.
- Testing Laboratory: An independent entity engaged to perform specific inspections or tests of the work, at project site and to report and (if required) interpret results of those inspections or tests. Refer to Section 01 4000.
- J. Product: Material, machinery, components, equipment, fixtures, and systems forming the work result. Not materials or equipment used for preparation, fabrication, conveying, or erection and not incorporated into the work result. Products may be new, never before used, or re-used materials or equipment.
- K. Project Manual: The book-sized volume that includes the procurement requirements (if any), the contracting requirements, and the specifications.

1.03 FORMAT AND SPECIFICATION EXPLANATIONS

- A. Specification Production: None of these explanations will be interpreted to modify substance of requirements. Portions of these specifications have been produced by Architect's standard methods of editing master specifications, and may contain minor deviations from traditional writing formats. Such deviations are a normal result of this production technique, and no other meaning will be implied or permitted.
- B. Format Explanation: The format of principal portions of these specifications can be described as follows; although other portions may not fully comply and no particular significance will be attached to such compliance or non-compliance:
 - Sections and Divisions: For convenience, basic unit of specification text is a "section", each unit of which is named and numbered. These are organized into related families of sections, and various families of sections are organized into "divisions", which are recognized as the present industry - consensus on uniform organization and sequencing of specifications. The section title is not intended to limit meaning or content of section, nor to be fully descriptive of requirements specified therein, nor to be an integral part of text.
 - Each section of specifications has been subdivided into 3 (or less), "parts" for uniformity and convenience (Part 1 - General, Part 2 - Products, and Part 3 -Execution). These do not limit the meaning and are not an integral part of text which specifies requirements.
- C. Imperative Language: Used generally in specifications. Except as otherwise indicated, requirements expressed imperatively are to be performed by Contractor. For clarity of reading at certain locations, contrasting subjective language is used to describe responsibilities which must be fulfilled indirectly by Contractor, or when so noted, by others.
- D. Section Numbering: Used to facilitate cross-references in contract documents. Sections are placed in Project Manual in numeric sequence; however, numbering sequence is not complete, and listing of sections at beginning of Project Manual must be consulted to determine numbers and names of specification sections in the contract documents.
- E. Page Numbering: Numbered independently for each section; recorded in listing of section (Index or Table of Contents) in Project Manual. Section number is shown with page number at bottom of each page, to facilitate location of text in Project Manual.
- F. Specification Content: Because of methods by which this project specification has been produced, certain general characteristics of content, and conventions in use of language are explained as follows:
 - Specifying Methods: The techniques or methods of specifying to record requirements varies throughout text, and may include "prescriptive", "open generic - descriptive", "compliance with standards", "performance", "proprietary" or a combination of these. The method used for specifying one unit of work has no bearing on requirements for another unit of work.

Section 01 4216 Definitions

2. Overlapping and Conflicting Requirements: Where compliance with 2 or more industry standards or sets of requirements is specified, and overlapping of those different standards or requirements establishes different or conflicting minimum or levels of quality, the most stringent requirement (which is generally recognized to be most costly) is intended and will be enforced, unless specifically detailed language written into the contract documents (not by way of reference to an industry standard) clearly indicates that a less stringent requirement is to be fulfilled. Refer apparently-equal-but-different requirements and uncertainties as to which level of quality is more stringent to Architect for decision before proceeding.

- a. Contractor's Options: Except for overlapping or conflicting requirements, where more than one set of requirements are specified for a particular unit of work, option is intended to be contractor's regardless of whether specifically indicated as such.
- 3. Minimum Quality/Quantity: In every instance, quality level or quantity shown or specified is intended as minimum for the work to be performed or provided. Except as otherwise specifically indicated, actual work may either comply exactly with that minimum within specified tolerances, or may exceed that minimum within reasonable limits. In complying with requirements, indicated numeric values are either minimums or maximums as noted or as appropriate for context of requirements. Refer instances of uncertainty to Architect for decision before proceeding.
- 4. Specialist's Assignments: In certain instances, specification text requires (or at least implies) that specific work be assigned to specialists or expert entities, who must be engaged for performance of those units of work. These must be recognized as special requirements over which Contractor has no choice or option. These assignments must not be confused with (and are not intended to interfere with) normal application of regulations, union jurisdictions and similar conventions. One purpose of such assignments is to establish which party or entity involved in a specific unit of work is recognized as "expert" for indicated construction processes or operations. Nevertheless, final responsibility for fulfillment of entire set of requirements remains with Contractor.
- 5. Trades: Except as otherwise indicated, the use of titles (such as "carpentry") in specification text, implies neither that the work must be performed by an accredited or unionized tradesman of the corresponding generic name (such as "carpenter"), nor that specified requirements apply exclusively to work by tradesman of the corresponding generic name.
- 6. Abbreviations: The language of specifications and other contract documents is of the abbreviated type in certain instances, and implies words and meanings which will be appropriately interpreted. Actual work abbreviations of a self-explanatory nature have been included in the text. Specific abbreviations have been established, principally for lengthy technical terminology and primarily in conjunction with coordination of specification requirements with notations on drawings and in schedules.
 - a. These are frequently defined in sections at first instance of use. Trade association names and titles of general standards are frequently abbreviated. Singular words will be interpreted as plural and plural words will be interpreted as singular where applicable and where full context of the contract documents so indicate.

1.04 DRAWING SYMBOLS

A. General: Except as otherwise indicated, graphic symbols used on drawings are those symbols recognized in the construction industry for purposes indicated. Where not otherwise noted, symbols are defined by "Architectural Graphic Standards", published by John Wiley & Sons, Inc., latest edition.

1.05 INDUSTRY STANDARDS

A. General Applicability of Standards: Applicable standards of construction industry have same force and effect (and are made a part of contract documents by reference) as if copied directly into contract documents, or as if published copies were bound herewith.

Section 01 4216 Definitions

1. Referenced standards (referenced directly in contract documents or by governing regulations) have precedence over non-referenced standards which are recognized in industry for applicability to work.

- 2. Non-referenced standards recognized in the construction industry are hereby defined, except as otherwise limited in contract documents, to have direct applicability to the work, and will be so enforced for performance of the work.
- B. Publication Dates: Except as otherwise indicated, where compliance with an industry standard is required, comply with standard in effect as of date in contract documents.
- C. Copies of Standards: Provide where needed for proper performance of the work; obtain directly from publication sources.
- D. Abbreviations and Names: Where acronyms or abbreviations are used in specifications or other contract documents they are defined to mean the industry recognized name and trade association, standards generating organization, governing authority or other "Encyclopedia of Associations", published by Gale Research Co., available in large libraries.

1.06 GOVERNING REGULATIONS/AUTHORITIES

A. General: The procedure followed by the Architect has been to contact governing authorities where necessary to obtain information needed for the purpose of preparing the contract documents; recognizing that such information may or may not be of significance in relation to the Contractor's responsibilities for performing the work. Contact governing authorities directly for necessary information and decisions having a bearing on the performance of the work.

1.07 SUBMITTAL

A. Permits, Licenses and Certificates: For the Owner's records, submit copies of permits, licenses, certifications, inspection reports, releases, jurisdictional settlements, notices, receipts for fee payments, judgments, and similar documents, correspondence and records established in conjunction with compliance with standards and regulations bearing upon performance of the work.

PART 2 PRODUCTS - NOT USED PART 3 EXECUTION - NOT USED

SECTION 01 5713 TEMPORARY EROSION AND SEDIMENT CONTROL

PART 1 GENERAL

1.01 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. Prevention of erosion due to construction activities.
- Prevention of sedimentation of waterways, open drainage ways, and storm and sanitary sewers due to construction activities.
- C. Restoration of areas eroded due to insufficient preventive measures.
- D. Performance bond.
- E. Compensation of Owner for fines levied by authorities having jurisdiction due to non-compliance by Contractor.

1.02 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

A. Section 32 1123 - Aggregate Base Courses: Temporary and permanent roadways.

1.03 REFERENCE STANDARDS

- A. ASTM D4355/D4355M Standard Test Method for Deterioration of Geotextiles by Exposure to Light, Moisture, and Heat in a Xenon Arc-Type Apparatus; 2021.
- B. ASTM D4491/D4491M Standard Test Methods for Water Permeability of Geotextiles by Permittivity; 2022.
- C. ASTM D4533/D4533M Standard Test Method for Trapezoid Tearing Strength of Geotextiles; 2015 (Reapproved 2023).
- D. ASTM D4632/D4632M Standard Test Method for Grab Breaking Load and Elongation of Geotextiles; 2015a (Reapproved 2023).
- E. ASTM D4751 Standard Test Methods for Determining Apparent Opening Size of a Geotextile; 2021a.
- F. ASTM D4873/D4873M Standard Guide for Identification, Storage, and Handling of Geosynthetic Rolls and Samples; 2017 (Reapproved 2021).
- G. EPA (NPDES) National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES), Construction General Permit; Current Edition.
- H. USDA TR-55 Urban Hydrology for Small Watersheds; USDA Natural Resources Conservation Service; 2015.

1.04 PERFORMANCE REQUIREMENTS

- A. Comply with requirements of EPA (NPDES) for erosion and sedimentation control, as specified by the NPDES, for Phases I and II, and in compliance with requirements of Construction General Permit (CGP).
- B. Also comply with all more stringent requirements of State of Tennessee Erosion and Sedimentation Control Manual.
- C. Best Management Practices Standard: Tennessee Erosion & Sediment Control Handbook.
- D. Runoff Calculation Standard for Urban Areas: USDA TR-55.
- E. Follow the Stormwater Pollution Prevention Plan and submit periodic inspection reports.
- F. Do not begin clearing, grading, or other work involving disturbance of ground surface cover until applicable permits have been obtained; furnish all documentation required to obtain applicable permits.
 - 1. Owner will obtain permits and pay for securities required by authority having jurisdiction.

- 2. Owner will withhold payment to Contractor equivalent to all fines resulting from non-compliance with applicable regulations.
- G. Timing: Put preventive measures in place as soon as possible after disturbance of surface cover and before precipitation occurs.
- H. Storm Water Runoff: Control increased storm water runoff due to disturbance of surface cover due to construction activities for this project.
 - Prevent runoff into storm and sanitary sewer systems, including open drainage channels, in excess of actual capacity or amount allowed by authorities having jurisdiction, whichever is less.
- I. Erosion On Site: Minimize wind, water, and vehicular erosion of soil on project site due to construction activities for this project.
 - 1. Control movement of sediment and soil from temporary stockpiles of soil.
 - 2. Prevent development of ruts due to equipment and vehicular traffic.
 - 3. If erosion occurs due to non-compliance with these requirements, restore eroded areas at no cost to Owner.
- J. Erosion Off Site: Prevent erosion of soil and deposition of sediment on other properties caused by water leaving the project site due to construction activities for this project.
 - 1. Prevent windblown soil from leaving the project site.
 - 2. Prevent tracking of mud onto public roads outside site.
 - 3. Prevent mud and sediment from flowing onto sidewalks and pavements.
 - 4. If erosion occurs due to non-compliance with these requirements, restore eroded areas at no cost to Owner.
- K. Sedimentation of Waterways On Site: Prevent sedimentation of waterways on the project site, including rivers, streams, lakes, ponds, open drainage ways, storm sewers, and sanitary sewers.
 - If sedimentation occurs, install or correct preventive measures immediately at no cost to Owner; remove deposited sediments; comply with requirements of authorities having jurisdiction.
 - 2. If sediment basins are used as temporary preventive measures, pump dry and remove deposited sediment after each storm.
- L. Sedimentation of Waterways Off Site: Prevent sedimentation of waterways off the project site, including rivers, streams, lakes, ponds, open drainage ways, storm sewers, and sanitary sewers
 - If sedimentation occurs, install or correct preventive measures immediately at no cost to Owner; remove deposited sediments; comply with requirements of authorities having jurisdiction.
- M. Open Water: Prevent standing water that could become stagnant.
- N. Maintenance: Maintain temporary preventive measures until permanent measures have been established.

1.05 SUBMITTALS

- A. See Section 01 3000 Administrative Requirements, for submittal procedures.
- B. Certificate: Mill certificate for silt fence fabric attesting that fabric and factory seams comply with specified requirements, signed by legally authorized official of manufacturer; indicate actual minimum average roll values; identify fabric by roll identification numbers.
- C. Inspection Reports: Submit report of each inspection; identify each preventive measure, indicate condition, and specify maintenance or repair required and accomplished.
- D. Maintenance Instructions: Provide instructions covering inspection and maintenance for temporary measures that must remain after Substantial Completion.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

2.01 MATERIALS

- A. Mulch: Use one of the following:
 - Straw or hay.
 - 2. Wood waste, chips, or bark.
 - 3. Erosion control matting or netting.
 - 4. Cutback asphalt.
 - 5. Polyethylene film, where specifically indicated only.
- B. Grass Seed For Temporary Cover: Select a species appropriate to climate, planting season, and intended purpose. If same area will later be planted with permanent vegetation, do not use species known to be excessively competitive or prone to volunteer in subsequent seasons.
- C. Silt Fence Fabric: Polypropylene geotextile resistant to common soil chemicals, mildew, and insects; non-biodegradable; in longest lengths possible; fabric including seams with the following minimum average roll lengths:
 - Average Opening Size: 30 U.S. Std. Sieve, maximum, when tested in accordance with ASTM D4751.
 - 2. Permittivity: 0.05 sec^-1, minimum, when tested in accordance with ASTM D4491/D4491M.
 - 3. Ultraviolet Resistance: Retaining at least 70 percent of tensile strength, when tested in accordance with ASTM D4355/D4355M after 500 hours exposure.
 - 4. Tensile Strength: 100 pounds-force, minimum, in cross-machine direction; 124 pounds-force, minimum, in machine direction; when tested in accordance with ASTM D4632/D4632M.
 - 5. Elongation: 15 to 30 percent, when tested in accordance with ASTM D4632/D4632M.
 - Tear Strength: 55 pounds-force, minimum, when tested in accordance with ASTM D4533/D4533M.
 - 7. Color: Manufacturer's standard, with embedment and fastener lines preprinted.
 - 8. Manufacturers:
 - a. TenCate: www.tencate.com.
 - b. North American Green: www.nagreen.com.
 - c. Propex Geosynthetics: www.geotextile.com.
 - d. Or approved equal.
 - e. Substitutions: See Section 01 6000 Product Requirements.
- D. Silt Fence Posts: One of the following, minimum 5 feet long:
 - 1. Steel U- or T-section, with minimum mass of 1.33 pound per linear foot.
 - 2. Softwood, 4 by 4 inches in cross section.
 - 3. Hardwood, 2 by 2 inches in cross section.
- E. Gravel: See Section 32 1123 for aggregate.

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.01 EXAMINATION

- A. Prior to the pre-construction conference, the Contractor shall meet with the Engineer and go over in detail the expected problem areas in regard to the erosion control work. Different solutions should be discussed so that the best method might be determined. It is the responsibility of the Contractor to develop an erosion control plan acceptable to the Engineer.
- B. Examine site and identify existing features that contribute to erosion resistance; maintain such existing features to greatest extent possible.

3.02 PREPARATION

- A. At the pre-construction conference, the Contractor shall submit for acceptance his schedule for accomplishment of temporary and permanent erosion control work, as is applicable for clearing and grubbing, grading, bridges and other structures at watercourses, construction and paving. He shall also submit for acceptance his proposed method for erosion control on haul roads and borrow pits and his plan for disposal of waste materials. No work shall be started until the erosion control schedules and methods of operations have been accepted by the Engineer.
- B. Schedule work so that soil surfaces are left exposed for the minimum amount of time.

3.03 SCOPE OF PREVENTIVE MEASURES

- A. This section shall consist of temporary control measures as shown in the Plans or directed by the Engineer during the life of the Contract to control erosion and pollution through the use of berms, dikes, dams, sediment basins, fiber mats, netting, mulches, grasses, slope drains, temporary silt fences, and other control devices.
- B. The temporary pollution control provisions contained herein shall be coordinated with the permanent erosion control features to assure economical, effective, and continuous erosion features and to assure economical, effective, and continuous erosion control throughout the construction and post-construction period.
- C. The Engineer has the authority to limit the surface area of erodible earth material exposed by clearing and grubbing, the surface of erodible earth material exposed by excavation, borrow and fill operations and to direct the Contractor to provide immediate permanent or temporary pollution control measures to prevent contamination of adjacent streams or other watercourses, lakes, ponds, or other water impoundment. Such work may involve the construction of temporary berms, dikes, dams, sediment basins, slope drains and use of temporary mulches, mats, seeding or other control devices or methods to control erosion. Cut and fill slopes shall be seeded and mulched as the excavation proceeds to the extent directed by the Engineer.
- D. The Contractor shall be required to incorporate all permanent erosion control features into the project at the earliest practicable time as outlined in his accepted schedule. Temporary pollution control measures shall be used to correct conditions that develop during construction that were not foreseen during the design stage; that are needed prior to installation of permanent pollution control features; or that are needed temporarily to control erosion that develops during normal construction practices, but are not associated with permanent control features on the project.
- E. Where erosion is likely to be a problem, clearing and grubbing operations should be so scheduled and performed that grading operations and permanent erosion control features can follow immediately thereafter if the project conditions permit; otherwise erosion control measures may be required between successive construction stages. Under no conditions shall the surface area of erodible earth material exposed at one time by clearing and grubbing exceed 750,000 square feet without approval of the Engineer.
- F. The Engineer will limit the area of excavation, borrow and embankment operations in progress commensurate with the Contractor's capability and progress in keeping the finish grading, mulching, seeding, and other such permanent pollution control measures current in accordance with the accepted schedule. Should seasonal limitations make such coordination unrealistic, temporary erosion control measures shall be taken immediately to the extent feasible and justified.
- G. Under no conditions shall the amount of surface area or erodible earth material exposed at one time by excavation or fill within the project area exceed 750,000 square feet without prior approval by the Engineer.
- H. The Engineer may increase or decrease the amount of surface area of erodible earth material to be exposed at one time by clearing and grubbing, excavation, borrow, and fill operations as determined by his analysis of project conditions.

- I. In the event of conflict between these requirements and pollution control laws, rules or regulations, or other Federal, State, or Local agencies, the more restrictive laws, rules and regulations shall apply.
- J. In all cases, if permanent erosion resistant measures have been installed temporary preventive measures are not required.
- K. Soil Stockpiles: Protect using one of the following measures:
 - 1. Cover with polyethylene film, secured by placing soil on outer edges.
- L. Cover with mulch at least 4 inches thickness of pine needles, sawdust, bark, wood chips, or shredded leaves, or 6 inches of straw or hay.
- M. Temporary Seeding: Use where temporary vegetated cover is required.

3.04 INSTALLATION

- A. Traffic-Bearing Aggregate Surface:
 - Excavate minimum of 6 inches.
 - 2. Place geotextile fabric full width and length, with minimum 12 inch overlap at joints.
 - 3. Place and compact at least 6 inches of 1 1/2 to 3 1/2 inch diameter stone.

B. Silt Fences:

- Store and handle fabric in accordance with ASTM D4873/D4873M.
- 2. Where slope gradient is less than 3:1 or barriers will be in place less than 6 months, use nominal 16 inch high barriers with minimum 36 inch long posts spaced at 6 feet maximum, with fabric embedded at least 4 inches in ground.
- 3. Where slope gradient is steeper than 3:1 or barriers will be in place over 6 months, use nominal 28 inch high barriers, minimum 48 inch long posts spaced at 6 feet maximum, with fabric embedded at least 6 inches in ground.
- 4. Where slope gradient is steeper than 3:1 and vertical height of slope between barriers is more than 20 feet, use nominal 32 inch high barriers with woven wire reinforcement and steel posts spaced at 4 feet maximum, with fabric embedded at least 6 inches in ground.
- 5. Install with top of fabric at nominal height and embedment as specified.
- 6. Embed bottom of fabric in a trench on the upslope side of fence, with 2 inches of fabric laid flat on bottom of trench facing upslope; backfill trench and compact.
- 7. Do not splice fabric width; minimize splices in fabric length; splice at post only, overlapping at least 18 inches, with extra post.
- 8. Fasten fabric to wood posts using one of the following:
 - a. Four nails per post with 3/4 inch diameter flat or button head, 1 inch long, and 14 gauge, 0.083 inch shank diameter.
 - b. Five staples per post with at least 17 gauge, 0.0453 inch wire, 3/4 inch crown width and 1/2 inch long legs.
- 9. Fasten fabric to steel posts using wire, nylon cord, or integral pockets.
- 10. Wherever runoff will flow around end of barrier or over the top, provide temporary splash pad or other outlet protection; at such outlets in the run of the barrier, make barrier not more than 12 inches high with post spacing not more than 4 feet.
- C. Mulching Over Large Areas:
 - 1. Dry Straw and Hay: Apply 2-1/2 tons per acre; anchor using dull disc harrow or emulsified asphalt applied using same spraying machine at 100 gallons of water per ton of mulch.
 - 2. Wood Waste: Apply 6 to 9 tons per acre.
 - 3. Asphalt: Apply at 1200 gallons per acre.
 - 4. Erosion Control Matting: Comply with manufacturer's instructions.
- D. Mulching Over Small and Medium Areas:
 - 1. Dry Straw and Hay: Apply 4 to 6 inches depth.
 - 2. Wood Waste: Apply 2 to 3inches depth.

- 3. Pine Needles: Apply 2 to 3 inches depth.
- 4. Asphalt: Apply 1/4 gallon per square yard.
- 5. Erosion Control Matting: Comply with manufacturer's instructions.

E. Temporary Seeding:

- 1. When hydraulic seeder is used, seedbed preparation is not required.
- 2. When surface soil has been sealed by rainfall or consists of smooth undisturbed cut slopes, and conventional or manual seeding is to be used, prepare seedbed by scarifying sufficiently to allow seed to lodge and germinate.
- 3. If temporary mulching was used on planting area but not removed, apply nitrogen fertilizer at 1 pound per 1000 sq ft.
- 4. On soils of very low fertility, apply 10-10-10 fertilizer at rate of 12 to 16 pounds per 1000 sq ft.
- 5. Incorporate fertilizer into soil before seeding.
- 6. Apply seed uniformly; if using drill or cultipacker seeders place seed 1/2 to 1 inch deep.
- 7. Irrigate as required to thoroughly wet soil to depth that will ensure germination, without causing runoff or erosion.
- 8. Repeat irrigation as required until grass is established.

3.05 MAINTENANCE

- A. Inspect preventive measures weekly, within 24 hours after the end of any storm that produces 0.5 inches or more rainfall at the project site, and daily during prolonged rainfall.
- B. Repair deficiencies immediately.
- C. Silt Fences:
 - 1. Promptly replace fabric that deteriorates unless need for fence has passed.
 - 2. Remove silt deposits that exceed one-third of the height of the fence.
 - Repair fences that are undercut by runoff or otherwise damaged, whether by runoff or other causes.
- D. Clean out temporary sediment control structures weekly and relocate soil on site.
- E. Place sediment in appropriate locations on site; do not remove from site.

3.06 CLEAN UP

- A. Remove temporary measures after permanent measures have been installed, unless permitted to remain by Engineer.
- B. Clean out temporary sediment control structures that are to remain as permanent measures.
- C. Where removal of temporary measures would leave exposed soil, shape surface to an acceptable grade and finish to match adjacent ground surfaces.

SECTION 01 6000 PRODUCT REQUIREMENTS

PART 1 GENERAL

1.01 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. General product requirements.
- B. Sustainable design-related product requirements.
- C. Re-use of existing products.
- D. Transportation, handling, storage and protection.
- E. Product option requirements.
- F. Substitution limitations.
- G. Procedures for Owner-supplied products.
- H. Maintenance materials, including extra materials, spare parts, tools, and software.

1.02 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

- A. Section 01 1000 Summary: Lists of products to be removed from existing building.
- B. Section 01 1000 Summary: Identification of Owner-supplied products.
- C. Section 01 2500 Substitution Procedures: Substitutions made during procurement and/or construction phases.
- D. Section 01 4000 Quality Requirements: Product quality monitoring.

1.03 REFERENCE STANDARDS

- A. 16 CFR 260.13 Guides for the Use of Environmental Marketing Claims; Federal Trade Commission; Recycled Content; Current Edition.
- B. ASTM D6866 Standard Test Methods for Determining the Biobased Content of Solid, Liquid, and Gaseous Samples Using Radiocarbon Analysis; 2022.
- C. CAN/CSA Z809 Sustainable Forest Management; 2016 (Reaffirmed 2021).
- D. NEMA MG 1 Motors and Generators; 2021.
- E. NFPA 70 National Electrical Code; Most Recent Edition Adopted by Authority Having Jurisdiction, Including All Applicable Amendments and Supplements.

1.04 SUBMITTALS

- A. Proposed Products List: Submit list of major products proposed for use, with name of manufacturer, trade name, and model number of each product.
 - 1. Submit within 15 days after date of Agreement.
 - 2. For products specified only by reference standards, list applicable reference standards.
- B. Product Data Submittals: Submit manufacturer's standard published data. Mark each copy to identify applicable products, models, options, and other data. Supplement manufacturers' standard data to provide information specific to this Project.
- C. Shop Drawing Submittals: Prepared specifically for this Project; indicate utility and electrical characteristics, utility connection requirements, and location of utility outlets for service for functional equipment and appliances.
- D. Sample Submittals: Illustrate functional and aesthetic characteristics of the product, with integral parts and attachment devices. Coordinate sample submittals for interfacing work.
 - 1. For selection from standard finishes, submit samples of the full range of the manufacturer's standard colors, textures, and patterns.

Section 01 6000 Product Requirements

1.05 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. Material and equipment incorporated into the Work:
 - Conform to applicable specifications and standards.
 - 2. Comply with size, make, type, and quality specified, or as specifically approved in writing by the Engineer.
 - 3. Manufactured and Fabricated Products:
 - Design, fabricate, and assemble in accord with the best engineering and shop practices.
 - b. Manufacture like parts of duplicate units to standard sizes and gages, to be interchangeable.
 - c. Two or more items of the same kind shall be identical, by the same manufacturer.
 - d. Products shall be suitable for service conditions.
 - e. Equipment capacities, sizes, and dimensions shown or specified shall be adhered to unless variations are specifically approved in writing.
 - 4. Do not use material or equipment for any purpose other than that for which it is designated or is specified.

B. Manufacturer's Instructions:

- 1. When Contract Documents require that installation of work shall comply with manufacturer's printed instructions, obtain and distribute copies of such instructions to parties involved in installation, including copies to Engineer and Contractor. Maintain one (1) set of complete instructions at the job site during installation and until completion.
- 2. Handle, install, connect, clean, condition and adjust products in strict accordance with such instructions and in conformance with specified requirements.
- Should job conditions or specified requirements conflict with manufacturer's instructions, consult with Architect for further instructions. Do not proceed with work without clear instructions.
- 4. Do not omit any preparatory step or installation procedure unless specifically modified or exempted by Contract Documents, or Architect's written instructions.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

2.01 EXISTING PRODUCTS

- A. Do not use materials and equipment removed from existing premises unless specifically required or permitted by Contract Documents.
- B. Unforeseen historic items encountered remain the property of the Owner; notify Owner promptly upon discovery; protect, remove, handle, and store as directed by Owner.
- C. Existing materials and equipment indicated to be removed, but not to be re-used, relocated, reinstalled, delivered to the Owner, or otherwise indicated as to remain the property of the Owner, become the property of the Contractor; remove from site.
- D. Specific Products to be Reused: The reuse of certain materials and equipment already existing on the project site is required.
 - 1. See Section 01 1000 for list of items required to be salvaged for reuse and relocation.
 - If reuse of other existing materials or equipment is desired, submit substitution request.

2.02 NEW PRODUCTS

- A. Provide new products unless specifically required or permitted by Contract Documents.
- B. DO NOT USE products having any of the following characteristics is not permitted:
 - 1. Made outside the United States, its territories, Canada, or Mexico.
 - 2. Made using or containing CFC's or HCFC's.
 - 3. Made of wood from newly cut old growth timber.
 - 4. Containing lead, cadmium, or asbestos.

Section 01 6000 Product Requirements

- C. Where other criteria are met, Contractor shall give preference to products that:
 - 1. If wet-applied, have lower VOC content, as defined in Section 01 6116.
 - Result in less construction waste. See Section 01 7419
 - 3. Are made of recycled materials.
- D. Provide interchangeable components by the same manufacture for components being replaced.

2.03 PRODUCT OPTIONS

- A. Products Specified by Reference Standards or by Description Only: Use any product meeting those standards or description.
- B. Products Specified by Naming One or More Manufacturers: Use a product of one of the manufacturers named and meeting specifications, no options or substitutions allowed.
- C. Products Specified by Naming One or More Manufacturers with a Provision for Substitutions: Submit a request for substitution for any manufacturer not named.

2.04 MAINTENANCE MATERIALS

- A. Furnish extra materials, spare parts, tools, and software of types and in quantities specified in individual specification sections.
- B. Deliver and place in location as directed; obtain receipt prior to final payment.

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.01 SUBSTITUTION LIMITATIONS

A. See Section 01 2500 - Substitution Procedures.

3.02 OWNER-SUPPLIED PRODUCTS

- A. See Section 01 1000 Summary for identification of Owner-supplied products.
- B. Owner's Responsibilities:
 - Arrange for and deliver Owner reviewed shop drawings, product data, and samples, to Contractor.
 - 2. Arrange and pay for product delivery to site.
 - 3. On delivery, inspect products jointly with Contractor.
 - Submit claims for transportation damage and replace damaged, defective, or deficient items.
 - 5. Arrange for manufacturers' warranties, inspections, and service.
- C. Contractor's Responsibilities:
 - Review Owner reviewed shop drawings, product data, and samples.
 - Receive and unload products at site; inspect for completeness or damage jointly with Owner.
 - 3. Handle, store, install and finish products.
 - 4. Repair or replace items damaged after receipt.

3.03 TRANSPORTATION AND HANDLING

- A. Package products for shipment in manner to prevent damage; for equipment, package to avoid loss of factory calibration.
- B. If special precautions are required, attach instructions prominently and legibly on outside of packaging.
- C. Coordinate schedule of product delivery to designated prepared areas in order to minimize site storage time and potential damage to stored materials.
- D. Transport and handle products in accordance with manufacturer's instructions.

Section 01 6000 Product Requirements

E. Transport materials in covered trucks to prevent contamination of product and littering of surrounding areas.

- F. Promptly inspect shipments to ensure that products comply with requirements, quantities are correct, and products are undamaged.
- G. Provide equipment and personnel to handle products by methods to prevent soiling, disfigurement, or damage, and to minimize handling.
- H. Arrange for the return of packing materials, such as wood pallets, where economically feasible.

3.04 STORAGE AND PROTECTION

- A. Designate receiving/storage areas for incoming products so that they are delivered according to installation schedule and placed convenient to work area in order to minimize waste due to excessive materials handling and misapplication. See Section 01 7419.
- B. Store and protect products in accordance with manufacturers' instructions.
- C. Store with seals and labels intact and legible.
- D. Store sensitive products in weathertight, climate-controlled enclosures in an environment favorable to product.
- For exterior storage of fabricated products, place on sloped supports above ground.
- F. Provide off-site storage and protection when site does not permit on-site storage or protection.
- G. Protect products from damage or deterioration due to construction operations, weather, precipitation, humidity, temperature, sunlight and ultraviolet light, dirt, dust, and other contaminants.
- H. Comply with manufacturer's warranty conditions, if any.
- I. Do not store products directly on the ground.
- J. Cover products subject to deterioration with impervious sheet covering. Provide ventilation to prevent condensation and degradation of products.
- K. Store loose granular materials on solid flat surfaces in a well-drained area. Prevent mixing with foreign matter.
- L. Prevent contact with material that may cause corrosion, discoloration, or staining.
- M. Provide equipment and personnel to store products by methods to prevent soiling, disfigurement, or damage.
- N. Arrange storage of products to permit access for inspection. Periodically inspect to verify products are undamaged and are maintained in acceptable condition.

SECTION 01 7000 EXECUTION AND CLOSEOUT REQUIREMENTS

PART 1 GENERAL

1.01 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. Examination, preparation, and general installation procedures.
- B. Requirements for alterations work, including selective demolition, except removal, disposal, and/or remediation of hazardous materials and toxic substances.
- C. Pre-installation meetings.
- D. Cleaning and protection.
- E. Closeout procedures, including Contractor's Correction Punch List, except payment procedures.
- F. General requirements for maintenance service.

1.02 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

- A. Section 01 1000 Summary: Limitations on working in existing building; continued occupancy; work sequence; identification of salvaged and relocated materials.
- Section 01 3000 Administrative Requirements: Submittals procedures, Electronic document submittal service.
- C. Section 01 4000 Quality Requirements: Testing and inspection procedures.

1.03 REFERENCE STANDARDS

1.04 SUBMITTALS

- A. See Section 01 3000 Administrative Requirements, for submittal procedures.
- B. Demolition Plan: Submit demolition plan as specified by OSHA and local authorities.
 - Indicate extent of demolition, removal sequence, bracing and shoring, and location and construction of barricades and fences. Include design drawings and calculations for bracing and shoring.
 - 2. Identify demolition firm and submit qualifications.
 - 3. Include a summary of safety procedures.
- C. Cutting and Patching: Submit written request in advance of cutting or alteration that affects:
 - 1. Structural integrity of any element of Project.
 - 2. Integrity of weather exposed or moisture resistant element.
 - 3. Efficiency, maintenance, or safety of any operational element.
 - 4. Visual qualities of sight exposed elements.
 - 5. Work of Owner or separate Contractor.
 - 6. Include in request:
 - a. Identification of Project.
 - b. Location and description of affected work.
 - c. Necessity for cutting or alteration.
 - d. Description of proposed work and products to be used.
 - e. Alternatives to cutting and patching.
 - f. Effect on work of Owner or separate Contractor.
 - g. Written permission of affected separate Contractor.
 - h. Date and time work will be executed.
- D. Project Record Documents: Accurately record actual locations of capped and active utilities.

1.05 PROJECT CONDITIONS

A. Use of explosives is not permitted.

- B. Grade site to drain. Maintain excavations free of water. Provide, operate, and maintain pumping equipment.
- C. Protect site from puddling or running water. Provide water barriers as required to protect site from soil erosion.
 - 1. Control fill, grading, and ditching to direct surface drainage away from excavations, pits, tunnels, and other construction areas; and to direct drainage to proper run-off.
 - 2. Dispose of drainage water in a manner to prevent flooding, erosion, or other damage to any portion of the site or to adjoining areas.
- D. Dust Control: Execute work by methods to minimize raising dust from construction operations.
 Provide positive means to prevent air-borne dust from dispersing into atmosphere and over adjacent property.
- E. Erosion and Sediment Control: Plan and execute work by methods to control surface drainage from cuts and fills, from borrow and waste disposal areas. Prevent erosion and sedimentation.
 - 1. Minimize amount of bare soil exposed at one time.
 - 2. Provide temporary measures such as berms, dikes, and drains, to prevent water flow.
 - 3. Construct fill and waste areas by selective placement to avoid erosive surface silts or clays.
 - 4. Periodically inspect earthwork to detect evidence of erosion and sedimentation; promptly apply corrective measures.
- F. Noise Control: Provide methods, means, and facilities to minimize noise produced by construction operations.
 - 1. Outdoors: Limit conduct of especially noisy exterior work to the hours of 8 am to 5 pm.
- G. Pest and Rodent Control: Provide methods, means, and facilities to prevent pests and insects from damaging the work.
 - Pest Control Service: Weekly treatments.
- H. Rodent Control: Provide methods, means, and facilities to prevent rodents from accessing or invading premises.
- I. Pollution Control: Provide methods, means, and facilities to prevent contamination of soil, water, and atmosphere from discharge of noxious, toxic substances, and pollutants produced by construction operations. Comply with federal, state, and local regulations.
 - 1. Provide equipment and personnel, perform emergency measures required to contain any spillages, and to remove contaminated soils or liquids.
 - a. Excavate and dispose of any contaminated earth off-site, and replace with suitable compacted fill and topsoil.
 - Take special measures to prevent harmful substances from entering public waters.
 - b. Prevent disposal of wastes, effluents, chemicals, or other such substances adjacent to streams, or in sanitary or storm sewers.
 - 2. Provide systems for control of atmospheric pollutants.
 - a. Prevent toxic concentrations of chemicals.
 - b. Prevent harmful dispersal of pollutant into the atmosphere.

1.06 COORDINATION

- A. See Section 01 1000 for occupancy-related requirements.
- B. Coordinate scheduling, submittals, and work of the various sections of the Project Manual to ensure efficient and orderly sequence of installation of interdependent construction elements, with provisions for accommodating items installed later.
- C. Notify affected utility companies and comply with their requirements.
- D. Coordinate completion and clean-up of work of separate sections.

E. After Owner occupancy of premises, coordinate access to site for correction of defective work and work not in accordance with Contract Documents, to minimize disruption of Owner's activities.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

2.01 PATCHING MATERIALS

- A. New Materials: As specified in product sections; match existing products and work for patching and extending work.
- B. Type and Quality of Existing Products: Determine by inspecting and testing products where necessary, referring to existing work as a standard.
- C. Product Substitution: For any proposed change in materials, submit request for substitution described in Section 01 6000 Product Requirements.

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.01 EXAMINATION

- A. Verify that existing site conditions and substrate surfaces are acceptable for subsequent work. Start of work means acceptance of existing conditions.
- B. Verify that existing substrate is capable of structural support or attachment of new work being applied or attached.
- C. Examine and verify specific conditions described in individual specification sections.
- D. Take field measurements before confirming product orders or beginning fabrication, to minimize waste due to over-ordering or misfabrication.
- E. Verify that utility services are available, of the correct characteristics, and in the correct locations.
- F. Prior to Cutting: Examine existing conditions prior to commencing work, including elements subject to damage or movement during cutting and patching. After uncovering existing work, assess conditions affecting performance of work. Beginning of cutting or patching means acceptance of existing conditions.

3.02 PREINSTALLATION MEETINGS

- A. When required in individual specification sections, convene a preinstallation meeting at the site prior to commencing work of the section.
- B. Require attendance of parties directly affecting, or affected by, work of the specific section.
- C. Notify Engineer four days in advance of meeting date.
- D. Prepare agenda and preside at meeting:
 - 1. Review conditions of examination, preparation and installation procedures.
 - 2. Review coordination with related work.
- E. Record minutes and distribute copies within two days after meeting to participants, with two copies to Engineer, Owner, participants, and those affected by decisions made.

3.03 GENERAL INSTALLATION REQUIREMENTS

- A. In addition to compliance with regulatory requirements, conduct construction operations in compliance with NFPA 241, including applicable recommendations in Appendix A.
- B. Install products as specified in individual sections, in accordance with manufacturer's instructions and recommendations, and so as to avoid waste due to necessity for replacement.
- C. Make vertical elements plumb and horizontal elements level, unless otherwise indicated.
- D. Install equipment and fittings plumb and level, neatly aligned with adjacent vertical and horizontal lines, unless otherwise indicated.

- E. Make consistent texture on surfaces, with seamless transitions, unless otherwise indicated.
- F. Make neat transitions between different surfaces, maintaining texture and appearance.

3.04 ALTERATIONS

- A. Drawings showing existing construction and utilities are based on casual field observation and existing record documents only.
 - 1. Verify that construction and utility arrangements are as indicated.
 - 2. Report discrepancies to Engineer before disturbing existing installation.
 - 3. Beginning of alterations work constitutes acceptance of existing conditions.
- B. Remove existing work as indicated and as required to accomplish new work.
 - Remove items indicated on drawings.
 - 2. Relocate items indicated on drawings.
- C. Protect existing work to remain.
 - 1. Prevent movement of structure; provide shoring and bracing if necessary.
 - 2. Perform cutting to accomplish removals neatly and as specified for cutting new work.
 - 3. Repair adjacent construction and finishes damaged during removal work.
- D. Adapt existing work to fit new work: Make as neat and smooth transition as possible.
 - 1. When existing finished surfaces are cut so that a smooth transition with new work is not possible, terminate existing surface along a straight line at a natural line of division and make recommendation to Engineer.
 - 2. Where a change of plane of 1/4 inch or more occurs in existing work, submit recommendation for providing a smooth transition for Engineer review and request instructions.
- E. Patching: Where the existing surface is not indicated to be refinished, patch to match the surface finish that existed prior to cutting. Where the surface is indicated to be refinished, patch so that the substrate is ready for the new finish.
- F. Refinish existing surfaces as indicated:
 - Where rooms or spaces are indicated to be refinished, refinish all visible existing surfaces to remain to the specified condition for each material, with a neat transition to adjacent finishes
 - 2. If mechanical or electrical work is exposed accidentally during the work, re-cover and refinish to match.
- G. Clean existing systems and equipment.
- H. Remove demolition debris and abandoned items from alterations areas and dispose of off-site; do not burn or bury.
- I. Do not begin new construction in alterations areas before demolition is complete.
- J. Comply with all other applicable requirements of this section.

3.05 PROGRESS CLEANING

- A. Maintain areas free of waste materials, debris, and rubbish. Maintain site in a clean and orderly condition.
- B. Collect and remove waste materials, debris, and trash/rubbish from site periodically and dispose off-site; do not burn or bury.

3.06 PROTECTION OF INSTALLED WORK

- A. Protect installed work from damage by construction operations.
- B. Provide special protection where specified in individual specification sections.
- C. Provide temporary and removable protection for installed products. Control activity in immediate work area to prevent damage.

- D. Prohibit traffic from landscaped areas.
- E. Remove protective coverings when no longer needed; reuse or recycle coverings if possible.

3.07 FINAL CLEANING

- A. Owner will provide comprehensive cleaning after final acceptance.
- B. Execute final cleaning prior to final project assessment.
 - 1. Clean areas to be occupied by Owner prior to final completion before Owner occupancy.
- C. Use cleaning materials that are nonhazardous.
- D. Clean site; sweep paved areas, rake clean landscaped surfaces.
- E. Remove waste, surplus materials, trash/rubbish, and construction facilities from the site; dispose of in legal manner; do not burn or bury.

3.08 CLOSEOUT PROCEDURES

- A. Make submittals that are required by governing or other authorities.
 - 1. Provide copies to Engineer.
- B. Accompany Project Coordinator on preliminary inspection to determine items to be listed for completion or correction in the Contractor's Correction Punch List for Contractor's Notice of Substantial Completion.
- C. Submit written certification containing Contractor's Correction Punch List, that Contract Documents have been reviewed, work has been inspected, and that work is complete in accordance with Contract Documents and ready for Engineer's Substantial Completion inspection.
- D. Conduct Substantial Completion inspection and create Final Correction Punch List containing Engineer's and Contractor's comprehensive list of items identified to be completed or corrected and submit to Engineer.
- E. Correct items of work listed in Final Correction Punch List and comply with requirements for access to Owner-occupied areas.
- F. Accompany Project Coordinator on Contractor's preliminary final inspection.
- G. Notify Engineer when work is considered finally complete and ready for Engineer's Substantial Completion final inspection.
- H. Complete items of work determined by Engineer listed in executed Certificate of Substantial Completion.

3.09 MAINTENANCE

- A. Provide service and maintenance of components indicated in specification sections.
- B. Maintenance Period: As indicated in specification sections or, if not indicated, not less than one year from the Date of Substantial Completion or the length of the specified warranty, whichever is longer.
- C. Examine system components at a frequency consistent with reliable operation. Clean, adjust, and lubricate as required.
- D. Include systematic examination, adjustment, and lubrication of components. Repair or replace parts whenever required. Use parts produced by the manufacturer of the original component.
- E. Maintenance service shall not be assigned or transferred to any agent or subcontractor without prior written consent of the Owner.

SECTION 01 7800 CLOSEOUT SUBMITTALS

PART 1 GENERAL

1.01 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. Project record documents.
- B. Operation and maintenance data.
- C. Warranties and bonds.

1.02 SUBMITTALS

- A. Project Record Documents: Submit documents to Engineer with claim for final Application for Payment.
- B. Warranties and Bonds:
 - 1. For equipment or component parts of equipment put into service during construction with Owner's permission, submit documents within 10 days after acceptance.
 - 2. Make other submittals within 10 days after Date of Substantial Completion, prior to final Application for Payment.
 - 3. For items of Work for which acceptance is delayed beyond Date of Substantial Completion, submit within 10 days after acceptance, listing the date of acceptance as the beginning of the warranty period.

PART 2 PRODUCTS - NOT USED

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.01 PROJECT RECORD DOCUMENTS

- A. Maintain on site one set of the following record documents; record actual revisions to the Work:
 - 1. Drawings.
 - 2. Specifications.
 - 3. Addenda.
 - 4. Change Orders and other modifications to the Contract.
 - 5. Reviewed shop drawings, product data, and samples.
 - 6. Manufacturer's instruction for assembly, installation, and adjusting.
- B. Ensure entries are complete and accurate, enabling future reference by Owner.
- C. Store record documents separate from documents used for construction.
- D. Record information concurrent with construction progress.
- E. Specifications: Legibly mark and record at each product section description of actual products installed, including the following:
 - 1. Manufacturer's name and product model and number.
 - 2. Product substitutions or alternates utilized.
 - 3. Changes made by Addenda and modifications.
- F. Record Drawings and Shop Drawings: Legibly mark each item to record actual construction including:
 - 1. Measured horizontal and vertical locations of underground utilities and appurtenances, referenced to permanent surface improvements.
 - 2. Field changes of dimension and detail.
 - 3. Details not on original Contract drawings.

3.02 OPERATION AND MAINTENANCE DATA

A. Source Data: For each product or system, list names, addresses and telephone numbers of Subcontractors and suppliers, including local source of supplies and replacement parts.

Section 01 7800 Closeout Submittals

B. Product Data: Mark each sheet to clearly identify specific products and component parts, and data applicable to installation. Delete inapplicable information.

- C. Drawings: Supplement product data to illustrate relations of component parts of equipment and systems, to show control and flow diagrams. Do not use Project Record Documents as maintenance drawings.
- D. Typed Text: As required to supplement product data. Provide logical sequence of instructions for each procedure, incorporating manufacturer's instructions.

3.03 OPERATION AND MAINTENANCE DATA FOR MATERIALS AND FINISHES

- A. For Each Product, Applied Material, and Finish:
 - 1. Product data, with catalog number, size, composition, and color and texture designations.
 - 2. Information for re-ordering custom manufactured products.
- B. Instructions for Care and Maintenance: Manufacturer's recommendations for cleaning agents and methods, precautions against detrimental cleaning agents and methods, and recommended schedule for cleaning and maintenance.
- C. Moisture protection and weather-exposed products: Include product data listing applicable reference standards, chemical composition, and details of installation. Provide recommendations for inspections, maintenance, and repair.
- D. Additional information as specified in individual product specification sections.
- E. Where additional instructions are required, beyond the manufacturer's standard printed instructions, have instructions prepared by personnel experienced in the operation and maintenance of the specific products.

3.04 ASSEMBLY OF OPERATION AND MAINTENANCE MANUALS

- A. Assemble operation and maintenance data into durable manuals for Owner's personnel use, with data arranged in the same sequence as, and identified by, the specification sections.
- B. Where systems involve more than one specification section, provide separate tabbed divider for each system.
- C. Binders: Commercial quality, 8-1/2 by 11 inch three D side ring binders with durable plastic covers; 2 inch maximum ring size. When multiple binders are used, correlate data into related consistent groupings.
- D. Cover: Identify each binder with typed or printed title OPERATION AND MAINTENANCE INSTRUCTIONS; identify title of Project; identify subject matter of contents.
- E. Project Directory: Title and address of Project; names, addresses, and telephone numbers of Engineer, Consultants, Contractor and subcontractors, with names of responsible parties.
- F. Tables of Contents: List every item separated by a divider, using the same identification as on the divider tab; where multiple volumes are required, include all volumes Tables of Contents in each volume, with the current volume clearly identified.
- G. Dividers: Provide tabbed dividers for each separate product and system; identify the contents on the divider tab; immediately following the divider tab include a description of product and major component parts of equipment.
- H. Text: Manufacturer's printed data, or typewritten data on 20 pound paper.
- I. Drawings: Provide with reinforced punched binder tab. Bind in with text; fold larger drawings to size of text pages.
- J. Arrangement of Contents: Organize each volume in parts as follows:
 - 1. Project Directory.
 - 2. Table of Contents, of all volumes, and of this volume.
 - 3. Operation and Maintenance Data: Arranged by system, then by product category.

Section 01 7800 Closeout Submittals

- a. Source data.
- b. Product data, shop drawings, and other submittals.
- Operation and maintenance data.
- d. Field quality control data.
- e. Photocopies of warranties and bonds.
- 4. Design Data: To allow for addition of design data furnished by Engineer or others, provide a tab labeled "Design Data" and provide a binder large enough to allow for insertion of at least 20 pages of typed text.

3.05 WARRANTIES AND BONDS

- A. Obtain warranties and bonds, executed in duplicate by responsible Subcontractors, suppliers, and manufacturers, within 10 days after completion of the applicable item of work. Except for items put into use with Owner's permission, leave date of beginning of time of warranty until Date of Substantial completion is determined.
- B. Verify that documents are in proper form, contain full information, and are notarized.
- C. Co-execute submittals when required.
- D. Retain warranties and bonds until time specified for submittal.
- E. Include originals of each in operation and maintenance manuals, indexed separately on Table of Contents.
- F. Manual: Bind in commercial quality 8-1/2 by 11 inch three D side ring binders with durable plastic covers.
- G. Cover: Identify each binder with typed or printed title WARRANTIES AND BONDS, with title of Project; name, address and telephone number of Contractor and equipment supplier; and name of responsible company principal.
- H. Table of Contents: Neatly typed, in the sequence of the Table of Contents of the Project Manual, with each item identified with the number and title of the specification section in which specified, and the name of product or work item.
- Separate each warranty or bond with index tab sheets keyed to the Table of Contents listing.
 Provide full information, using separate typed sheets as necessary. List Subcontractor,
 supplier, and manufacturer, with name, address, and telephone number of responsible
 principal.

SECTION 31 1000 SITE CLEARING

PART 1 GENERAL

1.01 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. Clearing and protection of vegetation.
- B. Removal of existing debris.

1.02 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

- A. Section 01 1000 Summary: Limitations on Contractor's use of site and premises.
- B. Section 01 5713 Temporary Erosion and Sediment Control.
- C. Section 01 7000 Execution and Closeout Requirements: Project conditions; protection of bench marks, survey control points, and existing construction to remain; reinstallation of removed products.

1.03 PRICE AND PAYMENT PROCEDURES

A. See Section 01 2200 - Unit Prices, for general requirements relating to Unit Prices for this work.

1.04 SUBMITTALS

- A. See Section 01 3000 Administrative Requirements, for submittal procedures.
- B. Site Plan: Showing:
 - 1. Vegetation removal limits.
 - 2. Areas for temporary construction and field offices.
 - 3. Erosion Control Plan.

1.05 GOVERNING REGULATIONS

A. Tree clearing and removal shall be coordinated with the Local Governing Authorities prior to beginning construction.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

2.01 MATERIALS

A. Fill Material: As specified in Section 31 2323 - Fill and Backfill

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.01 SITE CLEARING

- A. Comply with other requirements specified in Section 01 7000.
- B. Minimize production of dust due to clearing operations; do not use water if that will result in ice, flooding, sedimentation of public waterways or storm sewers, or other pollution.

3.02 EXISTING UTILITIES AND BUILT ELEMENTS

- A. Coordinate work with utility companies; notify before starting work and comply with their requirements; obtain required permits.
- B. Protect existing utilities to remain from damage.
- C. Do not disrupt public utilities without permit from authority having jurisdiction.
- D. Protect existing structures and other elements that are not to be removed.

3.03 VEGETATION

- A. Scope: Remove trees, shrubs, brush, and stumps in areas to be covered by building structure, paving, playing fields, lawns, and planting beds.
- B. Do not begin clearing until vegetation to be relocated has been removed.
- C. Do not remove or damage vegetation beyond the limits indicated on drawings.

Section 31 1000 Site Clearing

- 1. Exception: Specific trees and vegetation indicated on drawings to be removed.
- 2. Exception: Selective thinning of undergrowth specified elsewhere.
- D. Install substantial, highly visible fences at least 4 feet high to prevent inadvertent damage to vegetation to remain:
 - 1. At vegetation removal limits.
 - 2. Around trees to remain within vegetation removal limits; locate no closer to tree than at the drip line.
 - 3. Around other vegetation to remain within vegetation removal limits.
- E. In areas where vegetation must be removed but no construction will occur other than pervious paving, remove vegetation with minimum disturbance of the subsoil.
- F. Vegetation Removed: Do not burn, bury, landfill, or leave on site, except as indicated.
 - 1. Chip, grind, crush, or shred vegetation for mulching, composting, or other purposes; preference should be given to on-site uses.
 - 2. Trees: Sell if marketable; if not, treat as specified for other vegetation removed; remove stumps and roots to depth of 18 inches.
 - 3. Existing Stumps: Treat as specified for other vegetation removed; remove stumps and roots to depth of 18 inches.
 - 4. Sod: Re-use on site if possible; otherwise sell if marketable, and if not, treat as specified for other vegetation removed.
 - 5. Fill holes left by removal of stumps and roots, using suitable fill material, with top surface neat in appearance and smooth enough not to constitute a hazard to pedestrians.
- G. Dead Wood: Remove all dead trees (standing or down), limbs, and dry brush on entire site; treat as specified for vegetation removed.
- H. Restoration: If vegetation outside removal limits or within specified protective fences is damaged or destroyed due to subsequent construction operations, replace at no cost to Owner.

3.04 DEBRIS

- A. Remove debris, junk, and trash from site.
- B. Leave site in clean condition, ready for subsequent work.
- C. Clean up spillage and wind-blown debris from public and private lands.

SECTION 31 2316.13 TRENCHING

PART 1 GENERAL

1.01 SECTION INCLUDES

A. Backfilling and compacting for utilities as indicated on the drawings.

1.02 PRICE AND PAYMENT PROCEDURES - UNIT PRICE

1.03 SEE SECTION 01 2200 - UNIT PRICES, FOR GENERAL REQUIREMENTS RELATING TO UNIT PRICES FOR THIS WORK.

1.04 DEFINITIONS

- A. Finish Grade Elevations: Indicated on drawings.
- B. Subgrade Elevations: Indicated on drawings.

1.05 REFERENCE STANDARDS

- A. AASHTO T 180 Standard Method of Test for Moisture-Density Relations of Soils Using a 4.54-kg (10-lb) Rammer and a 457-mm (18 in.) Drop.
- B. ASTM D698 Standard Test Methods for Laboratory Compaction Characteristics of Soil Using Standard Effort (12,400 ft-lbf/ft3 (600 kN-m/m3)).
- C. ASTM D1556/D1556M Standard Test Method for Density and Unit Weight of Soil in Place by Sand-Cone Method.
- D. ASTM D1557 Standard Test Methods for Laboratory Compaction Characteristics of Soil Using Modified Effort (56,000 ft-lbf/ft3 (2,700 kN-m/m3)).
- E. ASTM D2167 Standard Test Method for Density and Unit Weight of Soil in Place by the Rubber Balloon Method.
- F. ASTM D2487 Standard Practice for Classification of Soils for Engineering Purposes (Unified Soil Classification System).
- G. ASTM D6938 Standard Test Methods for In-Place Density and Water Content of Soil and Soil-Aggregate by Nuclear Methods (Shallow Depth).

1.06 SUBMITTALS

- A. See Section 01 3000 Administrative Requirements, for submittal procedures.
- B. Materials Sources: Submit name of imported materials source.
- C. Fill Composition Test Reports: Results of laboratory tests on proposed and actual materials used
- D. Compaction Density Test Reports.

1.07 DELIVERY, STORAGE, AND HANDLING

- A. When necessary, store materials on site in advance of need.
- B. When fill materials need to be stored on site, locate stockpiles where they will not interfere with other site construction activities.
 - 1. Separate differing materials with dividers or stockpile separately to prevent intermixing.
 - 2. Prevent contamination.
 - 3. Protect stockpiles from erosion and deterioration of materials.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

2.01 BEDDING AND BACKFILL MATERIALS

A. Class I Material: Angular, 1/4 to 1 inch graded stone including a number of fill materials that have regional significance such as crushed stone, cinders, slag, and crushed shells.

Section 31 2316.13

B. Class II Material: Coarse sands and gravels with a maximum particle dimension of 1-1/2 inches, including variously graded sands and gravels containing small percentages of fines, generally granular and non-cohesive, either wet or dry.

- C. Class III Material: Fine sand and clayey gravels, including fine sands, sand-clay mixtures, and gravel-clay mixtures.
- D. Class IV Material: Silt, silty clays, and clays, including inorganic clays and silts of medium to high plasticity and liquid limits conforming to Standard Soils Classification (ASTM D2487) CL, CL-ML. ML.
- E. Class V Material: Organic soils, as well as soil containing frozen earth, debris, rocks larger than 1-1/2 inches, and other foreign material.

2.02 PIPE BEDDING CLASSIFICATIONS

- A. Type "A" bedding shall consist of a concrete cradle which shall be used only at the direction of the Engineer or if specifically called out and detailed in the construction plans.
- B. Type "B" bedding shall consist of material meeting the Class II material requirement in section 2.01, B. and meeting the following gradation:

Sieve Size	1-1/2"	1"	3/4"	3/8"	No. 4	No. 10	No. 100
% Passing	100	85-100	60-95	50-80	40-65	20-40	9-18

Bedding shall be a minimum of 6" of material under the pipe. The pipe shall be laid on the bedding with bell holes shaped to insure the full length of the pipe is supported. Material shall be rammed with hand tools under the haunches of the pipe. The Type II material shall be used for the initial backfill. It shall be installed in minimum 6" compacted lifts until the crown of the pipe has a minimum of 6" cover.

- C. Type "C" Bedding shall consist of Class III or IV material as defined in section 2.01, C. or D. Type "C" bedding may be required when the material excavated from the trench is considered unsuitable for use as bedding and backfill material. It shall be installed in the same manner as Type "B" bedding described above.
- D. Type "D" Bedding shall consist of suitable materials excavated from the trench meeting the requirements of Class I, II, III, or IV materials. Class V materials shall not be used. The pipe may be laid directly on the trench bottom with bell holes shaped as needed to insure the full length of the pipe is supported. After soil has been rammed under the haunches of the pipe the initial backfill using the excavated material shall proceed as described in 2.02,B. If the excavated material is unsuitable for use as backfill material Class "C" bedding shall be used.

2.03 ACCESSORIES

A. Geotextile: Non-biodegradable, nonwoven having a maximum EOS of 100.

2.04 SOURCE QUALITY CONTROL

- A. See Section 01 4000 Quality Requirements, for general requirements for testing and analysis of soil material.
- B. Where fill materials are specified by reference to a specific standard, testing of samples for compliance will be provided before delivery to site.
- C. If tests indicate materials do not meet specified requirements, change material and retest.
- D. Provide materials of each type from same source throughout the Work.

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.01 EXAMINATION

A. Verify that survey benchmarks and intended elevations for the work are as indicated.

3.02 PREPARATION

- A. Identify required lines, levels, contours, and datum locations.
- B. Locate, identify, and protect utilities that remain and protect from damage.
- Notify utility company to remove and relocate utilities when so noted in the construction documents.
- D. Protect bench marks, survey control points, existing structures, fences, sidewalks, paving, and curbs from excavating equipment and vehicular traffic.
- E. Protect plants, lawns, rock outcroppings, and other features to remain.
- F. Grade top perimeter of trenching area to prevent surface water from draining into trench. Provide temporary means and methods, as required, to maintain surface water diversion until no longer needed, or as directed by the Engineer.
- G. Install barriers and other devices to protect areas adjacent to construction.

3.03 TRENCHING

- A. Notify Engineer of unexpected subsurface conditions and discontinue affected Work in area until notified to resume work.
- B. Slope banks of excavations from 1' foot above the crown (top) of pipe to angle of repose or less until shored.
 - 1. When necessary furnish, put in place, and maintain such sheeting, bracing, etc., as may be required to support the sides of the excavation and to prevent movement. The trenching and excavation requirements of 29CFR 1926.651 and 1926.652 or comparable OSHA approved State requirements shall be used by the Contractor.
 - 2. Take care to prevent voids outside the sheeting.
 - 3. If voids are formed, immediately fill and ram to the satisfaction of the Engineer.
 - 4. Devise plans for performing this work subject to the approval of the Engineer.
 - Unless it is to remain in place, advance the removal of all sheeting, shoring, and bracing
 as the bedding and initial backfill is placed around the pipe to insure intimate contact
 between the bedding and the trench walls.
 - 6. Cut off shoring to remain in place a minimum of 2' below finished grade.
- C. Do not interfere with 45 degree bearing splay of foundations.
- D. Trench width: minimum is pipe diameter plus 1 foot; the maximum is outside diameter of the pipe plus 4 feet.
- E. Cut pavement along neat, straight lines with either a pavement breaker or pavement saw.
- F. Trench depth: for waterlines--sufficient to provide minimum cover of 36 inches over the top of the pipe; for sewer lines--as shown on the Plans or as specified.
- G. Align trench as shown on the Plans unless a change is necessary to miss an unforeseen obstruction. Do not make field adjustment in the alignment or grade of gravity lines without written approval of the Engineer.
- H. Hand trim excavations. Remove loose matter.
- I. Remove large stones and other hard matter that could damage piping or impede consistent backfilling or compaction.
- J. Remove lumped subsoil, boulders, and rock up to 1/3 cubic yard measured by volume. See Section 31 2316.26 for removal of larger material.

- K. Remove excavated material that is unsuitable for re-use from site.
- L. Stockpile excavated material to be re-used in area designated in Section 31 2200.
- M. Remove excess excavated material from site.
- N. Provide temporary means and methods, as required, to remove all water from trenching until directed by the Engineer. Remove and replace soils deemed unsuitable by classification and which are excessively moist due to lack of dewatering or surface water control.
- O. Determine the prevailing groundwater level prior to trenching. If the proposed trench extends less than 1 foot into the prevailing groundwater, control groundwater intrusion with perimeter drains routed to sump pumps, or as directed by the Engineer.
- P. When unstable soil is encountered at the trench bottom, remove it to a depth required to assure support of the pipeline and backfill to the proper grade with coarse aggregate AASHTO M-43, Size No. 2. Before placing any bedding material over stone a non-woven filter fabric with a maximum 100 EOS shall be placed over the stone for full width and length of the trench where the stone foundation is used.
- Q. Remove rock encountered in trench excavation to a depth of 6 inches below the bottom of the pipe barrel, backfill with an approved material, and compact to uniformly support the pipe. In no case shall solid rock exist within six (6) inches of the finished pipeline.
- R. When rock borings or soundings are provided, they are for information only and do not guarantee existing conditions. Make such investigations as deemed necessary to determine existing conditions.

3.04 PREPARATION FOR UTILITY PLACEMENT

- A. Cut out soft areas of subgrade not capable of compaction in place. Backfill with general fill.
- B. Compact subgrade to density equal to or greater than requirements for subsequent fill material.
- C. Until ready to backfill, maintain excavations and prevent loose soil from falling into excavation.

3.05 BACKFILLING

- A. Backfill to contours and elevations indicated using unfrozen materials.
- B. Fill up to subgrade elevations unless otherwise indicated.
- C. Employ a placement method that does not disturb or damage other work.
- D. Systematically fill to allow maximum time for natural settlement. Do not fill over porous, wet, frozen or spongy subgrade surfaces.
- E. Maintain optimum moisture content (+/- 2%) of fill materials to attain required compaction density.
- F. Granular Fill: Place and compact materials in equal continuous layers not exceeding 8 inches compacted depth.
- G. Soil Fill: Place and compact material in equal continuous layers not exceeding 6 inches compacted depth.
- H. Slope grade away from building minimum 2 inches in 10 feet (2%), unless otherwise noted. Make gradual grade changes. Blend slope into level areas.
- I. Correct areas that are over-excavated.
 - 1. Thrust bearing surfaces: Fill with concrete.
 - 2. Other areas: Use general fill, flush to required elevation, compacted to minimum 95 percent of maximum dry density.
- J. Compaction Density Unless Otherwise Specified or Indicated:
 - 1. Under paving, slabs-on-grade, and similar construction: 98 percent of maximum dry density.

- 2. At other locations: 95 percent of maximum dry density.
- K. Reshape and re-compact fills subjected to vehicular traffic.

3.06 BEDDING AND FILL AT SPECIFIC LOCATIONS

- A. Sanitary Sewer Pipe
 - 1. All sanitary sewer pipe 15" diameter or less whether classified as flexible or rigid shall be installed using Type "B" bedding.
 - 2. Sewer pipe with a diameter greater than 15" classified and flexible (PVC, HDPE, etc.) shall be installed using Type "B" bedding.
 - 3. Sewer pipe with a diameter greater than 15" classified as rigid (RCP, DI, etc.) may be installed using Type "D" bedding, unless otherwise noted on the construction drawings.
- B. Storm Sewer Pipe
 - All storm sewer pipe classified as flexible (PVC, HDPE, CMP, etc.) shall be installed using Type "B" bedding.
 - 2. Storm sewer pipe classified as rigid (RCP, D.I., etc) may be installed using Type "D" bedding, unless otherwise noted on the construction drawings.
- C. Water and Gas Lines shall be installed using Type "D" bedding, unless otherwise noted on the construction drawings.

3.07 FINAL BACKFILLING

- A. After the initial backfill has been placed, perform final backfilling.
- B. Backfilling in unimproved areas.
 - Dispose of and replace all soft or yielding material which is unsuitable for trench backfilling with suitable material.
 - Suitable material excavated from the trench may be used as backfill material. It shall be installed in maximum of 8" loose lifts and compacted to a minimum of 95% standard Proctor.
- Backfilling beneath driveways and streets where non-rigid and rigid type surfacing is to be replaced.
 - Use granular backfill of crushed stone or gravel meeting the requirements for Type A, Grading D as set forth in subsection 903.05 in the TDOT Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction.
 - 2. Carefully deposit in uniform layers, not to exceed 6" thick.
 - 3. Compact each layer thoroughly by rolling, ramming, and tamping with tools suitable for that purpose in such a manner so as to not disturb the pipe.
- D. Backfilling of shoulders along streets and highways.
 - 1. Backfilling methods and materials for shoulders along streets and highways shall be in accordance with the requirements of governing local, county, or state departments maintaining the particular roadway or highway.
 - 2. Replace with similar materials, all shoulders which may be damaged or destroyed as a result of pipe trenching.
 - 3. Backfilling of shoulders shall not be directly measured for payment unless traffic whips out the shoulder material rather than settling it, then any additional crushed stone placed shall be paid for as crushed stone for shoulder replacement.
 - 4. Where shoulders along state highways have seal coat surfaces, replace with double bituminous seal.
 - 5. Where the State Highway Department or local authority requires trenches to be backfilled entirely with granular material in the shoulder of roads, granular material so placed shall not be a pay item, but included in the prices per linear foot of pipe.
- E. Crushed stone for pavement maintenance and shoulder replacement.
 - 1. Where possible, salvage and reuse all base material that is removed during construction.

2. Wet and thoroughly compact crushed stone and blade to tie into the existing surface prior to final acceptance.

3. Base material placed as a portion of pavement replacing items will not be directly measured for payment unless traffic whips out the base material rather than settling it, then any additional base material placed shall be paid for as crushed stone for pavement maintenance.

3.08 TOLERANCES

- A. Top Surface of General Backfilling: Plus or minus 0.1 ft. from required elevations.
- B. Top Surface of Backfilling Under Paved Areas: Plus or minus 0.4 ft. from required elevations.

3.09 FIELD QUALITY CONTROL

- A. See Section 01 4000 Quality Requirements, for general requirements for field inspection and testing.
- B. Before installing the initial backfill the Contractor shall examine the pipe to insure proper line and grade has been established and all joints are fully belled up and properly installed. Should tests or observation made at a later date reveal problems with the pipe integrity and/or alignment it shall be the responsibility of the Contractor to correct the problem(s) at his own expense.
- C. Perform compaction density testing on compacted fill in accordance with ASTM D1556, ASTM D2167, or ASTM D6938.
- D. Evaluate results in relation to compaction curve determined by testing uncompacted material in accordance with ASTM D1557 ("modified Proctor"), AASHTO T 180, or ASTM D698 ("standard Proctor").
- E. If tests indicate work does not meet specified requirements, remove work, replace and retest.
- F. Frequency of Tests: Minimum every 200 lineal feet of trench for each lift of backfill.

3.10 CLEANING

- A. Leave unused materials in a neat, compact stockpile.
- B. Remove unused stockpiled materials, leave area in a clean and neat condition. Grade stockpile area to prevent standing surface water.
- C. Leave borrow areas in a clean and neat condition. Grade to prevent standing surface water.

SECTION 32 1216 ASPHALT PAVING

PART 1 GENERAL

1.01 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. Mineral aggregate surface.
- B. Prime coat.
- C. Tack coat.
- D. Double bituminous surface treatment.
- E. Bituminous plant mix pavements general.
- F. Bituminous plant mix surface course (cold mix).
- G. Asphaltic concrete surface course (hot mix).
- H. Surface treatments.
- I. Aggregate base course.

1.02 PRICE AND PAYMENT PROCEDURES

- A. See Section 01 2200 Unit Prices for requirements applicable to this section. Measurement and payment will be as follows:
 - 1. Prime and tack coats applied to the prepared surfaces shall be paid for on a per ton basis.
 - 2. The various bituminous plant mixes and asphaltic concrete plant mixes shall be paid for by the ton, complete in place.
 - a. The cost per ton shall include all necessary material equipment and labor to process, transport, and install the required product.
- B. Quality control testing shall be the responsibility of the Contractor. All testing shall be documented and copies of reports shall be delivered to the Engineer as the project progresses.
- C. Asphalt Pavement Mix (Base Course): By the ton. Includes preparing base, tack coating surfaces, placing, compacting and rolling, testing. Includes mix design, supplying to site, testing.
- D. Asphalt Pavement Mix (Binder Course): By the ton. Includes preparing base, tack coating surfaces, placing, compacting and rolling, testing. Includes mix design, supplying to site, testing.
- E. Asphalt Pavement Mix (Wearing Course): By the ton. Includes preparing base, tack coating surfaces, placing, compacting and rolling, testing. Includes mix design, supplying to site, testing.

1.03 REFERENCE STANDARDS

A. Part 4 and/or Division 400 of the Tennessee Department of Transportation Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction, January 1, 2021 shall be made a part of these specifications as if provided herein in their entirety.

1.04 REFERENCE STANDARDS

A. Al MS-2 - Asphalt Mix Design Methods; 2015.

1.05 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. Perform Work in accordance with Tennessee Department of Transportation Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction, January 1, 2021.
- B. Quality control testing for the materials and acceptance of work shall be implemented as set forth in the Tennessee Department of Transportation Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction, January 1, 2021 procedures for the sampling and testing, and acceptance

Section 32 1216 Asphalt Paving

- of materials and products.
- C. The temperature of the bituminous materials at the time of installation shall be within the temperature range for the specific material as established in the Tennessee Department of Transportation for Road and Bridge Construction, January 1, 2021.
- D. Obtain materials from same source throughout.

1.06 FIELD CONDITIONS

A. Do not place asphalt when ambient air or base surface temperature is less than 40 degrees F, or surface is wet or frozen.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

2.01 MATERIALS

- A. Materials shall meet the requirements as set forth in the Tennessee Department of Transportation for Road and Bridge Construction, January 1, 2021.
- B. Aggregate for Base Course: In accordance with State of Tennessee Highways standards.

2.02 ASPHALT PAVING MIXES AND MIX DESIGN

- A. Use dry material to avoid foaming. Mix uniformly.
- B. The mix design shall meet all requirements of the Tennessee Department of Transportation Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction, January 1, 2021.
- C. Asphalt Base Course: 3.0 to 6 percent of asphalt cement by weight in mixture in accordance with AI MS-2.
- Asphalt Binder Course: 4.5 to 6 percent of asphalt cement by weight in mixture in accordance with AI MS-2.
- E. Asphalt Wearing Course: 5 to 7 percent of asphalt cement by weight in mixture in accordance with AI MS-2.
- F. Submit proposed mix design of each class of mix for review prior to beginning of work.

2.03 SOURCE QUALITY CONTROL

A. Test mix design and samples in accordance with Al MS-2, and as may be modified by Tennessee Department of Transportation Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction, January 1, 2021..

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.01 EXAMINATION

- A. Verify that compacted subgrade, granular base, and stabilized soil is dry and ready to support paving and imposed loads by performing proof-roll testing.
- Verify gradients and elevations of base are correct.

3.02 INSTALLATION

A. The preparation installation of various bituminous mixes and products shall be in conformance with the Tennessee Department of Transportation Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction, January 1, 2021.

SECTION 33 0516 RAILROAD AND HIGHWAY CROSSINGS - UTILITY CASING PIPE

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.01 RELATED DOCUMENTS

A. The General Conditions, Special Conditions and all other herein bound and accompanying documents are part of these specifications and of the Contract. Submission of proposal implies that the Bidder is fully conversant with all requirements of said documents. All materials are subject to the Engineer's approval.

1.02 APPLICABLE PUBLICATIONS

A. Standards of the American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM), latest edition; Standard Specifications of American Standards Association (ASA), latest edition; State Highway Department Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction, latest edition.

1.03 SCOPE

- A. The work under this section consists of furnishing all materials, accessories, equipment, tools, transportation, services, labor and performing all operations necessary to completely execute Railroad Crossing work for this project, all as indicated on the drawings, approved shop drawings and as herein specified.
- B. At highway crossings, all requirements of the State Highway Department shall be met by the Contractor. Lights and barricades of the required number shall be placed to reduce traffic hazards and these shall be maintained until the work is completed.
- C. At railway crossings, all requirements of the Railroad shall be fulfilled by the Contractor. Lights of the required number shall be maintained at the site.
- D. All work on railway right-of-way, including any necessary supporting of tracks, shall be under the supervision of the Chief Engineer of the Railway or his authorized representative, who shall be notified at least 15 days before actual work of installation is begun. This work shall be done only in the presence of the authorized representative of the Chief Engineer and no work shall be done or methods used which will, in his opinion, be hazardous in any way to the Railway.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS

2.01 PIPE SIZES

A. At highway and railroad crossings, carrier pipe and casing pipe sizes shall be as follows:

CARRIER PIPE	CASING	CASING PIPE	
NORMAL SIZE	NORMAL SIZE	MINIMUM WALL THICKNESS	
10"	16"	0.325"	
8"	12"	0.250"	
6"	10"	0.188"	
4"	8"	0.188"	

2.02 CASING PIPE

- A. All casing pipe shall be steel having a minimum yield strength of 35,000 psi.
- B. The casing pipe shall have a protective coating not less than a coal-tar primer coat, followed by a single application of hot coal tar enamel 3/34 inches plus or minimum 1/32 inch thick plus a bonded 15 lb. asbestos felt wrap, or in lieu of the above, the coating shall be an approved substitute equal to this combination protective coating.

- C. Casing pipe joints shall be made by continuous weld completely around the perimeter of the pipe, shall be watertight and shall provide a strength through the joint equal to that of the casing pipe shell.
- D. Casing pipe shall be so constructed as to prevent leakage of any substance from the casing throughout its length except at ends.

2.03 CARRIER PIPE

A. Carrier pipe shall be specified under the Applicable Utility Section.

PART 3 - EXECUTION

3.01 DRY BORING AND JACKING OPERATIONS

- A. All boring and jacking operations of steel casing pipes, also installation of sewer and water pipes in casing pipes are included in this Contract, all as shown on drawings, approved shop drawings and as herein specified. Such installation will generally be for crossing under railroads, both casing pipe and carrier pipes shall be provided in lengths short enough for proper placement and handling in the jacking pit.
- B. The work specified herein covers two (2) basic methods of installing casing pipe mechanically (and in which diameter of casing pipe is too small to permit hand working at heading of casing pipe).
 - 1. Pushing casing pipe into fill or earth simultaneously with boring auger, as it drills the earth.
 - 2. Drilling hole through the earth of fill and pushing casing and carrying pipe into the hole after drill auger has completed bore.
- C. Open a suitable trench adjacent to slope of embankment or adjacent to bored or jacked section, as shown on drawings. Length of approach trench: sufficient to accommodate selected lengths of pipe sections to be jacked and wide enough to provide sufficient working space. Set and maintain guide timbers of rails accurately in bottom of approach trench, in order to keep casing pipe on correct line and grade. Provide and install heavy, timber backstop supports at rear of approach trench, adequate to take thrush of jacks without movement or distortion. It is requisite to securing of tolerance limits of boring and jacking operation to set all rails, guides and jacks exactly, so that casing pipe in final position is within limits of acceptability, as noted on drawings and approved by the Engineer.
- D. Casing shall be so installed as to prevent the formulation of a waterway, with an even bearing throughout its length, and shall slope to one end (except for longitudinal occupancy).

SECTION 33 0526 UTILITY IDENTIFICATION

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.01 SECTION INCLUDES

A. The marking of underground utilities to aid in the accurate location of the utilities to help prevent damage during unrelated construction activities; and, in finding the lines and appurtenances when tying into and/or extending the utilities.

1.02 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

- A. Section 33 1416 Site Water Utility Distribution Piping
- B. Section 33 3113 Site Sanitary Sewerage Gravity Piping
- C. Section 33 5111 Site Gas Distribution

1.03 PRICE AND PAYMENT PROCEDURES

A. The marking and identification of underground utilities will not be measured and paid for directly. Rather all labels and materials used in the marking, labeling and identification of underground utilities shall be considered incidental to the cost of the installation of the utility lines and included in the unit cost for installing the utility line.

1.04 REFERENCE STANDARDS

- A. Federal Specification TT-P-1952; Paint, Traffic and Air Field Markings, Waterborne.
- B. ASTM B170-99 (2015) Standard Specification for Oxygen-Free Electrolytic Copper-Refinery Shapes.
- C. ASTM B869-07 (2013) Standard Specification for Copper-Clad Steel Electrical Conductor for CATV Drop Line.
- D. ASTM D562 Test Method for Consistency of Paints Measuring Krebs Units (KU) Viscosity Using a Stormer-Type Viscometer.
- E. ASTM D671-93 Standard Test Method for Flexural Fatigue of Plastics.
- F. ASTM D711 Standard Test Method for No-Pick-Up Time of Traffic Paint.
- G. ASTM D868 Standard Practice for Determination of Degree of Bleeding of Traffic Paint.
- H. ASTM D882-12 Standard Test Method for Tensile Properties of Thin Plastic Sheeting.
- ASTM D1248-12 Standard Specification for Polyethylene Plastics Extrusion Materials for Wire and Cable.
- J. ASTM D2103 Standard Specification for Polyethylene Film and Sheeting.
- K. ASTM D2578-09 Standard Test Method for Wetting Tension of Polyethylene and Polypropylene Films.
- L. ASTM D2582-09 Standard Test Method for Puncture-Propagation Tear Resistance of Plastic Film and Thin Sheeting.
- M. ASTM D2805 Standard Test Method for Hiding Power of Paints by Reflectometry.
- N. ASTM D3960-87 Standard Practice for Determining Volatile Organic Compound (VOC) Content of Paints and Related Coatings.
- O. ASTM D4213-08 (2012) Standard Test Method for Scrub Resistance of Paints by Abrasion Weight Loss.
- P. ASTM E97-82 (1987) Test Methods for Directional Reflectance Factor, 45-Deg 0-Deg, of Opaque Specimens by Broad-Band Filter Reflectometry.

1.05 SUBMITTALS

A. Product Data: Provide data on paints, tapes, file, wiring and accessories for the marking of utilities and the installation of underground locating and tracing systems.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS

2.01 ABOVE GROUND MARKING OF PAVEMENT CROSSINGS

- A. Paint-Traffic Paint
 - 1. Chemical & Physical Analysis Comply with Federal Specification TT-P-1952E and meet the following minimum requirements:

Property	White Paint	Black Paint
Weight Per Gallon	12.35 lbs/gal	11.90 lbs/gal
Volatile Organic Content (VOC)	<150 g/l	<150 g/l
Viscosity (KU)	70-110	70-110
Dry to No-Pick-Up Time	<30 min.	<30 min.
Scrub Resistance	1,000 cycles min.	1,000 cycles min.
Degree of Bleeding	0.98 min.	0.98 min.
Directional Reflectance	>86%	N/A
Dry Opacity	>0.965	N/A
Water Reseistance Cycles	8 min.	8 min.
PH of Paint	9.6 min.	9.6 min.
Solids (by weight) %	64-66	57-59

2.02 WARNING TAPE

A. Tape shall meet the following standard for color and legend:

<u>Utility</u>	Color	Legend
Electric	Red	Caution High Voltage Buried Below
Gas	Yellow	Caution Gas Line Below
Communication	Orange	Caution Communication Cable Buried Below
Potable Water	Blue	Caution Buried Water Line Below
Raw Water	Olive Green	Caution Untreated Water Line Below
Reclaimed Water	Purple	Caution Reclaimed Water Line Below-Do Not Drink
Sanitary Sewer	Green	Caution Sewer Line Below

- B. Non-Detectable Warning Tape
 - 1. Low-density mono-layer polyethylene plastic fusion.
 - 2. Color fast lead-free pigments containing no heavy metals.
 - 3. Thickness overall 4.0 mil minimum.
 - 4. Weight 10lbs/1000 l.f. minimum.
 - 5. Tensile Strength 2777 psi minimum.
 - 6. Elongation 600% minimum.
 - 7. Printability >40 dynes.
 - 8. Width = 6 inches.
- C. Detectable Warning Tape
 - 1. Construction consists of a minimum 5.0 mil overall thickness; 0.8 mil clear polypropylene film, reverse printed and laminated to a 0.35 mil solid aluminum foil core and then

- laminated to a 3.75 mil clear polyethylene film.
- 2. Density 1.09 g/cm3.
- 3. Elongation: (MD) 139%; (TD) 80%.
- 4. Printability: 45 dynes.
- 5. Tensile Strength 15,000 psi.
- 6. Maximum bury 24".

2.03 TRACER WIRE

- A. #12 AWG copper clad steel.
- B. 30 mil HDPE insulation thickness.
- C. Color of insulation to conform to the color code in table 2.01, B, 1.
- D. Break load: open trench installation minimum 450 lbs.; directional drilling installation minimum 1,150 lbs.
- E. Connections and devices
 - Connectors shall be lockable, specifically manufactured for use with underground tracer wire; dielectric silicon filled and provides a complete connection with no exposed bare wire.
 - 2. Prohibited connections; non-locking friction fit, twist on or taped connectors.
 - 3. Ground rods shall be 5/8 inch diameter x 60-inches long copper clad steel.
 - a. Grounding clamp shall be solid brass.
 - 4. Trace wire termination points: grade level or above ground access box, specifically manufactured for use with pipe tracing systems as manufactured by:
 - a. Farwest Corrosion Control Company; Big Fink test station.
 - b. Bigham & Taylor; 2 1/2" shaft test box, Model P200.
 - c. Pollard Water; Rhine TriView Tracer Ped with internal terminals.
 - d. Or approved equal.
 - e. Color of exposed marker and/or lid in conformance with Table 2.01, B, 1.

PART 3 - EXECUTION

3.01 COORDINATION AND RECORD KEEPING

- A. All activities associated with the marking of utilities and the installation of measures to aid in the location of the underground facilities after construction has been completed.
- B. As the work progresses the Contractor shall keep as-built records of the location of utility.
 - 1. The points where the utility lines including lateral service lines cross under roadways shall be noted and referenced so that they can be permanently marked.
 - 2. When 2 lines run parallel to the edge of pavement, the distance from the edge of pavement or face of curb shall be noted.
 - 3. The location of all valves shall be referenced to permanent improvements that can be easily identified at a later date.
 - 4. The Contractor may use a clean copy of the construction plans as:
 - a. Base to prepare the as-built plans
 - 1) The as-built elevation of all structures on gravity sewer and storm drainage systems shall be noted on the as-build plan.
 - 2) The depth of bury for all pressure lines shall be noted at each valve and changes in the vertical alignment. The location of changes in the horizontal alignment shall be noted and referenced.
 - 3) The completed as-built plans shall be scanned and submitted to the Owner and the Engineer for review and approval.

3.02 NON-DETECTABLE WARNING TAPE INSTALLATION

- A. Unless otherwise noted a 6" wide polyethylene warning tape shall be installed during the backfill of the utility as it is being installed by the open trench method.
- B. The color and legend of the tape shall conform to the type of utility being installed. See Table 2.01, B, 1.
- C. The warning tape shall be installed at a uniform depth centered over the top of the utility line or pipe.
- D. The warning tape shall be installed a minimum of 18" above the top of the utility.
- E. The tape shall be continuous over the entire length of the line of pipe including lateral service lines. See exceptions noted in Section 3.03 Detectable Warning Tape.

3.03 DETECTABLE WARNING TAPE INSTALLATION

- A. Service laterals in a gravity piping system such as sanitary sewer collection system or a roof drainage collection system shall have a 6" wide laminated detectable warning tape installed directly over the line as it is being backfilled.
- B. The detectable warning tape shall be continuous between the point where it connects to the main and the upstream termination point of the line.
- C. The detectable warning tape shall be installed at a depth of 18-24 inches below the finished grade.

3.04 TRACER WIRE SYSTEM INSTALLATION

- A. All non-metallic pressure piping systems must have a tracer wire system installed concurrently with the installation of the pressure piping.
- B. The tracer wire shall be #12 AWG copper clad steel wire conforming to the requirements of Section 2.03 Tracer Wire.
- C. The color of the wire insulation shall conform to the color code requirements of the utility being installed. See Table 2.01, B, 1.
- D. The tracer wire shall be installed as the pipe is laid. After the pipe bedding has been installed to the spring line of the pipe the tracer wire shall be positioned on the pipe at the 2 o'clock position (when looking north or east along the pipe alignment). The wire shall be held in place with a non-metallic tape approximately every 5 feet along the pipe. At branches in the system, including but not limited to fire hydrant leads and service lines, the continuity of the system must be maintained through the use of proper water proof connectors. No bare wire shall be visible at any connection. No non-locking friction fit, twist on or tape connects will be allowed.
- E. The ends of the tracer wire system shall be grounded.
- F. Tracer wires at service laterals, fire hydrants, or stubs must be terminated at an approved grade level or in ground trace wire access box. The access box shall not be located within the traveled way of the roadway.
- G. Tracer wire shall not be coiled or looped in the trench nor wound around the piping.
- H. Long runs, in excess of 500 lineal feet without any intermediate laterals must be provided with an approved access box located outside the traveled way.
- I. The tracer wire installation shall be performed in such manner that allows proper access for connection of line tracing equipment, proper location of wire without loss or deterioration of low frequency (512 Hz) signal for 1,000 feet without distortion of signal.
- J. After installation of the tracer wire system is completed it shall be located using low frequency (512 Hz) line tracing equipment, witnessed by the Contractor, Architect/Engineer and Utility Owner/Operator prior to acceptance of the utility installation. Continuity testing in lieu of line tracing will not be accepted.

3.05 SURFACE MARKING OF UNDERGROUND UTILITIES

- A. The points where utility lines cross under the edge of pavement or curb shall be marked using traffic paint.
 - 1. A white background measuring 5"x6" shall be painted on the face of curb or a minimum of 8" from the edge of pavement when no curb is present directly over the crossing point of the utility.
 - 2. A black 3-inch tall letter shall be stenciled on the white background denoting the utility underneath.
 - a. G Lateral Gas Line.
 - b. S Sanitary Sewer.
 - c. W Potable Water.
- B. The location of valves shall be referenced by similar pavement markings. The marking shall be located on the face of curb or edge of pavement perpendicular to the alignment of the utility. It shall be stenciled with the appropriate utility designation and the distance from the label to the center of the valve.

END OF SECTION

SECTION 33 1416 SITE WATER UTILITY DISTRIBUTION PIPING SYSTEMS

PART 1 GENERAL

1.01 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. Pipe and fittings for water lines.
- B. Valves, Fire hydrants, and Domestic water hydrants.

1.02 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

A. Section 31 2316.13 - Trenching: Excavating, bedding, and backfilling.

1.03 PRICE AND PAYMENT PROCEDURES

- A. See Section 01 2200 Unit Prices, for additional unit price requirements.
- B. Pipe and Fittings: By the linear foot. Includes hand trimming excavation, pipe and fittings, bedding, concrete thrust restraints, and to provide utility water source.
- C. Valves: By the unit. Includes valve, fittings and accessories.
- D. Hydrant: By the unit. Includes hand trimming excavation, gravel sump, hydrant, valve, connection, and accessories.

1.04 REFERENCE STANDARDS

- A. ASME B16.22 Wrought Copper and Copper Alloy Solder-Joint Pressure Fittings.
- B. ASTM A307 Standard Specification for Carbon Steel Bolts, Studs, and Threaded Rod 60 000 PSI Tensile Strength.
- C. ASTM A563/A563M Standard Specification for Carbon and Alloy Steel Nuts (Inch and Metric).
- D. ASTM B88 Standard Specification for Seamless Copper Water Tube.
- E. ASTM D1785 Standard Specification for Poly(Vinyl Chloride) (PVC) Plastic Pipe, Schedules 40, 80, and 120.
- F. ASTM D2466 Standard Specification for Poly(Vinyl Chloride) (PVC) Plastic Pipe Fittings, Schedule 40.
- G. ASTM D2855 Standard Practice for the Two-Step (Primer and Solvent Cement) Method of Joining Poly (Vinyl Chloride) (PVC) or Chlorinated Poly (Vinyl Chloride) (CPVC) Pipe and Piping Components with Tapered Sockets.
- H. ASTM D3139 Standard Specification for Joints for Plastic Pressure Pipes using Flexible Elastomeric Seals.
- AWWA C105/A21.5 Polyethylene Encasement for Ductile-Iron Pipe Systems.
- J. AWWA C111/A21.11 Rubber-Gasket Joints for Ductile-Iron Pressure Pipe and Fittings.
- K. AWWA C115/A21.15 Flanged Ductile-Iron Pipe with Ductile-Iron or Gray-Iron Threaded Flanges.
- L. AWWA C502 Dry-Barrel Fire Hydrants.
- M. AWWA C508 Swing-Check Valves for Waterworks Service, 2-In. Through 48-In. (50-mm Through 1,200-mm) NPS.
- N. AWWA C509 Resilient-Seated Gate Valves for Water Supply Service.
- O. AWWA C600 Installation of Ductile-Iron Mains and Their Appurtenances.
- P. AWWA C602 Cement-Mortar Lining of Water Pipelines in Place 4 In. (100 mm) and Larger.
- Q. AWWA C606 Grooved and Shouldered Joints.

- R. AWWA C900 Polyvinyl Chloride (PVC) Pressure Pipe and Fabricated Fittings, 4 In. through 60 In. (100 mm through 1500 mm).
- S. AWWA C901 Polyethylene (PE) Pressure Pipe and Tubing, 3/4 In. (19 mm) Through 3 In. (76 mm), for Water Service.
- T. UL 246 Hydrants for Fire-Protection Service.

1.05 ADMINISTRATIVE REQUIREMENTS

- A. Preinstallation Meeting: Conduct a preinstallation meeting at least one week prior to the start of the work of this section; require attendance by all affected installers.
- B. Sequencing: Ensure that utility connections are achieved in an orderly and expeditious manner.

1.06 SUBMITTALS

- A. See Section 01 3000 Administrative Requirements, for submittal procedures.
- B. Product Data: Provide data on pipe materials, pipe fittings, valves and accessories.
- C. Manufacturer's Certificate: Certify that products meet or exceed specified requirements.
- D. Project Record Documents: Record actual locations of piping mains, valves, connections, thrust restraints, and invert elevations. Identify and describe unexpected variations to subsoil conditions or discovery of uncharted utilities.

1.07 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. Perform Work in accordance with utility company requirements.
- B. Manufacturer's Qualifications: Firms regularly engaged in manufacture of potable water systems materials and products, of types and sizes required, whose products have been in satisfactory use in similar service for not less than 5 years.
- C. Installer's Qualifications: Firm with at least 3 years of successful installation experience on projects with potable water piping work similar to that required for project.
- D. Codes and Standards
 - 1. Plumbing Code Compliance: Comply with applicable portions of Local Plumbing Code pertaining to selection and installation of potable water system materials and products.
 - 2. Water Purveyor Compliance: Comply with requirements of Purveyor supplying water to project, obtain required permits and inspections.

1.08 DELIVERY, STORAGE, AND HANDLING

A. Deliver and store valves in shipping containers with labeling in place.

1.09 DESCRIPTION OF WORK

A. Extent of potable water systems work is indicated on drawings and schedules, and by requirements of this section.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

2.01 WATER PIPE

- A. Ductile Iron Pipe: AWWA C151:
 - 1. Cement lined, AWWA C104.
 - 2. Bituminous Coated.
 - Unless otherwise noted all pipe joints shall be push-on, bell and socket; rubber gasket; AWWA C111.
 - 4. Pressure Class 350, unless otherwise noted on drawings.
 - 5. Fittings: AWWA C10-12; ductile iron; mechanical joint; cement lined; bituminous coated.
- B. Copper Tubing: ASTM B88, Type K, annealed:

- 1. Fittings: ASME B16.18, cast copper, or ASME B16.22, wrought copper.
- 2. Joints: Compression connection or AWS A5.8M/A5.8, BCuP silver braze.
- C. PVC Pipe: Service Lines (1/2"-3" diameter), ASTM D1785, Schedule 40:
 - 1. Fittings: PVC; ASTM D2672
 - 2. Joints: Solvent Weld; ASTM D2855
- D. Cross-Linked Polyethylene (PEX) Pressure Pipe: Service Lines (1/2"-3" diameter); AWWA C904-06:
 - 1. Copper Tube Size (CTS) SDR9
 - 2. Fittings; Compression joint-brass; AWWA C800.
 - 3. Stainless Steel risers required at all fittings.
- E. PVC Pipe: ASTM D2241 SDR 21 for 200 psi pressure rating: (6"-24" diameter):
 - 1. Joints, Push-on, integral rubber gasket.
 - 2. Fittings: AWWA C111, ductile iron, mechanical joint.
- F. PVC Pipe: AWWA C900 Class 200 (6"-12" diameter):
 - 1. Fittings: AWWA C111, ductile iron, mechanical joint.
 - 2. Joints: Push-on, integral gasket.
- G. PVC: AWWA C905-10, Class 200 (14"-48" diameter):
 - 1. Fittings: AWWA C111, ductile iron, mechanical joint, cement lined, bituminous coated.
 - 2. Joints: Push-on integral rubber gasket.
- H. High Density Polyethylene (HDPE, PE) Pipe; (2"-12" nominal diameter); (for directional bore):
 - 1. PE 3608 or PE 4710 meeting Cell classification 345464C per ASTM D 3350; and meeting Type III, Class B or Class C, Category 5, Grade P34 per ASTM D1248.
 - 2. Pipe shall conform to AWWA C906, DR-11; marked with blue co-extended color strips.
 - 3. Joints: Butt fusion.
 - 4. Fittings:
 - a. PE to PE; heat fusion.
 - b. Dissimilar pipe (PE to PVC; PE to D.I.): mechanical joint with appropriate adaptors, and stiffener inserts..
- I. Trace Wire: Magnetic detectable conductor, clear plastic covering, imprinted with "Water Service" in large letters.

2.02 VALVES

- A. Valves: Manufacturer's name and pressure rating marked on valve body.
- B. Gate Valves: These shall be iron body, resilient-seated gate, non-rising stem type for a design working pressure of 200 psi for valves with diameters of 2"-12" and 150 psi for valves with diameter 14" or greater unless otherwise specified or shown on the plans, conforming to AWWA Specification C509. Each valve shall have "O" ring type stem seal, standard two inch AWWA operating nut, and shall be opened by COUNTER-CLOCKWISE stem rotation unless otherwise specified. Except where otherwise specified, indicated, or required for the application involved, all gate valve ends shall be AWWA Specification C111 mechanical joint type, with plain rubber gaskets. The valve body shall be coated inside and out with an epoxy coating conforming to AWWA Specification C550.
 - Manufacturers:
 - a. Clow Valve Company.
 - b. Kennedy Valve Co.
 - c. American Flow Control.
 - d. Watts.
 - e. Or approved equal.
 - f. Substitutions: See Section 01 6000 Product Requirements.

- C. Ball Valves Up To 2 Inches:
 - Brass body, Teflon coated brass ball, rubber seats and stem seals, Tee stem pre-drilled for control rod, AWWA inlet end, compression outlet with electrical ground connector, with control rod, valve key, and extension box.
- D. Swing Check Valves From 2 Inches to 24 Inches:
 - 1. AWWA C508, iron body, bronze trim, 45 degree swing disc, resilient seat renewable disc and seat, flanged ends.
- E. Butterfly Valves From 2 Inches to 24 Inches:
 - 1. AWWA C504, iron body, bronze disc, resilient replaceable seat, mechanical joint ends, 2" square operating nut.
- F. Valve Box Riser Assembly:
 - 1. Description: Valve boxes shall be screw type and shall consist of a base, middle section, top section with cover and intermediate extension sections when required. The top section shall be designed to thread onto the middle section so that the unit can be adjusted to a variable length. The top section shall be designed to receive a circular drop cover. Valve boxes may have extension sections designed to fit between the middle and top section to achieve the required length. A valve box is installed to provide access to the operator of a direct buried valve.
 - Material: The valve box and component parts shall be cast iron in accordance with ASTM-A48 class 20, 30, and 35.

2.03 HYDRANTS

- A. Hydrants: Type as required by utility company.
- B. Fire Hydrants shall equal or exceed all provisions of the most current edition of AWWA C502 and shall fully comply with the following provisions:
 - 1. Hydrants shall be of the compression type with the main valve closing with the water pressure, 5-1/4 inch size.
 - 2. Hydrants shall be furnished with two 2-1/2 inch hose nozzles and one pumper nozzle. The Contractor shall verify with the local fire department the size of pumper nozzle required. All nozzles shall be threaded in accordance with National Standard Hose Coupling Thread Specification.
 - 3. Hydrants shall be sized for a depth of 3 feet and shall be provided with a 6 inch shoe (inlet) connection. Shoe connections shall be furnished with all necessary joint material to properly conform to the O.D. of the type of water main pipe indicated.
 - 4. Hydrants shall open by turning counterclockwise and shall have 1-1/2 inch pentagon operating stem nuts and nozzle cap nuts. Nozzle caps shall be securely chained to the upper barrel. Note: Contractor shall verify with local authorities CW or CCW opening.
 - 5. Hydrants shall be of the "break-away" type, so designed that neither barrel nor stem damaged on vehicular impact with no loss of water, and so designed that repairs may be effected by easily replaceable components without excavation.
 - 6. Hydrant flow losses shall not exceed 4.75 psi through the 5-1/4 inch pumper nozzle at 1000 gpm, 1.90 psi through two 2-1/2 inch hose nozzles at 500 gpm, and .95 psi through one 2-1/2 inch hose nozzle at 250 gpm.
 - 7. The hydrant main valve assembly shall include an integral drain valve system which operates automatically each time the hydrant is operated, with no toggles, springs, or adjustable mechanisms. The upper valve plate, seat ring, and drain outlets shall be constructed of bronze.
 - 8. Hydrants shall be capable of withstanding an application of 200 ft.-lb. of torque at the operating stem nut in either the fully closed or fully open position with no injury.
 - 9. Hydrant bonnet assemblies shall be so designed as to make tampering difficult and shall be provided with a convenient means of lubricating.
 - 10. Hydrant barrel flanges below ground shall be integrally cast with the barrel.

2.04 FLUSH HYDRANTS

- A. Post type having cast iron bodies, fully bronze mounted and designed for operation at a working water pressure of 150 psi.
- B. Furnish with one 2-1/2" NST threaded brass hose nozzle.
- C. Compression type main valve 2-1/8" minimum diameter faced with a rubber seat.
- D. So designed that, when it is installed, no excavation is required to remove the main valve or the movable parts of the drain valve.
- E. Inside diameter of barrel: at least 3".
- F. Inlet connection: 2" mechanical joint, unless otherwise specified or shown on the drawings.
- G. 3' standard bury, with break away connection located approximately 2" above the bury line.
- H. Open on counter-clockwise operation, unless otherwise specified.
- Cast markings: manufacturer's name, size of the main valve, year of manufacture, and direction of opening.
- J. Field touch-up, if the surface has been marred, with paint supplied by the manufacturer of the same color and type as that used during shop painting.
- K. Manufacturers: As required by utility company.

2.05 BEDDING AND COVER MATERIALS

- A. Bedding: As specified in Section 31 2316.13.
- B. Cover: As specified in Section 31 2316.13.

2.06 ACCESSORIES

- A. Anchorages: Proved anchorages for tees, wyes, crosses, plugs, caps, bends, valves, and hydrants. After installation, apply full coat of asphalt or other acceptable corrosion-retarding material to surfaces of ferrous anchorages.
- B. Clamps, straps, rods, bolts and washers meeting the requirements of ASTM A307, ASTM D3953-10, and ASTM F4844.

2.07 IDENTIFICATION

A. Underground pipe marking and identification shall be in accordance with Section 33 0526 - Utility Identification.

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.01 EXAMINATION

- A. Verify that building service connection and municipal utility water main size, location, and invert are as indicated.
- B. General: Examine areas and conditions under which potable water system's materials and products are to be installed. Do not proceed with work until unsatisfactory conditions have been corrected in manner acceptable to Installer.

3.02 PREPARATION

- A. Cut pipe ends square, ream pipe and tube ends to full pipe diameter, remove burrs.
- B. Remove scale and dirt on inside and outside before assembly.
- C. Prepare pipe connections to equipment with flanges or unions.

3.03 TRENCHING

- A. See the section on trenching for additional requirements.
- B. Hand trim excavation for accurate placement of pipe to elevations indicated.

- C. Form and place concrete for pipe thrust restraints at each change of pipe direction. Place concrete to permit full access to pipe and pipe accessories. Provide adequate bearing area on undisturbed soil as detailed in the construction plans. Wrap the fitting in 6 mil polyethylene sheeting prior to pouring concrete.
- D. Backfill around sides and to top of pipe with cover fill, tamp in place and compact, then complete backfilling.

3.04 INSTALLATION - PIPE

- A. Maintain separation of water main from sewer 10 ft horizontal; min 18" clear vertical at crossing points.
- B. Group piping with other site piping work whenever practical.
- C. Establish elevations of buried piping to ensure not less than 3 feet of cover.
- D. Install ductile iron piping and fittings to AWWA C600.
- E. Install grooved and shouldered pipe joints to AWWA C606.
- F. Route pipe in straight line.
- G. Install pipe to allow for expansion and contraction without stressing pipe or joints.
- H. Install access fittings to permit disinfection of water system performed under Section 33 0110.58.

3.05 INSTALLATION - VALVES AND HYDRANTS

- A. Set valves on solid bearing.
- B. Install valves as indicated in the drawings. Insure that valve and operating stem are orientated vertically.
 - 1. Set valve box over the valve, centered and plumb over the operating nut. Ensure that the valve box base is properly supported.
 - 2. Adjust the valve box to final grade.
 - 3. House keeping Pad: Pour an 8"x24"x24" concrete pad around the valve box.
 - a. In non-traffic areas-flush with surrounding grade.
 - b. In paved areas:
 - 1) Rigid pavement flush with finished grade.
 - 2) Flexible pavement top of pad 2" below final grade.
 - c. Access lid legend: "WATER"
- C. Set hydrants plumb; locate pumper nozzle perpendicular to and facing roadway.
- D. Set hydrants to grade, with nozzles at least 20 inches above ground in accordance with Section 21 1100.
- E. Locate control valve 4 inches away from hydrant. The hydrant control valve shall be a fixed to a MJ x HJ x swivel tee installed in main line.
- F. Provide a drainage pit 36 inches square by 24 inches deep filled with 2 inches washed gravel. Encase elbow of hydrant in gravel to 6 inches above drain opening. Do not connect drain opening to sewer.
- G. Paint hydrants in accordance with Section 09 9113.

3.06 SERVICE CONNECTIONS

- A. The water service line material shall be as specified and/or required by the operator/owner of the water system and of size and type as noted in the drawings.
- B. The connection at the main:
 - Service lines 2" diameter or less use cast brass corporation stops in accordance with AWWA C800.

- a. Ductile iron mains may be tapped directly.
- b. Double band brass saddles with stainless steel bands shall be used when tapping PVC, cast iron or asbestos cement water mains.
- C. Extend the service line to the meter location. A cast bronze curb stop with ball valve and stops. The inlet connection shall be compatible with the type of service line being used. The outlet end shall have female NPT.
- D. Set the meter box when called for in the drawings.
- E. Unless otherwise noted, the utility owner will set the meter.
- F. Provide product submittals for all components of the service line assembly. Do not order materials until the submittals have been approved by the Owner and Engineer.

3.07 FIELD QUALITY CONTROL

- A. Water Main Disinfection shall be performed in accordance with AWWA C651-05 using one of three methods.
 - 1. Tablets (granules) of hypochlorite placed in the main during construction.
 - 2. Continuous Method: fill the main with a premixed solution of chlorinated water or injection of chlorinated water into the main as it is being filled.
 - 3. Slug Method: Flow a slug of highly chlorinated water (100 mg/L) at a rate to insure that all parts of the system are exposed to the highly chlorinated water for a period of 3 hours.
 - 4. The table below presents the contact times and residual chlorine amount for each method:

Chlorination Methods for Disinfecting Water Mains								
Chlorination Method Used Initial Chlorine Dose (mg/L) Minimum Contact Time Minimum Chlorine Resid. (mg/L)								
Non-emergence	y Procedures							
Tablet	25	24	10					
Continuous	25	24	10					
Slug	100	3	50					

- 5. If the tablet (granules) method is used, care must be taken during construction of the main to ensure that the system does not become contaminated with dirt or other materials during construction.
- 6. Initial flushing should be performed before the continuous or slug method is undertaken.
- B. Final flushing of the main shall be performed after the minimum retention time but not before acceptable residual chlorine levels have been reached. Care should be taken to ensure that discharged water with residual chlorine levels does not reach a stream, river or lake.
- C. Bacteriological Testing
 - 1. If the new main is connected directly to the active water distribution system a bacteriological testing must be performed prior to pressure and leak testing of the system.
 - 2. After final flushing two consecutive sets of water samples, taken at least 24 hours apart shall be taken from the water mains.
 - a. Sample points shall be located a minimum of every 1,200 ft of water main, at each end of the pipe line, and at each branch of the system.
 - b. The samples must be delivered to the lab in a timely manner. Check with the laboratory to confirm handling requirements.
 - The sample bottles shall be sealed and labeled and a chain of custody form shall be maintained.

- d. Upon satisfactory receipt of satisfactory report results from the laboratory copies shall be delivered to the Owner and Engineer.
- e. Should the test results be unsatisfactory the system shall be re-disinfected and retested as necessary to obtain satisfactory results, no additional cost to the utility.
- D. Hydrostatic Testing: Prior to placing the main in service the system shall be leak tested.
 - 1. Hydrostatic Tests for ductile iron and PVC main: Test at not less than 1-1/2 times working pressure for 2-hours, but no less than 175 psi.
 - a. The test shall be performed in accordance with AWWA C-600-82. The allowable leakage is the quantity of water that must be supplied into the section of pipe being tested to maintain a test pressure within 5 psi of the test pressure after the air in the pipeline has been expelled and the pipe has been filled with water. The pipe will not be accepted if the leakage exceeds the amount determined by the following formula: L=SD√P / 133,200, in which L is the allowable leakage, in gallons per hour, S is the length of pipe tested, in feet, D is nominal diameter of the pipe, in inches, and P is the average test pressure during the leakage test, in pounds per square inch gauge.
 - b. When testing against closed metal-seated valves, an additional leakage per closed valve of 0.078 gallons per hour per inch of nominal valve size shall be allowed.
 - c. When hydrants are in the test section, test against the closed hydrant lead valve.
 - d. If the actual volume of water pumped into the system during the 2 hour test period exceeds the calculated total gallons allowable, the line will have failed. The contractor shall pump the line up to test pressure and visually inspect for leaks at all joints and fittings. Correct all leaks found and re-test.
 - 2. Hydrostatic Tests for HDPE: Test at not less than 1-1/2 times working pressure, but no less than 175 psi.
 - a. The test consists of maintaining the test pressure over a period of 4 hours and then dropping the pressure by 10 psi. If the pressure then remains within 5% of the target value for 1 hour, this indicates there is no leakage in the system.
 - b. Under no circumstances shall the total time under test exceed 8 hours at 1.5 times the system pressure rating. If the test is not complete within this time limit (due to leakage, equipment failure, etc.) the test section shall be permitted to "relax" for 8 hours prior to the next test sequence.

3.08 INSTALLATION OF IDENTIFICATION

A. General: During back-filling/top-soiling of underground plastic potable water piping, install continuous underground-type plastic line markers, located directly over buried lines at 6" to 8" below finished grade.

3.09 ADJUSTING AND CLEANING

A. Disinfection of Water Mains: Flush and disinfect in accordance with AWWA C651-05 "Standard for Disinfecting Water Mains."

END OF SECTION

SECTION 33 3113 SITE SANITARY SEWERAGE GRAVITY PIPING

PART 1 GENERAL

1.01 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. Sanitary sewerage drainage piping, fittings, and accessories.
- B. Connection of building sanitary drainage system to municipal sewers.
- C. Cleanout access and sewer manholes.

1.02 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

A. Section 31 2316.13 - Trenching: Excavating, bedding, and backfilling.

1.03 PRICE AND PAYMENT PROCEDURES

- A. See Section 01 2200 Unit Prices, for additional unit price requirements.
- B. Pipe and Fittings:
 - 1. Basis of Measurement: By the linear foot.
- C. Cleanout:
 - 1. Basis of Measurement: By the unit.
- D. Sanitary Sewer Manholes
 - 1. Basis of measurement; by the unit.

1.04 DEFINITIONS

A. Bedding: Fill placed under, beside and directly over pipe, prior to subsequent backfill operations.

1.05 REFERENCE STANDARDS

- A. ASTM C76 Standard Specification for Reinforced Concrete Culvert, Storm Drain, and Sewer Pipe; 2022a.
- B. ASTM C443 Standard Specification for Joints for Concrete Pipe and Manholes, Using Rubber Gaskets; 2021.
- C. ASTM D1785 Standard Specification for Poly(Vinyl Chloride) (PVC) Plastic Pipe, Schedules 40, 80, and 120; 2021a.
- D. ASTM D2321 Standard Practice for Underground Installation of Thermoplastic Pipe for Sewers and Other Gravity-Flow Applications; 2020.
- E. ASTM D2729 Standard Specification for Poly(Vinyl Chloride) (PVC) Sewer Pipe and Fittings; 2021.
- F. ASTM D3034 Standard Specification for Type PSM Poly(Vinyl Chloride) (PVC) Sewer Pipe and Fittings; 2023.
- G. ASTM D3350 Standard Specification for Polyethylene Plastics Pipe and Fittings Materials; 2021.
- H. AWWA C111/A21.11 Rubber-Gasket Joints for Ductile-Iron Pressure Pipe and Fittings; 2023.

1.06 ADMINISTRATIVE REQUIREMENTS

- A. Coordination: Coordinate the installation of sanitary sewer system with size, location and installation of service utilities.
- B. Preinstallation Meeting: Conduct a preinstallation meeting at least one week prior to the start of the work of this section; require attendance by all affected installers.
- Sequencing: Ensure that utility connections are achieved in an orderly and expeditious manner.

1.07 SUBMITTALS

- A. See Section 01 3000 Administrative Requirements, for submittal procedures.
- B. Product Data: Provide data indicating pipe, pipe accessories, and fittings.
- Manufacturer's Certificate: Certify that products meet or exceed specified requirements.
- D. Manufacturer's Installation Instructions: Indicate special procedures required to install Products specified.
- E. Field Quality Control Submittals: Document results of field quality control testing.
- F. Project Record Documents:
 - Record location of pipe runs, connections, sewer manhole, cleanouts, and invert elevations.
 - Identify and describe unexpected variations to subsoil conditions or discovery of uncharted utilities.

1.08 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. Manufacturer's Qualifications: Firms regularly engaged in manufacture of sanitary sewage system's products of types, materials, and sizes required, whose products have been in satisfactory use in similar service for not less than 5 years.
- B. Installer's Qualifications: Firm with at least 3 years of successful installation experience on projects with sanitary sewage work similar to that required for project.
- C. Plumbing Code Compliance: Comply with applicable portions of International Building Code pertaining to selection and installation of sanitary sewage system materials and products.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

2.01 POLYVINYL CHLORIDE PIPE AND FITTINGS

- A. Gravity Sewers (4-15 inch diameter):
 - 1. Manufactured from virgin, National Sanitation Foundation (NSF) approved resin conforming to ASTM D-1784, cell class 12454C.
 - 2. Unless otherwise specified, all PVC pipe and fittings shall conform to ASTM D-3034 and have a Standard Dimension Ratio (SDR) of 26.
 - 3. The gaskets used for joining PVC sewer pipe shall conform to ASTM F-477.
 - 4. All PVC gravity sewer pipe shall be clearly marked with the manufacturer's name, nominal diameter, SDR, ASTM D-3034, NSF approved seal, and be green in color.

2.02 DUCTILE IRON PIPE AND FITTINGS

- A. Pipe:
 - 1. Manufactured in accordance with ANSI A-21.50 (AWWA C-151) and ANSI A-21.10 (AWWA C-110).
 - 2. The interior of the pipe and the bell and spigot ends shall be coated with Protecto 401 Ceramic Epoxy in accordance with the manufacturer's specifications.
 - 3. A minimum of 1 mil thick bituminous coating on the outside surface.
 - 4. Clearly mark with manufacturer's name, DI or Ductile, weight, class or nominal thickness, and casting period.
 - 5. Unless otherwise specified or shown on the drawings, ductile iron pipe shall have a minimum Pressure Class 200.

B. Fittings:

- 1. Fittings 4" 24": Pressure rated at 350 psi.
- 2. Fittings 30" 36": Pressure rated at 250 psi.
- 3. Joints meeting the requirements of ANSI A-21.11 (AWWA C-111).
- 4. Coated inside and out with Protecto 401 Ceramic Epoxy.

2.03 PIPE ENTRANCE COUPLINGS FOR MANHOLES

- A. Two types of flexible connections will be acceptable:
 - 1. Compression type rubber with stainless steel internal korband and external pipe clamp, conforming to ASTM C923: Kor-N-Seal or approved equal.
 - 2. Integrally cast into pipe opening with external stainless steel pipe clamps conforming to ASTM C923: Z-Lok or approved equal.

2.04 PRE-CAST CONCRETE MANHOLES

- A. Precast manholes shall be constructed on a reinforced concrete foundation and shall be wet cast as modified herein. The bottom section of the manhole shall be precast integrally with the precast ring and shall be 4'-0" in diameter unless otherwise noted on the drawings. All concrete used in connection with the construction of manholes shall be 4,000 PSI concrete. Wet cast manholes shall conform to ASTM C-478.
- B. The precast manhole manufacturer shall use the additive Xypex Concentrate Admix C-2000/C-1000 at the rate of 2-3 percent by weight of cement in the concrete mix for all manholes. The Xypex Concentrate Admix must be added to the concrete at the time of batching as recommended by the manufacturer (Xypex Chemical Corporation, Richmond, British Columbia, Canada, local contact (615) 333-1000), or approved equal.
- C. Precast concrete rings shall be constructed using standard forms and shall conform to ASTM C478 including steel reinforcement.
- D. The precast sections shall be manufactured and installed in a manner so that there is no visible leakage in the manholes. The manhole section shall be manufactured in lengths such that a finished manhole will have the least possible number of joints. One section less than four feet in length will be allowed per manhole and that being the section required to bring the manhole to grade. Holes penetrating completely through the precast manhole wall for lifting will not be allowed. The precast rings shall be of the tongue and groove design and sealed watertight. Joints shall either be gasket joints meeting the requirements of ASTM C-1628, or bituminous butyl rubber sealant meeting the requirements of ASTM C-990-91. The joint shall be grouted smooth with non-shrink grout on the inside of the manhole so that no crack is visible. Pipe connections shall be as set forth in section 2.04.
- E. The manhole sidewall shall be adjusted with concrete grade adjustment rings as required to bring the casting to grade.
- F. The exterior manhole walls shall receive two coats of a water based acrylic coating or as required to provide 5mil dry coverage. The coating shall be black in color. The coating shall be CS-55 as manufactured by ConSeal Concrete Sealants, Inc., or approved equal. The coating shall be applied by the manufacturer of the precast manhole.
- G. After the manhole has been successfully vacuum tested, and the rim iron set to finished grade, the contractor shall install a locking ring in accordance with the detail SS-SMH-1 as shown on the drawings.

2.05 CAST IRON RIM & COVER

- A. The cast iron rim and cover for the access opening for the manhole shall conform to ASTM A-48-70. The assembly shall be designed to carry an HS 20 loading.
- B. The cover shall have a diameter of 26-inches and have the word "SEWER" cast into the top. It shall have a single pick hole.
- C. The rim shall stand 7-inches measured from the bottom of bottom flange to the top edge of the rim. The outer diameter of the bottom flange shall be 36-inches and the clear opening shall be 24-inches.
- D. The mating surfaces of the rim and cover shall be machined so that when the cover is setting in the rim it will not rock or rattle when subjected to wheel traffic.

2.06 CLEANOUTS AND PLUGS

- A. When called for on the drawings cleanouts shall be installed.
- B. In grassed areas and asphalt pavement areas the cleanout shall be set to grade and capped with a cast iron ferrule no-hub connection with a bronze counter-sunk plug.
 - 1. The house keeping pad measured 24" x 24" x 8" thick shall be poured at finished grade around each cleanout, using 3,500 psi concrete. The pad shall be flush with the surrounding grade.
- C. In paved areas the cleanout shall be set 3-inches ± below finished grade and protected with an access cover. The frame shall be round coated cast iron with anchor angles and heavy-duty scoriated secured cover such as JOSAM 58680 Access Cover or approved equal.
 - 1. In areas to be paved with asphalt the access cover shall be set in a 24" x 24" x 12" thick concrete pad, 3,500 psi concrete poured to finished grade.
 - 2. In areas to be paved with concrete the access cover shall be installed as an integral part of the surrounding pavement.

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.01 PREPARATION

- A. Prior to laying pipe, prepare a suitable bedding according to Section 31 2316.13 Trenching.
- B. Before placing pipe in the trench, field inspect for cracks or other defects; remove defective pipe from the construction site.
- C. Swab the interior of the pipe to remove all undesirable material.
- D. Prepare the bell end and remove undesirable material from the gasket and gasket recess.

3.02 INSTALLING GRAVITY SANITARY SEWERS

- Lay pipe true to the lines and grades from the grade and alignment stakes, or equally usable references.
 - Where laser equipment is used, provide offset hubs at every manhole location for purposes of checking grade between sections.
 - 2. Where batter boards are used, furnish stakes at intervals of 50 feet along the route of the pipeline.
 - a. Set stakes at such distance from centerline of excavations as is suitable for the excavating method and machinery used.
 - b. Provide and use accurately set batter boards at each 50-foot interval in establishing the bottom invert of each pipe laid.
 - c. Accurately establish the centerline of each pipe using a string stretched between targets and a plumb line extended to the centerline of the pipe.
- B. Carefully inspect all pipe and each fitting prior to its placement in the trench, and reject and remove any defective pipe or fitting from the job site.
- C. Lay pipe progressively upgrade, with bell upstream, in such a manner as to form close, concentric joints with smooth bottom inverts. Joining of all pipe shall be in accordance with manufacturer's specifications.
- D. Bed each pipe section in accordance with Section 31 2316.13 Trenching.
- E. Unless otherwise specified, provide all gravity sewer lines with a minimum of 4 feet of cover in roadways and 2 1/2 feet of cover in open areas, unless ductile iron pipe or concrete encasement is used.
- F. A detectible locator tape shall be installed in the trench for all sewer laterals. It shall extend from the main to the point of termination of the service lateral.
- G. Do not allow walking on completed pipelines until backfill has been placed to a depth of at least 6 inches above the crown of the pipe.

- H. Keep the interior of the pipe free of all unneeded material, and upon completion of a section between any two manholes it shall be possible to view a complete circle of light when looking through the pipe.
- I. When laying pipe ceases, close the open ends of the pipe with a suitable plug for preventing the entrance of foreign materials.
- J. Couplings and adapters used for joining dissimilar gravity pipe materials, for repairing and rejoining sections of gravity sewer, shall meet the requirements of ASTM C-594.
- K. All couplings and adapters for gravity sewer pipe shall be of rubber, plastic, and metallic materials that will not be attacked by municipal wastewater or aggressive elements in the soil and conform to ASTM C-425, Section 5.
- L. Trench Dams: Trench Dams shall be installed in the bedding and backfill of all new or replaced sewer lines in order to disrupt the possible flow of water through the granular bedding and backfill material. The dam shall consist of a "plug" of clay material a minimum of 3-feet thick that is compacted around the pipe and extend to the top of the granular back fill. There shall be one "plug" placed within 10-feet of the upstream manhole in a run of pipe and one at the midpoint of the run.

3.03 INITIAL PROOF TESTING OF SANITARY SEWERS

- A. It is the intent to specify a "test as you go" procedure in order to establish confidence in the installation and avoid the unnecessary delay of final acceptance.
- B. Before a reach of pipeline is approved for payment, successfully proof test that reach for grade, alignment, cleanliness, and leakage.
- C. In the event that four or more reaches fail to satisfactorily pass proof testing procedures, cease pipe laying until deficiencies are identified and corrected.
- D. The basis for grade, alignment, and cleanliness testing will be visual inspection. Leakage testing will be by means of low pressure air as specified hereinafter.
- E. Proof test flexible pipeline installation for deflection by pulling a "go-no go" test mandrell through the line after the initial backfill is complete to avoid unnecessary digups.

3.04 FINAL TESTING

- A. Before the job is accepted, a final testing procedure is to be followed.
- B. Perform a visual inspection when ground water levels are above the pipeline if possible. All visible leaks shall be repaired.
- C. If there is evidence of infiltration, make measurement with suitable pipe weirs:
 - If the flow through the lower most manhole of a continuous section of sewer does not exceed 50 gallons day/inch/mile of pipeline and the groundwater level is representative of the highest annual level, the entire continuous section shall be approved for leakage.
 - 2. The leakage test will be conducted with all lines connected (including service lines).
 - 3. If the apparent infiltration rate exceeds 50 gallon/day/inch/mile, then take additional weir measurements to isolate those sections leaking.
 - Any single reach of pipeline which exhibits an apparent infiltration rate in excess 50 gallon/day/inch/mile will not be accepted and all leaks will be located and corrected.
- D. If it is not practical to wait for groundwater levels that are representative of the highest annual level, the Contractor may request approval on the basis of a low pressure air exfiltration test.
 - Such test, if approved by the Architect/Engineer, will be conducted in accordance with ASTM C-828.
 - 2. When an exfiltration test is used as a substitute for infiltration testing, correct all conditions that are potential sources of infiltration.

E. If flexible pipe is used, pull an approved go-no go deflection mandrell of 95/100 pipe diameter through all reaches of gravity sewer main. No sections will be accepted that exhibit a deflection of more than 5%.

3.05 LOW PRESSURE AIR EXFILTRATION TEST

- A. Calculate the pressure drop as the number of minutes for the air pressure to drop from a stabilized pressure of 3 1/2 to 2 1/2 psig.
- Times for mixed pipe sizes of varying lengths should be calculated as described in ASTM C-828-76T.
- C. The following times are for one pipe size only:

Pipe Size (inches)	Time, T (sec/100 ft.)	Allowable Air Loss, Q (ft³/min)					
6	42	2.0					
8	72	2.0					
10	90	2.5					
12	108	3.0					
15	126	4.0					
18	144	5.0					
21	180	5.5					
24	216	6.0					
27	252	6.5					
30	288	7.0					
Based upon formula t = 0.0225 x d ² x L/Q							

3.06 SEWER MANHOLES - GENERAL

- Unless otherwise specified, all manholes shall have an inside diameter of not less than 4 feet and a vertical wall height of not less than 2.5 feet.
- The clear opening in the manhole shall not be less than 2.0 feet.
- Depth of the manhole shall be the vertical distance from the lowest invert in the manhole to the base of the ring.
- D. Apply an application of bituminous material to the outside of each manhole section prior to backfilling and preferably when making the vacuum test.
- Backfill manholes with the same material used for pipelines.

3.07 MANHOLE VACUUM TEST

- A. All manholes shall be subjected to and shall pass a vacuum test of at least 10" Hg. prior to acceptance. The Contractor shall be responsible for providing the equipment required for the testing including the manhole sealing apparatus, gauges, pump, plugs, and operating personnel. The equipment shall be top quality, and in good condition and approved by the Engineer for use.
- Each manhole shall be tested immediately after assembly and prior to backfilling. The lifting holes shall be plugged with an approved non-shrink grout. The pipes entering the manhole shall be plugged, taking care to securely brace the plugs to prevent them from being drawn into the manhole.
- C. With the vacuum tester set in place on top of the cone section of the manhole:

- Inflate the compression band seal in accordance with the manufacturer's recommendations.
- 2. Connect the vacuum pump to the outlet port with the valve open and draw a vacuum of 10 inches of mercury (Hg).
- 3. Close the valve and shut off vacuum pump.
- 4. Measure the time elapsed for the vacuum to drop to 9 inches Hg.
- 5. The manhole shall pass if the time is greater than the times listed in the chart below:

	Minimum Tes	t Times for V	arious Manh	ole Diameter	S				
	Manhole Diameter (ft)								
	4 ft. dia.	5 ft. dia.	6 ft. dia.	7 ft. dia.	8 ft. dia.				
Depth (ft.)		T	est Time (sed	c)					
8	20	26	33	42	55				
10	25	33	41	51	64				
12	30	39	49	66	86				
14	35	46	57	74	96				
16	40	52	67	87	113				
18	45	59	73	95	123				
20	50	65	81	105	137				
22	55	72	89	116	150				
24	59	78	97	126	164				
26	64	85	705	137	177				
28	69	91	772	147	191				
30	74	98	121	157	205				

D. If the manhole fails the vacuum test, necessary repairs shall be made with an approved nonshrink grout while the vacuum is being drawn. Retesting as outlined above shall proceed until a satisfactory test is obtained.

3.08 MEASUREMENT AND PAYMENT - GRAVITY SEWER PIPE

- A. Sewer pipe shall be measured by the linear foot of pipe installed, tested, and accepted without deduction for the trench, granular bed, and backfill, removal, and disposal of existing materials, inspection, internal testing, internal sealing or replacement of defective joints, fittings, and appurtenances.
- B. Sewer pipe as above stipulated shall be paid for at the Contract unit price per linear foot for sewer pipe of the various sizes, depths, and material classifications.
- C. Each sewer manhole of a specified diameter shall be paid for as a standard manhole, complete in place including rim iron and cover.

END OF SECTION

SECTION 33 5111 SITE GAS DISTRIBUTION

PART 1 GENERAL

1.01 SECTION INCLUDES

A. This section specifies materials and procedures for the construction of outside underground gas distribution system for natural gas, complete, ready for operation, including cathodic protection if required, all appurtenant structures, and connections to new building structures and to existing gas supply. This specification does not apply to LPG distribution systems.

1.02 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

- A. Excavation: Section 31 2316.13 Trenching.
- B. Submittals: Section 01 3000 Administrative Requirements.

1.03 ABBREVIATIONS

- A. HDPE: High-density polyethylene plastic
- B. PE: Polyethylene plastic
- C. WOG: Water, oil and gas
- D. NRTL: National recognized testing laboratory

1.04 DELIVERY, STORAGE, AND HANDLING

- A. Remove and dispose of liquids from existing natural-gas piping according to requirements of authorities having jurisdiction.
- B. Deliver pipes and tubes with factory-applied end caps. Maintain end caps through shipping, storage, and handling to prevent pipe end damage and to prevent entrance of dirt, debris, and moisture.
- C. Store and handle pipes and tubes having factory-applied protective coatings to avoid damaging coating, and protect from direct sunlight.
- D. Protect stored PE pipes and valves from direct sunlight.

1.05 COORDINATION

- A. Coordinate connection to natural-gas main with Utility Company.
- B. Coordinate sizes and locations of concrete bases with actual equipment provided.
- C. Coordinate exterior utility lines and connections to building services to within 5 feet the actual extent of building wall.

1.06 QUALITY ASSURANCE:

- A. Products Criteria:
 - 1. When two or more units of the same type or class of materials or equipment are required, these units shall be products of one manufacturer.
 - A nameplate bearing manufacturer's name or trademark, including model number, shall be securely affixed in a conspicuous place on equipment. In addition, the model number shall be either cast integrally with equipment, stamped, or otherwise permanently marked on each item of equipment.
- B. Comply with the rules and regulations of the Utility Company having jurisdiction over the connection to public natural-gas lines and the extension, and/or modifications to public utility systems.

1.07 REFERENCE STANDARDS

A. ANSI B31.8-2010 - Gas Transmission and Distribution Piping Systems.

B. ANSI B109.1-92 - Diaphragm-Type Gas Displacement Meters (Under 500-Cubic-Feet-per-hour Capacity).

- C. ANSI B109.2-2000 Diaphragm-Type Gas Displacement Meters (500-Cubic-Feet-per-hour Capacity and over).
- D. ANSI B109.3-92 Rotary-Type Gas Displacement Meters.
- E. ANSI Z21.18-07/CSA 6.3-07 Gas Appliance Pressure Regulators.
- F. ANSI Z21.21-2005/CSA 6.5 Automatic Valves for Gas Appliances.
- G. ANSI Z21.41-2003/CSA 6.9 Quick Disconnect Devices for Use with Gas Fuel Appliances.
- H. ANSI Z21.75-2007/CSA 6.27 Connectors for Outdoor Gas Applications and Manufactured Homes.
- ANSI Z21.80a-2005/CSA 6.22a Line Pressure Regulators, Addenda 1 to Z21.80-2003/CSA 6.22.
- J. API Spec 5L Line Pipe.
- K. API Spec 6D-2010 Pipeline Valves.
- L. ASCE 25-06 Earthquake Actuated Automatic Gas Shutoff Devices.
- M. ASME B1.20.1-1983 Pipe Threads, General Purpose, Inch.
- N. ASME B1.20.3-2008 Dryseal Pipe Threads (Inch).
- O. ASME B16.3-2006 Malleable Iron Threaded Fittings: Classes 150 and 300.
- P. ASME B16.5-2009 Pipe Flanges and Flanged Fittings: NPS 1/2 through NPS 24 Metric/Inch Standard.
- Q. ASME B16.9-2007 Factory-Made Wrought Buttwelding Fittings.
- R. ASME B16.11-2009 Forged Fittings, Socket-Welding and Threaded.
- ASME B16.20-2007 Metallic Gaskets for Pipe Flanges: Ring-Joint, Spiral-Wound, and Jacketed.
- T. ASME B16.33-2002 Manually Operated Metallic Gas Valves for use in Gas Piping Systems up to 125 psi (Sizes NPS 1/2 through NPS 2).
- U. ASME B16.34-2009 Valves Flanged, Threaded and Welded End.
- V. ASME B16.38-2007 Large Metallic Valves for Gas Distribution Manually Operated, NPS 2-1/2 (DN 65) to NPS 12 (DN 300), 125 psig (8.6 bar) Maximum.
- W. ASME B16.39-2009 Malleable Iron Threaded Pipe Unions: Classes 150, 250, and 300.
- X. ASME B16.40-2008 Manually Operated Thermoplastic Gas Shutoffs and Valves in Gas Distribution Systems.
- Y. ASME B18.2.1-2010 Square, Hex, Heavy Hex, and Askew Head Bolts and Hex, Heavy Hex, Hex Flange, Lobed Head, and Lag Screws (Inch Series).
- Z. ASME B31.8-2010 Gas Transmission and Distribution Piping Systems.
- AA. ASME MFC-4M-1986 Measurement of Gas Flow by Turbine Meters.
- BB. ASSE 1079-2005 Dielectric Pipe Unions.
- CC. ASTM A126-04(2009) Gray Iron Castings for Valves, Flanges, and Pipe Fittings.
- DD. ASTM A234/A234M-11 Piping Fittings of Wrought Carbon Steel and Alloy Steel for Moderate and High Temperature Service.
- EE. ASTM A312/A312M-11 Seamless, Welded, and Heavily Cold Worked Austenitic Stainless Steel Pipes.

- FF. ASTM B210-04 Aluminum and Aluminum-Alloy Drawn Seamless Tubes.
- GG. ASTM B241/B241M-10 Aluminum and Aluminum-Alloy Seamless Pipe and Seamless Extruded Tube.
- HH. ASTM B584-11 Copper Alloy Sand Castings for General Applications.
- II. ASTM D2513-11e1 Polyethylene (PE) Gas Pressure Pipe, Tubing, and Fittings.
- JJ. ASTM D2683-10 Socket-Type Polyethylene Fittings for Outside Diameter-Controlled Polyethylene Pipe and Tubing.
- KK. ASTM D2774-08 Underground Installation of Thermoplastic Pressure Piping.
- LL. ASTM D3261-10a Butt Heat Fusion Polyethylene (PE) Plastic Fittings for Polyethylene (PE) Plastic Pipe and Tubing.
- MM. ASTM E84-11 Standard Test Method for Surface Burning Characteristics of Building Materials.
- NN. ASTM F2138-12 Standard Specification for Excess Flow Valves for Natural Gas Service.
- OO. AWWA C203-08 Coal-Tar Protective Coatings and Linings for Steel Water Pipelines Enamel and Tape Hot Applied.
- PP. AWS A5.8/A5.8M:2004 Filler Metals for Brazing and Braze Welding.
- QQ. AWS D10.12/D10.12M:2000 Guide for Welding Mild Steel Pipe.
- RR. MSS SP-78-2005 Gray Iron Plug Valves Flanged and Threaded Ends.
- SS. MSS SP-110-2010 Ball Valves Threaded, Socket-Welding, Solder Joint, Grooved and Flared Ends
- TT. NACE SP0169-2007 Standard Practice Control of External Corrosion on Underground or Submerged Metallic Piping Systems.
- UU. NFPA 54-2009 National Fuel Gas Code.
- VV. NFPA 70-2011 National Electric Code.
- WW. UL 429-2010 Electrically Operated Valves.

1.08 WARRANTY

A. The Contractor shall remedy any defect due to faulty material or workmanship and pay for any damage to other work resulting therefrom within a period of one year from final acceptance. Further, the Contractor will furnish all manufacturer's and supplier's written guarantees and warranties covering materials and equipment furnished under this Contract.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

2.01 PIPES, TUBES, AND FITTINGS

A. Steel Pipe: Steel pipe shall be as per API Spec 5L, black steel, Schedule 40, Type E, Grade B.

Steel Pipe API Spec 5L, Grade B Nominal Pipe Outside Wall Thickness, inches								
Size (Inches) Diameter (inches) Sch 40 Sch 80 Sch 120 Sch								
3/4	1.050	0.113	0.154		0.219			
1	1.315	0.113	0.179		0.250			
1-1/4	1.660	0.140	0.191		0.250			
1-1/2	1.900	0.145	0.200		0.281			

2	2.375	0.154	0.218		0.344
2-1/2	2.875	0.203	0.276		0.375
3	3.500	0.216	0.300		0.438
3-1/2	4.000	0.226	0.318	0.438	
4	4.500	0.237	0.337	0.438	0.531
5	5.563	0.258	0.375	0.500	0.625
6	6.625	0.280	0.432	0.562	0.719
8	8.625	0.322	0.500	0.719	0.906
10	10.750	0.365	0.594	0.844	1.125
12	12.750	0.406	0.668	1.000	1.312
14	14.000	0.438	0.750	1.094	1.460
16	16.000	0.500	0.844	1.219	1.594
18	18.000	0.562	0.938	1.375	1.781
20	20.000	0.594	1.031	1.500	1.969
22	22.000		1.125	1.625	2.125
24	24.000	0.688	1.219	1.812	2.344

Un-Italicized pipe sizes are available as ERW or seamless.

Italicized pipe sizes indicate that pipe is only available as seamless.

B. Fittings:

- 1. Malleable-Iron Threaded Fittings shall meet ASME B16.3, Class 150, standard pattern. Threaded joints are not permitted except at valve connections.
- 2. Butt weld fittings shall be wrought steel, per ASME B16.9.
- 3. Wrought-Steel Welding Fittings shall meet ASTM A234 for butt welding and socket welding.
- 4. Unions shall be ASME B16.39, Class 150, malleable iron with brass-to-iron seat, ground joint, and threaded ends.
- 5. Forged-Steel Flanges and Flanged Fittings shall be ASME B16.5, minimum Class 150, including bolts, nuts, and gaskets of the following material group, end connections, and facings:
 - a. Material Group: 1.1.
 - b. End Connections shall be threaded or butt welded to match pipe.
 - c. Lapped Face is not permitted underground.
 - d. Gasket Materials shall be ASME B16.20, metallic, flat, asbestos free, aluminum orings, and spiral-wound metal gaskets.
 - e. Bolts and Nuts shall be ASME B18.2.1, carbon steel aboveground and stainless steel underground.
- 6. Protective Coating for Underground Piping:
 - a. Factory-applied, three-layer coating of epoxy, adhesive, and polyethylene (PE).
 - b. Coal Tar Enamel Coating on exterior of pipe and fittings shall be cleaned, primed with Type B primer and coated with hot-applied coal-tar enamel with bonded layer of felt wrap in accordance with AWWA C203. Asbestos felt shall not be used; felt material shall be fibrous-glass mat as specified in Appendix Sec. A2.1 of AWWA C203.
 - c. Joint cover kits shall include epoxy paint, adhesive, and heat-shrink PE sleeves.
- 7. Mechanical Couplings shall include:
 - a. Stainless-steel flanges and tube with epoxy finish.
 - b. Buna-nitrile seals.
 - c. Stainless-steel bolts, washers, and nuts.
 - d. Couplings shall be capable of joining PE pipe to PE pipe, steel pipe to PE pipe, or steel pipe to steel pipe.

e. Steel body couplings installed underground on plastic pipe shall be factory equipped with anodes.

- C. PE Pipe: Pipe shall conform to ASTM D2513.
 - 1. Minimum wall thickness shall conform to ASME B31.8. PE pipe is for underground use only. Polyethylene pipe shall be marked "GAS".

HDPE (IPS) PRESSURE PIPE PE3408/PE3608									
		DR 7 (265 psi)	DR 7.3	(254 psi)	DR 9 (200 psi)		DR 9.3 (200 ps	
Pipe		Min		Min		Min		Min	
Size	Avg OD	Wall	Ave ID	Wall	Ave ID	Wall	Ave ID	Wall	Ave ID
1/2	0.840	0.120	0.59	0.115	0.60	0.093	0.64	0.090	0.65
3/4	1.050	0.150	0.73	0.114	0.75	0.117	0.80	0.113	0.81
1	1.315	0.188	0.92	0.180	0.93	0.146	1.01	0.141	1.02
2	2.375	0.339	1.66	0.325	1.69	0.264	1.82	0.255	1.83
3	3.500	0.500	2.44	0.479	2.48	0.389	2.68	0.376	2.70
4	4.500	0.643	3.14	0.616	3.19	0.500	3.44	0.484	3.47
5-3/8	5.375	0.768	3.75	0.736	3.81	0.597	4.11	0.578	4.15
5	5.563	0.795	3.88	0.762	3.95	0.618	4.25	0.598	4.29
6	6.625	0.946	4.62	0.908	4.70	0.736	5.06	0.712	5.11
7	7.125	0.976	5.06	0.976	5.06	0.792	5.45	0.766	5.50
8	8.625	1.232	6.01	1.182	6.12	0.958	6.59	0.927	6.66
10	10.75	1.536	7.49	1.473	7.63	1.194	8.22	1.156	8.30
12	12.75	1.821	8.89	1.747	9.05	1.417	9.75	1.371	9.84
14	14.00	2.000	9.76	1.918	9.93	1.556	10.70	1.505	10.81
16	16.00	2.286	11.15	2.192	11.35	1.778	12.23	1.720	12.35
18	18.00	2.571	12.55	2.466	12.77	2.000	13.76	1.935	13.90
20	20.00	2.857	13.94	2.740	14.19	2.222	15.29	2.151	15.44
24	24.00	3.429	16.73	3.288	17.03	2.667	18.35	2.581	18.53

		DR 11	(160 psi)	DR	13.5	DR	15.5	DR 17 (100 psi)
Pipe		Min		Min		Min		Min	
Size	Avg OD	Wall	Ave ID	Wall	Ave ID	Wall	Ave ID	Wall	Ave ID
1/2	0.840	0.076	0.68	0.062	0.71	0.054	0.73	0.062	0.71
3/4	1.050	0.095	0.85	0.078	0.88	0.068	0.91	0.062	0.92
1	1.315	0.120	1.06	0.097	1.11	0.085	1.14	0.077	1.15
2	2.375	0.216	1.92	0.176	2.00	0.153	2.05	0.140	2.08
3	3.500	0.318	2.83	0.259	2.95	0.226	3.02	0.206	3.06
4	4.500	0.409	3.63	0.333	3.79	0.290	3.88	0.265	3.94
5-3/8	5.375	0.489	4.34	0.398	4.53	0.347	4.64	0.316	4.71
5	5.563	0.506	4.49	0.412	4.69	0.359	4.80	0.327	4.87
6	6.625	0.602	5.35	0.491	5.58	0.427	5.72	0.390	5.80
7	7.125	0.648	5.75	0.528	6.01	0.460	6.15	0.419	6.24
8	8.625	0.784	6.96	0.639	7.27	0.556	7.45	0.507	7.55
10	10.75	0.977	8.68	0.796	9.06	0.694	9.28	0.632	9.41
12	12.75	1.159	10.29	0.944	10.75	0.823	11.01	0.750	11.16

14	14.00	1.273	11.30	1.037	11.80	0.903	12.09	0.824	12.25
16	16.00	1.455	12.92	1.185	13.49	1.032	13.81	0.941	14.01
18	18.00	1.636	14.53	1.333	15.17	1.161	15.54	1.059	15.75
20	20.00	1.818	16.15	1.481	16.86	1.290	17.26	1.176	17.51
24	24.00	2.182	19.37	1.778	20.23	1.548	20.72	1.142	21.01

- 2. PE Fittings shall be as per ASTM D2683, socket-fusion type.
- 3. PE Transition Fittings shall be factory-fabricated fittings with PE pipe complying with ASTM D2513, SDR 11; and steel pipe complying with API Spec 5L, black steel, Schedule 40, Type E or S, Grade B.
- 4. Polyethylene pipe joints shall be heat fused, either butt fusion or socket fusion.
 - a. Underground portion shall be PE pipe complying with ASTM D2513.
 - b. Casing shall be steel pipe complying with ASTM A53, Schedule 40, black steel, Type E, Grade B, with vent casing aboveground.
 - c. Aboveground portion shall have PE transition fittings. Outlet shall be threaded. Include tracer wire connection and ultraviolet shield.
 - d. Stake supports with factory finish to match steel pipe casing or carrier pipe.
- 5. Anode-less Service-Line Risers shall be factory fabricated and leak tested.
 - a. Underground portion shall be PE pipe complying with ASTM D2513.
 - b. Casing shall be steel pipe complying with ASTM A53, Schedule 40, black steel, Type E, Grade B, with corrosion-protective coating covering.
 - c. Aboveground portion shall have PE transition fittings. Outlet shall be threaded. Include tracer wire connection and ultraviolet shield.
 - d. Stake supports with factory finish to match steel pipe casing or carrier pipe.
- 6. Transition Service-Line Risers shall be factory fabricated and leak tested.
 - a. Underground Portion shall be PE pipe complying with ASTM D2513, connected to steel pipe complying with API Spec 5L, Schedule 40, // Type E // or // Type S //, Grade B, with corrosion-protective coating for aboveground outlet.
 - b. Outlet shall be threaded or flanged or suitable for welded connection. Include factory-connected anode, tracer wire connection and ultraviolet shield.
 - c. Stake supports with factory finish to match steel pipe casing or carrier pipe. Bridging sleeve over mechanical coupling.
- 7. Plastic Mechanical Couplings, NPS 1-1/2 (DN 40) and Smaller: Capable of joining PE pipe to PE pipe.
 - a. PE body with molded-in, stainless steel support ring.
 - b. Buna-nitrile seals.
 - c. Acetal collets.
 - d. Electro-zinc-plated steel stiffener.
- 8. Plastic Mechanical Couplings, NPS 2 (DN 50) and Larger shall be Capable of joining PE pipe to PE pipe, steel pipe to PE pipe, or steel pipe to steel pipe.
 - a. Fiber-reinforced plastic body.
 - b. PE body tube.
 - c. Buna-nitrile seals.
 - d. Acetal collets.
 - e. Stainless-steel bolts, nuts, and washers.
- 9. Steel Mechanical Couplings shall be capable of joining plain-end PE pipe to PE pipe, steel pipe to PE pipe, or steel pipe to steel pipe. Include:
 - a. Stainless-steel flanges and tube with epoxy finish.
 - b. Buna-nitrile seals.
 - c. Stainless-steel bolts, washers, and nuts.
 - d. Factory-installed anode for steel-body couplings installed underground.

2.02 PIPING SPECIALTIES

- A. Y-Pattern Strainers:
 - Body: ASTM A126, Class B, cast iron with bolted cover and bottom drain connection.
 - 2. End Connections: Threaded ends for NPS 2 (DN 50) and smaller; flanged ends for NPS 2-1/2 (DN 65) and larger.
 - 3. Strainer Screen: 40 -mesh startup strainer, and perforated stainless steel basket with 50 percent free area.
 - 4. CWP Rating: 125 psi (862 kPa).
- B. Basket Strainers:
 - Body: ASTM A126, Class B, high-tensile cast iron with bolted cover and bottom drain connection.
 - 2. End Connections: Threaded ends for NPS 2 (DN 50) and smaller; flanged ends for NPS 2-1/2 (DN 65) and larger.
 - 3. Strainer Screen: 40 -mesh startup strainer, and perforated stainless steel basket with 50 percent free area.
 - 4. CWP Rating: 125 psi (862 kPa).
- C. T-Pattern Strainers:
 - Body: Ductile or malleable iron with removable access coupling and end cap for strainer maintenance.
 - 2. End Connections: Grooved ends.
 - 3. Strainer Screen: // 40 // 60 // -mesh startup strainer, and perforated stainless steel basket with 57 percent free area.
 - 4. CWP Rating: 750 psi (5170 kPa).
- D. Weatherproof Vent Cap shall be cast or malleable-iron increaser fitting with corrosion-resistant wire screen, and free area at least equal to cross-sectional area of connecting pipe and threaded-end connection.

2.03 JOINING MATERIALS

- A. Joint Compound and Tape shall be suitable for natural-gas.
- B. Welding filler metals shall comply with AWS D10.12 for appropriate wall thickness and chemical analysis of steel pipe being welded.
- C. Brazing filler metals shall be alloy with a melting point greater than 1000 deg F (540 deg C) complying with AWS A5.8. Brazing alloys containing more than 0.05 percent phosphorus are prohibited.

2.04 MANUAL GAS SHUTOFF VALVES

- All types of valves shall be accessible, labeled and specified for use for controlling multiple systems.
- B. Metallic Valves, NPS 2 (DN 50) and smaller shall comply with ASME B16.33, and have the following characteristics:
 - 1. CWP Rating of 150 psi.
 - 2. Threaded ends complying with ASME B1.20.1.
 - 3. Dryseal threads on flare ends that comply with ASME B1.20.3.
 - 4. Listed and labeled by an NRTL acceptable to authorities having jurisdiction for valves 1 inch (25 mm) and smaller.
 - 5. Valves 1-1/4 inches (32 mm) to NPS 2 (DN 50) shall have initials "WOG" permanently marked on valve body.
- C. Metallic Valves, NPS 2-1/2 (DN 65) and larger shall comply with ASME B16.38.
 - 1. CWP Rating of 150 psi.
 - 2. Flanged Ends shall comply with ASME B16.5 for steel flanges.

- 3. The initials "WOG" shall be permanently marked on valve body.
- D. Bronze Plug Valves shall comply with MSS SP-78, and have the following characteristics:
 - 1. Bronze body complying with ASTM B584 and a bronze plug.
 - 2. Ends shall be threaded, socket, or flanged and the operator shall be square head or lug type with tamperproof feature where indicated. Pressure class shall be 125 psi (862 kPa).
 - 3. Valves NPS 1 (DN 25) and smaller shall be listed and labeled by an NRTL acceptable to authorities having jurisdiction suitable for natural-gas service with "WOG" indicated on valve body.
- E. Steel ball valves shall have capacity to operate in lines with 150 psi) working pressure. (285 maximum operating pressure)
 - 1. Valves 1-1/2 inches (40 mm) and smaller installed underground shall conform to ASME B16.34, carbon steel, socket weld ends.
 - 2. Valves 1-1/2 inches (40 mm) and smaller, installed aboveground, shall conform to ASME B16.34, carbon steel, socket weld or threaded ends.
 - Valves 2 inches (50 mm) and larger shall conform to API spec 6D, carbon steel, buttweld ends
 - 4. Aboveground valves 2 inches or larger (50 mm) shall conform to API Spec 6D, carbon steel, buttweld or flanged ends.
 - 5. Underground valves shall have a 2 inch square operating nut.
 - 6. Ball valves shall be full port.
- F. PE Ball Valves shall comply with ASME B16.40. Valves in sizes 1/2 inch to 6 inches (15 mm to 150 mm) may be used with polyethylene distribution and service lines, in lieu of steel valves, for underground installation only.
 - 1. CWP Rating: 150 psi with an operating temperature of minus 20 to plus 140 deg F (minus 29 to plus 60 deg C).
 - 2. Ball valves shall be full port, butt fusion weld.

2.05 MOTORIZED GAS VALVES

- A. Automatic gas valves shall comply with ANSI Z21.21/CSA 6.5.
- B. Electrically operated valves shall comply with UL 429. Include 120-V ac, 60 Hz, Class B, continuous-duty molded replaceable coil with visual position indicator.

2.06 EXCESS FLOW VALVES

- A. Excess flow valves to be used on single residence servcie lines that operate continuously throughout the year at a pressure not less than 10 psi gage must be manufactured and tested by the manufacturer according to an industry specification, or the manufacturer's written specification, to ensure that each valve will:
 - 1. Function properly up the maximum operating pressure at which the valve is rated;
 - 2. Function properly at all temperatures reasonably expected in the operating environment of the service line;
 - 3. At 10 psi gage:
 - Close at, or not more than 50 percent above, the rated closure flow rate specifed by the manufacturer;
 - b. Upon closure, reduce gas flow to allow pressure to equalize across the valve, to no more than 5 percent of the manufacturer's specifed closure flow rate, up to a maximum of 20 cubic feet per hour (0.57 cubic meters per hour); and
 - c. Valve shall not require manual reset.
 - 4. Not close when pressure is less than the manufacturer's minimum specified operating pressure and the flow rate is below the manufacturer's minimum specified closure flow rate
 - a. Identify the presence of an excess flow valve in the service line.
 - 1) Provide a EFV with a small metal identification tag and an adhesive sticker.

- (a) Use the nylon tie supplied to install the metal tag.
- (b) Install the metal tag on the gas servcie riser at the gas service valve location.
- (c) Install the adhesive sticker on the gas riser pressure regulator.
- 2) Stub services: Install EFVs on new stub services adjacent to the gas main.
 - (a) Leave the metal tag and adhesive sticker in the EFV plastic bag.
 - (b) Wrap the bag around the buried stub.
 - (c) When the service is completed, attach the tag and sticker at the riser.
- b. Locate an excess flow valve as near as practical to the fitting connecting the servcie line to its source of gas supply.
- c. Do not install an excess flow valve on a service line where the operator has prior experience with contaminants in the gas stream, where these contaminants could be expected to cause the excess flow valve to malfunction or where the excess flow valve would interfere with necessary operation and maintanence activities on the service, such as blowing liquids from the line.

2.07 VALVE BOXES

A. Provide cast iron extension box with screw or slide type adjustment and flared base. Minimum thickness of metal, 3/16 inch (5 mm). Box shall be of such length as can be adapted, without full extension, to depth of cover required over pipe at valve location with the word "GAS" in cover.

2.08 PRESSURE REGULATORS

- A. Pressure regulators for individual service lines shall be capable of reducing distribution line pressure to pressures required for users. Ferrous bodies. Regulators should be:
 - 1. Single stage and suitable for natural-gas, having a steel jacket and corrosion-resistant components and elevation compensator. End connections should be threaded for
 - a. regulators NPS 2 (DN 50) and smaller; flanged for regulators NPS 2-1/2 (DN 65) and larger.
- B. Service Pressure Regulators shall comply with ANSI Z21.80a/CSA 6.22a, with a maximum inlet pressure of 100 psi.
- C. Line Pressure Regulators shall comply with ANSI Z21.80a/CSA 6.22a with a maximum inlet pressure of 2 psi.
- D. Appliance Pressure Regulators shall comply with ANSI Z21.18/CSA 6.3 and have a maximum inlet pressure of 1 psi.

2.09 SERVICE METERS

- A. Meters shall comply with Section 25 10 10, ADVANCED UTILITY METERING SYSTEM and ANSI B109.2.
- B. Gas meters shall be furnished and installed by local gas Utility as specified herein.
- C. Meters shall be pipe mounted. Meters shall be provided with over-pressure protection as specified in ASME B31.8.
- D. Diaphragm-Type service meters shall comply with ANSI B109.1 with a maximum inlet pressure of 100 psi.
- E. Rotary-Type service meters shall comply with ANSI B109.3 with a maximum inlet pressure of 100 psi.
- F. Turbine meters shall comply with ASME MFC-4M with a maximum inlet pressure of 100 psi.
- G. Service-Meter Bars shall be malleable- or cast iron frame for supporting service meter and include offset swivel pipes, meter nuts with o-ring seal, and factory- or field-installed dielectric unions.

 Omit meter offset swivel pipes if service-meter bar dimensions match service-meter connections.

H. Service-Meter bypass fittings shall be ferrous, tee, pipe fitting with capped side inlet for temporary natural-gas supply, having an integral ball-check bypass valve.

2.10 DIELECTRIC FITTINGS

- A. Dielectric Unions shall comply with ASSE 1079 and have a pressure rating of 125 psi minimum at 180 deg F.
- B. Dielectric Flanges shall comply with ASSE 1079 and have a pressure rating of 125 psi minimum at 180 deg F.
- C. Dielectric-Flange insulating kits shall have a pressure rating of 150 psi.

2.11 LABELING AND IDENTIFYING

A. All materials used in the marking and identification of gas lines shall conform with Section 33 0526 - Utility Identification.

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.01 HANDLING AND LAYING PIPE

- A. Provide and use approved equipment for the safe and convenient handling of pipe, fittings, valves, and other gas piping materials. Unload all piping materials carefully, and lower them carefully into the trenches with suitable equipment in a manner that will prevent damage to the materials and their protective coatings. Do not under any circumstances drop or dump piping materials, either from transportation vehicles, or into trenches.
- B. Pipe shall bear uniformly, firmly, and continuously on the trench bottom.
- C. Generally, do not lay pipe in a straight line in the trench. Where possible, lay pipe so that it continuously meanders from one side of the trenches to the other as much as the trench width will permit; where narrow trench or other adverse conditions prevent this, provide slack loops in the piping; and as approved to permit free expansion and contraction of the pipe without subjecting it to excessive stress.
- D. Each time pipe laying is discontinued, tightly plug all open ends of the last piping laid, and at all times keep all openings in previously laid piping tightly plugged, all as required to prevent entry of water, dirt and other foreign matter.
- E. Steel Pipes: After approval of welded joints, field coat and wrap all welds, fittings, and other uncoated areas, and repair damaged areas in the factory applied coating, as follows:
 - 1. Before Applying Field Coating and Wrapping: Remove from the surface to be coated and wrapped all dirt, mud, moisture, loose rust welding slag, oil grease, and other foreign matter which may adversely affect the coating and wrapping.
 - 2. Steel Pipe, Joints, and Fittings shall be coated and wrapped with "Tape-Coat" 20 Hot Wrap, coal tar type wrapping material. Before applying wrapping, prime the cleaned surfaces with the coating manufacturer's recommended primer. Then apply the tape in accordance with the manufacturer's recommendations, overlapping the mill applied pipe coating at least three inches on each side of each field coating application.
 - 3. Steel Valves and Valve Flanges shall be coated and wrapped with "Tape-Coat" 20 Hot Wrap.

3.02 METALLIC PIPING INSTALLATION

- A. Warning tape shall be continuously placed 12 inches (300 mm) above buried gas lines in accordance with Section 33 0526 Utility Identification.
- B. Main line and main line shut off valves shall have a 48 inch minimum cover or as recommended by local utility.
- C. Service lines shall have an 18 inch minimum cover or as recommended by local utility.

- D. Where indicated, the main shall be concrete-encased.
- E. Connections between metallic and plastic piping shall be made only outside, underground, and with approved transition fittings.

3.03 NON-METALLIC PIPE INSTALLATION

- A. Install pipe in trench in accordance with recommendations of the pipe manufacturer. Provide sufficient slack to allow for expansion and contraction.
- B. Joints shall be fusion welds made in accordance with the recommendations of the polyethylene pipe manufacturer.
- C. All offsets in piping shall be made with manufactured fittings. Bending of piping to form offsets shall not be permitted.
- D. Connections between plastic pipe and metal pipe shall be made in accordance with recommendations of the pipe manufacturer.
- E. Tracer wire and the tracer wire system shall be installed in accordance with Section 33 0526 Utility Identification.

3.04 BUILDING SERVICE LINES

- A. Before entering building, underground service line shall rise above grade close to building to permit possible gas leaks to vent themselves.
- B. Install gas service lines to point of connection within approximately 5 feet (1500 mm) outside of buildings to which such service is to be connected and make connections thereto. The point of delivery is the meter set assembly.
- C. Connect service lines to top of mains by two-strap service clamp or coupling socket welded to main and into which is screwed a street tee and street elbow swing, joint assembly.
- D. The service lines shall be as short and as straight as practicable between the point of delivery and the gas main and shall not be bent or curved laterally unless necessary to avoid obstructions or otherwise permitted. Service lines shall be laid with as few as joints as practicable using standard lengths of pipe. Polyethylene service lines shall not be installed aboveground except as permitted in ANSI B31.8.

3.05 OUTDOOR PIPING INSTALLATION

- A. Comply with ASTM D2774 for installation and purging of natural-gas piping.
- B. Install underground, natural-gas piping buried at least 48 inches below finished grade. Should it be necessary to install natural-gas piping less than 24 inches below finished grade it shall be installed in vented containment conduit.
- C. Install fittings for changes in direction and branch connections.

3.06 PIPE SLEEVES

- A. Pipe shall be continuous through sleeves. Set sleeves in place before concrete is poured. Seal between sleeve/core opening and the pipe with modular mechanical type link seal. All sleeves shall be vented.
- B. Provide sleeves where gas lines pass through retaining walls, foundation walls or floors. Split sleeves may be installed where existing lines pass thru new construction.

3.07 SERVICE-METER ASSEMBLY INSTALLATION

- A. Install service-meter assemblies aboveground.
- B. Install metal shutoff valves upstream from service regulators. Shutoff valves are not required at second regulators if two regulators are installed in series.
- C. Install strainer on inlet of service-pressure regulator and meter set.

D. Install service regulators mounted outside with vent outlet horizontal or facing down. Install screen in vent outlet if not integral with service regulator.

- E. Install metal shutoff valves upstream from service meters. Install dielectric fittings downstream from service meters.
- F. Install service meters downstream from pressure regulators.
- G. Install metal bollards to protect meter assemblies.

3.08 VALVE INSTALLATION

- A. Install underground valves with valve boxes.
- B. Install regulators and overpressure protection devices with maintenance access space adequate for servicing and testing.
- C. Install anode for metallic valves in underground PE piping.
- D. Do not install valves under pavement unless shown on drawings.
- E. Clean valve interior before installation.

3.09 VALVE BOXES

- A. Set cover flush with finished grade.
- B. Protect boxes located in roadway against movement by a 2 feet by 2 feet square concrete slab by 6 inches deep. In flexible pavement recess pad 2 inches below finished grade.
- C. Set other valve boxes with a concrete slab 2 feet by 2 feet by 6 inches deep and set flush with grade.
- D. All exposed portions of valve boxes shall be painted bright yellow.

3.10 CONNECTIONS TO EXISTING PIPING

- A. "Hot" connections to existing steel piping.
 - Maintain continuity of gas service as specified in SPECIAL CONDITIONS. At Contractor's expense, provide all necessary special fitting and equipment to accomplish this. All fittings shall be welding type suitable for the maximum operating pressures specified hereinbefore, of Mueller. Fittings shall include split tees, line stoppers, bypass piping, bypass valves, purging valves, equalizer connections, plugs, flanges, and other necessary items. Furnish tapping and inserting machines as required to make the connections. Install all special fittings in strict accordance with the manufacturer's recommendations.
 - 2. See TYPICAL HOT TAP CONNECTION DETAILS hereinafter.
 - 3. Follow all safety precautions during "Hot Tapping" operations and have fire control apparatuses handy at all times.

B. "Cold" connections:

- 1. Schedule all piping work such that no customer service is disconnected from a source of gas for more than one (1) day.
- 2. Disregard for the above section of the specification will be considered just cause for the Owner to shut down the construction work until such time that the work is adequately scheduled.
- 3. Open cut installation shall follow the following general sequence:
 - a. Install new piping in trench.
 - b. Test new piping-make repairs and retest as necessary for approval.
 - c. Pressurize new piping, purging all air and explosive mixtures from the piping.
 - d. Disconnect service piping from existing mains and reconnect piping to new main (coordinate this work with the Owner so that customers' appliances and equipment can be disconnected before outage and pilots relit after service is reconnected).
- C. Line Stopper Connections:

 This type connection shall be used only when the flow of gas between points is to be stopped temporarily to repair or replace a section of piping or associated items (valves, gaskets, fittings, etc.)

- 2. At the Contractor's expense, provide all necessary special fittings and equipment to accomplish this. All fittings shall be welding type suitable for the maximum operating pressures specified hereinbefore, of Mueller. Fittings shall include split tees, line stoppers, purging valves, equalizer connections, plugs, flanges, and other necessary items. Furnish tapping and inserting machines as required to make the connections. Install all special fittings in strict accordance with the manufacturer's recommendations.
- 3. Once the repair or replacement is made the stoppers shall be removed and the section of piping put back in service.

3.11 LABELING AND IDENTIFYING

A. Install warning tape in accordance with Section 33 0526 - Utility Identification directly above gas piping, 12 inches (300 mm) below finished grade, except 6 inches (150 mm) below subgrade under pavements and slabs.

3.12 CONCRETE BASES

- A. Anchor equipment to concrete base according to seismic codes at Project.
 - 1. Construct concrete bases of dimensions indicated, but not less than 4 inches (100 mm) larger in both directions than supported unit.
 - 2. Install dowel rods to connect concrete base to concrete floor. Unless otherwise indicated, install dowel rods on 18 inch centers around the full perimeter of the base.
 - 3. Install epoxy-coated anchor bolts for supported equipment that extend through concrete base, and anchor into structural concrete floor.
 - Place and secure anchorage devices. Use supported equipment manufacturer's setting drawings, templates, diagrams, instructions, and directions furnished with items to be embedded.
 - 5. Install anchor bolts to elevations required for proper attachment to supported equipment.
 - 6. Use 4000 psi, 28-day, compressive-strength concrete and reinforcement.
 - 7. Refer to drawings for location and dimensions of exterior house keeping pads.

3.13 PIPE CLEANING

- A. Hydrating Lines
 - 1. At all points of entry for pigging pour 10 gallons or as required of methanol into line in front of the pig.
 - 2. At all purging entry points on new lines pour 20 gallons or as required of methanol into line.
 - 3. The methanol shall be pushed through the line during pigging by a suitable squeeze type pig when required.

B. Internal Cleaning

- 1. Prior to Testing: Internally clean all new piping with a suitable "pig" type cleaner forced by air pressure through the pipe line ten or more times until the line is thoroughly cleaned and approved by the Owner. Owner must be present to give the final approval.
 - a. Steel Pipe
 - 1) The first two cleanings shall be performed with a wire brush type pig.
 - 2) All subsequent cleanings may be performed with a polyurethane or polyethylene type pig.
 - 3) Should a large amount of water be present during pigging the line shall be dried in accordance with 3.13, A. Hydrating Lines herein, using a suitable squeeze type pig.
 - b. Polyethylene Pipe

- All pigging shall be performed with a polyurethane or polyethylene non-abrasive type pig.
- 2) Should a large amount of water be present see 3.13, B., 1., a., 1) above.
- 2. Provide a suitable barrier in front of the open ends of the pipe to catch the cleaners and prevent injury to personnel.
- 3. The line shall be pigged a minimum of three times or until the line is thoroughly cleaned.
- 4. After pigging the line air shall be forced through the line to ensure all smaller particles and dust are removed.
- 5. The compression used in forcing the pig through the line or blowing air through the line shall in no way inject any type of oil, lubricant or any foreign matter into the line.
- 6. Lines smaller than 1-1/2 inches shall be pigged only if the Owner or Architect/Engineer requires it, however, all lines smaller than 1-1/2 inches shall be blown out in accordance with 3.13, B., 4.

3.14 CATHODIC PROTECTION

A. Where soil resistivity is less than 4000 ohm-cm or when required by gas utility, Section 26 4200 1. - Cathodic Protection is required.

3.15 DEMONSTRATION

A. Engage a factory-authorized service representative to train Owner's maintenance personnel to adjust, operate, and maintain earthquake valves.

3.16 TESTING

A. Furnish approved testing equipment, give the Architect/Engineer (and Owner) ample advance notice of all proposed tests, and conduct all tests in the Architect/Engineer's or Owner's presence in an approved manner.

B. Pressure Tests:

- 1. Test all piping with 100 psig air and/or inert gas pressure, measure the test pressure with an accurate recording type pressure gauge with 24 hour chart.
- 2. Test gauge shall show no drop in pressure for 24 hours after the source of test pressure has been disconnected from the pipeline involved in the test and the temperature of the test medium has been allowed to equalize.
- 3. Locate and repair all leaks which may be disclosed by the tests, and repeat the tests as required for approval.
- 4. All charts used in the tests shall be identified with the test date, section of pipeline involved, test pressure, and Contractor's signature.
 - a. Deliver to the Owner two copies of these charts.
- 5. All test charts shall be twelve (12) inch twenty four (24) hour recording charts.
- 6. All test gauges shall be a minimum of four and one half (4-1/2) inches in diameter or bigger depending on the accuracy required for the test.
- 7. Approved test chart and gauge ranges:

Test Pressure	Type Piping	Gauge (PSIG)	Chart (PSIG)
0-30	Service & Distribution	0-30	0-60
30-60	Service & Distribution	0-60	0-60
60-150	Distribution	0-150	0-150
150-300	Distribution	0-300	0-300
300-600	Transmission	0-600	0-600
600-1000	Transmission	0-1000	0-1000

1000-1500	Transmission	0-1500	0-1500
1500-2000	Transmission	0-2000	0-2000
2000	Transmission	As Req'd	As Req'd

- All tests shall have a gauge at the point where the air or inert gas is being put into the line, at the point furthest from the recording chart and one at the point where the recording chart is located.
- 9. At no time shall less than two (2) gauges be on any line being tested.
- 10. Service lines shall be tested for a period of no less than twenty four (24) hours and directed by the Owner or Architect/Engineer.
- 11. Piping shall in no case show any drop in pressure during the test except what may occur due to temperature changes.
- 12. Once the pipe has been pressurized to the proper pressure allow it to sit for a period of time to allow pressure and temperature equalization.
- 13. Compressors used in pumping the line up shall in no way inject any type of oil, lubricant or any foreign matter into the line.

C. Coating Tests (Steel Pipe):

- 1. Test all pipe coating, including mill applied and field applied coating, with an "Electric Holiday Detector", using proper test voltage as recommended by the coating manufacturer for the type of coating involved.
- 2. Repair all "Holidays" which may be disclosed by the tests, and repeat the test as required for approval.
- D. At the request of the Owner or Architect/Engineer a sample weld (steel or plastic) shall be cut and submitted for testing by an independent testing lab.
 - 1. The Owner shall pay for the test at no cost to the Contractor.
 - 2. The test weld shall be paid for at the unit price for each weld that passes satisfactorily.
 - 3. Should 10% or 2 welds which ever is greater fail the test the welder will not be allowed to weld on this job until he has satisfactorily retested and been recertified. The Owner reserves the right to disregard this section (3.16; D, 3) should his O & M manual or procedures enforce a stricter policy.

E. Cathodic Protection System:

1. Testing of Anodes: Prior to connecting anode lead wire to the piping, insert a millimeter in the circuit and measure and record current output of each anode. When maximum current outputs, as set below, for the different sizes of anodes are exceeded, insert nickel chromium resistance wire in the circuit to reduce current output to maximum allowable for a given size anode. Resistance wire connections to anode lead wires shall be accomplished with silver solder and soldered joints wrapped with a minimum of three layers of high dielectric strength electrical tape. Cover with rubber all nickel chromium resistance wire. Maximum allowable current outputs for the different size anodes to allow for design life are as follows:

Weight Bare Anodes	Allowable Current Output	
5 lb (2.3 kg) Anode	10 Milliamperes	
9 lb (4 kg) Anode	20 Milliamperes	
17 lb (7.7 kg) Anode	40 Milliamperes	
32 lb (14.5 kg) Anode	75 Milliamperes	

2. Final Test: Final test of the cathodic protection system shall include measuring pipe-to-soil potentials over the entire system. Make potential measurements with potentiometer

voltmeter (minimum internal resistance of 50,000 ohms per volt) and a copper/copper sulfate reference electrode placed at the finished grade level and directly over the pipe. An adequate number of measurements shall be taken over the extent of piping to insure that a minimum potential value of -0.85 volts exists over all new gas piping. Upon completion of testing, a report setting forth potential values acquired by location shall be submitted to the Owner.

3.17 PURGING

- A. New Lines: Before placing in service, purge all new lines with gas to remove all air and explosive mixtures, using proper safety precautions.
 - 1. Purging gas will be furnished by the Owner. Do not waste gas unnecessarily.
- B. Existing piping: Before temporarily or permanently taking existing piping out of service, purge all piping with air to remove all gas and explosive mixtures, using proper safety precautions.

3.18 ABANDONED PIPING FACILITIES

- A. Remove all existing valves and valve boxes from piping proposed to be abandoned.
- B. All valves or other piping materials salvaged from the job (other than valve boxes referenced above) shall be delivered to the Owner's warehouse facility. These items shall remain the property of the Owner.
- C. All pipe two (2) inches or larger which is abandoned shall be filled with water and ends capped.
- D. See 3.17, Purging herein.

END OF SECTION